Catalysis by Metal Complexes 39 *Series Editors:* D.J. Cole-Hamilton · P.W.N.M. van Leeuwen

Arno Behr Andreas J. Vorholt

Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables



Catalysis by Metal Complexes

Volume 39

Catalysis by Metal Complexes

This book series covers topics of interest to a wide range of academic and industrial chemists, and biochemists. Catalysis by metal complexes plays a prominent role in many processes. Developments in analytical and synthetic techniques and instrumentation, particularly over the last 30 years, have resulted in an increasingly sophisticated understanding of catalytic processes.

Industrial applications include the production of petrochemicals, fine chemicals, and pharmaceuticals (particularly through asymmetric catalysis), hydrometallurgy, and waste-treatment processes. Many life processes are based on metallo-enzyme systems that catalyze redox and acid–base reactions.

Catalysis by metal complexes is an exciting, fast developing, and challenging interdisciplinary topic which spans and embraces the three areas of catalysis: heterogeneous, homogeneous, and metallo-enzyme.

Catalysis by Metal Complexes deals with all aspects of catalysis which involve metal complexes and seeks to publish authoritative, state-of-the-art volumes which serve to document the progress being made in this interdisciplinary area of science.

Series Editors

Prof. D.J. Cole-Hamilton EaStChem, School of Chemistry University of St Andrews Purdie Building, North Haugh St Andrews, Fife KY16 9ST Scotland, UK Prof. Piet W.N.M. van Leeuwen Institute of Chemical Research of Catalonia Av. Paisos Catalans 16 43007 Tarragona Spain

Volume 39 Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables

Volume Authors

Arno Behr Department of Biochemical and Chemical Engineering Technische Universität Dortmund Dortmund Germany Andreas J. Vorholt Department of Biochemical and Chemical Engineering Technische Universität Dortmund Dortmund Germany

More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/5763

Arno Behr · Andreas J. Vorholt

Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables



Arno Behr Department of Biochemical and Chemical Engineering Technische Universität Dortmund Dortmund Germany Andreas J. Vorholt Department of Biochemical and Chemical Engineering Technische Universität Dortmund Dortmund Germany

ISSN 0920-4652 Catalysis by Metal Complexes ISBN 978-3-319-54159-4 DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-54161-7 ISSN 2215-180X (electronic) ISBN 978-3-319-54161-7 (eBook)

Library of Congress Control Number: 2017934216

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Printed on acid-free paper

This Springer imprint is published by Springer Nature The registered company is Springer International Publishing AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Contents

1	Intro	oduction	1
	Arno	Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt	
	1.1	Advantages of Homogeneous Catalysis in Derivatisation	
		of Renewables	1
	1.2	Introduction into the Chemistry of Renewables	3
	1.3	Introduction into the Main Groups of Renewables	5
		1.3.1 Oleochemicals	5
		1.3.2 Terpenes	7
		1.3.3 Carbohydrates	10
		1.3.4 Lignin	13
		1.3.5 Peptides	14
		1.3.6 Carbon Dioxide	15
	Refe	rences	17
2	Hyd	rogenation of Renewables	21
	Andr	reas J. Vorholt and Arno Behr	
	2.1	Introduction	21
	2.2	Hydrogenations of Carbon Dioxide	22
		2.2.1 Interconversion of CO ₂ /Formic Acid as Hydrogen	
		Storage	27
		2.2.2 Methanol	28
	2.3	Lignin	30
	2.4	Sugars	34
	2.5	Fats	35
	2.6	Conclusions	37
	Refe	rences	37
3	Hyd	roformylation of Renewables	41
	Tom	Gaide, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt	
	3.1	Introduction	41
		3.1.1 Mechanisms	41

		3.1.2	Side Reactions	43
		3.1.3	Catalyst Development in Industrial	
			Hydroformylation Processes	45
	3.2	Oleoco	mpounds in Hydroformylation	46
		3.2.1	Catalyst Development	46
		3.2.2	Catalyst Recycling	49
		3.2.3	Applications	53
	3.3	Terpen	es and Naturally Occurring Allylbenzenes	55
		3.3.1	Catalyst Development	55
		3.3.2	Catalyst Recycling	60
	3.4	Conclu	sions	62
	Refer	ences		62
4	Amin	nation of	f Renewables	65
	S. Fu	chs. H.	Warmeling, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt	
	4.1	Introdu	iction	65
	4.2	Carboh	vdrates	68
		4.2.1	5-Hydroxymethylfurfural (HMF).	69
		4.2.2	Levulinic Acid	69
		4.2.3	Oils and Fats—Fatty Acid Esters	72
		4.2.4	Terpenes	75
		4.2.5	Myrcene	75
		4.2.6	Citronellal	76
	4.3	Conclu	sion	78
	Refer	ences		78
5	Telor	nerisatio	on of Renewables	81
0	ТА	Faßbach	Arno Behr and Andreas I Vorbolt	01
	5 1	Introdu	iction	81
	52	Telome	erisation Using Renewable Dienes	83
	53	Telome	erisation Using Renewable Nucleophiles	84
	0.0	531	Lignin-Derived Phenols	84
		5.3.2	Renewable Polyols	85
		5.3.3	Telomerisation with CO ₂	88
	5.4	Conclu	sion	89
	Refer	ences		89
6	Ovid	ation of	Panawahlas	03
U	Sabri	na Raade	er and Melanie Kim Müller	95
	6.1	Introdu	iction	93
	6.2	Fatty A	Acids and Fatty Acid Derivatives	95 95
	6.3	Ternen	es and Terpene Alcohols	100
	64	Lignin	and Phenylpropanoids	102
	6.5	Conclu	isions	103
	Refer	ences		104
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

7	Tand	lem Rea	ctions with Renewables	107
	T. Se	denstick	ker, K.A. Ostrowski and Andreas J. Vorholt	
	7.1	Introdu	iction	107
	7.2	Tander	n Reactions with Metathesis	110
		7.2.1	Cross-Metathesis	110
		7.2.2	Intramolecular Ring-Closing Metathesis	112
	7.3	Tander	n Reactions with Hydroformylations	112
		7.3.1	Hydroformylation/Hydrogenation	113
		7.3.2	Hydroformylation and C–O Bond Formation	114
		7.3.3	Hydroformylation and C–C Bond Formation	118
		7.3.4	Hydroaminomethylation for C-N Bond Formation	121
		7.3.5	Alternative Syngas Resources for Hydroformylation	126
	7.4	Defunc	tionalisation—Overcoming Over-Functionalisation	131
		7.4.1	Decarbonylative Dehydration	131
		7.4.2	Glycerol Degradation	135
	7.5	Isomer	ising Tandem Catalyses	136
		7.5.1	Isomerising Metathesis	137
		7.5.2	Isomerising Hydroformylation.	139
		7.5.3	Isomerising Hydroboration	141
		7.5.4	Isomerising Trialkylsilylation	143
		7.5.5	Isomerising Lactonisation	143
		7.5.6	Isomerising Michael-Reactions	144
		7.5.7	Isomerising Decarboxylation	145
		7.5.8	Isomerising Transfer Hydrogenation	146
		7.5.9	Isomerising Alkoxycarbonylations	146
	Refe	rences	•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	150
8	Cont	inuously	Operated Telomerisations with Renewables	
Ū	in M	iniplant	s	155
	Arno	Behr an	d Andreas J. Vorholt	100
	8.1	Telome	erisation of Butadiene with Carbon Dioxide.	156
	8.2	Telome	erisation of Butadiene with Glycerol	159
	8.3	Telome	erisation of Butadiene with Sucrose	160
	Refe	rences		161
•	<i>a</i>			
9	Cont	inuously	Operated Cooligomerisation of Fatty	1.00
	Com	pounds		163
	J. Ha	sselberg,	, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt	1.00
	9.1	Introdu		163
		9.1.1	Cooligomenisation of Fatty Compounds	164
	0.2	D 4 1 3	with Ethylene	164
	9.2	Batch		164
		9.2.1	Conjugation and Cooligomerisation in Laboratory	164
		0.2.2		164
		9.2.2	Catalyst Recycling	166

		9.2.3 Catalyst Leaching	167
		9.2.4 Application of Ligands	167
	9.3	Miniplant Investigations	
		9.3.1 Miniplant Concept for Continuous Operati	on 169
		9.3.2 Miniplant Equipment	170
		9.3.3 Miniplant Operation in Continuous Manne	r
		9.3.4 Hydrogenation	173
		9.3.5 Optimised Miniplant Concept	173
	Refer	erences	176
10	Hydr	roamination and Telomerisation of β -Myrcene	
	T. Fä	ärber, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt	
	10.1	Introduction	
	10.2	Laboratory Experiments	
		10.2.1 Control of Reaction Pathways	
		10.2.2 Catalyst Recycling	
	10.3	Miniplant Investigations	
		10.3.1 Choice of Reactor	
		10.3.2 The Taylor-Couette Reactor	
		10.3.3 Design Aspects and Construction	
		10.3.4 Batch Experiments	185
		10.3.5 Miniplant Concept	186
		10.3.6 Continuous Experiments	187
	10.4	Conclusion and Outlook	
	Refer	prences	
11	Cont	tinuously Operated Hydroformylation	191
	11.1	Introduction	191
	11.2	Batch Investigations: Catalyst Screening and Cataly	/st
		Recycling	192
	11.3	Miniplant Process.	195
		11.3.1 Hydroformylation of Renewables in a Con	tinuous
		Process	200
	11.4	Conclusions	
	Refer	erences	203
12	Futu	re Developments in Homogenous Catalysis	
	with	Renewables	205
	Arno	Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt	
Ind	ex		

Chapter 1 Introduction

Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt

1.1 Advantages of Homogeneous Catalysis in Derivatisation of Renewables

In "green chemistry", catalysis is a very helpful tool to convert basic chemicals into valuable fine and specialty products. By decreasing the energy of activation, the catalysts enable reactions which are not possible to carry out without the catalyst. This general rule is valid both for classical petrochemicals and of course for renewables. Depending on the molecular structure of the renewables (see Sect. 1.2), the reaction types may differ but the basis ideas remain the same.

Catalysis can be divided into different sections depending either on mechanistic considerations or on the methods of application. Very useful is the distinction between heterogeneous and homogeneous catalysis, but also special areas as biocatalysis, organocatalysis, photocatalysis or electrocatalysis can be considered. In the present book, the homogeneous catalysis takes centre, especially the homogeneous catalysis with transition metal complexes. Homogeneous catalysts are always solved in a liquid which may be a fluid starting compound or a solvent.

The transition metals have—compared to the main group metals—a number of important advantages in catalysis: They have free d-orbitals or even f-orbitals, through which they are able to interact with many reactants and with numerous ligands. Thus, an "inactive" ethene or carbon monoxide molecule can bind on the catalyst metal and can react as an activated intermediate with further compounds. Transition metals can also easily change their coordination number and ligand field. Thus, the catalytic complexes can be "tailored" for the specific reaction with the desired molecule. Too, transition metals occur in different oxidation states which can be changed easily. Thus, oxidative addition reactions or reductive eliminations are readily done. All these advantages of organometallic chemistry can be applied in homogeneous transition metal catalysis.

The row of valuable catalyst metals starts from the left side of the periodic table to the right: group 3 and group 4 metals are very useful for homogenous catalysed polymerisations, group 5 till 7 metals are often applied in oxidations or metathesis reactions, and the group 8 metals, especially the noble metals rhodium, palladium, iridium and platinum, are applied extensively e.g. in hydrogenations or carbony-lations. Many of these catalytic complexes are easily synthesised by reproducible protocols, and their stoichiometry and structure are well known and readily analysable. As analytic methods in homogeneous catalysis, often spectroscopic techniques are used. Because all reactants and products, but also the starting catalyst and the catalytic intermediates are solved in a liquid phase, the classical organic analysis methods such as NMR, IR or UV-VIS can be adopted thus giving a deep insight into the mechanistic pathway of the reaction. If the mechanism is well known, the chemist can further optimise the reaction, often via adjustment of the reaction conditions, the reactor type or the composition of the catalytic complex e.g. via ligand tailoring.

The high variability of the complex ligand field is one of the big advantages of homogeneous transition metal catalysis. The number of ligands is overwhelming: monodentate ligands, carbenes, hemilabile ligands, chelates or higher multidentate ligands can be used; ligands with phosphorus, nitrogen, oxygen or other elements as binding atoms can be applied. Ligands with different electronic and steric properties can steer the reaction into the right direction.

This "steering effect" of the ligand field is the "plus point" of homogeneous catalysis: reactions can be carried out with very high selectivities, such as chemo-, regio-, stereo- or even enantioselectivities. Enantioselective reactions are of high importance in fine and specialty chemistry, e.g. for pharmaceuticals or agrochemicals. Enantioselective ligands date from the "chiral pool" of nature or can be synthesised in the laboratory. Chiral catalysis enables the directed synthesis only of the active components without formation of unwanted by-products, thus preserving our resources and avoiding harmful waste.

A further advantage of homogenous transition metal catalysis is the fact that this kind of catalysis often operates under very smooth conditions. Metal complexes are usually not stable at higher temperatures; thus, the catalytic reactions must occur at low temperatures e.g. in the range of room temperature till 150 °C. Also the pressures used in homogeneous catalysis are generally low, e.g. in the range of 1–40 bar. Thus—in comparison with many heterogeneous catalysed reactions—energy can be saved, and the apparatus can be constructed at relatively low costs. Renewables such as sugars or unsaturated fats are often sensitive against high temperature and pressures. Thus, homogeneous catalysis is a useful tool to convert them without unwanted breaking of bonds.

In chemical industry besides of activity and selectivity of the transition metal catalysts also the stability and lifetime of the catalyst is of high importance. In classical laboratory optimisations, this point is often insufficiently considered. To the comprehensive development of a catalyst, also the stability has to be tested in detail, for instance in continuously operated miniplants (see Chaps. 8–11) in which the homogeneous catalyst is monitored for a longer reaction period e.g. for several days

or even weeks. Catalyst recycling is absolutely required to make the catalytic reaction economically feasible, especially if noble metals or valuable ligands are used. Only the results of such detailed investigations allow the decision of the industrial use of a new catalyst.

Catalysis and renewables are the two important pillars of "green chemistry". By using this combination, atom economic reactions can be carried out without significant by-products. Because of high selective reactions waste can be prevented. Homogeneous catalysis also enables the minimising of the energetic requirements of a chemical process: some reactions can even be conducted at ambient temperature and pressure. Thus, the catalytic reactions of renewables may lead to an enlarged number of valuable chemical products without damage of the environment and at acceptable costs.

In this book, important homogenously catalysed reactions and their application in continuously operated miniplants are highlighted. Hydrogenation, hydroformylation, aminations, telomerisations and oxidations were chosen as platforming reactions, in which homogeneous catalysis plays a role. Metatheses were recently reviewed; therefore, these reactions are subsumed in the chapter tandem reactions. Here, combinations of reactions can transform renewables in one preparative step into valuables. The rarely reported developments of homogenous catalysed reactions into continuously operated miniplants are differentiated also by reaction type, telomerisation, codimerisation, hydroamination and hydroformylation.

1.2 Introduction into the Chemistry of Renewables

Renewables are defined as natural compounds which grow again every year. They are produced in agriculture and forestry and are applied (predominantly) in the non-food area. These applications can be in chemistry or in producing energy. Especially, organic waste materials are of special interest for the use in industry, for instance saw mill waste or straw. Also, material of marine origin e.g. seaweed belongs to the big group of renewables. Instead of "renewables", the term "biomass" is generally used, and the non-food biomass is called, too, "industrial biomass". Besides herbal, animal feedstocks can also be utilised for instance tallows from slaughterhouses which can be processed to soaps.

The source of all these renewables is finally the light of the sun: by **photosynthesis**, carbon dioxide and water react to carbohydrates and oxygen as shown in Eq. 1.1:

$$nCO_2 + nH_2O \Longrightarrow (CH_2O)_n + nO_2$$
 (1.1)

In biology, one distinguishes between primary and secondary substances. **Primary substances** are materials which are essential for the growth and the reproduction of the plants. They are responsible for the stability and elasticity of the plants or serve as energy buffer. For instance, sugar beets store their energy supply

as sucrose in their roots. Important primary substances of plants are carbohydrates, lignin, fats and oils and proteins:

- The most common **carbohydrates** in nature are the macromolecular compounds cellulose, chitin, starch and hemicelluloses and the low-molecular carbohydrates mono- and disaccharides. Cellulose and hemicelluloses occur in wood and natural fibres, chitin in the shell of crabs and cancers, starch in many crop plants such as potatoes, corn, wheat and peas and mono- and disaccharides such as glucose, fructose or sucrose in numerous fruits, in beet roots and in sugar cane.
- Lignin—a macromolecular compound with aliphatic and aromatic structures is a main component of wood.
- Fats and oils are triglycerides which appear in crops such as soy bean, rapeseed, sunflower or coconuts.
- **Proteins** are polyamides formed by amino acids. They are also found in numerous crops e.g. in soy beans.

The most important **secondary substances** occur only in small amounts in nature; however, they are important for the plant to repel aggressors or to attract dusting insects. Prominent examples are as follows:

- Terpenoids such as mono- or polyterpenes which occur in pins or rubber trees.
- Natural colourants such as alizarin or indigo.
- Natural scents such as essential oils of rose, jasmine or violets.
- Natural drugs such as pyrethroids, alkaloids or steroids.
- Vitamins such as the water-soluble vitamin C or the oil-soluble vitamin E.

It was estimated that 170 billion tons of renewables are formed by nature every year. The highest percentage of this huge amount forms the cellulose with about 39%, and all other carbohydrates sum up to 26%. The next 30% is given by lignin; the remaining 5% are all other renewables including the group of fats and oils. Till now, manhood is using only 6 billion tons of this biomass annually that means about 3.5 weight-percentage.

At the present time, chemical industry is using predominantly crude oil and natural gas as feedstocks for the production of organic chemicals; however, these fossil feedstocks are confined and must be replaced gradually by renewables. Currently, the chemical industry is already using renewables in a certain amount: in Germany, 17 Mio t of petrochemicals were produced in 2006, compared to 2.7 Mio t of products on the basis of renewables. Therefore, the fraction of renewables is at about 14 weight-percentage which is a little bit higher in Germany than in most other countries. Interestingly, the main part of renewables used in industry is herbal or animal fats and oils. The reason for this high share is the fact that fats and oils are chemically relatively simple molecules which resemble in their structure to the well-known petrochemical conversions as with petrochemicals, and especially, catalytic conversions can be easily accomplished with fats and oils.

However, although the share of biomass is increasing in the last decades, the use of renewables in industry has also some **limitations**: one important problem can be the **acquisition** of the renewable feedstocks. Whereas crude oil and natural gas can be excavated in a relatively efficient manner on particular places, the renewables must be collected with high effort in a widespread agricultural or forest area. The same problem occurs if natural waste material must be collected, for instance saw dust from numerous saw mills or straw from a great number of harvested grain fields. Acquisition of renewables means often expansive and time-consuming transport arrangements. This fact influences substantially the economics of a chemical process using renewables.

Another problem is connected with the molecular structure and elemental composition of certain renewables. The big group of carbohydrates contains large amounts of oxygen e.g. in terms of aldehyde or hydroxyl groups which make the compounds very hydrophilic i.e. water soluble. Whereas common petrochemistry works preferentially with water-insoluble hydrocarbons, the handling of carbohydrates requires totally other reaction concepts. One alternative is to "defunction-alise" the carbohydrates by dehydration or hydrogenative dehydration yielding compounds similar to the well-known petrochemical hydrocarbons. Here, the fats and oils as well as the terpenoids have great advantages because they have similar structures to petrochemicals.

1.3 Introduction into the Main Groups of Renewables

1.3.1 Oleochemicals

Fats and oils are triglycerides i.e. esters of long-chain carboxylic acids with glycerol (1,2,3-propane triol). These carboxylic acids are called "fatty acids". By hydrolysis of triglycerides with water, the so-called fat splitting or fat hydrolysis, the fatty acids can be set free. In triglycerides, the three fatty acids can be identical, but also different. In nature, almost exclusively even fatty acids occur; their chain length is usually in the range of C12 till C22. They can be not only saturated such as palmitic acid (C16) or stearic acid (C18), but also unsaturated. Important unsaturated fatty acids (Fig. 1.1) are as follows:

- Oleic acid (C18) with one Z double bond in C9-position
- Linoleic acid (C18) with two Z double bonds in the C9- and C12-positions
- Linolenic acid (C18) with three Z double bonds in the C9-, C12- and C15-positions
- Erucic acid (C22) with one Z double bond in C13-position.

These double bonds are of great importance of the reactivity of the molecules, because unsaturated fatty acids or esters cannot only react on the carboxyl group but can catalytically be converted, too, to interesting follow-up products via addition on



Fig. 1.1 Important unsaturated fatty acids

their CC-double bonds. Also, saturated fatty compounds can be functionalised on the alkyl chain, however, usually not selectively via radical substitution reactions.

The most important **fats and oils** (by mass of production) are palm oil, soy bean oil, rape seed oil and sunflower oil. Besides these four big fat resources, palm kernel oil, coconut oil and animal fats such as tallow and grease are also of importance for use in chemical industry.

- Palm oil and palm kernel oil arise in the same source, the fruits of the oil palm. The numerous fruits contain a soft pulp which contains triglycerides with predominantly saturated and unsaturated C16- and C18 fatty acids. The kernel of the oil palm fruit, however, contains a fat with a high amount of triglycerides with short-chain carboxylic acids such as lauric acid (C12) and myristic acid (C14). Oil palms have origin in the rain forests of Guinea, but today they grew predominantly in plantations of Indonesia and Malaysia.
- The **coconut palm** provides the coconut oil, which contains triglycerides which resemble very much the palm kernel oil. Once again, the short-chain fatty acids (C12–14) predominate (65%); the remaining acids are C16- and C18 acids. Similar to oil palms, coconut palms also grew in the equatorial zone.
- **Rape seed oil** is an important oil which stems from the temperate zones. The classical rape seed contains a great amount (50%) of erucic acid which is not convenient as human food. By breeding, a new type of rape seed oil was developed, the 00-type of rapeseed oil. It contains high amounts of oleic acid and linoleic acid and can therefore be used as food.
- Soy bean oil stems from soy beans which contain high amounts of proteins (40%) and a lower amount of oil (20%). This oil is obtained by extraction and contains 50% of linoleic acid, 30% of oleic acid and 3–11% of linolenic acid. It also contains lecithins which can be used as emulsifiers both in food preparation

and in technical applications. The residue of the extraction contains the proteins and the carbohydrates and is used as food in soy milk, in soy flour and in tofu. For technical applications, the high content of linoleic acid is of importance: varnishes and paints, lubricants and plasticizers are made on the basis of soy oil. In recent years, polyols stemming from soy oil are used as starting compounds for bio-polyesters and bio-polyurethanes.

- Sunflower oil derives from sunflowers which originally occurred in Northern America but came to Europe in the sixteenth century. The flower contains thousands of sunflower seeds whose content of oil amounts to 57%. The "old" sunflower oil contains predominantly linoleic acid (44–70%) and oleic acid (14–43%) and can be used for soaps and varnishes. By breeding, the "new" high oleic type was established yielding oleic acid in high yield (91%) and purity. Thus, this type is very suitable for the production of detergents, paints and cosmetics.
- Important **animal fats** are tallow, grease and fish oils. The grease is a collective name for spreadable fats stemming from pigs and geese. Tallow is a fat predominantly from cows or wethers. Grease and tallow contain especially oleic, palmitic and stearic acids. Fish oils are only produced in small amounts for food applications and contain useful polyunsaturated fatty acids, the so-called PUFAs.

1.3.2 Terpenes

Terpenes are very well known since hundreds of years, especially because of their widespread applications as flavours and fragrances. They are extracted from trees, fruits and flowers via different methods. According to Wallach's rule, terpenes are composed of isoprene, i.e. branched C5-units. Hence, a distinction is drawn between monoterpenes (C10), sesquiterpenes (C15), diterpenes (C20) and triterpenes (C30). Also, longer terpenes are known, for instance the polyterpene natural rubber, which is a *cis*-poly(isoprene), and the gutta-percha, which is the isomeric *trans*-poly(isoprene). The structure of the terpenes can be very variable: there are a great number of acyclic hydrocarbons, but also mono-, bi- to pentacyclic derivatives exist. The reason why they are interesting for homogeneous catalysis is the fact that most of them are unsaturated and contain CC-double bonds which can coordinate to metal complexes. Acyclic monoterpenes like myrcene contain three double bonds, monocyclic monoterpenes like limonene contain two double bonds, and bicyclic monoterpenes such as α -pinene, β -pinene, 3-carene or camphene contain only one double bond (Fig. 1.2).

However, not only saturated terpenes exist in nature, such as pinane, but also functionalised terpenes occur such as terpene alcohols (such as nerol, geraniol, citronellol and menthol), terpene aldehydes (such as citronellal and citral) or terpene ketones (such as carvone or camphor) (Fig. 1.3).



Fig. 1.3 Functionalised monoterpenes

Important higher terpenes are e.g. the sesquiterpenes bisabolene and farnesene as well as the diterpene retinol (Fig. 1.4):

- **Bisabolenes** (with different positions of the double bonds) are present in the essential oils of lemon and oregano. They function also as pheromones of different insects.
- α-Farnesenes occur in apple skins and cause the typical odour of green apples. The isomeric β-farnesenes can be found in different essential oils. Certain potato species use it as natural insect repellent.
- **Retinol** is an essential fat soluble vitamin (Vitamin A₁) and occurs in numerous animal and plant food.

Respective to the quantity, the most important source of terpenes is turpentine which is a broad mixture of volatile terpene compounds stemming from the tree resin of conifers. Depending on the starting material and the production method, the turpentine is classified into three categories:





- Wood turpentine is obtained via steam distillation or extraction with hydrocarbons or chlorohydrocarbons of old chopped wood stumps. This process is based on the fact that the resin level is particularly high in the lower trunk section. However, because of the dwindling supply of tree stumps, this route has become less important.
- **Gum turpentine** derives from the balsam of living trees. An incision is made into the trunks to collect the crude balsam in bottles or bags. For example, black pines afford annually up to 5 kg balsam. The further processing takes place via vacuum distillation, where colophony remains as residue. Because of its high purity gum, turpentine is very suitable for further syntheses. The main producer worldwide is the PR China; the biggest producer in Europe is Portugal.
- Sulphate turpentine is a cheap by-product in pulp production via the sulphate process ("Kraft process"). In this process, wood chips of cut trees are partially solubilised in NaOH by addition of Na₂S, Na₂SO₄ and Na₂SO₃. The crude sulphate turpentine is obtained from the condensate of the waste gas. However, also after further purification and oxidation steps, sulphate turpentine still contains some contaminations with sulphur compounds. The biggest producer worldwide is the USA; great producers in Europe are Scandinavia and Russia.

The most abundant ingredients of turpentine are the two pinenes (see Fig. 1.2) which serve as starting compounds for the synthesis of flavours, fragrances and pharmaceuticals. A major part is used for the industrial manufacture of camphor which is applied as plasticizer in celluloid production. A certain amount is used for the synthesis of myrcene via pinene pyrolysis at a temperature of 450–500 °C. This isomerisation occurs with a very short retention time (5 s) followed by a quick quenching step. The maximum myrcene yield amounts to 85%. Myrcene has both

isolated and conjugated double bonds and is therefore an interesting model compound for homogeneous catalysed reactions.

A great number of terpenes are isolated from fruits, flowers and herbs, e.g. from citrus fruits, coriander, roses, cloves, violets, salvia and rosemary. The essential oils are obtained via steam distillation, extraction and "enfleurage" which is an absorption of the volatile terpenes in a layer of fat. To get very pure individual terpenes, a careful fractionated distillation has to be performed. Some important examples of the production of functionalised monoterpenes are as follows:

- Nerol is isolated from lavender and essences of roses
- Geraniol and citronellol are extracted especially from geranium
- Citronellal stems from lemons and limes
- Citral is the main component of lemon grass
- Menthol occurs in mint and peppermint plants.

1.3.3 Carbohydrates

The name "carbohydrates" originally stems from the expression "hydrates of carbon", which was used because of the elementary composition $C_nH_{2n}O$. In a formal way, this formula can also written as $C_n(H_2O)_n$, thus explaining this (wrong) denomination. Today, often the name "saccharides" is chosen and one differentiates between:

- Monosaccharides (such as glucose and fructose)
- Disaccharides (such as sucrose and lactose)
- Further oligosaccharides (like the trisaccharide raffinose) and
- Polysaccharides (such as cellulose and starch).

The low-molecular saccharides, the sugars, are water soluble and have a sweet flavour, whereas the polysaccharides are water insoluble and tasteless. By definition, the saccharides contain one aldehyde or one keto group and at least two hydroxy groups. A typical example for a hydroxyaldehyde is D-glucose; an example for a hydroxyketone is D-fructose (see Fig. 1.5).





Saccharides which contain an aldehyde group are called aldoses; saccharides with keto groups are ketoses. The monosaccharides contain three to six carbon atoms and have the names trioses (3 C), tetroses (4 C), pentoses (5 C) and hexoses (6 C). Using this nomenclature, the glucose belongs to the group of aldohexoses and fructose to the group of ketohexoses. Both exist in two enantiomeric isomers: in nature exists only the D-glucose, whereas the non-natural L-glucose is only available synthetically and is of no importance. Also, fructose exists in D- and L-enantiomers.

D-Glucose $(C_6H_{12}O_6)$, also named "grape sugar" or "dextrose", is the main product of photosynthesis and is stored in nature in polymers as starch (in plants) or as glycogen (in animals). It is already frequently used in chemical industry especially in fermentations. Starting from D-glucose, both ethanol and amino acids, citric acid and lactic acids are accessible by fermentation reactions. Also, metal catalysed conversions of D-glucose are carried out e.g. the hydrogenation of Dglucose to the sugar alcohol D-sorbitol which is both a low-caloric sweetening agent and an important starting compound for the synthesis of vitamin C.

The ketohexose **D-fructose** is also called "fruit sugar", because it is found in many tree fruits, vine fruits, melons, beets and berries. D-Fructose has a very sweet taste (about 1.7 times sweeter than sucrose). In industry, starch is disintegrated enzymatically to D-glucose which is than isomerised (also enzymatically) to a mixture of D-fructose (45%) and D-glucose (55%). This "high-fructose corn syrup" (HFCS) is often used as sweetener in foods and drinks. A non-food application of fructose is the dehydration to 5-(hydroxymethyl) furfural, which is widely discussed as platform compound in chemical industry.

Both aldohexoses and ketohexoses exist not only in a linear structure (see Fig. 1.5), but also in cyclic structures. This is shown in the following on the example of D-glucose: the aldehyde function can react with the hydroxy group on position 5, thus yielding a hemiacetal (Fig. 1.6). By this reaction, a new hydroxy



Fig. 1.6 The anomers α -D-glucose and β -D-glucose



Fig. 1.7 Formula of the disaccharides sucrose and lactose

group is formed on carbon atom 1 which can be oriented in α - or in β -position. Thus, we have to differentiate between the isomers α -D-glucose and β -D-glucose which are called "anomers".

The most important disaccharide is **sucrose** which is simply named "sugar" in everyday life. It is produced from sugar cane and sugar beet in an amount of about 180 million tons per year (2014/15). In sucrose, the α -D-glucose is linked with β -fructose as shown in Fig. 1.7. Many industrial applications of sucrose are based on fermentation reactions. The splitting of the sucrose molecule into its monosaccharides succeeds by using the glucoside hydrolase enzyme "invertase" yielding the "invert sugar syrup". Sucrose can also be converted into sucralose, a zero-calorie artificial sweetener, or into isomaltose, a tooth-friendly sucrose replacement especially for diabetics.

The disaccharide **lactose** can be found in milk and dairy products. The molecule consists of the two monosaccharides β -galactose and β -glucose which are bound through a β -1,4-glycosidic linkage (see also Fig. 1.7). Lactose is applied in infant nutrition and as matrix material in the pharmaceutical industry. Also, a number of chemical conversions of lactose are well known, e.g. hydrogenations, oxidations and isomerisations.

Cellulose consists of some hundreds up to 10,000 monomeric β -D-glucose units which are linked together in a β -1,4 manner (Fig. 1.8). This polysaccharide is unbranched, and therefor, the cellulose chains can easily have contact to each other via hydrogen bridging bonds. The key resource of cellulose is wood in which the cellulose occurs together with hemicelluloses and lignin (see Sect. 1.3.4). More than 2 billion tons of wood are lumbered every year whereof a great part is used as timber or firewood. Only 13% of the wood is processed further, e.g. by the "Kraft process" in which the cellulose is separated from hemicelluloses and lignin by a mixture of sodium sulphide and sodium hydroxide. The resulting cellulose or

Fig. 1.8 Molecular structure of cellulose



"pulp" is predominantly used for the production of paper and cardboards, and only 4% are used for chemical conversions.

Important secondary products of cellulose are as follows:

- Cellulose esters (such as cellulose acetate or cellulose nitrate)
- Cellulose ethers (such as carboxymethyl cellulose or ethyl cellulose)
- Regenerated cellulose which is applied to make fibres (e.g. rayon) or films (e.g. cellophane).

Starch is—like cellulose—also composed of monomeric β -D-glucose units; however, the linkage is done in an α -1,4-manner. The linear polymer formed is called amylose. Depending on the source of the starch, also branched polymer chains occur. By additional α -1,6-glycosidic linkages, the amylopectin molecules are formed (Fig. 1.9).

Starch can be isolated from different plants e.g. from corn, wheat, rice, barley, potatoes or manioc. It is used frequently in the paper, thickener and binder industry. It can be applied not only in the production of biodegradable thermoplastic materials, but also in the pharmaceutical, cosmetic or food sector. By enzymes or acids, starch can be hydrolysed selectively to oligomers or to the monomer D-glucose. By oxidation, complexing agents can be synthesised which are used in the detergent industry. Just as cellulose, starch can also be converted into starch esters (e.g. acetates or phosphates) or ethers (e.g. carboxymethyl starch or hydroxyethyl starch).

1.3.4 Lignin

Lignin is a major component of wood. Depending on the type of wood, it contains 20–30% lignin, 40–55% cellulose and 30–35% hemicelluloses. Thus, wood is a



Fig. 1.9 Molecular structures of amylose and amylopectin



composite material in which the lignin is basically responsible for the stability. Lignin is a macromolecule which is formed from aromatic monomers, especially coumaryl alcohol, coniferyl alcohol and sinapyl alcohol (Fig. 1.10).

Lignin is water insoluble, and only partially soluble in acids, bases or special solvents like pyridine. In the manufacture of cellulose (see Sect. 1.3.3), lignin is a side product which is produced in amounts of more than 55 million tons per year. However, it is usually not isolated, but burnt to provide the thermal energy for the paper mills. The types of linkage in the macromolecule lignin are very diverse, and it is a big challenge to open selectively these linkages, thus yielding valuable aromatic compounds e.g. phenol or substituted phenols. There are some decomposition methods which use not only acids (e.g. nitric, acetic or formic acid) or bases (e.g. sodium hydroxide, ammonia or ethanol amine), but also solvents such as ethanol or methanol or special activators like anthrachinone. Also, hydrogenation of lignin or enzymatic methods are under investigation. So far, the use of lignin is comparatively limited: one application is the production of vanillin via oxidative treatment with strong bases or the formation of duromeric resins. Because of the dispersing and emulsion-stabilising properties of lignin, it is also used in cement applications, water treatment or oilfield applications.

1.3.5 Peptides

In peptides, α -amino acids are linked together forming amides. Two amino acids form a dipeptide; molecules with a greater number of amino acids are called oligopeptides. If the molecular weight is in the range of about 6000 to about 1 million, these substances are polypeptides or proteins (Fig. 1.11). In nature, all proteins are formed from 22 natural occurring α -amino acids. The simplest α -amino

Fig. 1.11 General molecular structure of proteins



acid is the amino acetic acid glycine. In all other α -amino acids, the α -C-atom is an asymmetrically substituted carbon atom, thus yielding chiral molecules. Natural proteins are formed by L-amino acids e.g. by leucine, valine, tyrosine or methionine.

The sequence of the L-amino acids gives the primary structure of the protein. However, by the formation of hydrogen bridges, secondary structures are formed like the α -helix structure or the β -pleated sheet structure. Additional bonds can be formed like disulphide bridges between two cysteine units.

Proteins can be synthesised from the amino acids via stepwise condensation reactions with the elimination of water. In nature, this composition of the protein structure is regulated by the desoxyribonucleic acids of the genes. Vice versa, the proteins can be hydrolysed into the amino acids both by strong acids and by specific enzymes.

All animal or plant cells contain proteins. Typical animal protein sources are meat, fish, eggs, milk, cheese and yoghurt; plant protein sources are e.g. soy beans, beans, manioc, lentils or chick peas.

1.3.6 Carbon Dioxide

In a certain way, also carbon dioxide is a "renewable". It is consistently formed by nature in the biospheric cycle: The plants die off and are reconverted to CO_2 and water via microorganisms. In addition, mankind uses fossil raw materials such as oil, gas and coal especially for energy production, thus producing great amounts of anthropogenic carbon dioxide. In the last 150 years, the emissions of CO_2 have increased in a nearly exponential manner, and mankind is trying to stop and reduce these emissions as good as possible. One (small) possibility is to use carbon dioxide as a C1 source for chemical applications. The anthropogenic emission of CO_2 is estimated to 30 billion tons per year; the range of use of carbon dioxide in chemical industry is (today) only estimated to 0.2 billion tons per year.

The problem is that carbon dioxide is a very stable molecule: this colourless and inodorous gas is extremely inert and resists also high temperatures. It presents the highest oxidation state of carbon and is difficult to reduce or to functionalise. But there are some possibilities to activate CO_2 :

- The reduction with hydrogen gas e.g. to formic acid or its stable derivatives
- The reaction with molecules which have high energy-containing groups such as epoxides, dienes or alkines
- The reaction to products which are very stable, e.g. salts

There are already some applications of carbon dioxide in chemical industry, in parts for many years (Fig. 1.12):



Fig. 1.12 Today' applications of carbon dioxide

- The synthesis of urea from carbon dioxide and ammonia (more than 100 Mio t/a)
- The supplement of CO₂ to synthesis gas which is used for methanol production (2 Mio t/a)
- The reaction of CO₂ with epoxides to cyclic carbonates or to polycarbonates (50.000 t/a)
- The conversion with sodium phenolate to salicylic acid (25.000 t/a).

However, one important tool to activate carbon dioxide is not yet fully investigated: the activation by transition metal catalysis. By coordination to metal complexes, the linear and stable CO_2 molecule is influenced by the electron field of the metal and is bound e.g. in nonlinear way which enables the reaction with other molecules. There are a number of interesting catalytic applications under investigation (Fig. 1.13):

- The nickel catalysed conversion of ethene with CO₂ to acrylic acid
- The palladium catalysed telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene with CO₂ yielding lactones
- The nickel or rhodium catalysed reaction of CO₂ with alkines to pyrones
- The ruthenium catalysed hydroformylation of alkenes with CO₂/H₂ mixtures to aldehydes
- The ruthenium catalysed hydrogenation of CO₂ to formic acid
- The iron or cobalt catalysed co-polymerisation of CO₂ with epoxides.





References

General literature

- 1. Behrens M, Datye AK (eds) (2013) Catalysis for the conversion of biomass and its derivatives, Edition Open Access
- 2. Behr A, Neubert P (2012) Chapter 38: Homogeneous catalysis with renewables. In: Applied homogeneous catalysis, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 3. Ulber R, Sell D, Hirth T (eds) (2011) Renewable raw materials—new feedstocks for the chemical industry. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 4. Habermehl G, Hammann PE, Krebs HC, Ternes W (2008) Naturstoffchemie-Eine Einführung, 3rd edn. Springer, Berlin
- 5. Centi G, van Santen RA (eds) (2007) Catalysis for renewables. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim

Oleochemicals

- 6. Türk O (2014) Chapter 16.1: Öle und Fette. In: Stoffliche Nutzung nachwachsender Rohstoffe. Springer Vieweg, Wiesbaden
- 7. Clark JH, Deswarte FEI (eds) (2008) Chapter 2.2 Plant oils. In: Introduction to chemicals from biomass, Wiley, Chichester
- 8. Corma A, Iborra S, Velty A (2007) Chemical routes for the transformation of biomass into chemicals. Chem Rev 107:2449–2471. Chapter 3: Vegetable oils and animal fats
- 9. Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, vol 13, 6th ed. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim (2003). Fats and fatty oils (see also: electronic version)
- 10. Gunstone FD, Hamilton RJ (eds) (2001) Oleochemical manufacture and applications. Sheffield Academic Press
- 11. Johnson RW, Fritz E (eds) (1989) Fatty acids in industry. Marcel Dekker Inc., New York

Terpenes

- 12. Hu J (ed) (2014) New developments in terpenes research. Nova Science Publ.
- Behr A, Wintzer A (2014) Chapter 6: From terpenoids to amines: a critical review. In: Hu J (ed) New developments in terpenes. Nova Science Publ.
- 14. Ullmann's encyclopedia of industrial chemistry, 7th ed. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim (2011–2014). Terpenes
- Behr A, Johnen L (2009) Myrcene as a natural base chemical in sustainable chemistry: a critical review. ChemSusChem 2:1072–1095
- 16. Habermehl G, Hammann PE, Krebs HC, Ternes W (2008) Chapter 1: Terpene. In: Naturstoffchemie—Eine Einführung, 3rd ed. Springer, Berlin
- 17. Corma A, Iborra S, Velty A (2007) Chemical routes for the transformation of biomass into chemicals. Chem Rev 107. Chapter 4, p. 2472: Terpenes
- 18. Kirk-Othmer encyclopedia of chemical technology, 5th ed. Wiley Interscience (2006). Terpenes and terpenoids
- 19. Breitmaier E (2005) Terpene, 2nd ed. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- Monteiro JL, Veloso CO (2004) Catalytic conversion of terpenes into fine chemicals. Topics Catal 27:169–180
- 21. Terpenoids and steroids—specialist periodical report, Series of review articles. The Royal Society of Chemistry, London

Carbohydrates

- 22. Sheldon R (2014) Green and sustainable manufacture of chemicals from biomass: state of the art. Green Chem 16:950–963
- Türk O (2014) Chapter 4.1: Cellulose. In: Stoffliche Nutzung nachwachsender Rohstoffe. Springer Vieweg, Wiesbaden
- 24. Wittcoff HA, Reuben BG, Plotkin JS (2013) Chapter 16: Carbohydrates. In: industrial organic chemicals. Wiley
- 25. Wüstenberg T (2013) Cellulose und Cellulosederivate-Grundlagen, Wirkungen und Applikationen. Behr's Verlag, Hamburg
- Van de Vyver S, Geboers J, Jacobs PA, Sels BF (2011) Recent advances in the catalytic conversion of cellulose. ChemCatChem 3:82–94
- 27. Lichtenthaler FW (2010) Carbohydrates as organic raw materials. In: Ullmann's encyclopedia of industrial chemistry (electronic version)
- Miljkovic M (2010) Carbohydrates: synthesis, mechanisms and stereoelectronic effects. Springer, New York
- 29. Muffler K, Ulber R (2008) Use of renewable raw materials in the chemical industry—beyond sugar and starch. Chem Eng Technol 31:638–646
- 30. Garg HG, Cowmann MK, Hales CA (2008) Carbohydrate chemistry, biology and medical applications. Elsevier, Oxford
- Sinnott ML (2008) Carbohydrate chemistry and biochemistry—structure and mechanism. RSC Publ.
- 32. Clark JH, Deswarte FEI (eds) (2008) Chapter 2.3 Carbohydrates. In: Introduction to chemicals from biomass. Wiley, Chichester
- Corma A, Iborra S, Velty A (2007) Chemical routes for the transformation of biomass into chemicals. Chem Rev 107:2411–2448, Chapter 2
- 34. Lindhorst TK (2007) Essential of carbohydrate chemistry and biochemistry. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- Buchholz K, Ekelhoff B (2005) Technologie der Kohlenhydrate. In: Winnacker-Küchler-Chemische Technik vol 8, 5th ed., p 315 f

- Klemm D, Heublein B, Fink H-P, Bohn A (2005) Cellulose: faszinierendes Biopolymer und nachhaltiger Rohstoff. Angew Chem 117:3411–3458
- 37. Röper H (2002) Renewable raw materials in Europe—industrial utilization of starch and sugar. Starch/Stärke 54:89–99

Lignin

- Clark JH, Deswarte FEI (eds) (2008) Chapter 2.4 Lignin. In: Introduction to chemicals from biomass. Wiley, Chichester
- 39. Roth K (2016) Chem unserer Zeit 50:226-232
- 40. Frank O (2015) Lignin in polymer composites. Elsevier, Amsterdam
- Patersen RJ (2012) Lignin-properties and applications in biotechnology and bioenergy. Nova Science Publ, New York
- 42. Calvo-Flores FG, Dobado JA, Garcia JI, Martin-Martinez FJ (2015) Lignin and lignans as renewable raw materials. Wiley, Hoboken
- 43. Lin SY, Dence LW (eds) (2011) Methods in lignin chemistry. Springer, Berlin
- 44. Saake B, Lehnen R (2012) Lignin. In: Ullmann's encyclopedia of industrial chemistry. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim

Peptides

- Türk O (2014) Chapter 3: Proteine. In: Stoffliche Nutzung nachwachsender Rohstoffe. Springer Vieweg, Wiesbaden
- 46. Clark JH, Deswarte FEI (eds) (2008) Chapter 2.5 Proteins. In: Introduction to chemicals from biomass. Wiley, Chichester
- 47. Voet D, Voet JG, Pratt CW (2008) Chapters 4 till 7. Lehrbuch der Biochemie, 2nd ed. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- Ullmann's encyclopedia of industrial chemistry, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, vol 30, 6th ed. (2003). Proteins (see also: electronic version)

Carbon dioxide

- 49. Klankermayer J, Wesselbaum S, Beydoun K, Leitner W (2016) Angew Chem Int Ed 55:7296–7343
- 50. Aresta M (2010) Carbon dioxide as a chemical feedstock. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 51. Behr A, Neuberg S (2009) Erdöl Erdgas Kohle 125:367-374
- 52. Ullmann's encyclopedia of industrial chemistry, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, vol 6, 6th ed. (2003). Carbon dioxide (see also: electronic version)
- 53. Behr A (1988) Carbon dioxide activation by metal complexes. VCH Verlag, Weinheim
- 54. Behr A (1988) Angew Chem 100:681-698
- 55. Aresta M, Forti G (1987) Carbon dioxide as a source of carbon. D. Reidel Publ, Dordrecht
- 56. Aresta M, Dibenedetto A, Quaranta E (2016) Reaction mechanisms in carbon dioxide conversion. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg

Chapter 2 Hydrogenation of Renewables

Andreas J. Vorholt and Arno Behr

2.1 Introduction

Hydrogenation reactions have a variety of applications in the chemical industry which is shown by the corresponding products, such as ammonia, methanol, and polyamides. In petrochemistry, the addition of hydrogen is used to adjust properties of product mixtures, e.g. in the hydrocracking or hydrotreating. For renewables the same is already feasible or first proofs of concept were already shown. Therefore, hydrogenations indicate ways to increase the availability and enhance handling of products from natural resources. Heterogeneously catalysed hydrogenations with renewables are realised already in big scale, e.g. in the production of margarine or sorbitol.

In general, hydrogenation is the addition of hydrogen to C–C-, C–O-, C–N-, or N–O-multiple bonds. If the bond is broken, the reaction is referred to as hydrogenolysis [1]. Hydrogenation reactions are usually exothermic; therefore, low temperatures favour the reaction over its corresponding back reaction, which is dehydrogenation (Fig. 2.1).

Hydrogenations on industrial scale are mostly heterogeneously catalysed but lack of reactivity at mild reaction conditions or selectivity. Therefore, homogeneous catalysed hydrogenations are needed for more specialised reactions, which are required for the valorisation of renewables.

Common catalyst metals for homogeneous hydrogenations are platinum, palladium, rhodium, iridium, and ruthenium. But also non-precious metal systems as nickel, copper and other transition metals, such as molybdenum and cobalt have found applications in industrial processes. Frequently used homogeneous catalyst complexes in hydrogenation are as follows:

$$A + n H_2 \rightleftharpoons B \quad \Delta H_r < 0$$

Fig. 2.1 General reaction equation of hydrogenation

[©] Springer International Publishing AG 2017

A. Behr and A.J. Vorholt, *Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables*, Catalysis by Metal Complexes 39, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-54161-7_2

- Wilkinson-type catalysts like RhCl(PPh₃)₃ and the corresponding ruthenium or iridium species
- Hydride species like Rh(CO)₂(PPh₃)H
- Chelate complexes with chiral ligands like the Binaphos (see Fig. 2.4)
- Ru-Carbene complexes
- Special pincer ligands have high activity in the hydrogenation of, for example, CO_{2.}

The present chapter is structured by the substrates of hydrogenation. In the first part, CO_2 as an inactive resource with carbon in a high oxidative state and with a low energy content as substrate is described. In this respect, homogeneous catalysts are able to gain valuable chemicals from this side product of burning or fermentation processes, e.g. methanol or formic acid.

The second part describes processing renewables, such as fatty acids and lignin via hydrogenation. These highly complex mixtures that contain various molecules and are oxygen rich compared to petrochemicals are defunctionalised or depolymerised via hydrogenation in order to gain more uniform blends.

2.2 Hydrogenations of Carbon Dioxide

Back in the 1980s, there were just a few research groups who dealt with the conversion of the "inactive" CO_2 [2–7]. The flashlight on carbon dioxide utilisation was set during the climate discussion and the impact of carbon dioxide to the greenhouse effect. Numerous efforts were put in the development of catalysts to process CO₂ as a chemical feedstock [8-11]. Beside this development, also photochemical and electrochemical reactions are in the statu nascendi with various materials from metal complexes, organic compounds, and transition metal electrodes [12-29]. The homogenously catalysed reduction of carbon dioxide focuses on formic acid and methanol as products. These C1- molecules can act as hydrogen storage, as these molecules are liquid at ambient conditions. While formic acid contains 4.4 wt% of hydrogen, methanol contains 12.6 wt%. The stored hydrogen preferably originates from the electrolysis of water using solar energy from where a lot of effort is invested lately [27, 30-35]. The synthesis of formic acid [36] formate salts [37, 38] or methanol [39, 40] is entropically disfavoured, wherefore different bases are applied in the formation of formic acid (Fig. 2.2). If water is used as solvent, the carbonate/bicarbonate equilibrium also plays a role in the hydrogenations. Calculations showed that hydrogenation of the bicarbonate to formates is exergonic [41].

The formation of formic acid (FA) and formate amine salts was numerously studied in the last years. Also systems of hydrogenation and dehydrogenation with one catalyst system were developed. The following Table 2.1 gives an overview on several catalyst systems.

$$CO_2(g) + H_2(g) \rightleftharpoons HCO_2H(I)$$

 $\Delta G^0 = 32.8 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$
 $\Delta H^0 = -31.5 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$
 $\Delta S^0 = -216 \text{ J mol}^{-1} \text{ K}^{-1}$

$$CO_{2}(g) + H_{2}(g) + NH_{3}(aq) \rightleftharpoons HCO_{2}^{-}(aq) + NH_{4}^{+}(aq)$$
$$\Delta G^{0} = -9.5 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
$$\Delta H^{0} = -84.3 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
$$\Delta S^{0} = -250 \text{ J mol}^{-1} \text{ K}^{-1}$$

$$CO_{2}(g) + 3H_{2}(g) \rightleftharpoons CH_{3}OH(l) + H_{2}O(l)$$
$$\Delta G^{0} = -9.5 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
$$\Delta H^{0} = -131 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
$$\Delta S^{0} = -409 \text{ J mol}^{-1} \text{ K}^{-1}$$

Fig. 2.2 Gibbs energy of the hydrogenation of CO_2

First attempts to hydrogenate CO_2 were already made by Inoue in 1976 by applying triphenylphosphine with Ru-, Ir-, and Rh-complexes in benzene. The solvents applied in this hydrogenation of CO_2 play a crucial role for stabilising intermediate catalytic species. The Wilkinson complex has higher reaction rates in more polar solvents like methanol [43]. Also supercritical CO_2 itself as solvent in its state is possible, wherein also hydrogen is highly soluble [47]. The group of Jessop reported a TOF up to 95.000 h⁻¹ with RuCl₂(OAc)(PMe₃)₄ as catalyst precursor with different amines and alcohols [48]. The role of these additives is still object of investigation, but it is reported that the formate generation needs a Lewis base, while the alcohol additive is proton donor.

The role of water in the solvent mixtures was investigated since faster reactions were reported if water was present [56]. Reactions in water were first shown in the

litive P (H ₂ /CO) MPa	$T/^{\circ}C$	Rct. time/h	TON	TOEM-1	D of success
subine ligand)		ION	1 OL/11	Nelei elices
apume ngana					
V/H ₂ O 2.5/2.5	rt	20	87	4	[42]
V 2/4	25	20	2.500	125	[43]
V 2/2	rt	22	1.150	30-47	[44]
Me ₂ 2/2	rt	12	3.440	290	[45, 46]
V 8.5/12	50		7.200	1.040	[47]
V/C ₆ F ₅ OH 7/12	50	0.33	32.000	95.000	[48]
HCO ₃ 6/3.5	80	0.03		9.600	[49]
HCO ₃ 6/0	80	20	610	30	[50]
H 4/4	120	48	3.500.000	73.000	[51, 52]
U 2/2	70	2	38.600		[53]
U 3/1	120			11.00000	[54]
ogen ligand					
H 3/3	120	48	222.000	(33.000)	[55]
HCO3 HCO3 U U ogen ligar H	6/3.5 6/0 6/0 2/2 3/1 3/1 3/3	6/3.5 80 6/0 80 4/4 120 2/2 70 3/1 120 id 3/3	$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$		

Table 2.1 Catalyst systems for the formation of formic acid and its salts from CO₂, for abbreviations see Figs. 2.4 and 2.5

early 1990 by Leitner with rhodium and sulfonated phosphine ligands (see Fig. 2.4), [57], and this concept was transferred to other ligands and metals [45, 49, 58–61]. TOFs of up to 9.600 h⁻¹ were found with [RuCl₂TPPMS₂]₂. Besides, the sulfonated ligands also water-soluble amine-based ligands were used [62–65]. Beller and Laurenczy showed that if [RuCl₂(C₆H₆)]₂ is used also simple phosphine ligands such as TPP can form an active catalyst system in an aqueous NaHCO₃ solution. The ligand diphenylphosphinomethane DPPM showed TOFs of up to 1.260 h⁻¹ but is fast deactivated. However, also phosphite ligands are reported [66].

The combination of ionic liquids (IL) and sulfonated ruthenium phosphine complexes was used to form a continuous operated process to gain pure formic acid under supercritical conditions (Fig. 2.3).

The optimisation of the process parameters was performed in a batch mode, especially the identification of the suitable IL. The 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium chloride (EMIMCI) was selected while the anion HCO_2^- showed the highest activity under continuous conditions. The extraction of the formic acid was the limiting factor of this system [67].

The group of Hicks established another concept of catalyst recycle by the immobilisation of Ir-complexes on mesoporous silica tethered surfaces. These concepts give a TON of 2800 after 20 h [68]. Laurenczy proved with the $[RuCl_2(PTA)_4]$ (see Fig. 2.4) the stability of the complex by producing FA without base under mild conditions. This system was recycled four times showing a constant activity [69].

Another step to a commercial hydrogenation of carbon dioxide is the use of non-precious metals as catalyst metal due to their lower cost. These opportunities were investigated by Beller with Co-precursors and PP₃ (see Fig. 2.4) as ligand which yield a TON of over 3.500 [70]. If very strong bases like the Verkade base are applied with 2 MPa CO_2/H_2 , a TOF of 74.000 h⁻¹ was achieved [71]. Also Fe complexes show activity in the hydrogenation with TONs of up to 7.500 [72].

Pincer ligands (see Fig. 2.5) are another highly promising aspect of hydrogenation of CO₂ since Nozaki reported on the trihydride iridium species with the PNP-pincer ligand (2,6-bis(diisopropylphosphinomethyl)pyridine) which showed the highest reported TOF (150.000 h⁻¹) and TON (3.5 mio after 48 h) at a temperature of 200 °C and 8 MPa in THF/water [51, 52]. In the following, also, other air-stable pincer ligands with lower activities were reported [73] and pincer ligands

$$\begin{array}{cccc} CO_2 & \longrightarrow & H_2+CO_2 & HCOOH \\ H_2 & \longrightarrow & & HcoOH \\ & & & & & & HcoOH \\ & & & & & & & \\ & & & & & & & \\ & & & & & & & \\ \end{array} \xrightarrow{} HCOOH \\ \hline$$

Fig. 2.3 Continuous-flow hydrogenation of CO_2 to formic acid based on a biphasic reaction system



Fig. 2.4 Active phosphine ligands in the hydrogenation of CO_2

which use Fe as a catalyst metal [74]. Pidko reported on a Ru-based pincer catalyst which increases the TOF to 1.100.000 h^{-1} in a DMF/DBU system [54].

Like in other filed of homogeneous catalysis, N-heterocyclic carbenes were applied also in this field. The electron-donating ligands [75] showed with iridium TONs of up to 190.000 at 200 °C and 6 MPa in 75 h [76, 77].

Only a few examples of N,N- or N,C-Ligands were reported so far [78–80]. These complexes are highly pH sensitive in respect of activity and solubility. The iridium-4DHBP catalyst complex [Cp*Ir-(4DHBP)Cl]Cl can be attributed to TOF of 42,000 h⁻¹ and TON of 190,000 at 120 °C and 6 MPa. Noteworthy is activity of the catalyst at ambient temperature and pressure with the TOF of 7 h⁻¹. The pH switch can also be used as a trigger to precipitate such catalyst complexes in order to recycle them [81, 82]. While [Cp*Ir(4DHBP)(OH₂)]²⁺ is still soluble in the water phase (1 ppm) even at optimised pH conditions, [Cp*Ir(DHPT)(Cl)]⁺ has a very low solubility in the product mixture of acidic FA/formate solution in a pH range of 4–7 (lowest concentration at pH 5 with 100 ppb). The filtration of the catalyst had



Fig. 2.5 Hydrogenation active pincer ligands

an efficiency of 91% after three runs, and the activity was retained over these recycling runs [55].

2.2.1 Interconversion of CO₂/Formic Acid as Hydrogen Storage

In order to use the hydrogenation of CO₂ as liquid hydrogen storage not only the reaction to formic acid (FA) is important, but also the dehydrogenation of FA plays an important role [83, 84]. The concept of interconversion with one catalyst system was first realised by Leitner who used a Rh/DPPB catalyst system in a FA/NEt₃/ acetone mixture in order to gain a hydrogenation TOF of 54 h⁻¹ and a dehydrogenation TOF of 40 h⁻¹ [85]. The very effective NPN Pincer iridium catalyst system for the hydrogenation is not active in the dehydrogenation [52]. If other additives like triethanolamine or NaOH are used, TOFs of up to 1.000 h⁻¹ were observed for the dehydrogenation (Fig. 2.6).

The systems can be switched from hydrogenation to dehydrogenation by temperature and pressure [86, 87] or pH value [88]. Olah and co-workers presented a temperature controlled reversible hydrogen storage system in which a Ru pincer complex catalysed the hydrogenation of CO_2 in a water/THF system at 70–85 °C and 4–8 MPa. The dehydrogenation is executed at 69 °C with the same catalyst complex. The recovery of the formed FA was completed after 4.5 h with 90% yield and could be repeated for six times with a total TON of 11.500.

The pH-controlled system is using the circumstance that at high pH values the hydrogenation is favoured while at low pH the dehydrogenation is faster (Fig. 2.7). This behaviour was shown with the $[(Cp*IrCl)_2(THBPM)]^{2+}$ complex which is



g: gas phase, l: liquid phase, s: solid phase, cat.(d): deprotonated form, cat.(p): protonated form.

Fig. 2.6 Recycling system for the conversion of CO_2/H_2 into HCO_2K using $[Cp*Ir(DHPT)(Cl)]^+$ in aqueous KOH solution



Fig. 2.7 pH-controlled hydrogen storage

active at ambient conditions with a TOF of 70 h^{-1} towards the FA and a TOF for the dehydrogenation of 228.000 h^{-1} at 90 °C and low pH value. This cycle was repeated twice by adding acid or base to the system, respectively.

2.2.2 Methanol

The hydrogenation of formic acid, urea, or CO_2 can also be used to yield methanol in a more sustainable fashion in comparison with the route via syngas, which is gained from the partial oxidation of naphtha or steam reforming of methane. The
3HCO₂H(aq) → CH₃OH(aq)+H₂O(aq)+2CO₂(g)
$$\Delta G^{0}_{298} = -23.5 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1}$$

Fig. 2.8 Disproportionation of formic acid to methanol

examples to use homogeneous catalysis in this case are rare, but these examples are qualified by high efficiency.

For urea derivatives, organic carbonates, carbamates, and formates as products from carbon dioxide, Milstein showed that a PNN-Ru(II) pincer complexes [Ru(P7)(H)-(CO)] and [Ru(P11)(H)(CO)] produce methanol under mild conditions [89]. The high TON of 4.400 for the substrate dimethyl carbonate at 5 MPa, H₂ at 110 °C, is a promising example on the indirect hydrogenation [89].

The use of the above-described FA route in combination with the followed disproportionation of FA yields methanol [90] (Fig. 2.8). After the first investigation with iridium catalysts [90], Cantat reported a significantly improved precursor $[Ru(cod)(methylallyl)_2]$, with triphos $(CH_3C(CH_2PPh_2)_3)$ as ligand and MSA (methanesulfonic acid) as catalytic system [91].

The direct hydrogenation of CO_2 without any intermediates is also part of the efforts of the academic community. At first, a tandem reaction was designed consisting of three steps: hydrogenation of CO_2 to FA (a); esterification to the formate ester (b); hydrogenation of the formate ester to methanol (c) [92]. The total TON for the whole cascade reaction was 2.5 in respect of methanol in a one-pot reaction (Fig. 2.9).

The direct hydrogenation of CO_2 was initially shown by the Leitner group while the hydrogenation to methanol is conducted within one catalytic cycle (Fig. 2.10).

The ligand triphos is the game-changer in this synthesis and in cooperation with the additives gives a TON for the ruthenium complex of 603. The activity of this catalyst system is comparable to the heterogeneous catalyst systems.



Fig. 2.9 Three-step tandem catalysis



Fig. 2.10 MeOH production from direct catalytic hydrogenation of CO_2 and proposed mechanism

2.3 Lignin

As lignin is a complex three-dimensional amorphous polymer that consists of methoxylated phenylpropanoids (see Chap. 1.3.4), it is a hard task to generate valuable chemical products or products blends [93]. Since lignin is the only widespread renewable with aromatic moieties, several approaches were made to depolymerise lignin as alternative to the petrochemically produced aromatics [94, 95]. Hydrotreating is one possibility to produce chemicals with low molecular weight from lignin. These processes are also named hydrodeoxygenation, hydrogenation, and hydrogenolysis depending on the molecular structure to be cleaved. The monomers from lignin are usually linked by ether or by C–C bonds. The majority of almost two-thirds or more are ether bonds. The review of Zhang beautifully shows differences of the linkages (Fig. 2.11) [96].

The big challenge in the valorisation of lignin is the different linkages of the polymeric structure and the big variety of the compositions of lignin depending on plant type, part of the plant, etc. [97, 98].

The homogeneous-based systems for hydrogenation of lignin compounds are relatively rare in comparison with the heterogeneous catalyst systems [99]. Table 2.2 shows recent examples of homogeneous catalysts with model substrates. Only few catalyst systems are ready to work with processed lignin from, e.g., the Kraft process.

Hu hydrogenated lignin model compounds such as 4-propylphenol, eugenol, 1,2-dimethoxy-4-propylbenzene, and 2,6-dimethoxy-4-propylphenol at 298 K with a di- μ -chlorobis(η^4 -1,5-hexadiene)-dirhodium(I) complex. In a solvent system of hexane/water, mostly double bond and the aromatic rings were hydrogenated. This



Fig. 2.11 Typical linkages between the primary units of lignin

reactivity is not beneficial due to the point that no cleavage has occurred and hydrogen has been consumed. Further examples used other model substrates, such as phenol, anisole, and anthracene [102–105, 108, 109].

The group of Nagy used besides Raney Ni, Pt/C, and NaBH₄/I₂ also the homogeneous hydrogenation catalyst Ru(PPh₃)₃Cl₂ in the hydrogenation of organosolv lignin in order to significantly reduce the molecular weight of the lignin. This catalyst was able to cleave 4-O-5- and aryl-O-aliphatic linkages to decrease oxygen content in the product mixture [106].

Nickel complexes with a N-heterocyclic carbene (SIPr·HCl) and NaOtBu as an additive are also active in the hydrogenolysis of diaryl ethers [107]. At 0.1 MPa, H₂ yields of 54–99% for the corresponding phenols and arenes were reported by Hartwig. The cleavage activity for aromatic C–O bonds of this system is in the order of Ar–OAr \gg Ar–OMe > ArCH₂–OMe. Comparable heterogeneous Ni catalyst showed different selectivities to the diol instead of the phenol (Fig. 2.12) [110].

The group of Marks developed a nice way to process aliphatic ethers or furans with a tandem strategy of homogenous and heterogeneous catalysis. The homogeneous catalyst is a transition metal triflate that decyclises the C–O bond in the furan while the supported Pd nanoparticle catalyst hydrogenates the resulting double bond. This reaction is conducted in a stabilising IL and yields linear alcohols with no loss of any aromaticity (Fig. 2.13) [111, 112].

These reactivities are dedicated to cleave β -O-4 ethanol aryl ethers and do not affect the aromatic rings in the substrates [113, 114]. Popular catalyst systems are Ru(Cl)₂(PPh₃)₃, RuH₂(CO)(PPh₃)₃, and Ru-Xantphos, as shown in Fig. 2.14.

A new reactivity was lately shown by Leitner by addressing the C–C Bond in β -O-4-linked molecules. The Ru triphos complex showed again, as already shown in the CO₂ hydrogenation, a unique reactivity (Fig. 2.15) [115].

Different substrates were applied with high selectivities for the cleavage of the C-C bonds. These developments show the possibility to address several linkages in lignin by homogeneous catalysis.

2 Homo	geneou	s catalytic	systems for the h	iydrogenation of lignin and	their corresponding model substrates			
	Reactic	on condition	s					
	T (K)	P (MPa)	t (min)/solvent	Substrate	Products	Conv. (%)	Notes	References
	£	0.1	00	Phenol	cyclohexanol	80		[100]
1	~~	Ś	20	Methylanisole	Methylcycohexane, 1-methyl-2-methoxycyclohexane ^h Mmethylcyclo-hexanone	100		[101]
1	<i>w</i>	0.1	3000	2-methoxy-4-propylphenol	<i>cis-2-</i> methoxy <i>-cis-</i> 4-propylcyclohexanol, <i>cis-</i> 2-methoxy <i>-trans-</i> 4-propylcyclohexanol	100		[102]
	313	0.1	00	Anthracene	1,2,3,4-tetrahydroanthracene, 1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8-octahydroanthracene	00	1	[103]
	363	6	14	Acetophenone	Methylcyclohexylketone, Phenylethanol, Cyclohexylethanol	64		[104]
	363	6	14	Anisole	Methoxycyclohexane	22		[104]
	348	4	600	4-methoxyphenol	4-methoxy-cyclohexanol, 1-methoxy-4-cyclohexenol	21		[105]
	f	5	60	Ethanol organosolv lignin	Lower Mw lignin	80	j	[106]
	120	0.1	<i>m</i> -Xylene	R S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	HO REAL OF	>85	R=H, Me, <i>m</i> -OMe, CF ₃	[107]
	120	0.1	<i>m</i> -Xylene	OAIK	AlkoH	100	Alk=Hexyl, Me	[107]
								(continued)

32

2 Hydrogenation of Renewables

Table 2.2 (conti	inued)							
	Reactic	on condition:	s					
Catalyst	$T(\mathbf{K})$	P (MPa)	t (min)/solvent	Substrate	Products	Conv. (%)	Notes	References
Ni(COD) ₂ , SIPr• HCl	120	0.1	m-Xylene	Ph	рь Акон	85	Alk=Hexyl	[107]
Ni(COD) ₂ , SIPr• HCl	120	0.1	<i>m</i> -Xylene	R ¹ V	R ¹ A ²	>85	R ¹ = ^t Bu, H; R ² =Ph, Me; R ³ =H, Et	[107]
		4			-		4	

^aWith phase transfer catalyst. ^bWith Bu₄NHSO₄ phase transfer agent. ^cActive after reduction with H₂. ^dBiphasic conditions. ^cIn ionic liquids. ^fRoom temperature. ^gNot specified. ^hTwo isomers. ⁱExtremely air sensitive. ^jMore hydroxyl groups. SIPr*HCl = 1,3-Bis(2,6-diisopropylphenyl)imidazolidinium chloride

2 Hydrogenation of Renewables



Fig. 2.12 Selectivities in nickel-catalysed hydrogenation



Fig. 2.13 Proposed tandem pathway for lanthanide triflate/Pd nanoparticle-mediated etheric C–O bond hydrogenolysis

2.4 Sugars

The conversion of cellulose, starch, or the corresponding oligo- and mono-sugars by hydrogenation with homogeneous catalysts is rarely reported. Hydrogenation of carbohydrates can be divided into the conversion of polymers into degraded products or monomers and further processed derivatives like HMF. The depolymerisation of cellulose is acid catalysed hydrogenolysis to fermentable sugars [116]. For the conversion of mono-sugars such as glucose in big scale processes to yield, e.g. the sweetener sorbitol, heterogeneous catalyst are used.



Fig. 2.14 Mechanism of Ru-catalysed C-O-bond cleavage of lignin-related polymers



Fig. 2.15 Hydrogenation of lignin surrogate by Ru triphos

An example using homogeneous catalysis for depolymerisation was shown by Jiang to yield alcohols by applying 80–120 bar hydrogen with nickel salts. The intermediates glucose and xylose were hydrogenated in one pot to sorbitol and xylitol in yields up to 87.9% [117] (Fig. 2.16).

Furthermore, homogeneous reactions with platform intermediates from sugar are reported, as like HMF [118] to caprolactam. Also fragrances and pharmaceuticals can be synthesised incorporating homogenous catalysis [119].

2.5 Fats

The hydrogenation of unsaturated fats and oils is a well-established process in oleo chemistry and is called "hardening". This process is used in the nutrition industry for producing margarine. Liquid unsaturated oils are converted into their corresponding saturated fats. The common catalyst for this process is Raney nickel, while some processes also use palladium particles [1]. A more challenging transformation is the selective conversion of polyunsaturated fatty acids into mono-unsaturated compounds (Fig. 2.17).



Fig. 2.16 Hydrogenation of cellulose to corresponding degradation products



Fig. 2.17 Selective hydrogenation of methyl linoleate to C18:1-acid methyl ester

These reactions are catalysed by palladium carbonyls, platinum-tin systems, iron, and cobalt or nickel salts, which are activated by triethylaluminium [120–123]. Good results are observed with precious metal phosphine catalyst, for example, Wilkinson's catalyst [124]. High conversions of linoleic esters can be easily obtained with a palladium nanocatalyst. The catalytically active nanoparticles (diameter: 4 nm) are obtained by reducing palladium dichloride with hydrogen in DMF or propylene carbonate and an aqueous buffer. Sunflower oil with a linoleic

acid content of 70% is converted into 92% oleic acid with no detectable content of linoleic acid. These palladium nanoparticles are also suitable for recycling using a liquid/liquid technique [125–127].

2.6 Conclusions

In conclusion, the hydrogenation of renewables with homogeneous catalyst addresses several points for future greener chemistry. The upgrade of raw renewable polymers such as lignin or sugars is of high importance to use more of these good available feedstocks. Furthermore also defined high value molecules can be yielded by hydrogenation of the renewables. Specially, the hydrogenation of CO_2 will gain more importance in the future as possible energy storage or as starting point for C_1 -building blocks.

References

- 1. Sanfilippo D, Rylander PN (2000) Hydrogenation dehydrogenation. In: Ullmann's encyclopedia of industrial chemistry. Wiley-VCH Verlag
- Aresta M, Forti G (1987) Carbon dioxide as a source of carbon—biochemical and chemical uses. D. Reidel Publ, Dordrecht
- 3. Inoue S, Yamazaki Y (1982) Organic and bioorganic chemistry of carbon dioxide. Kodansha, Tokyo
- 4. Behr A (1987) Chem Eng Technol 10:16-27
- 5. Behr A (1988) Angew Chem 100:681-698
- Behr A (1988) Carbon dioxide activation by metal complexes. VCH-Verlag, Weinheim, New York
- 7. Klankermayer J, Wesselbaum S, Beydoun K, Leitner W (2016) Angew Chem 55:7296-7343
- Appel AM, Bercaw JE, Bocarsly AB, Dobbek H, DuBois DL, Dupuis M, Ferry JG, Fujita E, Hille R, Kenis PJA et al (2013) Chem Rev 113:6621–6658
- 9. Tsuji Y, Fujihara T (2012) Chem Commun 48:9956-9964
- 10. Behr A, Neuberg S (2009) Erdöl Erdgas Kohle 125:367-374
- 11. Aresta M (2010) Carbon dioxide as a chemical feedstock. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 12. Benson EE, Kubiak CP, Sathrum AJ, Smieja JM (2009) Chem Soc Rev 38:89-99
- 13. Hori Y (2008) Mod Asp Electrochem 89-189
- 14. Morris AJ, Meyer GJ, Fujita E (2009) Acc Chem Res 42:1983-1994
- 15. Rakowski Dubois M, Dubois DL (2009) Acc Chem Res 42:1974-1982
- Doherty MD, Grills DC, Muckerman JT, Polyansky DE, Fujita E (2010) Coord Chem Rev 254:2472–2482
- 17. Takeda H, Ishitani O (2010) Coord Chem Rev 254:346-354
- Takeda H, Koike K, Morimoto T, Inumaru H, Ishitani O (2011) Inorg Photochem (eds.: van Eldik R, Stochel G), Academic Press, pp 137–186
- 19. Schneider J, Jia H, Muckerman JT, Fujita E (2012) Chem Soc Rev 41:2036
- 20. Tamaki Y, Morimoto T, Koike K, Ishitani O (2012) Proc Natl Acad Sci 109:15673-15678
- 21. Izumi Y (2013) Coord Chem Rev 257:171-186
- 22. Navalón S, Dhakshinamoorthy A, Álvaro M, Garcia H (2013) ChemSusChem 6:562-577
- 23. Costentin C, Robert M, Savéant J-M (2013) Chem Soc Rev 42:2423-2436

- 24. Clark ML, Grice KA, Moore CE, Rheingold AL, Kubiak CP (1894) Chem Sci 2014:5
- 25. Protti S, Albini A, Serpone N (2014) Phys Chem Chem Phys 16:19790-19827
- 26. Das S, Wan Daud WMA (2014) Renew Sustain Energy Rev 39:765-805
- 27. Oh Y, Hu X (2013) Chem Soc Rev 42:2253-2261
- 28. Lu X, Leung DYC, Wang H, Leung MKH, Xuan J (2014) ChemElectroChem 1:836-849
- 29. Manbeck GF, Fujita EA (2015) J Porphyrins Phthalocyanines 19:45-64
- 30. Fujita E, Furenlid LR, Renner MW (1997) J Am Chem Soc 119:4549-4550
- 31. DiMeglio JL, Rosenthal J (2013) J Am Chem Soc 135:8798-8801
- 32. Costentin C, Passard G, Robert M, Savéant JM (2014) J Am Chem Soc 136:11821-11829
- Rosen BA, Salehi-Khojin A, Thorson MR, Zhu W, Whipple DT, Kenis PJA, Masel RI (2011) Science 334:643–645
- Grills DC, Matsubara Y, Kuwahara Y, Golisz SR, Kurtz DA, Mello BA (2014) J Phys Chem Lett 5:2033–2038
- 35. Costentin C, Drouet S, Robert M, Saveant JMA (2012) Science 338:90-94
- 36. Jessop PG, Iktariya T, Noyori R (1995) Chem Rev 95:259-272
- 37. Himeda Y (2007) Eur J Inorg Chem 3927-3941
- 38. Jessop PG, Joó F, Tai CC (2004) Coord Chem Rev 248:2425-2442
- 39. Li Y-N, Ma R, He L-N, Diao Z-F (2014) Catal Sci Technol 4:1498
- 40. Choudhury J (2012) ChemCatChem 4:609-611
- 41. Kovács G, Schubert G, Joó F, Pápai I (2006) Catal Today 115:53-60
- 42. Inoue Y, Izumida H, Sasaki Y, Hashimoto H (1976) Chem Lett 5:863-864
- Ezhova NN, Kolesnichenko NV, Bulygin AV, Slivinskii EV, Han S (2002) Russ Chem Bull Int Ed 51:2165–2169
- 44. Graf E, Leitner W (1992) J Chem Soc Chem Commun 623-624
- 45. Leitner W, Dinjus E, Gassner F (1998) Aqueous-Phase Organomet Catal Concepts Appl Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, pp 486–498
- Jessop PG (2007) Handbook homogeneous hydrogenation (De Vries JG, Elsevier CJ, eds). Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, pp 489–511
- 47. Jessop PG, Ikariya T, Noyori R (1994) Nature 368:231-233
- Munshi P, Main AD, Linehan JC, Tai CC, Jessop PG (2002) J Am Chem Soc 124: 7963–7971
- 49. Elek JJ, Nádasdi L, Papp G, Laurenczy G, Joó F (2003) Appl Catal A 255:59-67
- Federsel C, Boddien A, Jackstell R, Jennerjahn R, Dyson PJ, Scopelliti R, Laurenczy G, Beller M (2010) Angew Chem Int Ed 49:9777–9780
- 51. Tanaka R, Yamashita M, Nozaki K (2009) J Am Chem Soc 131:14168-14169
- Tanaka R, Yamashita M, Chung LW, Morokuma K, Nozaki K (2011) Organometallics 30:6742–6750
- 53. Filonenko GA, Hensen EJM, Pidko EA (2014) Catal Sci Technol 4:3474-3485
- Filonenko GA, van Putten R, Schulpen EN, Hensen EJ, Pidko EAM (2014) ChemCatChem 6:1526–1530
- 55. Himeda Y, Onozawa-Komatsuzaki N, Sugihara H, Kasuga K (2007) Organometallics 26:702-712
- 56. Tsai JC, Nicholas KM (1992) J Am Chem Soc 114:5117-5124
- 57. Gassner F, Leitner W (1993) J Chem Soc Chem Commun 1465-1466
- 58. Jószai I, Joó F (2004) J Mol Catal A Chem 224:87-91
- 59. Kathó Á, Opre Z, Laurenczy G, Joó F (2003) J Mol Catal A Chem 204-205:143-148
- Joó F, Laurenczy G, Karády P, Elek J, Nádasdi L, Roulet R (2000) Appl Organomet Chem 14:857–859
- 61. Joó F, Laurenczy G, Nadasdi L, Elek J (1999) Chem Commun 971-972
- 62. Laurenczy G, Joo F, Nadasdi L (2000) Inorg Chem 39:5083-5088
- 63. Horváth H, Laurenczy G, Kathó Á (2004) J Organomet Chem 689:1036-1045
- Erlandsson M, Landaeta VR, Gonsalvi L, Peruzzini M, Phillips AD, Dyson PJ, Laurenczy G (2008) Eur J Inorg Chem 2008:620–627
- 65. Laurenczy G, Jedner S, Alessio E, Dyson PJ (2007) Inorg Chem Commun 10:558-562

- 66. Muller K, Sun Y, Thiel WR (2013) ChemCatChem 5:1340-1343
- 67. Wesselbaum S, Hintermair U, Leitner W (2012) Angew Chem Int Ed 51:8585-8588
- Xu Z, McNamara ND, Neumann GT, Schneider WF, Hicks JC (2013) ChemCatChem 5:1769–1771
- 69. Moret S, Dyson PJ, Laurénczy G (2014) Nat Commun 5:4017
- 70. Federsel C, Ziebart C, Jackstell R, Baumann W, Beller M (2012) Chem A Eur J 18:72-75
- 71. Kisanga PB, Verkade JG, Schwesinger R (2000) J Org Chem 65:5431-5432
- Ziebart C, Federsel C, Anbarasan P, Jackstell R, Baumann W, Spannenberg A, Beller M (2012) J Am Chem Soc 134:20701–20704
- 73. Schmeier TJ, Dobereiner GE, Crabtree RH, Hazari N (2011) J Am Chem Soc 133: 9274–9277
- 74. Langer R, Diskin-Posner Y, Leitus G, Shimon LJW, Ben-David Y, Milstein D (2011) Angew Chem Int Ed 50:9948–9952
- 75. Sanz S, Azua A, Peris E (2010) Dalton Trans 39:6339-6343
- 76. Azua A, Sanz S, Peris E (2011) Chem A Eur J 17:3963–3967
- 77. Sanz S, Benítez M, Peris E (2010) Organometallics 29:275-277
- Bolinger CM, Sullivan BP, Conrad D, Gilbert JA, Story N, Meyer TJ (1985) J Chem Soc Chem Commun 796–797
- 79. Hayashi H, Ogo S, Abura T, Fukuzumi S (2003) J Am Chem Soc 125:14266-14267
- Wang WH, Ertem MZ, Xu S, Onishi N, Manaka Y, Suna Y, Kambayashi H, Muckerman JT, Fujita E, Himeda Y (2015) ACS Catal 5:5496–5504
- 81. Zuwei X, Ning Z, Yu S, Kunlan L (2001) Science 292:1139-1141
- 82. Wang W, Zhang G, Lang R, Xia C, Li F (2013) Green Chem 15:635
- 83. Williams R, Crandall RS, Bloom A (1978) Appl Phys Lett 33:381-383
- 84. Bi QY, Lin JD, Liu YM, Du XL, Wang JQ, He HY, Cao Y (2014) Angew Chem Int Ed 53:13583–13587
- 85. Leitner W, Dinjus E, Gassner F (1994) J Organomet Chem 475:257-266
- Hsu SF, Rommel S, Eversfield P, Muller K, Klemm E, Thiel WR, Plietker B (2014) Angew Chem Int Ed 53:7074–7078
- 87. Enthaler S, Brück A, Kammer A, Junge H, Irran E, Gülak S (2015) ChemCatChem 7:65-69
- 88. Maenaka Y, Suenobu T, Fukuzumi S (2012) Energy Environ Sci 5:7360
- Balaraman E, Gunanathan C, Zhang J, Shimon LJW, Milstein D (2011) Nat Chem 3:609–614
- 90. Miller AJM, Heinekey DM, Mayer JM, Goldberg KI (2013) Angew Chem Int Ed 52: 3981–3984
- 91. Savourey S, Lefèvre G, Berthet JC, Thuéry P, Genre C, Cantat T (2014) Angew Chem Int Ed 53:10466–10470
- 92. Huff CA, Sanford MS (2011) J Am Chem Soc 133:18122-18125
- Achyuthan KE, Achyuthan AM, Adams PD, Dirk SM, Harper JC, Simmons BA, Singh AK (2010) Molecules 15:8641–8688
- Holladay JE, White JF, Bozell JJ, Johnson D (2007) Top value-added chemicals from biomass—volume II results of screening for potential candidates from biorefinery lignin, Richland, WA
- 95. Gasser CA, Hommes G, Schäffer A, Corvini PFX (2012) Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 95:1115–1134
- 96. Li C, Zhao X, Wang A, Huber GW, Zhang T (2015) Chem Rev 115:11559-11624
- 97. Stewart D (2008) Ind Crops Prod 27:202-207
- 98. Calvo-Flores FG, Dobado JA (2010) ChemSusChem 3:1227-1235
- 99. Zakzeski J, Bruijnincx PCA, Jongerius AL, Weckhuysen BM (2010) Chem Rev 110: 3552–3599
- 100. Januszkiewicz KR, Alper H (1983) Organometallics 2:1055-1057
- 101. Nasar K, Fache F, Lemaire M, Béziat J-C, Besson M, Gallezot P (1994) J Mol Catal 87: 107–115
- 102. Hu TQ, James BR, Rettig SJ, Lee C-L (1997) Can J Chem 75:1234-1239

- 103. Lamping AE, Guo X, Rempel GL (1994) J Mol Catal 87:75-93
- 104. Plasseraud L, Süss-Fink G (1997) J Organomet Chem 539:163-170
- 105. Zhao C, Wang HZ, Yan N, Xiao CX, Mu XD, Dyson PJ, Kou Y (2007) J Catal 250:33-40
- 106. Nagy M, David K, Britovsek GJP, Ragauskas AJ (2009) Holzforschung 63:513-520
- 107. Sergeev AG, Hartwig JF (2011) Science 332:439-443
- 108. Schulz J, Roucoux A, Patin H (2000) Chemistry 6:618-624
- Suárez T, Guzmán A, Fontal B, Reyes M, Bellandi F, Contreras RR, Cancines P, León G, Rojas L (2006) Transit Met Chem 31:176–180
- 110. Sergeev AG, Webb JD, Hartwig JF (2012) J Am Chem Soc 134:20226-20229
- 111. Atesin AC, Ray NA, Stair PC, Marks TJ (2012) J Am Chem Soc 134:14682–14685
- 112. Li Z, Assary RS, Atesin AC, Curtiss LA, Marks TJ (2014) J Am Chem Soc 136:104-107
- 113. Nichols JM, Bishop LM, Bergman RG, Ellman JA (2010) J Am Chem Soc 132: 12554–12555
- 114. Wu A, Patrick BO, Chung E, James BR (2012) Dalton Trans 41:11093
- 115. vom Stein T, den Hartog T, Buendia J, Stoychev S, Mottweiler J, Bolm C, Klankermayer J, Leitner W (2015) Angew Chem Int Ed 54:5859–5863
- 116. Huang Y-B, Fu Y (1095) Green Chem 2013:15
- 117. Jiang C (2014) Cellul Chem Technol 48:75-78
- 118. van Putten RJ, van der Waal JC, De Jong E, Rasrendra CB, Heeres HJ, De Vries JG (2013) Chem Rev 113:1499–1597
- 119. Shao X, Li Z, Qian X, Xu X (2009) J Agric Food Chem 57:951-957
- 120. Ahmad MM, Priestley TM, Winterbottom JM (1979) J Am Oil Chem Soc 56:571-577
- 121. Fedeli E, Jacini G (1976) Fette, Seifen, Anstrichm 78:30-34
- 122. Koritala S (1985) J Am Oil Chem Soc 62:517-520
- 123. Filip V, Zajic J (1987) Fat Sci Technol 89:220-224
- 124. Bland WJ, Dine TC, Jobanputra RN, Shone GG (1984) J Am Oil Chem Soc 61:924-928
- 125. Behr A, Döring N, Kozik C, Schmidtke H, Durowicz S (1991) Preparation of unsaturated fatty acids or derivatives by catalytic hydrogenation of polyunsaturated fatty acids or derivatives, DE4012873A1
- 126. Behr A, Lux A (2014) Chem Ing Tech 86:1933-1940
- 127. Behr A, Döring N, Durowicz-Heil S, Ellenberg B, Kozik C, Lohr C, Schmidke H (1993) Fat Sci Technol 95:2–12

Chapter 3 Hydroformylation of Renewables

Tom Gaide, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt

3.1 Introduction

The formal addition of a hydrogen atom and a formyl group to a double bond in the presence of a transition metal catalyst is called hydroformylation or oxo-synthesis. This reaction, discovered by Otto Roelen in 1938 during his investigations about the Fischer–Tropsch reaction, is one of the most important industrial applications of homogeneous catalysis [1]. In the year 2012, more than 12 million tons of hydroformylation products were synthesised [2]. A schematic hydroformylation of a terminal olefin is shown in Fig. 3.1.

The formyl group can be added to each of the double bond carbon atoms, yielding either in a linear (n-) or in a branched (iso-) aldehyde. Due to the rule of Keulemans, the formyl group is preferably added to the lower substituted carbon atom; thus, formation of the *n*-aldehyde is favoured [3].

While phosphine-modified complexes of cobalt and rhodium are, due to their high activity, the only catalysts applied in industrial processes yet, there are several transition metals as hydroformylation catalysts described in literature, e.g. ruthenium, palladium, iridium, platinum-tin [4]. In particular, ruthenium- and iridium-based catalysts become increasingly attractive due to the development of new ligands, which improve the activity of these catalysts [5, 6].

A detailed overview about the hydroformylation was recently published by Franke and Börner [7].

3.1.1 Mechanisms

A mechanism for cobalt-catalysed hydroformylation of olefins was developed by Heck and Breslow in the 1960s (Fig. 3.2) [8].

[©] Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A. Behr and A.J. Vorholt, *Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables*,

Catalysis by Metal Complexes 39, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-54161-7_3



Fig. 3.1 Hydroformylation of a terminal olefin



Fig. 3.2 Mechanism of the cobalt-catalysed hydroformylation

Starting from the cobalt (I) precursor tetracarbonylhydridocobalt, the active catalyst is formed by loss of one molecule carbon monoxide. The resulting tricarbonylhydridocobalt is able to associate an olefin, which undergoes insertion into the Co–H bond. This step determines whether the *n*-aldehyde or the *iso*-aldehyde is formed. After insertion in the Co–H bond, the complex associates a carbon monoxide molecule and insertion of carbon monoxide into the Co–alkyl bond



Fig. 3.3 Mechanism of the rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation

occurs. Finally, the oxidative addition of dihydrogen followed by reductive elimination of the free aldehyde under recovery of the active catalyst takes place.

G. Wilkinson made a suggestion for a mechanism of the alkene hydroformylation by use of rhodium–phosphine complex catalysts (Fig. 3.3) [9].

The reaction steps proceed in the same sequence compared to the mechanism of the cobalt-catalysed hydroformylation, but by use of an additional phosphine ligand, there are many possible intermediates involving different number of phosphine ligands bonding to the rhodium or geometric arrangements [10].

3.1.2 Side Reactions

In the presence of a transition metal catalyst and synthesis gas, several side and consecutive reactions can occur. The most prominent side reactions are the

Fig. 3.4 Side reactions

Double bond isomerisation:



Double bond hydrogenation:

$$R \xrightarrow{H_2} R \xrightarrow{H_2} R \xrightarrow{R'}$$

Hydrogenation of aldehydes:

 $R \xrightarrow{H_2} R \xrightarrow{OH}$

Condensation of aldehydes:

 $2 R^{-H_20}$ [cat.] R^{-H_20}

hydrogenation and the isomerisation of the C=C double bond. Consecutively, resulting aldehydes can be reduced to the corresponding alcohols or undergo a condensation reaction (Fig. 3.4) [4].

Double bond isomerisation constitutes an interesting side reaction in hydroformylations. In respect of formation of linear aldehydes, isomerisation is boon and bane depending on the starting material. Starting from substrates with internal double bonds, linear aldehydes are available through double bond isomerisation to the end of the carbon chain and subsequent hydroformylation. If the starting material already contains a terminal double bond, isomerisation is disadvantageous and leads to formation of internal aldehydes or decelerates the reaction [11].

The hydrogenation of double bonds is an undesired side reaction, leading to loss of substrate to low-value chemicals and lower selectivity in hydroformylation (see Chap. 7).

Hydrogenation of nascent aldehydes can be used to synthesise corresponding alcohols in a tandem reaction [12]. This reaction can be either desired or not. On the one hand, alcohols are an important class of chemical intermediates and a tandem reaction consisting of hydroformylation and consecutive aldehyde reduction offers an easy access for them. Consequently, this reaction is implemented on industrial scale via the Shell process in which a phosphine-modified cobalt catalyst is used. On the other hand, aldehydes are straightforward convertible into further classes of chemical intermediates (e.g. carboxylic acids and amines). In this case, formation of aldehydes is undesired.

Condensation of two aldehydes is also described in literature. Again, this can be an interesting consecutive reaction for the synthesis of chemical intermediates. For Fig. 3.5 Condensation of *n*-butanal



example, condensation of two molecules of n-butanal to 2-ethylhex-2-enal (Fig. 3.5) is a crucial reaction step for the synthesis of 2-ethylhexanol, which is an important intermediate in the syntheses of PVC plasticisers [13].

3.1.3 Catalyst Development in Industrial Hydroformylation Processes

In hydroformylation, several transition metals are suitable catalysts, e.g. rhodium, cobalt, ruthenium, iridium, and platinum-tin [6]. However, only cobalt and rhodium catalysts have gained industrial importance until today. The first hydroformylation, discovered by Otto Roelen, was realised with a cobalt catalyst as side product of Fischer–Tropsch experiments [2]. Cobalt catalysts require relative high pressures and temperatures for satisfying yields in hydroformylation. Rhodium as the most active catalyst metal enables hydroformylation under milder conditions compared to cobalt [4].

The industrial implementation of hydroformylation ensues in four steps. The first catalyst generation consists of unmodified cobalt carbonyl hydride complexes. Corresponding processes were developed by BASF and Exxon in the 1950s. In these processes, high pressures (200–300 bar) and temperatures between 110 and 180 °C are required. The cobalt catalyst was recycled via chemical precipitation.

In the second hydroformylation catalyst generation, catalyst relies on phosphine-modified cobalt catalysts and is applied in the Shell process. Corresponding alcohols are obtained as main products and a reduced synthesis gas pressure compared to the first catalyst generation (50–100 bar) is applicable. Separation of the catalyst is realised via product distillation after reaction.

In the 1970s, Union Carbide Corporation designed the low-pressure oxo (LPO)process applying a rhodium–phosphine catalyst, which is referred to as the third catalyst generation, for hydroformylation under mild conditions (15–20 bar, 85– 115 °C). The rhodium catalyst in the LPO process can be recycled either via gas or via liquid recycle. In the gas recycle process, the products are evaporated under process conditions. In the liquid recycle process, both the catalyst and the products leave the reactor as a liquid and the hydroformylation products are separated from the products via distillation.

The Ruhrchemie/Rhône-Poulenc process uses water-soluble phosphine-modified rhodium catalysts (fourth catalyst generation) in the hydroformylation of short chain olefins, enabling a straightforward catalyst recycling via phase separation after reaction. Hydroformylation with this technique is limited to short chain olefins due to poor solubility of higher olefins in water [4, 14].

3.2 Oleocompounds in Hydroformylation

The development of hydroformylation catalysts and catalyst recycling strategies was mainly focussed on the conversion of non-functionalised olefins based on petrochemicals. Indeed, the hydroformylation is also applicable to renewable feedstocks that contain naturally C=C double bonds. In comparison with substrates based on petro chemicals, oleocompounds usually contain one or more internal double bonds and an additional functional group (e.g. carboxylic acid and ester). The implementation of renewables in industrial chemistry is of great interest due to the shortage of fossil resources and their volatile prices. The hydroformylation of oleocompounds offers access to interesting intermediates for the polymer, lubricant, or surfactant industry [15].

3.2.1 Catalyst Development

First investigations of hydroformylation with unsaturated oleocompounds were carried out by Natta et al. using a cobalt/iron catalyst on a bentonite support to transform methyl oleate, olive oil, and grape-stone oil into the corresponding aldehydes. Under 110 °C and 10–20 bar synthesis gas, they mainly obtained branched aldehydes as products. Heating the reaction mixture up to 140 °C results in the formation of the corresponding alcohols [16].

16 years later, Ucciani et al. investigated the homogeneously catalysed hydroformylation of unsaturated fatty acid esters. They used cobalt laurate and $Co_2(CO)_8$ as catalyst precursors in the conversion of methyl oleate under high syngas pressures (240–310 bar) and temperatures between 175 and 190 °C (Fig. 3.6). Resulting, branched aldehydes are immediately reduced to the corresponding alcohols under these conditions [17].

The hydroformylation of methyl oleate, methyl linolate, methyl linoleate, soybean oil, safflower oil methyl esters, and linseed oil methyl esters by use of cobalt catalysts was also investigated by Frankel et al. While at 100 °C the formation of aldehydes in yields up to 84% is observed, higher temperatures lead to subsequent hydrogenation of resulting aldehydes to corresponding alcohols. The use of tributylphosphine as additional ligand leads to formation of linear oxo-products due to the higher activity in double bond isomerisation of the modified cobalt catalyst [18].

The first rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of oleocompounds (methyl oleate in this case) was also reported by Frankel et al. In contrast to cobalt-catalysed hydroformylations, double bond isomerisation can be suppressed by use of rhodium



Fig. 3.6 Cobalt-catalysed hydroformylation of methyl oleate

with triphenylphosphine as additional ligand. This leads to a hydroformylation mainly in position 9 and 10 of the carbon chain (yield up to 99%, selectivity towards hydroformylation in position 9 and 10 >80%) [19].

A comparison of rhodium and cobalt catalysts shows that rhodium has a higher activity in hydroformylation under lower pressures and temperatures. Furthermore, rhodium catalysts are less active in double bond isomerisation under operating conditions.

Technical-grade fatty acid esters and triglycerides (methyl oleate and soybean oil in this case) are also suitable starting material in hydroformylation reactions. If $[RhH(CO)(PPh_3)_3]$ with additional triphenylphosphine is used as catalyst, yields for the aldehyde of up to 91% are observed under mild conditions (100 °C and 40 bar) [20].

Kinetic studies of the hydroformylation of oleocompounds with rhodium catalysts were carried out by Kandanarachchi et al. [21]. If triglycerides (soybean oil, high oleic safflower oil, safflower oil, and linseed oil) are used as substrate, the reactivity seems to be independent of the type of used triglyceride and if the triglyceride contains multiple unsaturated fatty acids. In contrast, free fatty acid methyl esters or fatty acids containing two or three double bonds are less reactive than monoolefins due to the formation of a π -allyl complex leading to an inactive rhodium complex. In the hydroformylation of soybean oil influences of temperature, syngas pressure and substrate concentration were investigated. The reaction rate increases with higher temperatures until 100 °C. Further temperature increase leads to formation of phosphido-bridged dimeric rhodium clusters which are catalytic inactive. An increasing total syngas pressure (CO/H₂ = 1/1) leads to higher reaction rates. For the substrate concentration, a first-order dependence was estimated. Also the effect of the ligands triphenylphosphine and triphenylphosphite was examined.





energy for the hydroformylation of soybean oil in the presence of triphenylphosphine is lower (66.1 kJ/mol) compared to triphenylphosphite (77.4 kJ/mol) resulting in a higher activity of the rhodium/triphenylphosphine catalyst system.

Several investigations regarding different ligands in rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of oleocompounds were conducted. Van Leeuwen and co-workers [22] used bulky phosphite-modified rhodium catalysts in the hydroformylation of methyl oleate. These catalysts allow higher turnover frequencies (400–500 h⁻¹) under moderate conditions (100 °C and 20 bar syngas) compared to phosphines like triphenylphosphine. If technical methyl oleate, containing 14% 9, 12-diene methyl linoleate, is used as substrate, the reaction rate is lower due to the formation of the already mentioned π -allyl intermediates. Figure 3.7 shows *tris*-(2-*tert*butyl-4-methylphenyl)phosphite which was applied as ligand.

Börner et al. [23] applied several lactam-based phosphoramidite ligands in the rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of methyl oleate. Under mild conditions (80 °C and 30 bar syngas pressure), hydroformylation occurs with high chemoselectivities up to 99%. The best performance is achieved with a ligand based on a four-membered lactam ring (Fig. 3.8). This ligand is also the most stable towards water compared to the other tested ligands [23].

The application of alternative catalyst metals is also an interesting field of research in the hydroformylation of oleocompounds. Carpentier et al. [24–26] published detailed studies regarding the application of Rh, Ir, Pd, and Ru as catalyst metal in combination with the biphephos ligand in the hydroformylation of terminal unsaturated 10-undecenitril (Fig. 3.9).







Fig. 3.9 10-undecenitril and biphephos ligand

Catalyst metal	Price (\$/oz) [27]	TOF (h^{-1})	Saldehyde (%)	l/b	TTON
Rh	765	3320	88	99/1	250.000
Pd	735	210	76	99/1	Not recycled
Ir	675	770	75	99/1	58.000
Ru	40	310	76	99/1	55.000

 Table 3.1
 Comparison of different metals in the hydroformylation of oleocompounds [24–26]

While a rhodium catalyst provides highest catalyst activity (TOF 3320 h⁻¹), chemo selectivity ($S_{aldehyde}$ 88%), and productivity (total turnover number (TTON) 250.000), excellent regio selectivities (l/b 99/1) can be achieved with all applied catalyst metals (Table 3.1). With the exception of the palladium complex, all catalysts can be recycled by high vacuum distillation. In particular the Ru/biphephos catalyst seems to be a very attractive alternative since nowadays, the price for Ru is about 20 times lower compared to Rh [27].

3.2.2 Catalyst Recycling

In homogeneous catalysed hydroformylation, the catalyst recovery often is a great challenge in order to design an economic feasible process. In principle, a homogenous catalyst can be separated from the product by different approaches such as distillation, extraction, or catalyst immobilisation on solid or liquid carriers.

Catalyst recycling concepts on industrial-scale hydroformylation, which were already described in Sect. 4.1, are designed for the conversion of unfunctionalised, relatively short-chained olefins. Resulting oxo-products have relatively low polarity and low boiling points. In the hydroformylation of oleo compounds, these methods are often not applicable, since resulting products have high boiling points and contain an additional functional group compared to oxo-products gained from



Fig. 3.10 Switchable ligand for the catalyst extraction in hydroformylations

short-chained olefins. For this reason, there are many affords to find suitable catalyst recycling strategies in literature.

Bahrmann et al. [28] used sulfonated aromatic phosphine ligands in combination with rhodium precursors in the hydroformylation of oleyl alcohol. Coupling sulfonate groups on the ligand with long-chained ammonium groups offers access to rhodium-ligand complexes which are soluble in organic solvents like toluene. Reaction takes place under 100–170 °C and 100–450 bar syngas pressure. After reaction, the solution is treated with aqueous sodium hydroxide solution leading to loss of the ligands ammonium counter ions. In consequence, the catalyst complex gets soluble in water and can be separated from the product phase via extraction with water (Fig. 3.10). The catalyst can be regenerated by treatment with mineral acids and subsequent extraction with ammonium containing toluene.

Recently, Monflier et al. [29] reported about the application of naturally occurring cyclodextrins as supramolecular emulsifiers in the hydroformylation of triglycerides in water. The substrate and the cyclodextrins form a supramolecular complex, which allows the interaction between the substrate and the water-soluble Rh/TPPTS (TPPTS = trisulfonated triphenylphosphine) catalyst. With this system, yields of the desired aldehyde of 74% after 6 h are reached. Stopping stirring the reaction mixture after reaction induces the separation of the aqueous catalyst phase and the product phase. The catalyst phase was reused three times without significant loss of activity, which demonstrates the applicability of this elegant approach.

Another approach for hydroformylation of oleocompounds is the micellar two-phase catalysis. This technique uses surfactants to take the hydrophobic substrates into the aqueous catalyst containing phase. Fell et al. [30] determined the influence of several surfactants. In particular, cationic and amphoteric detergents provide promising results in the hydroformylation of methyl 10-undecenoate, which is available from pyrolytic cleavage of ricinoleic acid (Fig. 3.11). With this system, it is possible to generate more than 90% formyl products after three hours with 0.5 mol% rhodium and 30 mol% sulfonated triphenylphosphine in water. Without



Fig. 3.11 Pyrolytic cleavage of ricinoleic acid

surfactants, a quantitative conversion of methyl 10-undecenoate in aqueous media was only achieved after 20 h. Furthermore, the multiple hydroformylation of linolenic acid methyl ester and linseed oil is possible with micellar two-phase catalysis.

Also activated charcoal was tested as mass transfer additive for the hydroformylation of methyl oleate in water. Sulfonated triphenylphosphine in combination with a rhodium precursor was used as catalyst in these investigations. After 24 h, the yield of oxo-products is up to 93% under relatively mild conditions in water. Monflier et al. [31] were able to show that there is no loss of catalyst activity within two recycles. The concentration of rhodium and phosphorus in the product phase is less than 0.2 ppm. Further substrates such as technical-grade methyl oleate, methyl 10-undecenoate, or linolenic acid methyl ester are also convertible into oxo-products in high yields with this technique.

Catalyst immobilisation can also be received by use of ionic liquids instead of water as solvent for the catalyst. Suarez et al. [32] examined this approach for a rhodium recycle in hydroformylation of soybean oil. Their reaction system enables quantitative yields for oxo-products applying 100 °C and 40 bar syngas pressure after 8 h if triphenylphosphine is used as additional ligand. Compared to a reaction without ionic liquids, a higher selectivity can be reached in the presence of an ionic liquid due to a catalyst stabilising effect. In the absence of triphenylphosphine, the reaction is distinctly slower, and after 24 h, formation of rhodium nanoparticles is observed. Unfortunately, the loss of rhodium into the product phase is very high (about 20%).

Thinking of industrial applications catalyst stability is an important point. Tulchinsky et al. [33] designed a new class of sulfonated water-soluble phosphine ligands without aryl-phosphorus bonds. Ligands containing aryl-phosphorus bonds tend undergoing alkyl-aryl exchanges through reaction of the phosphine ligand with olefins. Due to the elimination of the possibility of aryl-alkyl exchange, these ligands are pretend to have an improved stability and catalyst life time. Use of the corresponding rhodium complexes leads to aldehyde yields up to 80% in the hydroformylation of soybean methyl esters. Figure 3.12 shows three examples of these ligands.

A process concept for a hydroformylation of oleocompounds with subsequent extraction of the catalyst was developed by Dow Technologies (Fig. 3.13) [34, 35]. The concept is based on water-soluble sulfonated phosphine-modified rhodium catalyst. The first step is a non-aqueous hydroformylation of the starting material. For this reaction, an organic solubilising agent for the catalyst is necessary. This can



Fig. 3.12 Water-soluble ligands without aryl-phosphorus bonds



Fig. 3.13 Process concept for the hydroformylation of oleocompounds [34, 35]

be polar, an organic solvent such as *N*-methyl-2-pyrrolidone or *N*,*N*-dimethylformamide. After reaction, an extraction with water is executed in order to separate the catalyst from the product. After phase separation, the water in the catalyst phase is removed via distillation and the catalyst can be recycled into the reactor. The rhodium concentration in the product phase is lower than 1 ppm.

Recently, our group reported about a new process concept for the conversion of fatty compounds in aqueous thermomorphic solvent systems (TMS-systems). TMS-systems take advantage of the temperature dependent miscibility of a polar, catalyst containing solvent and a non-polar, substrate/product containing solvent. Heating up theses mixtures lead to the formation of one single phase and the reaction takes place homogeneously without mass transport limitations. Cooling down after reaction induces phase separation and the catalyst can be separated from The hydroformylation of methyl the product via simple decantation. 10-undecenoate was chosen as model reaction. The use of a thermomorphic solvent system consisting of water and 1-butanol in combination with a water-soluble rhodium/SulfoXantphos (sulfonated bidentate xantphos-type ligand) catalyst enables very high turnover frequencies of 1500 h^{-1} and a highly regio selective reaction towards the linear hydroformylation product (89%). The catalyst was

reusable in three recycling runs. The reaction was also transferred into a continuously operated miniplant to show the applicability of this system for technical approaches (see Sect. 11.3) [36].

3.2.3 Applications

Usually, hydroformylation products are not used directly but are converted to more stable and useful bifunctional molecules. Figure 3.14 shows the most common consecutive reactions of hydroformylation products of oleocompounds (see also Chap. 7 for tandem reactions).

Table 3.2 gives an overview about application possibilities of hydroformylated oleocompounds.

Polyhydroformylated triglycerides are mostly hydrogenated to corresponding polyols (Fig. 3.15) [37].

Hydrogenation can be executed either in a one-step process by cobalt-catalysed tandem hydroformylation/hydrogenation sequence or in a two-step process through rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation followed by hydrogenation of resulting aldehydes with Raney nickel. Resulting polyols are used for polyurethane synthesis. Cobalt-catalysed hydroformylation/hydrogenation leads to lower yields of polyols compared to rhodium/nickel catalysis due to double bond isomerisation. Corresponding polyurethanes have different properties. If polyols are synthesised with rhodium/nickel, resulting polyurethanes are rigid. Hard polyurethane rubbers with lower mechanical strength are obtained if cobalt catalysts are applied for polyol synthesis. Often, fatty acid methyl esters are used as substrate for alcohol synthesis. Polymers based on alcohols from oleocompounds can be used for foams, adhesives, elastomers, coatings, and mastics.



Fig. 3.14 Consecutive reactions of hydroformylated oleocompounds

Substrate	Consecutive reaction	Application
Polyhydroformylated triglycerides	Reduction to the corresponding alcohols	Synthesis of polyurethanes
Polyhydroformylated triglycerides, polyhydroformylated fatty acids or methyl esters	Reductive amination	Building blocks for polyamide synthesis
Polyhydroformylated triglycerides, polyhydroformylated fatty acids or methyl esters	Oxidation to the carboxylic acid and subsequent esterification	Lubricants
polyhydroformylated fatty acids or methyl esters	Reduction to the corresponding alcohols and subsequent esterification with acetic anhydride	Plasticisers

 Table 3.2 Possible applications for hydroformylated oleocompounds



Fig. 3.15 Example of the synthesis of polyols from hydroformylated triglyceride



Besides polyols, polyamines are synthesised via consecutive reductive amination or hydroaminomethylation of fatty esters, which can be monomers for polyamides. Oxidation of aldehydes to carboxylic acids enables access to polyesters or polyamides.

Hydroformylation of fatty acids or fatty esters allows introduction of side groups in order to gain attractive lubricants. Besides their low toxicity, these bio-based lubricants have several benefits compared to oil-based lubricants such as higher viscosity index, lower volatility, or higher fire resistance.

The product in Fig. 3.16 obtained by esterification of hydroformylated/ hydrogenated linolic acid methyl ester with acetic acid is a well-suited plasticiser with higher heat stability and higher tensile strength compared to phthalate diesters. A more detailed overview can be found in the review of Monflier et al. [37].

3.3 Terpenes and Naturally Occurring Allylbenzenes

Terpenes and naturally occurring allyl benzenes are a promising renewable olefin source. Their good availability and reasonable price make them attractive as raw material for further functionalisation (see Sect. 1.2). Hydroformylated terpenes can be applied in perfume, flavour, surfactant, or pharmaceutical chemistry. Also use as chiral building blocks is thinkable [38].

3.3.1 Catalyst Development

Clement et al. [39] compared the reactivity of several terpenes with different substituted double bonds and conjugated double bonds (Fig. 3.17) in cobalt-catalysed hydroformylation. They also investigated the influence of the solvents hexane, methanol and 6% aqueous acetone at 150 $^{\circ}$ C and 250 bar syngas pressure.

Table 3.3 shows the relative reaction rates of the terpenes in different solvents, while the reaction rate of α -pinene in hexane is assigned a value of one.

Limonene shows high hydroformylation activity in all tested solvents. The activity of α -pinene in methanol and 6% aqueous acetone is comparable to limonene. Myrcene and α -terpinene are less active due to their conjugated double bonds which can form less active π -allyl complexes with cobalt. In all cases, complex product mixtures containing alkanes, alcohols, and high boilers are obtained. Multiple hydroformylation was not observed at all.

Himmele and Siegel [40] studied the hydroformylation of α - and β -pinene with rhodium and cobalt catalysts. By use of a cobalt catalysts, (-)- α -pinene is converted to (-)-2-formylbornane (Fig. 3.18) under relative harsh conditions (120 °C, 300 bar). Use of (+)- α -pinene leads to formation of (+)-2-formylbornane.

Rearrangement of the ring structure from the α -pinene to the bornane structure is ascribed to the presence of acidic hydridocarbonyl cobalt species under hydro-formylation conditions. If rhodium is used as catalyst, no rearrangement to bornane structure is observed, but an isomerisation of the double bond can occur leading to addition of the formyl group to the outstanding methylene substituent (Fig. 3.19).

The ratio of the products depends on applied pressure ratio of CO and H_2 and temperature. While higher temperatures (110 °C), high pressures (650 bar), and high CO/H₂ ratios (70/30) shift the product spectrum towards A (Fig. 3.19), lower



Table 3.3 Comparison of		Hexane	Methanol	6% aqueous acetone
terpenes in hydroformylation	α-pinene	1.0	5.0	4.8
[39]	Limonene	5.6	4.8	4.2
	α-terpinene	0.3	0.5	0.3
	Myrcene	1.1	2.3	0.3



Fig. 3.18 Cobalt-catalysed hydroformylation of (-)-a-pinene



Fig. 3.19 Rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of (-)-a-pinene

temperatures (70 °C), lower pressures (350 bar), and lower CO/H₂-ratios (50/50) lead to higher amounts of B.

Hydroformylation of limonene (Fig. 3.20) with phosphine- and phosphite-modified rhodium catalysts under mild conditions (90 °C, 14 bar) was reported by van Leeuwen and Robeek [41]. Comparison of different ligands shows strong enhanced catalyst activity in the presence of tris(*o-tert*-butylphenyl)phosphite (3.500 h⁻¹) compared to triphenylphosphine (100 h⁻¹).

Chalchat et al. tested several monoterpenes and sesquiterpenes in rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation under relatively mild conditions. Yields of the hydroformylation products are in the range of 25 and 82% depending in the nature of the terpene (e.g. see Fig. 3.21) [42].

Fig. 3.20 Limonene hydroformylation







Hydroformylation of sterically encumbered trisubstituted endocyclic double bonds of terpenes (Fig. 3.22) is a particular challenge.

Dos Santos et al. [43] investigated the influence of different phosphine and phosphite ligands in rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of these terpenes. If unmodified rhodium precursors are used as catalysts, a high double bond isomerisation rate is observed which leads to complex mixture of alcohols and aldehydes. In the presence of ligands such as triphenylphosphine or triphenylphosphite in high P/Rh ratio (20/1), isomerisation was suppressed but activity in hydroformylation decreases dramatically. This circumstance is traced back to formation of rhodium complexes containing two or three ligands. These complexes are not very active in hydroformylation of these substrates. In contrast, if the bulky phosphite ligand P(O-o-^tBuPh)₃ is used, double bond isomerisation is reduced and a relatively high activity in hydroformylation is observed even with high P/Rh ratio of 20/1. Due to ligands large cone angle rhodium complexes containing only one ligand are mainly formed.

If monoterpenic multiple unsaturated olefins are used as substrates, conjugation of double bonds leads to a different activity for hydroformylation. In case of myrcene, uncommon effects in terms of reaction conditions are observed. High concentrations of ligand, high basicity of ligand, and high pressures of CO and H_2



Fig. 3.24 Hydroformylation of estragole



Fig. 3.25 Overview of the hydroformylation of several terpenes

accelerate the hydroformylation reaction. These results lead to the assumption that conversion of less active η^3 -allyrhodium intermediates into η^1 -complexes is a critical step in myrcene hydroformylation. This effect is not observed if endocyclic conjugated dienes like α -terpinene are used as substrate. Non-conjugated monoterpenic endocyclic dienes are less reactive compared to conjugated ones (Fig. 3.23) [44, 45].

Figure 3.24 gives an overview about the hydroformylation of several terpenic substrates.

Also the hydroformylation of naturally occurring allylbenzenes leads to interesting products. Dos Santos et al. investigated the ligand influence in the rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of estragole (Fig. 3.25). By application phosophole ligand PPP (Fig. 3.25), the regio selectivity for hydroformylation in the terminal position is 78% (aldehyde yield 96%). Similar results are obtained with triphenylphosphine (regio selectivity 75%; aldehyde yield 97%) (Fig 3.24).

Thinking of applications for functionalised terpenes in perfume or pharmaceutical industry, stereo- and diastereoselective hydroformylation is from great interest. In this context, Kóllar and co-workers [51] examined the hydroformylation of chiral terpenes (+)-*R*-limonene and (-)-*R*-carvone with platinum/tin catalysts and bidentate phosphine ligands (Fig. 3.26). Diastereoselectivity is controllable by choice of ligand. Highest selectivities towards one diastereomer are observed by using a catalyst system consisting of $PtCl_2((+)-bdpp)$ and $SnCl_2$.

Kóllar also compared rhodium and platinum/tin catalysts in asymmetric hydroformylation of several mono- and sesquiterpenes. In all cases, rhodium catalysts provide higher activities in hydroformylation while platinum/tin system is slightly more diastereoselective. The nature of the hydroformylated substrate has a high influence on stereoselectivity. Bicyclic terpenes provide distinctly higher diastereoselectivities. Best results are obtained if (+)- β -cedrene is converted with a [Rh(NBD)Cl]₂/PPh₃ catalyst system (Fig. 3.27) [52].



Fig. 3.26 Diastereoselective hydroformylation with Pt/Sn catalysts



Fig. 3.27 Rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of (+)- β -cedrene

High diastereoselectivities in hydroformylation of (+)- β -pinene (up to 99%) and camphene (up to 82%) are reached if bimetallic cobalt/rhodium or platinum/tin catalysts are used at 100 °C and 60 bar [48, 53].

3.3.2 Catalyst Recycling

Catalyst recycling in terpene and allyl benzene hydroformylation is a challenging task. Due to the high boiling points of the hydroformylation products, separation via distillation in the presence of the catalyst can induce formation of by products or catalyst deactivation. Consequently, alternative catalyst recycling strategies like catalyst immobilisation in liquid phase or on a solid carrier have to be applied to regain the valuable catalyst.

Dos Santos and co-workers [54] pursued the approach of aqueous biphasic hydroformylation as a recycling concept in terpene hydroformylation. Resulting product phase can easily be separated by simple decantation after reaction. Toluene is used as non-polar solvent and additionally the cationic surfactant cetyltrimethylammonium chloride (CTAC, Fig. 3.28) is used as phase transfer



Fig. 3.28 Cetyltrimethylammonium chloride (CTAC)

agent. A water-soluble sulfonated triphenylphosphine-modified rhodium complex is utilised as catalyst.

The authors determined coherence between nature of the terpene and required amount of surfactant. For conversion of myrcene with the additive CTAC, a strongly promoting effect in hydroformylation is described. In the presence of CTAC in a concentration of 25 mM, a conversion of 96% is observed. Without surfactant, no reaction is observed. For limonene, lower CTAC concentrations of 2.5 mM appear to be optimal under applied conditions resulting in a conversion of 86%. In case of camphene as substrate, CTAC even causes an inhibition in hydroformylation. Best results of 71% conversion are obtained in the absence of surfactant. In a later study, scope was extended to citronellene [55].

The biphasic hydroformylation of different naturally occurring allylbenzenes was done by Baricelli et al. [56]. A mixture of toluene and water was used as reaction medium in combination with CTAC as phase transfer agent. For the conversion of eugenol, estragole, safrole, and trans-anethole (Fig. 3.29), rhodium and ruthenium catalysts modified with TPPTS or TPPMS (monosulfonated triphenvlphosphine) were applied. Reaction performances of both ligands in rhodium-catalysed hydroformylations are comparable, although TPPMS leads to slightly higher chemo selectivity for the hydroformylation. High aldehyde yields in the hydroformylation of eugenol (92%), estragole (72%), and safrole (70%) are obtained with rhodium catalysts. Aldehyde yield in the conversion of *trans*-anethole (31%) is lower due to its internal double bond. If ruthenium is used as catalyst metal, harsher conditions are necessary (100 °C and 62 bar instead of 80 °C and 20 bar). While results in the Ru-catalysed conversion of eugenol are comparable to the ones achieved with rhodium catalysts, conversion rates of safrole, estragole and anethole are lower. The rhodium catalyst can be recycled four times. In case of ruthenium, the catalyst activity in the first recycling experiment was even higher compared to that of the initial run, because the catalytically active species is already



BISBIS

PPh₂

Ph₂F

Fig. 3.29 Different allylbenzenes in biphasic hydroformylation [56]

formed in the recycling experiment. Unfortunately, a second catalyst recycle was not possible.

Application of bidentate ligands in rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of these substrates in biphasic mixtures strongly influences the regio selectivity in this reaction [57]. If BISBIS is applied, regio selectivity in the hydroformylation is up to 92%.

Dos Santos et al. [58] also investigated catalyst immobilisation on a solid support. They anchored a rhodium/TPPMS catalyst complex in a commercially available anion exchange resin. This catalyst shows reactivity comparable to conventional homogeneous rhodium systems in the hydroformylation of eugenol and estragole and can be reused several times.

3.4 Conclusions

Oleocompounds and terpenes are attractive renewbale starting materials in hydroformylation reactions, and resulting products have interesting properties and a wide application area. For industrial applications, robust processes have to be developed. In particular, recycling of the expensive noble metal catalysts and long catalyst life times have to be guaranteed for an economic hydroformylation process. Several good approaches are already been made, but all approaches lack an application in a continuous set-up.

Resulting aldehydes often are useful intermediates. If consecutive reactions can be realised in effective tandem reaction sequences including the hydroformylation step, application of hydroformylation of renewables can gain importance for industrial applications due to reduction of production costs (e.g. lower investment costs if only one reactor is needed, no costs for purification of intermediates). Hydroaminomethylation, for example, could be an elegant way to synthesise surfactant precursors if terpenes are used as substrates or polymer precursors if fatty acids are the starting material.

References

- 1. Cornils B, Herrmann WA, Rasch M (1994) Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 33:2144-2163
- 2. Frey GD (2014) J Organomet Chem 754:5-7
- 3. Keulemans AIM, Kwantes A, van Bavel T (1948) Recl Trav Chim Pays-Bas 67:298-308
- 4. Behr A, Neubert P (2012) Applied homogeneous catalysis. Wiley-VCH Verlag, Weinheim
- (a) Behr A, Kämper A, Kuhlmann R, Vorholt AJ, Franke R (2016) Catal Sci Technol 6:208–214;
 (b) Behr A, Kämper A, Nickel M, Franke R (2015) Appl Catal A 505:243–248;
 (c) Kämper A, Kucmierczyk P, Seidensticker T, Vorholt AJ, Franke R, Behr A (2016) Catal Sci Technol 6:8072–8079;
 (d) Kämper A, Warrelmann SJ, Reiswich K, Kuhlmann R, Franke R, Behr A (2016) Chem Eng Sci 144:364–371

- Pospech J, Fleischer I, Franke R, Buchholz S, Beller M (2013) Angew Chem Int Ed 52:2852– 2872
- 7. Börner A, Franke R (2016) Hydroformylation. Fundamentals, processes, and applications in organic systhesis. Wiley-VCH Verlag, Weinheim
- 8. Heck RF, Breslow DS (1961) J Am Chem Soc 83:4023-4027
- 9. Evans D, Osborn JA (1968) Wilkinson, J Chem Soc A 0:3133-3142
- (a) Hartwig JF (2010) Organotransition metal chemistry. From bonding to catalysis. University Science Books, Sausalito, Calif; (b) Li C, Widjaja E, Chew W, Garland M (2002) Angew Chem 114:3939–3943
- 11. Behr A, Obst D, Westfechtel A (2005) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 107:213-219
- Petrović ZS, Cvetković I, Hong D, Wan X, Zhang W, Abraham TW, Malsam J (2010) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 112:97–102
- (a) Eilbracht P, Bärfacker L, Buss C, Hollmann C., Kitsos-Rzychon BE, Kranemann CL, Rische T, Roggenbuck R, Schmidt A (1999) Chem Rev 99:3329–3366; (b) Bahrmann H, Hahn H-D, Mayer D, Frey, Guido D (2000) 2-Ethylhexanol In: Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry. Wiley VCH Verlag, Weinheim
- (a) Bahrmann H, Bach H, Frey, Guido D (2000) Oxo Synthesis In: Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, WILEY-VCH Verlag, Weinheim, Germany; (b) Baerns M, Behr A, Brehm A, Gmehling J, Hinrichsen K-O, H. Hofmann, O. Ulfert, R. Palkovits, A. Renken (2013) Technische Chemie, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- (a) Behr A, Vorholt AJ (2012) In: Meier et al (eds) Topics in Organometallic Chemistry. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg (b) Behr A (1990) Fett Wiss Technol 92:375–388; (c) Vanbésien T, Monflier E, Hapiot F (2016) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 118:26–35
- 16. Natta G, Beati E (1950) GB 646,424
- (a) Lai R, Naudet M, Ucciani E (1966) Revue Francaise des Corps Gras 737–745; (b) Lai R, Naudet M, Ucciani E (1968) Rev Fr Corps Gras 13:15–21
- 18. Frankel EN, Meltin S, Rohwedder WK (1969) J Am Oil Chem Soc 46:133-138
- 19. Frankel EN (1971) J Am Oil Chem Soc 48:248-253
- 20. Mendes ANF, Gregório JR, da Rosa RG (2005) J Braz Chem Soc 16:1124-1129
- (a) Kandanarachchi P, Guo A, Petrovic Z (2002) J Mol Catal A Chem 184:65–71;
 (b) Kandanarachchi P, Guo A, Demydov D, Petrovic Z (2002) J Am Oil Chem Soc 79:1221– 1225
- 22. Muilwijk K, Kamer PJ, van Leeuwen PWNM (1997) J Am Oil Chem Soc 74:223-228
- Benetskiy E, Lühr S, Vilches-Herrera M, Selent D, Jiao H, Domke L, Dyballa K, Franke R, Börner A (2014) ACS Catal 4:2130–2136
- 24. Le Goanvic L, Couturier J-L, Dubois J-L, Carpentier J-F (2016) J Mol Catal A: Chem 417:116–121
- 25. Ternel J, Couturier J-L, Dubois J-L, Carpentier J-F (2013) Adv Synth Catal 355:3191-3204
- 26. Ternel J, Couturier J-L, Dubois J-L, Carpentier J-F (2015) ChemCatChem 7:513-520
- 27. https://www.heraeus.com/de/hmm/pm_prices/prices.aspx (Dec, 9th, 2016)
- 28. Bahrmann H, Cornils B, Konkol W, Weber J, Bexten L, Bach H (1987) EP 0 216 314 B1
- (a) Vanbésien T, Monflier E, Hapiot F (2015) ACS Catal 5:4288–4292; (b) Vanbesien T, Sayede A, Monflier E, Hapiot F (2016) Catal Sci Technol 6:3064–3073
- 30. (a) Fell B, Schobben C, Papadogianakis G (1995) J. Mol Catal A Chem 101:179–186;
 (b) Fell B, Leckel D, Schobben C (1995) Fat Sci Technol 97:219–228
- Boulanger J, Ponchel A, Bricout H, Hapiot F, Monflier E (2012) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 114:1439–1446
- Ramalho HF, di Ferreira KMC, Machado PMA, Oliveira RS, Silva LP, Prauchner MJ, Suarez PAZ (2014) Ind Crops Prod 52:211–218
- 33. (a) Hefner RE, Tulchinsky ML (2009) WO 2009/091670 A1; (b) Tulchinsky ML, Abatjoglou AG (2009) WO 2009/091671 A1; (c) Tulchinsky ML, Peterson RR (2009) WO 2009/091669 A1
- Peng WJ, Olson KD, Morrison DL, Roesch BM, Bunning DL, Hippler JG, Stricker VJ (2007) WO 2007/133379 A1

- 35. Peng WJ (2009) WO 2008/156993 A2
- 36. (a) Gaide T, Dreimann JM, Behr A, Vorholt AJ (2016) Angew Chem Int Ed 55:2924–2928;
 (b) Gaide T, Dreimann JM, Behr A, Vorholt AJ (2016) Angew Chem 128:2977–2981
- 37. Vanbesien T, Hapiot F, Monflier E (2013) Lipid Technol. 25:175-178
- Erman WF (1985) Chemistry of the monoterpenes. An encyclopedic handbook in two parts. M. Dekker, New York
- 39. Clement WH, Orchin M (1965) Ind Eng Chem Prod Res Dev 4:283-286
- 40. Himmele W, Siegel H (1976) Tetrahedron Lett 17:907-910
- 41. van Leeuwen PWNM, Roobeek CF (1983) J Organomet Chem 258:343-350
- 42. Chalchat JC, Garry RP, Lecomte E, Michet A (1991) Flavour Fragr J 6:179-182
- da Silva JG, Barros HJV, Balanta A, Bolaños A, Novoa ML, Reyes M, Contreras R, Bayón JC, Gusevskaya EV, dos Santos EN (2007) Appl Catal A 326:219–226
- Barros HJV, da Silva JG, Guimarães CC, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV (2008) Organometallics 27:4523–4531
- 45. da Silva JG, Vieira CG, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV (2009) Appl Catal A 365:231-236
- 46. Hagen J, Bruns K (1980) DE2849742 A1
- Barros HJV, Ospina ML, Arguello E, Rocha WR, Gusevskaya EV, dos Santos EN (2003) J Organomet Chem 671:150–157
- 48. Foca CM, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV (2002) J Mol Catal A: Chem 185:17-23
- Foca CM, Barros HJV, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV, Carles Bayón J (2003) New J Chem 27:533–539
- 50. Vieira CG, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV (2013) Appl Catal A 466:208-215
- 51. Kollár L, Bakos J, Heil B, Sándor P, Szalontai G (1990) J Organomet Chem 385:147-152
- 52. Kollár L, Bódi G (1995) Chirality 7:121–127
- (a) Azzaroni F, Biscarini P, Bordoni S, Longoni G, Venturini E (1996) J Organomet Chem 508:59–67; (b) Gusevskaya EV, dos Santos EN, Augusti R, Dias AdO, Foca CM (2000) J Mol Catal A: Chem 152:15–24
- 54. Barros HJ, Hanson BE, Gusevskaya EV, dos Santos EN (2004) Appl Catal A 278:57-63
- Vieira CG, de Freitas MC, de Oliveira, KCB, de Camargo FA, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV (2015) Catal Sci Technol 5:960–966
- Melean LG, Rodriguez M, Romero M, Alvarado ML, Rosales M, Baricelli PJ (2011) Appl Catal A 394:117–123
- Baricelli PJ, Rodriguez M, Melean LG, Alonso MM, Borusiak M, Rosales M, Gonzalez B, de Oliveira KC, Gusevskaya EV, dos Santos, Eduardo N (2015) Appl Catal A 490:163–169
- 58. Carvalho GA, Gusevskaya EV, dos Santos EN (2014) J Braz Chem Soc 25:2370-2377
Chapter 4 Amination of Renewables

S. Fuchs, H. Warmeling, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt

4.1 Introduction

Aminations are a class of reactions in which an amino group is introduced into a target molecule to form amines or their derivatives. The industrial synthesis of amines is a field with high economic significance for the processing industry covering large-scale applications such as polymers, special chemicals, and pharmaceuticals [1, 2]. Besides heterogeneous catalysts, like zeolites, and homogeneous catalysts, such as Brønstedt acids or bases, the homogeneous transition metal catalysts are of high interest [3]. The most commonly used transition metals are gold, silver, palladium, platinum, rhodium, iridium, rhenium, and ruthenium [4]. One classic access to primary amines is the hydrogenation of nitriles, like in the production of adiponitrile from the DuPont process for the production of hexamethylenediamine, which is widely applied but suffers from low atom economy [5]. Alternative more atom efficient routes for the synthesis of amines are the direct C-N bond linkage (see Fig. 4.1) starting from alkenes [3], alkynes [3], dienes [6], and the condensation of the nitrogen substrates with alcohols [7], aldehydes [8], or halocarbons [9]. As a nitrogen source ammonia, primary and secondary amines or other nitrogen-containing molecules such as carbamates or amides can be utilised [4]. In this chapter, an overview about amination reactions is given involving renewable resources mentioned in the literature rounded with a conclusion of today's applications of aminations for renewable feedstocks. The content is arranged based on the substance class of the feedstock covering carbohydrates, fats and oils, and finally terpenes. From natural resources, derived substrates are also listed within this framework. Although amines can also be synthesised with hydroaminomethylation and telomerisation reactions these reactions are discussed in detail in the Chaps. 7 and 5, respectively.

The direct addition of amines to unsaturated compounds, such as alkenes, alkynes, or dienes, is referred to as **hydroamination**. Its catalytic cycle is shown in Fig. 4.2 for the amination of an olefin and a linear product. Potential catalysts for

Catalysis by Metal Complexes 39, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-54161-7_4



Fig. 4.1 Synthesis of amines from different functionalised substrates



Fig. 4.2 Catalysis cycle of the hydroamination (olefinic substrate)

this transformation comprise heterogeneous as well as homogeneous systems. In comparison to *O*-nucleophiles, such as water or alcohols, the direct addition of amines to non-activated unsaturated compounds, although exothermic, is known to be difficult [3]. Nevertheless, a number of iridium and rhodium complexes are active in the direct amination of alkenes [10], and lanthanide or copper/silver catalysts have been used for the intramolecular hydroamination of single bonds [11].

Additionally, palladium-based systems can be used also for the synthesis of chiral products [12].

In contrast to non-activated substrates, hydroamination of conjugated double bond systems such as in 1, 3-butadiene [13], isoprene [14], or the renewable terpene myrcene [15] proceeds smoothly with high yields [16]. Palladium-based systems with monodentate phosphine or carbene ligands are appropriate catalysts. A broad substrate spectrum as *N*-nucleophiles has been realised (e.g. amides, carbamates, aromatic amines, and simple dialkylamines, e.g. diethylamine), giving rise to numerous interesting functional groups [17].

Alkynes can be transformed to the corresponding amines via hydroamination with subsequent hydrogenation of the intermediate enamines (Schiff's bases). With ruthenium, rhodium, gold, or titanium catalysts, different classes of amines are accessible, depending on the nature of the amine substrate (secondary, primary amine, or ammonia) [18, 19].

Alcohols, aldehydes, and halocarbons are large-scale easy accessible chemical intermediates. Hence, the production of amines from these intermediates is of considerable industrial as well as academic interest. Homogenous transition metal catalysis has been identified as the key for selective and atom economic transformation, represented by numerous systems that have been developed for the amination of, e.g., alcohols [20]. The very challenging formation of primary amines via amination of alcohols with ammonia has recently been addressed by several groups. Selectivity issues are caused by the high activity of the resulting primary and secondary amines in this type of reaction [21]. Therefore, tertiary amines are easily yielded with iridium-based catalysts, whereas higher selectivities towards primary amines can be obtained with ruthenium pincer complexes [22, 23]. The reaction proceeds via dehydrogenation of the alcohol to the aldehyde, with subsequent imine formation by condensation and final reduction of the imine [24].

Consequently, due to the described pathway, the reductive amination of aldehydes suffers the same selectivity issues, if primary or secondary amines are the desired products. Their nucleophilicity in comparison with, e.g., ammonia is enhanced, which results in the formation of higher substituted amines [25]. If the reductive amination of aldehydes is merged with a preliminary hydroformylation of alkenes, the tandem catalytic system is called hydroaminomethylation, which is discussed later on in Chap. 7 [26].

Halocarbons as substrates for chemical transformations are available on a large scale and benefit from the feature, that halides in general are good leaving groups. Hence, the formation of amines from aryl halides is feasible with, e.g., the palladium-catalysed Buchwald–Hartwig reaction [27]. The E-factor of these transformations is high, as high waste production by formation of halide salts cannot be prevented.



4.2 Carbohydrates

By simple thermal dehydration reactions under acidic conditions, the three building blocks furfural (FU), 5-hydroxymethylfurfural (HMF), and levulinic acid (LA) can be obtained from sugars, cellulose, hemicellulose, and inulin as can be seen in Fig. 4.3 [28, 29]. Through exchange of oxygen groups with amino groups platform chemicals like pyrrolidones are available for the production of various fine chemicals, polymers, and biofuels [30].

While the reductive amination of carbohydrates using stoichiometric amounts of sodium borohydride (Borch reagent, see Fig. 4.4) is well described in the literature [31-34], this chapter focuses on homogenous transition metal complex catalysis.



Fig. 4.4 Reductive amination of HMF using NaBH₄ in stoichiometric amounts [31]



Fig. 4.5 Ruthenium-catalysed reductive amination of HMF to aminomethyl-hydroxymethylfurans

4.2.1 5-Hydroxymethylfurfural (HMF)

5-Hydroxymethylfurfural is listed as one of the top 10 biomass derived platform chemicals according to the US Department of Energy and is used as a bio-derived base for various fine chemicals, polymers, fuels, and pharmaceutical compounds as well as for other intermediates like levulinic acid which will be discussed later in this chapter [34].

In a direct reductive amination reaction, various aminomethyl-hydroxyfurfural compounds can be synthesised. The pharmaceutical activities of such amino HMF derivatives are well known and sufficiently documented in the literature. Medical applications are, e.g., muscarinic receptor antagonists, *Pyricularia oryzae* inhibitors, calcium antagonists, or cholinergic agents [35, 36].

These pharmaceuticals can be produced by Mannich-type reactions or two-step reductive aminations using sodium borohydride (see Fig. 4.4) from furfural alcohol or HMF, respectively. These reactions usually require harsh reactions conditions or cost intensive amination reagents [34].

To overcome these unfavourable reaction routes, several homogenous transition metal catalysts were investigated. Xu et al. found the ruthenium-based catalyst complex dichlorobis(2,9-dimethyl-1,10-phenanthroline)ruthenium(II) ($Ru(DMP)_2Cl_2$) to be highly efficient in reductive amination and to perform the conversion to high yields under mild conditions and without the formation of waste (see Fig. 4.5).

Tables 4.1 and 4.2 show the obtained results for various primary and secondary amine substrates and the applied reaction conditions.

4.2.2 Levulinic Acid

Levulinic acid (LA) is one of the most promising future chemical building blocks for post-fossil resource age. Being available by simple acidic dehydration of carbohydrates LA can be produced in large-scale quantities from non-edible and renewable biomass feedstocks [28, 29].

Levulinic acid can be catalytically converted into γ -valerolactone (GVL) which was also identified as a potential renewable platform chemical (see Fig. 4.6) [37].

Entry (-)	R (substrates) (-)	Time (h)	Yield (%)
1	benzyl	5	93
2	4-OMe-benzyl	5	89
3	o-Me-benzyl	4	43
4 ^{<i>a</i>}	<i>m</i> -Me-benzyl	4	90
5	p-ME-benzyl	4	91
6	4-F-benzyl	20	94
7	4-Cl-benzyl	20	95
8	4-Br-benzyl	20	95
9	4-CO ₂ Et-benzyl	24	69 ^a
10	4-COMe-benzyl	20	66 ^a
11	4-CN-benzyl	24	0^{a}
12	4-CONH ₂ -benzyl	24	0^{a}
13	6-aminoinole	5	58 ^b
14	2-aminopyridine	20	0
15	Butylamine	20	0

 Table 4.1 Results of the ruthenium-catalysed direct reductive amination of HMF with various primary amines

Conditions: T = 60 °C, $n_{\text{HMF}} = 0.5$ mmol, $n_{\text{S}} = 0.55$ mmol, $p_{\text{H}_2} = 12$ bar, LM: EtOH, $V_{\text{LM}} = 1$ ml, cat: (Ru(DMP)_2CL_2), $c_{\text{cat}} = 0.5$ mol%

$$^{\mathrm{a}}T = 80 \ ^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$$

^bImine yield given

Table 4.2 Results of the
ruthenium catalysed direct
reductive amination of HMF
with various secondary
amines

Entry (-)	Amine (-)	Time (h)	Yield (%)
1	Morpholine	6	83
2	Dibutylamine	5	67
3	N-methylbenzylamine	6	79
4 ^a	N-Methylanilin	6	79
5	N-Benzylaniline	19	74
a 11.01	T (0.0C 0.5	1	0.55 1

Conditions: T = 60 °C, $n_{HMF} = 0.5$ mmol, $n_S = 0.55$ mmol, $p_{H_2} = 12$ bar, LM: EtOH, $V_{LM} = 1$ ml, cat: (Ru(DMP)₂CL₂), $c_{cat} = 0.5$ mol% ^aT = 30 °C

Hence, the nitrogen-containing derivatives pyrrolidones offer a high potential as an intermediate in fine chemical, polymer, and fuel production (see Fig. 4.6) [38].

Pyrrolidones are produced from LA by reductive amination using formic acid (FA) as a hydrogen transfer agent and is shown in Fig. 4.7.

Fig. 4.6 γ-Valerolaceton (GVL) and pyrrolidones





Pyrrolidones





So far only the followingly discussed catalytic systems are known to perform the reaction with high yields [30].

While Du et al. [38] achieved high catalyst performance (Y = 88-97%) with a heterogeneous gold catalyst on zirconium support, Huang et al. applied a homogenous ruthenium catalyst (Precursor = [dichloro(*p*-cymene)ruthenium(II)]) with different phosphor ligands (Fig. 4.8 L1-6) and obtained good results at mild conditions. Here, ligand L4 leads to the best results with yields of 95 and 72% for benzyl and phenyl moieties. Formic acid (FA) is used as an in situ hydrogen source under aqueous conditions to carry out the hydrogenation of the imine or enamine species. Temperatures up to 120 °C were used at a catalyst loading of 0.5 mol% of LA concentration and an equimolar feed mixture of LA, formic acid, and nitrogen substrate.

Based on the work of Huang et al., Wei et al. found an efficient catalysis utilising cyclometallic iridium complexes (see Fig. 4.9). It is able to perform the reaction at even milder reaction conditions. Summarised results can be found in Table 4.3. The group also proposed a mechanism for the iridium-catalysed reductive amination of levulinic acid as depicted in Fig. 4.10. The catalytically active species is an iridium hydride complex that is formed in situ under acidic conditions from the iridicycle catalyst precursor [30].



Fig. 4.8 Phosphorus ligands for the homogenous catalysed reductive amination of LA [39]



Fig. 4.9 Mild reductive amination of levulinic acid with various nitrogen substrates catalysed by cyclometallic iridium complexes [30]

Entry (-)	R (substrates) (-)	Time (h)	Yield (%)
1	Benzyl	4	86
2	4-OMe-benzyl	4	94
3	3-OMe-benzyl	12	94
4 ^a	2-OMe-benzyl	24	96
5	3,4-OME-benzyl	24	94
6	4-F-benzyl	12	91
7 ^b	n-Octyl	12	88

Conditions: T = 80 °C, $n_{LA} = 3.2$ mmol, $n_S = 8.6$ mmol, LM: Aqueous formic acid solution, $V_{LM} = 3$ ml, $n_{FA} = 14.5$ mol, pH = 3.5, $c_{cat} = 0.1$ mol%

 $^{\mathrm{a}}c_{\mathrm{cat}} = 0.5 \,\mathrm{mol}\%$

 ${}^{b}pH = 4.5$ and $c_{cat} = 0.2 \text{ mol}\%$

4.2.3 Oils and Fats—Fatty Acid Esters

Renewable natural oils and fats are due to their chemical resemblance with fossil hydrocarbons, one of the most important and frequently used renewable raw materials. Plant oils are used not only for synthesis of diverse fine chemicals, but also for polymer chemistry [40].

Functionalised fatty acids such as epoxy ring containing fatty acids like internal epoxy fatty acid methyl esters (methyl epoxy stearate) are frequently used as starting material for the synthesis of β -amino alcohols, which are often applied in the synthesis of various biodegradable derivatives. Singh et al. report the synthesis of several β -amino alcohols by the epoxy ring opening reactions of methyl epoxy stearate. As catalyst zinc perchlorate hexahydrate [Zn(ClO₄)₂ · 6 H₂O], a weak Lewis acid catalyst was used (see Fig. 4.11). In the presence of this catalyst, the internal epoxy fatty acid methyl ester methyl 9,10-epoxyoctadecanoate in a solvent-free reaction with

Table 4.3 Results of thereductive amination oflevulinic acid (Wei et al. [30])



Fig. 4.10 Mechanism of the iridium catalysed reductive amination of levulinic acid (Wei et al. [30])



 $\begin{array}{l} \mathsf{R}=\mathsf{C}_4\mathsf{H}_9\text{-}(\mathsf{butyl}), \quad \mathsf{C}_8\mathsf{H}_{17}\text{-}(\mathsf{octyl}), \quad \mathsf{C}_4\mathsf{H}_8\text{-}(\mathsf{pyrrolidine}), \quad \mathsf{C}_5\mathsf{H}_{10}\text{-}(\mathsf{piperidine}), \quad \mathsf{C}_4\mathsf{H}_8\mathsf{O}\text{-}(\mathsf{morpholine}), \\ \mathsf{C}_6\mathsf{H}_4\text{-}\mathsf{Cl}(\mathsf{p}\text{-}\mathsf{chloroaniline}), \quad \mathsf{C}_6\mathsf{H}_4\text{-}\mathsf{OCH}_3(\mathsf{p}\text{-}\mathsf{anisidine}), \quad \mathsf{C}_6\mathsf{H}_5\mathsf{CH}_2\text{-}(\mathsf{benzyl\ amine}), \quad \mathsf{C}_6\mathsf{H}_5\text{-}(\mathsf{aniline}). \\ \mathsf{R}_1\text{=}\mathsf{CH}_3\text{-}(\mathsf{CH}_2)_{7^-}, \quad \mathsf{R}_2\text{=}(\mathsf{CH}_2)_{7^-}\mathsf{CO}_2\mathsf{CH}_3. \end{array}$

Fig. 4.11 Synthesis of β -amino alcohols from internal epoxy fatty acid methyl esters (methyl epoxy stearate)

different amines such as aliphatic, cyclic, and aromatic amines converted to a isomeric mixture of 1,2-amino alcohols with yields between 65 and 85% [41].

For the applications within the automotive, fuel, and electronics industries, nylon-11 also known as Rilsan(r) by the company Arkema is suitable. Nylon-11 monomers can be obtained from renewable feedstock such as castor oil or canola oil, and it can be synthesised by condensation polymerisation of the amino acid monomer 11-aminoundecanoic acid. Ricinoleic acid is obtained from pyrolised castor oil. Out of this compound in a four-step sequence, 11-aminoundecanoic acid monomer is synthesised (see Fig. 4.12).



Fig. 4.12 Structure of methyl 11-aminoundecanoate, a valuable nylon-11 precursor



Fig. 4.13 Palladium-catalysed amination to linear saturated amino ester salts

An alternative route is the synthesis of nylon-11 monomer from canola oil. Spiccia and co-workers describe the three-step multicatalytic sequence from the methyl-undec-9-enoate to the methyl-11-aminoundecanoate hydrochloride through selective functionalisation of the unsaturated esters via sequence of ruthenium-catalysed cross-metathesis and palladium-catalysed amination and hydrogenation–hydrogenolysis steps.

Quantitative yields of the desired linear amino ester **12** adduct were obtained by palladium-catalysed (Pd(PPh₃)₄) addition of one molar equivalent of dibenzylamin (see Fig. 4.13). Hydrogenation and hydrogenolysis lead to the saturated primary amino ester salt. This was achieved with the heterogeneous Pearlman's catalyst (Pd (OH)₂/C (20% w/w) [42].

Renewable AB-type polymers for the preparation of polyamides can also be synthesised from unsaturated fatty acid esters by Wacker oxidation followed by a reductive amination. Although in this synthesis heterogeneous catalysts are used, it shows as an example for the reductive animation from fatty acid esters. Winkler and co-workers investigated the oxyfunctionalisation of unsaturated fatty acid methyl esters (FAME) from renewable resources. Through the CO-catalyst-free Wacker oxidation the keto-fatty acid esters were gained. By reductive amination, the amine functionalisation could be achieved. The amine functionalised FAMEs 3 and 4 were achieved in good yields and excellent selectivity towards the primary amines. The reductive amination was carried out with an excess of ammonium chloride/ ammonium acetate and with 20 wt% of the freshly prepared RANEY®-Nickel catalyst, leading to AB-type monomers for the synthesis of renewable polyamides (see Fig. 4.14) [43].



Fig. 4.14 Co-catalyst-free Wacker oxidation of unsaturated FAMEs and subsequent reductive amination to prepare amino FAMEs 3 and 4

4.2.4 Terpenes

Starting materials from renewable biomass are among others the hydrocarbon-rich terpenes (see Sect. 1.3.2). They are branched or cyclic unsaturated molecules and are gained through extraction from the leaves, flowers, and fruits of many plants and trees like conifer trees. Industrially, terpenes and other side products of the processing of trees are available through the globally acting paper industry that is eager to increase their portfolio. The structure of the terpenes consists of a distinct combination of isoprene molecules and functional groups which results in a wide variety of different substances and chemical properties.

4.2.5 Myrcene

Myrcene is a simple acyclic monoterpene without further functionalisation and is gained by pyrolysis of β -pinene. Lithium catalysed addition of amines to terpenes (conjugated double bonds) by the example of myrcene (see Fig. 4.15).



Fig. 4.15 Myrcene, an important starting material in the production of scents



Fig. 4.16 Palladium-catalysed hydroamination of myrcene with morpholine

Myrcene is an important starting material for olefinic scents, especially for the listed production methods of menthol and top-selling alcohols nerol, geraniol and linalool in the literature. Through the direct catalysed addition of an amine to the double bond amine, derivates of myrcene can be synthesised [15]. Behr et al. reported the hydroamination of myrcene with morpholine catalysed by palladium complexes (Pd(CF₃CO₂)₂) with bidentate ligands like bis(diphenylphosphino)butane (DPPB) as shown in Fig. 4.16. The optimal reaction conditions for conversion and selectivity are a catalyst concentration of 0.2 mol% of the substrate, a Pd/P ratio of 1:8, toluene as the solvent, a reaction temperature of 100 $^{\circ}$ C, and a reaction time of 4 h. In this manner, a yield for the hydroamination product of up to 92% was possible. The homogenous catalyst was recycled with the applied TMS (see Chap. 3) method. ACN/heptane fulfilled the criteria of the separation concept. Besides that, the leaching of the catalyst in the extract phase was negligible low, the high catalyst activity was maintained, and good extraction properties towards the product were achieved [17]. A recycling of this system was also descripted and can be found in Chap. 10.

4.2.6 Citronellal

Another monoterpenoid is citronellal (3, 7-dimethyloct-6-en-1-al). This aldehyde can be gathered from natural resources and is best known as flavouring agent and insect repellent. Behr and co-workers describe the reductive amination of the natural product citronellal with ammonia to yield primary amine derivatives [44]. The



Fig. 4.17 Reaction scheme of the reductive amination of citronellal

reductive amination is a tandem reaction consisting of the two reaction steps, condensation and hydrogenation. In general as starting material for the reductive amination, ketones, aldehydes, and even alcohols can be applied. The aldimine is gained through the condensation reaction of the two substrates followed by the hydrogenation step resulting in the desired primary product amine as can be seen in Fig. 4.17.

The earlier mentioned challenge in using ammonia in amination reaction in the synthesis of primary amines is the formation of secondary and ternary side products. To control the reaction sequence, Behr et al. applied different rhodium and iridium catalysts in addition to the three phosphorus ligands TPPTS, BISBI, and BINAS as seen in Fig. 4.18. Yields of 78% amine and enamine were achieved with the rhodium complex formed from the precursor $[Rh(cod)Cl]_2$ and coordinated TPPTS molecules. The reaction was performed in a biphasic liquid–liquid system consisting of an aqueous phase and an organic phase. While the former contains the catalyst, the water soluble ligands, and ammonia, the latter carries the myrcene and products. The separation of catalyst and products successfully suppressed the catalyst leaching during the reaction and therefore fortifies the industrial relevance of the concept. By addition of the surfactant cetyl trimethylammonium chloride (CTAC), the yield of primary amines and enamines could be raised to 87%. The optimal results were



Fig. 4.18 Phosphorus ligands investigated in the reductive amination of citronellal (Behr et al. [44])

obtained at 130 °C, 60 bar of hydrogen pressure, 0.5 mol% $[Rh(cod)Cl]_2$, 2 mol% TPPTS, and 0.5 mol% CTAC related to the amount of substrate. As organic solvent toluene was used, the reaction was performed for 6 h [44].

4.3 Conclusion

The amination of renewable feedstocks is still a field with a lot of potential for scientific works. Nevertheless, some promising applications for the productions of building blocks have already been investigated with success. Regarding the huge market available for nitrogen-containing chemicals such as polymers or pharmaceuticals, the homogenously transition metal catalysed amination is versatile tool that can be used for synthesis at mild reaction conditions under high atom economy. The authors therefore recommend interested groups to participate in the pioneering to clear the way for large scale amination of renewable feedstocks for a more efficient chemical industry.

References

- 1. Baerns M, Behr A, Brehm A, Gmehling J, Hinrichsen K-O, Hofmann H, Onken U, Palkovits R, Renken A (2012) Technische chemie. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 2. Eller K, Henkes E, Rossbacher R, Höke H (2000) Amines, aliphatic. In: Ullmann's encyclopedia of industrial chemistry. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, Germany
- 3. Müller TE, Hultzsch KC, Yus M, Foubelo F, Tada M (2008) Chem Rev 108:3795-3892
- 4. Huang L, Arndt M, Gooßen K, Heydt H, Gooßen LJ (2015) Late transition metal-catalyzed hydroamination and hydroamidation. Chem Rev 115(7):2596–2697
- 5. Jess A, Wasserscheid P (2013) Chemical technology. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 6. Behr A, Johnen L, Vorholt AJ (2010) ChemCatChem 2:1271-1277
- 7. Pingen D, Lutz M, Vogt D (2014) Organometallics 33:1623-1629
- 8. Nugent TC, El-Shazly M (2010) Adv Synth Catal 352:753-819
- 9. Buchwald SL, Mauger C, Mignani G, Scholz U (2006) Adv Synth Catal 348:23-39
- 10. Hesp KD, Stradiotto M (2010) ChemCatChem 2:1192-1207
- 11. Michon C, Medina F, Capet F, Roussel P, Agbossou-Niedercorn F (2010) Adv Synth Catal 352:3293–3305
- Hu A, Ogasawara M, Sakamoto T, Okada A, Nakajima K, Takahashi T, Lin W (2006) Adv Synth Catal 348:2051–2056
- 13. Hata G, Miyake A, Takahashi K (1972) Bull Chem Soc Jpn 45:1183
- Herrmann WA, Kulpe JA, Kellner J, Riepl H, Bahrmann H, Konko W (1990) Angew Chem Int Ed 29:391–393
- 15. Behr A, Johnen L (2009) ChemSusChem 2:1072-1095
- 16. Banerjee D, Junge K, Beller M (2014) Org Chem Front 1:368
- 17. Behr A, Johnen L, Rentmeister N (2010) Adv Synth Catal 352:2062-2072
- 18. Severin R, Doye S (2007) Chem Soc Rev 36:1407-1420
- 19. Hartung CG, Tillack A, Trauthwein H, Beller M (2001) J Org Chem 66:6339-6343

- 20. Bähn S, Imm S, Neubert L, Zhang M, Neumann H, Beller M (2011) ChemCatChem 3:1853–1864
- 21. van der Vlugt JI (2010) Chem Soc Rev 39:2302-2322
- 22. Pingen D, Müller C, Vogt D (2010) Angew Chem Int Ed 49:8130-8133
- Imm S, Bähn S, Zhang M, Neubert L, Neumann H, Klasovsky F, Pfeffer J, Haas T, Beller M (2011) Angew Chem Int Ed 50:7599–7603
- 24. Dobereiner GE, Crabtree RH (2010) Chem Rev 110:681–703
- 25. Klinkenberg JL, Hartwig JF (2011) Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 50:86-95
- Eilbracht P, Bärfacker L, Buss C, Hollmann C, Kitsos-Rzychon BE, Kranemann CL, Rische T, Roggenbuck R, Schmidt A (1999) Chem Rev 99:3329–3366
- 27. Lundgren RJ, Stradiotto M (2012) Aldrichimica Acta 45:59-65
- 28. Corma A, Iborra S, Velty A (2007) Chem Rev 107:2411-2502
- 29. Girisuta B, Janssen LPBM, Heeres HJ (2006) Green Chem 8:701
- 30. Wei Y, Wang C, Jiang X, Xue D, Li J, Xiao J (2013) Chem Commun 49:5408-5410
- 31. Cukalovic A, Stevens CV (2010) Green Chem 12:1201
- 32. Ibn Yaich A, Edlund U, Albertsson A-C (2015) Carbohydr Polym 117:346-354
- 33. Hoagland PD, Pfeffer PE, Valentine KM (1979) Carbohydr Res 74:135-143
- 34. Xu Z, Yan P, Xu W, Jia S, Xia Z, Chung B, Zhang ZC (2014) RSC Adv. 4:59083–59087
- Feriani A, Gaviraghi G, Toson G, Mor M, Barbieri A, Grana E, Boselli C, Guarneri M, Simoni D, Manfredini S (1994) J Med Chem 37:4278–4287
- Plitta B, Adamska E, Giel-Pietraszuk M, Fedoruk-Wyszomirska A, Naskręt-Barciszewska M, Markiewicz WT, Barciszewski J (2012) Eur J Med Chem 55:243–254
- Bozell JJ, Moens L, Elliott DC, Wang Y, Neuenscwander GG, Fitzpatrick SW, Bilski RJ, Jarnefeld JL (2000) Resour Conserv Recycl 28:227–239
- Du XL, He L, Zhao S, Liu YM, Cao Y, He HY, Fan KN (2011) Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 50:7815–7819
- 39. Huang Y-B, Dai J-J, Deng X-J, Qu Y-C, Guo Q-X, Fu Y (2011) ChemSusChem 4:1578-1581
- Biermann U, Bornscheuer U, Meier MAR, Metzger JO, Schäfer HJ (2011) Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 50:3854–3871
- 41. Singh S, Kamboj R (2010) Ind Eng Chem Res 49:3106-3111
- 42. Spiccia N, Border E, Illesinghe J, Jackson W, Robinson A (2013) Synthesis 45:1683–1688
- 43. Winkler M, Meier MAR (2014) Green Chem 16:1784
- 44. Behr A, Wintzer A, Lübke C, Müller M (2015) J Mol Catal A: Chem 404-405:74-82

Chapter 5 Telomerisation of Renewables

T.A. Faßbach, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt

5.1 Introduction

In homogeneous catalysis, the term *telomerisation* refers to the dimerisation of 1,3- dienes including an addition of a H-acidic nucleophile [1]. The most popular and investigated example is the telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene with methanol yielding 2,7-octadienyl methyl ether (*E/Z*) and—in minor amounts—3-methoxy-1,7-octadiene (Fig. 5.1).

The telomerisation reaction was primarily described by Smutny in a patent for *Shell Oil Company* in 1966 [2]. He discovered the reaction while investigating the dimerisation of 1,3–butadiene with homogeneous palladium catalysts.

The mechanism was postulated by Jolly [3] and is drawn in Fig. 5.2. A (σ)-palladium complex with a phosphine ligand is the resting state of the mechanism. After dissociation of a ligand, two dienes coordinate to the metal centre. In the first step (A), a C–C bond is formed and a C₈-chain with a η^1 - and a η^3 -bond to the palladium centre is build. In the next step (B), a nucleophile coordinates to a metal centre. The hydrogen migrates in step C into η^1 -bond. The addition of the nucleophile adds to the η^3 -bond (D).

Aside from a few other transition metals such as rhodium [4, 5] or nickel and platinum [6], palladium is still the most widely used catalyst due to its high activity. There are many examples for different nucleophiles that are active in this reaction, yet alcohols and amines are the most common ones [7].

Despite the fact that the telomerisation is an atom-efficient catalytic reaction, usually occurring at high reaction rates, to this date there are only two industrial applications. The process run by *Dow Chemicals* employs the above-mentioned telomerisation of 1,3–butadiene with methanol. The obtained methyl octadienyl ether is hydrogenated to the saturated methyl octyl ether, which is cleaved finally to form 1–octene for polymer purposes in very high purities. Along with the 1–octene, methanol is formed, which can be employed again in the telomerisation of 1,3–butadiene (Fig. 5.3) [8].

[©] Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A. Behr and A.J. Vorholt, *Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables*, Catalysis by Metal Complexes 39, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-54161-7_5



Fig. 5.1 Telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene with methanol



Fig. 5.2 Telomerisation mechanism

The second commercial process, carried out by *Kuraray*, is using the telomerisation of 1,3–butadiene with water to form 1–octanol (Fig. 5.4) [9].

The reaction is carried out in a solvent mixture of water and sulfolane using a water-soluble TPPMS (=triphenylphosphine-monosulfonate) ligand. The product is subsequently extracted using hexane; the catalyst—immobilised in the aqueous phase—is recycled to the reactor.



Fig. 5.3 Production of 1-octene starting from 1,3-butadiene and methanol



Fig. 5.4 Production of 1-octanol from 1,3-butadiene and water

5.2 Telomerisation Using Renewable Dienes

Although the telomerisation is a widely investigated reaction with industrial applications, till now only a few dienes have been used successfully. Aside from very few others, mainly 1,3–butadiene and isoprene are mentioned in the literature. Both are gained through petrochemical processes [10, 11].

To this date, there is only one example for a homogeneous telomerisation, applying a diene based on a renewable feedstock. Behr and Vorholt realised the telomerisation of β -myrcene with diethylamine using a thermomorphic multi-component solvent systems for catalyst recycling (Fig. 5.5) [12].

Due to the asymmetric substitution of the 1,3–diene chain of myrcene, there are several possible ways to build up the 2,7-octadienyl chain and to attach the nucleophile to this backbone. Regarding all possible combinations of linkage, there are 12 different isomers of the pictured (linear *head-to-head-(E)*) product. After the reaction, the thermomorphic solvent system consisting of acetonitrile and heptane was able to separate the palladium catalyst very effectively from the product fraction.



Fig. 5.5 Telomerisation of β -myrcene with diethylamine

Lately, the group of Bogel-Lukasik discovered the heterogeneous palladiumcatalysed telomerisation of β -myrcene with glycerol in supercritical CO₂ [13].

5.3 Telomerisation Using Renewable Nucleophiles

There are several examples for telomerisations with nucleophiles based on a renewable feedstock. In contrast to the dienes, the "green" potential of the nucle-ophilic component was comparatively early investigated.

5.3.1 Lignin-Derived Phenols

Phenol was one of the first nucleophiles used in the telomerisation [14]. Over the years, several investigations have been carried out, regarding halogenated phenols and different catalysts. For instance, Beller achieved a shift towards the side reaction of *C*-allylation in contrast to the telomerisation, yielding *O*-allylated products (Fig. 5.6) [15]. When a low ligand excess (up to 3:1) of PPh₃ is maintained and especially in the presence of bases, like trimethylamine, the selectivity towards the *C*-allylated product reaches up to 92%.

In general, phenol is synthesised out of benzene in the Hock process [16], but lately, much effort has been made to realise the usage of lignin-derived phenols.

In order to develop a reaction system that enables the valorisation of lignin-derived phenols, Weckhuysen et al. investigated the reactivity of methyl- and methoxy-substituted phenols, respectively (Fig. 5.7) [17].



Fig. 5.6 Telomerisation of phenol leads to O- and C-allylated products



Fig. 5.7 Lignin-derived phenols



Fig. 5.8 Telomerisation of syringol with 1,3-butadiene followed by a Claisen rearrangement

The group used a Pd/TOMPP (TOMPP = tris(2-methoxyphenyl)phosphine) catalytic system, which they had established earlier for the telomerisation of 1,3–butadiene with glycerol [18]. These nucleophiles were successfully telomerised with significantly different yields. Phenol and *p*–cresol gave only poor yields of the desired products. In contrast to this, the substrates with electron-donating groups in *ortho*-position (guaiacol, cresol, and syringol) are much more likely to react. With a fourfold excess of 1,3–butadiene conversions of the nucleophiles, over 90% were achieved at a reaction temperature of 60 °C.

Gaining a wide field of applications for these products, the group also investigated a subsequent Claisen rearrangement (Fig. 5.8).

5.3.2 Renewable Polyols

When polyvalent alcohols are employed, the problem of regioselectivity arises. Starting from a polyol, like glycerol the telomerisation of 1,3–butadiene leads to several products with different substitution grades (Fig. 5.9).



Fig. 5.9 Mono-, di-, and tritelomer of glycerol

Often, a selective pathway to monotelomers is desired because these are surfactant precursors. On the one hand, it is very difficult to influence the reaction system to yield mainly mono-substituted polyols; on the other hand, they are promising building blocks for industrial chemicals, e.g. surfactants. Additionally, biomass-derived diols can be converted to their respective ethers [19–21].

One approach to achieve high selectivity towards monotelomers derived from nucleophiles bearing multiple hydroxyl groups is liquid–liquid two-phase systems. On an industrial scale, aqueous biphasic systems are used for catalyst separation only. In these cases, the catalyst is dissolved in the aqueous (polar) phase, while the substrates and products are present in the organic (non-polar) phase. After the reaction, the products and the catalyst can be separated easily. In the case of the telomerisation of polyvalent nucleophiles, this concept offers another advantage. The significantly lower solubility of octadienyl-substituted substrate in the polar phase separates it physically from the catalyst, which lowers the probability of a subsequent reaction. This concept was applied to the telomerisation reaction at first by Driessen-Hölscher [22]. The telomerisation of 1,3–butadiene with ammonia could be realised with Pd/TPPTS catalyst yielding primary amines almost exclusively, where the classical Pd/PPh₃ catalyst leads mainly to secondary amines (Fig. 5.10).

5.3.2.1 Glycerol

The research concerning the telomerisation with glycerol focuses mainly on the mono-substituted product as this is a promising building block for surfactants and detergents [23]. Setting up a telomerisation between polyvalent alcohols and 1,3–dienes implies difficulties due to the poor miscibility between those two compounds. In 2003, Behr reported the selective monotelomerisation of glycerol and some short-chain diols [24].

These systems are based on the concept of a water-soluble catalyst [e.g. consisting of Pd/TPPTS (TPPTS = triphenylphosphinetrisulfonate)] and a water-soluble nucleophile. Only minimal amount of the non-polar 1,3–diene is dissolved in water. The reaction takes place and the alkylated product is no longer soluble in the catalyst phase. Along with the advantage of a high selectivity comes the possibility of





a catalyst recycling. *Behr* and *Urschey* could recycle the catalyst for the glycerol telomerisation for at least five times. Later, Behr and Leschinski managed to scale this reaction up to a miniplant scale with closed recycling streams of glycerol and 1,3–butadiene (see Sect. 8.1) [25, 26].

In 2010, the telomerisation of 1,3–butadiene with glycerol in aqueous biphasic systems was studied in-depth, by Castanet et al. The main focus in these investigations was on the influence of reaction parameters such as temperature, amount of water and base or different sulfonated phosphine ligands [27]. Varying these parameters, they managed to control the product distribution towards mono- and di-telomerisation products, respectively.

Another approach towards the etherification of glycerol via telomerisation was made by the group of Weckhuysen. They used tris(*ortho*-methoxyphenyl)phosphine (TOMPP) ligands and Pd(acac)₂ as a precursor and could run the reaction without any solvent [18, 28–30]. High yields were obtained (over 90% glycerol ethers), but high selectivities towards one of the alkylated glycerol derivatives could not be reported.

The first example for a telomerisation of isoprene and glycerol is given by Rothenberg et al. in 2009 [31]. A solvent mixture of dioxane and PEG-200 was applied and a Pd/carbene catalytic system led to a mixture of PEG- and glycerol-telomers alongside with significant yields of the dimerisation product. Interestingly, only monotelomers of glycerol were yielded.

5.3.2.2 Sugars and Sugar-Derived Polyols

The first telomerisation with an unmodified natural carbohydrate was reported by Hill et al. in 1994 [32]. A simple catalyst system, consisting of $Pd(acac)_2$ and PPh_3 in a solvent mixture of water and isopropanol (20:80 by weight) leads to sucrose octadienyl ethers with yields up to 63%. In 1997, the already mentioned concept of aqueous biphasic systems was adapted to the telomerisation of 1,3–butadiene with sucrose by Mortreux et al. [33]. Using isopropanol as a second organic phase, they could reach selectivities towards the monoether of 66% with conversions of 73%. Further investigations, concerning catalyst concentration and metal/ligand ratio, have been made by the group of Pinel [34]. They also made some progress in the modification of starch and its derivatives by aqueous telomerisation (Fig. 5.11) [35].



Fig. 5.11 Telomerisation of starch with 1,3-butadiene

Estrine et al. [36] and Hénin et al. [37] successfully enhanced the substrate spectrum to pentoses, such as *D*-xylose and *L*-arabinose. Using DMF as a solvent, selectivities up to 90% towards the monoether were reached with conversions of 80%. Further studies in this field were made by Bessmertnykh and Hénin in 2005 [38]. They also managed to control the selectivity towards the amount of ether linkages formed. Depending on the structure of the amine base that is used, the reaction yields either more mono- or diethers [39]. Estrine et al. [40] investigated the opportunities in heterogenising the Pd/TPPTS catalyst on an alumina support. A turnover number of 500 could be held up for five successive runs.

5.3.3 Telomerisation with CO_2

Another renewable building block, which can be employed in the telomerisation reaction, is CO_2 . The very first report of the successful conversion of 1,3–butadiene with CO_2 was made by the group of Sasaki et al. in 1976 [41]. They reported the formation of C₉-lactones and their corresponding carboxylic acids in the presence of a Pd/diphos (=diphenylphosphinoethane, dppe) catalytic system (Fig. 5.12).

Unfortunately, the main product of this reaction is different dimers of 1,3- butadiene. Two years later, Musco et al. [42] found that non-chelating phosphines (like PPh₃) could yield significantly more products, if non-polar solvents, e.g. benzene, are used. Also, they used the much more basic phosphine ligand PEt₃, which led to high yields of the desired lactones. A deeper understanding of this reaction was gained by Behr et al. by systematically investigating the course of the reaction, as well as the influence of the nature of the ligand [43, 44].

Behr and Heite [45] transferred the above-mentioned reaction into a miniplant scale, using a slightly different catalytic system, consisting of $Pd(acac)_2$ and PCy_3 (see Sect. 8.1). The solvent for the reaction was acetonitrile. The miniplant was operated continuously, by recycling the volatile substrates and extracting the products from the catalyst using 1,3,4-butanetriol. The miniplant could be run for 24 h continuously, yielding comparable results to the batch experiments. Investigations considering polar solvents, like carbonates, showed that cyclic carbonates (like propylene carbonate) are leading to better results than nitriles, like acetonitrile, does [46].



Fig. 5.12 Formation of lactones and carboxylic acids out of 1,3-butadiene and CO₂



Fig. 5.13 Synthesis of hydroxyl esters from 1,3-butadiene, CO₂, and oxiranes

Interestingly, the reaction can be modified with additional compounds, e.g. oxiranes (ethylene oxide, propylene oxide), to gain their respective hydroxyl-functionalised ester (Fig. 5.13) [47].

In 2016, Sharif et al. could demonstrate that the Pd/TOMPP catalytic system, which is highly active for 1,3–butadiene and glycerol, is also capable of an effective catalysis for the telomerisation of 1,3–butadiene and carbon dioxide as well [48].

Lately, much effort has been put into the subsequent conversion of the yielded lactones in polymerisation reactions. It could be shown that a radical polymerisation of these lactones is possible [49, 50].

Overall, it can be stated that the telomerisation of 1,3-dienes with carbon dioxide is an elegant and effective use of this renewable building block to gain valuable products [51–54].

5.4 Conclusion

Telomerisation is a special multicomponent reaction which features the dimerisation of dienes and nucleophiles. The versatile combination of different of these substrates gives an atom economic way to use the resulting molecules as, e.g., surfactants or monomers. Renewable dienes such as myrcene can be applied in the telomerisation to yield selectively C_{20} groups. Nucleophiles such as glycerol or sugar derivatives can be incorporated easily in this synthesis pattern. Therefore, telomerisation is a useful tool to convert renewables into valuable products for several applications.

References

- 1. Behr A, Neubert P (2012) Applied homogeneous catalysis, Wiley, New York
- 2. Smutny EJ (1966) Octatriene production, US3267169
- 3. Jolly PW (1985) Angew Chem 97:279-291
- 4. Behr A, He R, Juszak K-D, Krüger C, Tsay Y-H (1986) Chem Ber 119:991-1015
- 5. Behr A, He R (1984) J Organomet Chem 276:c69-c72
- Bouachir F, Grenouillet P, Neibecker D, Poirier J, Tkatchenko I (1998) J Organomet Chem 569:203–215

- 7. Behr A, Becker M, Beckmann T, Johnen L, Leschinski J, Reyer S (2009) Angew Chem Int Ed 48:3598–3614
- Bohley RC, Jacobsen GG, Pelt HL, Schaart BJ, Schenk M, van Oeffelen DAG (1992) Process for producing 1-Octene, WO1992010450
- 9. Tokitoh Y, Yoshimura N (1988) Process for continuous production for Octa-2,7-Dien-1-Ol, EP0287066
- Dahlmann M, Grub J, Löser E (2011) Butadiene in Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim, Germany, pp 1–24
- Weitz HM, Loser E (2000) Isoprene in Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim, Germany, pp 264–322
- 12. Behr A, Johnen L, Vorholt AJ (2010) ChemCatChem 2:1271-1277
- 13. Lopes JM, Petrovski Z, Bogel-Łukasik R, Bogel-Łukasik E (2011) Green Chem 13:2013-2016
- 14. Smutny EJ (1970) Octadienyl Phenols, US3518318
- 15. Krotz A, Vollmüller F, Stark G, Beller M (2001) Chem Commun, 195-196
- Weber M, Weber M, Kleine-Boymann M (2004) in Ullmann's Encycl Ind Chem, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim, Germany, pp 495–500
- 17. Hausoul PJC, Tefera SD, Blekxtoon J, Bruijnincx PCA, Klein Gebbink RJM, Weckhuysen BM (2013) Catal Sci Technol 3:1215–1223
- Palkovits R, Nieddu I, Kruithof CA, Gebbink RJMK, Weckhuysen BM (2008) Chem A Eur J 14:8995–9005
- Parvulescu AN, Hausoul PJC, Bruijnincx PCA, Klein Gebbink RJM, Weckhuysen BM (2010) Catal Today 158:130–138
- 20. Grotevendt A, Jackstell R, Michalik D, Gomez M, Beller M (2009) ChemSusChem 2:63-70
- Lai J, Bigot S, Sauthier M, Molinier V, Suisse I, Castanet Y, Aubry JM, Mortreux A (2011) ChemSusChem 4:1104–1111
- 22. Prinz T, Keim W, Driessen-Hölscher B (1996) Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 35:1708-1710
- Müller R, Gruber B, Frank W, Seidel K, Hollenberg D (1993) Wässrige Detergensgemische Mit Besonders Vorteilhafter Hautverträglichkeit, DE 42 03 490 A1
- 24. Behr A, Urschey M (2003) Adv Synth Catal 345:1242-1246
- 25. Behr A, Leschinski J, Prinz A, Stoffers M (2009) Chem Eng Process 48:1140-1145
- 26. Behr A, Leschinski J, Awungacha C, Simic S, Knoth T (2009) ChemSusChem 2:71-76
- 27. Bigot S, Lai J, Suisse I, Sauthier M, Mortreux A, Castanet Y (2010) Appl Catal A Gen 382:181–189
- 28. Palkovits R, Nieddu I, Klein Gebbink RJM, Weckhuysen BM (2008) ChemSusChem 1:193-196
- 29. Palkovits R, Parvulescu AN, Hausoul PJC, Kruithof CA, Klein Gebbink RJM, Weckhuysen BM (2009) Green Chem 11:1155
- Hausoul PJC, Parvulescu AN, Lutz M, Spek AL, Bruijnincx PCA, Klein Gebbink RJM, Weckhuysen BM (2011) ChemCatChem 3:845–852
- 31. Gordillo A, Pachón LD, de Jesus E, Rothenberg G (2009) Adv Synth Catal 351:325-330
- 32. Hill K, Gruber B, Weese KJ (1994) Tetrahedron Lett 35:4541-4542
- 33. Pennequin I, Meyer J, Suisse I, Mortreux A (1997) J Mol Catal A: Chem 120:139-142
- 34. Desvergnes-Breuil V, Pinel C, Gallezot P (2001) Green Chem 3:175-177
- 35. Donzé C, Pinel C, Gallezot P, Taylor PL (2002) Adv Synth Catal 344:906–910
- 36. Estrine B, Bouquillon S, Hénin F, Muzart J (2004) Eur J Org Chem 2004:2914-2922
- Hénin F, Bessmertnykh A, Serra-Muns A, Muzart J, Baillia H (2004) Eur J Org Chem 2004:511–520
- 38. Bessmertnykh A, Hénin F, Muzart J (2005) J Mol Catal A: Chem 238:199-206
- 39. Estrine B, Bouquillon S, Hénin F, Muzart J (2005) Green Chem 7:219-223
- 40. Estrine B, Bouquillon S, Hénin F, Muzart J (2007) Appl Organomet Chem 21:945-946
- 41. Sasaki Y, Inoue Y, Hashimoto H (1976) J Chem Soc Chem Commun, 605
- 42. Musco A, Perego C, Tartiari V (1978) Inorg Chim Acta 28:L147-L148
- 43. Behr A, Juszak K-D, Keim W (1983) Synthesis (Stuttg) 1983:574
- 44. Behr A, Juszak K-D (1983) J Organomet Chem 255:263-268
- 45. Behr A, Heite M (2000) Chem Eng Technol 23:952-955

- 46. Behr A, Bahke P, Klinger B, Becker M (2007) J Mol Catal A: Chem 267:149-156
- 47. Behr A, Kanne U (1986) J Organomet Chem 309:215-223
- 48. Sharif M, Jackstell R, Dastgir S, Al-Shihi B, Beller M (2016) ChemCatChem, 1-6
- 49. Nakano R, Ito S, Nozaki K (2014) Nat Chem 6:325-331
- 50. Fiorani G, Kleij AW (2014) Angew Chem Int Ed 53:7402-7404
- 51. Behr A (1988) Angew Chem 100:681-698
- 52. Behr A (1988) Angew Chem Int Ed 27:661-678
- 53. Behr A (1983) Activation of Carbon Dioxide via Coordination to Transition Metal Complexes, in Catalysis C1 Chemistry, Springer, Netherlands, pp 169–217
- 54. Behr A (1984) Aspects in Homogeneous Catalysis, Springer, Netherlands, Dordrecht, pp 3-73

Chapter 6 Oxidation of Renewables

Sabrina Baader and Melanie Kim Müller

6.1 Introduction

Oxygen, one of the most essential elements in nature, plays a key role in chemistry since many chemical structures get their defined functionality through the presence of *O*-heteroatoms; examples include alcohols, ethers, carbonyl compounds, and most importantly epoxides. From a global perspective, C–O bonds formed via oxidation reactions belong to the most applied transformations in the production of pharmaceuticals up to large-scale commodities from petroleum-based feedstocks. Around 600 Mio tons of various chemicals are annually produced via oxidations leading to one-third of the most valuable organic products and intermediates such as terephtalic acid, ethylene oxide, and formaldehyde [1].

Presently, heterogeneous as well as homogeneous systems operate on large scales, with various oxidants such as oxygen either in pure form or as part of the air, hydrogen peroxide, hydroperoxides, or peroxy acids [2]. Examples of advantageous commercial processes include the production of ethylene oxide from ethylene with molecular oxygen catalysed by silver salts [3], the preparation of terephthalic acid from p-Xylene using molecular oxygen in the presence of manganese and cobalt salts (Amoco process) [4], and the Wacker oxidation of alkenes to carbonyl compounds catalysed by palladium and copper chlorides [5].

While oxidation reactions are considered as one of the most important processes in modern chemistry, they also belong to the most problematic chemical transformations [6]. Commercial methods, particularly oxidations leading to fine chemicals, call for oxidants which release the formal oxygen equivalent using stoichiometric quantities of toxic inorganic reagents such as permanganate and dichromate and large amounts of inorganic salts. Thus, such oxidants bear a high ratio of the mass of waste per mass of product, the so-called E-factor (Table 6.1).

To meet the restrictions of sustainable chemistry, the overall synthesis of oxidised products must be accomplished with a low E-factor under clean and safe conditions [7]. In order to develop "greener" oxidation reactions that have little or

Oxidant	Oxygen generation reaction (mol O ₂ /mol oxidant)	
Potassium	$K_2Cr_2O_7 + 4 H_2SO_4 \rightarrow K_2SO_4 + Cr_2(SO_4)_3 + 4 H_2O + 1.5 O_2$	13.3
bichromate		
Sodium	$\text{NaOCl} \rightarrow \text{NaCl} + 0.5 \text{ O}_2$	3.65
hypochlorite		
Chromic acid	$2 \operatorname{CrO}_3 \rightarrow \operatorname{Cr}_2\operatorname{O}_3 + 1.5 \ \mathbf{O}_2$	3.17
Hydrogen	$H_2O_2 \rightarrow H_2O$ + 0.5 O_2	1.13
peroxide		
Ozone	$\mathrm{O}_3 ightarrow 1.5 \ \mathbf{O}_{2}$	0

Table 6.1 Traditional oxidants and their E-factors

E-factor = mass waste/mass oxygen

no pollution potential or environmental risk, molecular oxygen is considered as the ideal reagent. In particular for the activation of O_2 and its selective introduction into molecules, the use of metal complexes is mandatory [8]. Moreover, often only one of the two oxygen atoms is transferred to the substrate to give the oxidised molecule. To avoid extra amounts of reducing agents, methods using both oxygen atoms are currently under investigation. Regarding the general improvement of oxidation chemistry, research does not only focus on petrochemical-based processes and the improvement of the oxidants, but also involves the incorporation of renewable starting materials.

Oxidations of renewables represent an interesting strategy for the production of bulk and fine chemicals due to the brought applicability of the products in functionalisation. Many renewables, e.g. vegetable oils or terpenes, appear in a reduced form containing a double bond. Depending on the starting material, catalyst, and oxidant, different products such as epoxides, alcohols, aldehydes, or ketones become easily available from unsaturated natural products. Furthermore, oxidative cleavage of internal double bonds plays an important role among oxidation reactions since it allows the formation of aldehydes, esters, diols, and dicarboxylic acids altering the chain length at the same time [9, 10].

In contrast to polysaccharide- or lignin-derived platform molecules, terpenes as well as vegetable fats and oils have relatively high carbon content, and therefore, conversion routes of these substrates often involve reactions to increase the oxygen content. Both unsaturated natural terpenes and fatty acids and their derivatives can be oxidised in numerous ways providing access to important valuable chemical feedstocks as demonstrated in Fig. 6.1.

The following chapters cover industrially relevant oxidative upgrade processes of renewable substrates while focusing on sustainable aspects of the comprehensive approaches including quality of oxidants, safety aspects of the methods, availability of the starting materials, and product applications.



Fig. 6.1 Overview of important platform chemicals from renewable resources and their industrial applications

6.2 Fatty Acids and Fatty Acid Derivatives

Oxidation products from natural oils and fats are routinely applied in industry, particularly in the polymer field. With assistance of oxidation reactants [OX] such as hydrogen peroxide, hydroperoxides, or peracids, unsaturated fatty compounds, either the natural unsaturated vegetable oils or the corresponding free fatty acid and esters, are modified at the olefinic chain [11]. Possible products are epoxides and vicinal diols which form in the presence of hydrogen peroxide, mono- and dicarboxylic acids, as well as aldehydes obtained via cleavage of their C=C bonds (Fig. 6.2). Radical oxidation at the allylic position of fatty derivatives leads to aldehydes and alcohols while Wacker-type oxidations deliver keto fatty acids [12].

To date, the only commercial source of epoxidised oils is based on the Prileshajev peracid process which lacks of selectivity towards the desired epoxides and harsh reaction conditions, e.g. high concentration of hydrogen peroxide and strong acids [13, 14]. Furthermore, several methods for the epoxidation of unsaturated fatty compounds have been reported including the epoxidation with aldehydes, molecular oxygen, dioxiranes, as well as with high valence catalysts based



Fig. 6.2 Selected oxidation reactions of unsaturated fatty acids

on H₂O₂/tungsten heteropolyacids, H₂O₂/methyl trioxorhenium, and enzymatic methods [15–18]. A good epoxidation procedure for the conversion of oleic acid into 9,10-epoxysteraic acid in 87% selectivity was developed by Ziółkowski using organic hydroperoxides in the presence of a molybdenum catalyst [19]. Typical homogenous catalyst for the epoxidation of fats and oils with H₂O₂ includes Mo (CO)₆ or Mo(O)₂(acac)₂ [20]. Epoxy oils and fats can be used as PVC plasticisers, flame retardants, heat stabilisers, additives in lubricants and cosmetics, and many others [21]. Subsequent cleavage of the epoxide structure leads to vicinal diols. A more elegant approach towards diol formation involves the direct dihydroxylation of unsaturated fatty compounds with hydrogen peroxide. For this purpose, tungstic acid (H₂WO₄) or rhenium complexes such as methyltrioxorhenium (CH₃ReO₃) are used as catalysts which need to be active under mild reaction conditions (25–50 °C) as shown by Herrmann [22]. Dihydroxylated fatty acids are important materials in chemical, food, and cosmetic industry, as well as crucial signalling compounds related to human disease [23].

In comparison with fatty acid-based diols, products obtained via oxidative cleavage of unsaturated fatty acid derivatives, such as C9-chain carboxylic acids, represent even more important platform chemicals and therefore find wide industrial application [24]. Azelaic acid (nonane diacid, AA), obtained from oleic acid or its methylester, is the main component for the production of nylon-6,9 used for fibres and resins produced in high volumes of several 1000 tons/year [25]. These oleochemically derived dicarboxylic acids can simplify the condensation of the polymers due to their unique properties, such as high impact strength, hydrolytic stability, hydrophobicity, lower glass transition temperatures, and flexibility [26, 27]. Furthermore, dicarboxylic acids esters are used as lubricants and hydraulic fluids over a wide temperature range [28], as well as plasticisers for polyvinyl chloride [29]. Pelargonic acid (nonanoic acid, PA) is also applied in the manufacture of cosmetics, lubricants, and plasticisers [30]. Aldehydes obtained from reductive ozonolysis such as nonanal and other C8-C13 straight chain fatty aldehydes are important aroma active compounds used in the perfume industry [30] while 9-oxononanoic acid represents a precursor for biopolymers (Fig. 6.3).



Fig. 6.3 Traditional preparative double bond cleavage reactions of oleic acid methyl ester via reductive (*left*) and oxidative ozonolysis (*right*) [31]

Traditional methods for the oxidative double bond cleavage of fatty compounds as shown in Fig. 6.3 include reductive or oxidative ozonolysis. The in situ formed ozonide is selectively converted into the C9-cleaved products without the formation of environmentally harmful side products. However, using ozone on large scale is expensive and requires powerful cooling system for explosion protection. To date, the oxidative cleavage of oleic acid via ozonolysis is the only commercialised process by Emery Oleochemicals [32]. Beside ozonolysis, oxidative cleavage of plant oils has been reported with catalysts and stoichiometric amounts of harsh reagents such as nitric acid [33], sodium hypochloride [34, 35], periodate [36], as well as peracetic acid [37]. In order to find a sustainable alternative to the hazardous methods to produce azelaic and perlargonic acid, new transition metal catalysed methods were developed. The catalytic activity of transition metals allows using more benign oxidants [38].

Considering the mechanism of oxidative cleavage of unsaturated fatty acids, its seems more complicated to cleave these functionalised molecules compared to simple or even cyclic alkenes, due to the presence of the carboxylic group causing side reactions and inhibiting radical reaction pathways. Catalytic systems based on transition metal tetroxides can either undergo vic-diol formation in case, e.g. by tungsten (H_2WO_4/H_2O_2) or osmium, while in situ formed RuO₄ complexes directly cleave the organic tetroxide intermediate (Fig. 6.4). In contrast, the formation of an epoxide followed by hydrolysis to diols was mainly described for, e.g., molybdenum [37].

In general, molecular oxygen is considered as the ideal oxidant. However, oxidations with molecular oxygen are somewhat difficult to control and less selective in comparison with other oxidants. Thus, the aerobic catalytic cleavage of oleic acid or methyl oleate is rarely described in the literature. Early reports in this



Fig. 6.4 Different reaction pathways for one and two step oxidative cleavage procedure of unsaturated fatty acids with and third-row transition second-metals [39]

field are based on cobalt (Co oleate or naphthenate) [40] or vanadium (VO₄³⁻/V₂O₅, 400–500 °C) [41] which lack of reactivity and selectivity towards the desired cleaved products (<45% AA after 72 h). Dapurkar et al. used more active recyclable microporous and mesoporous chromium-, manganese-, and cobalt-coated catalysts in the aerobic double bond cleavage of oleic acid in supercritical CO₂ which afforded 32% of the C₉-chain (AA and PA) acids after 8 h [42]. The first breakthrough in oleic acid cleavage regarding high selectivity (yields >90% of AA and PA) was achieved by Kawamoto and Yoshioka in 1982 using RuO₂ as the catalyst [43, 44]. However, the greatest drawback of this procedure presents the addition of stoichiometric amounts of aldehydes as sacrificial reagents. In continuative research work, Köckritz et al. utilised an osmium catalyst (OsO₄/K₂OsO₄) also in combination with an aldehyde as co-oxidant [45]. The formation of the corresponding waste products does not go along with the requirement of green chemistry.

The oxidative cleavage with molecular oxygen or air did not yet deliver the requested selectivities with respect to azelaic and pelargonic acid, since the radical autoxidation as competitive reaction largely depletes the desired products.

According to the limited selectivity of the oxidation of carbon double bonds with O_2 , different one- and two-step processes were examined for the oxidative cleavage of unsaturated fatty acids with H_2O_2 . Apart from oxygen, hydrogen peroxide is the cheapest and also most environmentally friendly oxidant which results in water as the only side product [25]. Industrially, H_2O_2 is produced by oxygen reduction in the anthraquinone process developed by BASF [46].

In 1993, first research work regarding the direct oxidative C-C double bond cleavage of oleic acid with H₂O₂ was carried out by Katsura who used in situ generated tetrakis-(oxodiperoxo-wolfram)-phosphat in combination with a phase transfer catalyst. In a two-phase system, they reported yields of around 90% of the desired carboxylic acids [47] which led to further optimisation [48–52]. Already one year later, Johnstone et al. published a promising catalyst system based on MoO₃/RuCl₃/Didecyldimethylammuniumbromid in tert-butanol which yielded 100% AA und 43% PA. After 4 h, the starting material was fully converted, but a large excess of H_2O_2 (7–8 equiv.) is required which tends to decompose at the Ru catalysts [53]. A molybdenum-based peroxo complex $MoO(O_2)[C_5H_3N(CO_2)_2]$ (H₂O) investigated by Turnwald yielded 82% AA along with equal yields of nonanal after 24 h at 90 °C [52]. Using a heterogeneous tungsten oxide catalyst supported on silica, Noureddini and Kanabur achieved only moderate yields of azelaic acid while the conversion was 86%. Similar yields but lower conversion after 1 h at 130 °C was demonstrated for unsupported tungsten oxid [54]. In 2013, Behr et al. showed that Ru(acac)₃/dipicolinic acid is suitable for the cleavage oleic acid and methyl oleate [55]. In contrast to oleic acid which delivered around 60% of the cleaved C9-chain acids, better yields of 81% of azelaic acid methyl ester and 86% of pelargonic acid were obtained after 24 h when using methyl oleate as starting material. Multistep procedures for the production of mono- and dicarboxylic acids include ether epoxidation or dihydroxyliation as pointed out in Fig. 6.4. In 1999, Oakley et al. developed a tungsten-based two-step procedure in

which the dihydroxylated intermediates were cleaved by the addition of a cobalt catalyst (Co(acac)₃/N-hydroxyphathalimide) in the presence of oxygen giving a maximum yield of 20% azelaic and perlargonic acid [56]. Since the dihydroxylation of fatty acids was already investigated in much more detail using Re [22, 57], Mo, and W catalysts [34], the studies of Santacesaria et al. due to a deeper understanding of the second reaction step, did dramatically improve the yields of the desired products (56%) [58, 59]. Even better results were obtained with the conditions found by Warwel and Rüsch who used Re₂O₇/H₂O₂ in the DSME (9,10-dihydroxy-stearic methyl ester)-cleavage achieving yields of 78% [34, 37]. More recently in 2009, Fujuitani published the aerobe DSA (9,10-dihydroxy-stearic acid)-cleavage in the presence of Co, Mn, and Co-Mn-Br catalysts which afforded around 90% yields of the desired mono- and dicarboxylic acids [60].

In 2012, the investigation of the catalytic oxidation of methyl oleate showed that the catalyst system RuCl₃/dipicolinic acid, which was already described as a convenient catalyst for the epoxidation of alkenes by Beller and co-workers [61], is also a suitable catalyst for the selective epoxidation of methyl oleate [62]. The epoxide was obtained with high yield amounting to 88%. Further investigations showed that RuCl₃ as well as the catalyst RuCl₃/dipicolinic acid can also cleave the vicinal diol into the carboxylic acids AA and PA, however, at varied reactions conditions [55]. The systematic optimisation of the reaction led to the formation of azelaic acid monomethyl ester in high yields amounting up to 86%. The catalytic cleavage of the diol with oxygen using a catalyst system of Co(acac)₃ and N-hydroxyphthalimide is also feasible [63]. This reaction was carried out in a small loop-type reactor which enabled very safe oxidation conditions. The carboxylic acids azelaic acid monomethyl ester and pelargonic acid could be synthesized in yields of about 65% each. Recently, vicinal dihydroxy derivatives of oleic acid, methyl oleate, and erucic acid were converted by oxidative cleavage to di- and monocarboxylic acids, respectively, in the presence of highly dispersed gold particles (Au supported on Al₂O₃) by Köckritz et al. [64]. Although high yields of 86% azelaic acid and 99% pelargonic acid were obtained in 260 min at 80 °C starting from 9,10-dihydroxystearic acid, the main drawback of this system was the significant decrease in the catalytic activity after catalyst recovery.

For further information on oxidative cleavage with homogeneous as well as heterogeneous transition metal systems, see reviews by Spannring [38] and Do [39]. Another possible two-step pathway, which is not discussed in this chapter in detail, is based on metathesis and excludes a direct oxidation of the internal double bonds. Thus, the unsaturated fatty compounds are first cleaved by ethenolysis followed by oxidation of the terminal double bonds [25]. Beside transition metal-based oxidative cleavage reaction, enzymatic methods are known to be mild and very selective, as reviewed by Rajagopalan et al. [65].

With the featured single- and multistep processes for the oxidative cleavage of fatty acids, mono- and dicarboxylic acids can be obtained in remarkable yields. Homogeneous catalysts based on transition metals such as osmium, cobalt, molybdenum, chrome, gold, manganese, iron, ruthenium, and tungsten are applied, although the lack of catalyst recovery is always an obstacle for large-scale implementation. Heterogeneous catalysts have better recycling possibilities, but a lower conversion, due to low active site availability or pore diffusion limitations. Lots of efforts are ongoing to develop methods with more than 90% conversion, solving the lack of recycling ability, avoiding metal contamination and toxic waste, as well as improving the selectivities to finally meet the restrictions of green chemistry.

6.3 Terpenes and Terpene Alcohols

Terpenes are hydrocarbons, usually possessing a strong odour, which derive biosynthetically from units of isoprene and are produced by a great variety of plants. Many terpenes autoxidise when they are exposed to air. Among that huge group of secondary metabolites that occur in essential oils and are used as fragrance compounds, there are several examples where the autoxidation is an undesired issue because of allergenic properties of the oxidised products [66]. But on the other hand, directed oxidation of this sufficiently abundant hydrocarbon class, for example in the allylic position, provides functionalised molecules that are important fine chemicals or intermediates [67]. Early work on the oxidation of terpenes using molecular oxygen was already conducted by Reese et al. in 1950 [68]. Ten years later, Bernhard et al. investigated the mechanism of the autoxidation of (+)-limonene [69], which is by far the most industrially relevant monocyclic monoterpene. (+)-Limonene is the major constituent of citrus peel oils and is obtained as a side product from orange juice production. Besides the use as a fragrance, one major limonene-based product is the ketone carvone [70], which can be obtained, e.g., via Wacker-type oxidation (Fig. 6.5). Carvone itself is an excellent starting material for the synthesis of naturally occurring compounds [71, 72]. The monoepoxide limonene oxide, for example accessible using methyltrioxorhenium (MTO) and H₂O₂ as the oxidant, represents a precursor for high molecular weight polycarbonate which can by produced by copolymerisation with CO₂ [73]. The monoepoxide/diepoxide ratio is controllable through the choice of solvent, temperature, and starting material concentrations. Using CH₂Cl₂ as the solvent, limonene can be converted completely to the monoepoxides within 30 min at room temperature [18]. Treating limonene under Wacker conditions (PdCl₂/CuCl₂/LiCl), the allylic position becomes accessible for the introduction of an oxygen functionality (Fig. 6.5) [74]. The main product of the Wacker oxidation of limonene is carvenyl acetate, which is formed in 87% in the presence of HOAc and O₂ (1 bar) at 80 °C after 3 h.

Using MTO (methyltrioxo rhenium, CH₃ReO₃), also bicyclic monoterpenes such as α -pinene, β -pinene, camphene, and carene can be oxidised. α -Pinene can be found in concentrations up to 80% in pine oil and is a precursor for several compounds (Fig. 6.6). The epoxide of α -pinene represents the starting material for the synthesis of campholenic aldehyde [75]. Verbenols, which are used as ingredients in plant protection products and the odour verbenone, are also accessible from α pinene. Oxidation of α -pinene using 0.13 mol% of the complex [Co (4-methylpyridin)₂Br₂], and O₂ lead to 76% of verbenone within 7 days [76].



Fig. 6.5 Oxidative modification of limonene



Fig. 6.6 Oxidative modification of α -pinene [77]

Oxidation protocols can further be applied on terpene alcohols, which are exemplarily mentioned with geraniol, one of the most important monoterpene alcohols together with linalool and present in many essential oils. The following example (Fig. 6.7) demonstrates the selective radical oxidation of geraniol using 5 mol% TEMPO (2,2,6,6-Tetramethyl-piperidin-1-oxyl) and 0.5 mol% Cu in the presence of O₂ [78]. The odour geranial is mostly applied in the cosmetic industry.



Fig. 6.7 Environmentally friendly synthesis of the odour geranial

6.4 Lignin and Phenylpropanoids

Lignin represents one of the few abundant renewables with an aromatic scaffold of phenylpropane units. For the valorisation of these highly cross-linked natural polymers, investigation of its molecular structure is necessary, which is often an analytical challenge. Lignin sources are heterogeneous by nature, and therefore, the obtained monomers also differ depending on the pretreatment. The complexity of this amorphous macromolecule stimulates the development of robust and versatile degradation/functionalisation methods, for example selective oxidations [79, 80].

Several catalytic methods applied so far to oxidise the renewable source of aromatic compounds. Inorganic catalysts, such as methyltrioxo rhenium (MTO), salen complexes (e.g. Cobalt-Schiff base complexes), vanadium complexes, or polyoxometalates (POMs) (polyoxometallates) achieve an efficient degradation of lignin and lignin model compounds. In relation to other catalysts, MTO represents a quite simple structure that activates molecular oxygen or hydrogen peroxide, whereas with the latter one, also challenging substrates such as activated phenols can be oxidatively upgraded [58, 59]. The excellent reactivity involves overoxidation leading to an increase in functionalisation of the material which might be a useful side effect. An advantage of the salen complex method is its compatibility with aqueous reaction media [81]. Cobalt-Schiff base complexes are able to reversibly react with O₂ [79]. Modifying the ligands, sterical demand allows to control the oxidation range of lignin. Metal-free organocatalytic systems (for example, TEMPO in combination with NaBr and NaClO), photocatalytic and electrocatalytic oxidations provide a useful alternative to conventional oxidation methods [82]. Biomimetic catalysts also offer appropriate reactivities, for example metal porphyrins [79]. They imitate enzymes (peroxide-dependant ligninase or laccase) which naturally occur in several white-rot fungi [83, 84].

One of the most established products out of an oxidative degradation of lignin is vanillin (4-hydroxy-3-methoxybenzaldehyde), a key intermediate for the synthesis of bio-based polymers. It is likewise used as a flavouring and fragrance ingredient in food and cosmetic industries [85]. Nowadays, 15% of the overall vanillin production originates from lignin [86]. It is treated with oxidants in an aqueous alkaline solution at pH under high temperatures and pressures. Possible products of this


Fig. 6.8 Ketones, aldehydes, and carboxylic acids from lignin after alkaline oxidative treatment

depolymerisation are shown in Fig. 6.8. While developing a mechanism of the alkaline oxidation reaction starting from the lignin polymer is not a straightforward task [79], the oxidative C–C bond cleavage of the lignin model compound isoeugenol is well described. The isomerisation of the naturally occurring eugenol in the presence of KOH at 250 °C followed by oxidation with KMnO₄/O₃ has for a long time been the main industrial process for the production of vanillin, but got nowadays outperformed by the conventional vanillin production based on lignin [87, 88].

6.5 Conclusions

This chapter provides an overview of industrially relevant oxidation reaction of renewables which represents a powerful strategy for the incorporation of renewables into the chemical value chain and becoming an alternative for petrochemical-based processes. The target and research focus should be on fulfilling the restrictions of green chemistry which asks to perform oxidations in selective, non-toxic, and resource-efficient catalytic processes. Thus, present catalyst systems need to be optimised, particularly towards catalyst recycling as well as the usage of molecular oxygen to observe an overall low C:O ratio.

References

- 1. Cavani F, Teles JH (2009) ChemSusChem 2:508-534
- Franz G, Sheldon RA (2012) Oxidation, in Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, pp 543–599
- 3. Rebsdat S, Mayer D (2001) Ethylen oxide, in Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, Wiley-VCH Verlag, Weinheim, Germany
- 4. Tomás RAF, Bordado JCM, Gomes JFP (2013) Chem Rev 113:7421-7469
- Weissermel K, Arpe H-J (2007) Industrial organic chemistry. Wiley-VCH Verlag, Weinheim, Germany, pp 143–190
- 6. Beller M (2004) Adv Synth Catal 346:107-108
- 7. de Vos DE, Sels BF, Jacobs PA (2001) Adv Catal 46:1-87
- 8. Punniyamurthy T, Velusamy S, Iqbal J (2005) Chem Rev 105:2329-2364
- 9. Behr A, Westfechtel A, Pérez Gomes J (2008) Chem Eng Tech 31: 700-714
- 10. Seidensticker T, Vorholt AJ, Behr A (2016) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 118:3-25
- 11. Warwel S, Sojka M, gen Klaas MR (1993) In: Herrmann WA (ed) Organic Peroxygen Chemistry, Springer, Berlin, pp 79–98
- 12. Köckritz A, Martin A (2008) Eur J Lip Sci Technol 110:812-824
- Petrović ZS, Zlatanić A, Lava CC, Sinadinović-Fišer S (2002) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 104:293–299
- 14. Astruc D (2007) Organometallic chemistry and catalysis. Springer, Berlin
- Baumann H, Bühler M, Fochem H, Hirsinger F, Zoebelein H, Falbe J (1988) Angew Chem Int Ed 27:41–62
- Biermann U, Bornscheuer U, Meier MAR, Metzger JO, Schäfer HJ (2011) Angew Chem Int Ed 50:3854–3871
- 17. Biermann U, Friedt W, Lang S, Lühs W, Machmüller G (2006) Angew Chem Int Ed 2:2206–2224
- Korstanje TJ, Gebbink RJMK (2012) In: Meier MAR, Weckhuysen BM, Bruijnincx PCA (eds) Organometallics and Renewables, Springer, Berlin, pp 129–174
- 19. Sobczak JM, Ziółkowski JJ (2003) Appl Catal A Gen 248:261-268
- 20. Dickman MH, Pope MT (1994) Chem Rev 94:569-584
- Gunstone FD, Padley FB (1997) In: Dekker M (ed) Technologies and application, New York, pp 759–769
- 22. Herrmann WA, Fischer RW, Marz DW (1991) Angew Chem Int Ed 30:1638-1641
- 23. Kim K-R, Oh D-K (2013) Biotechnol Adv 31:1473-1485
- 24. Cornils B, Lappe P (2006) Dicarboxylic acids, aliphatic, in Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, Weinheim
- 25. Köckritz A, Martin A (2011) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 113:83-91
- 26. Hill K (2000) J Oleo Sci 72:1255-1264
- 27. Höfer R, Daute P, Grützmacher R, Westfechtel A (1997) J Coatings Technol 69:65-72
- 28. Kadesch R (1954) J Am Oil Chem Soc 31:568-573
- 29. Nieschlag HJ, Tallent WH, Wolff IA, Palm WE, Witnauer LP (1967) I&EC Prod Res Dev 6:201–204
- 30. Surburg H, Panten J (2005) Common fragance and flavor materials, preparation, properties and uses. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 31. Breitmayer E, Jung G (2005) Organische chemie. Georg Thieme Verlag, Stuttgart, pp 899–920
- 32. Ackman RG, Retson ME, Gallay LR, Vandenheuvel FA (1961) Can J Chem 39:1956-1963
- 33. Advani VW, Rao BY, Rao CVN (1976) J Oil Tech Assoc India 8:27-30
- 34. Warwel S, gen Klaas MR (1997) Lipid Technol 9: 10-14
- 35. Foglia TA, Barr PA (1976) J Am Oil Chem Soc 53:737-741
- Zimmermann F, Meux E, Mieloszynski JL, Lecuire JM, Oget N (2005) Tetrahedron Lett 46:3201–3203

- 37. gen Klaas MR, Bavaj P, Warwel S (1995) Fat Sci Technol 97: 359-367
- Spannring P, Bruijnincx PCA, Weckhuysen BM, Klein RJM (2014) Gebbink. Catal Sci Technol 4:2182
- 39. Kerenkan AE, Béland F, Do T-O (2016) Catal. Sci Technol 6:971-987
- 40. Swern D, Knight HB, Scanlan JT, Alut WC (1945) J Am Chem Soc 67:1132-1135
- 41. Svenska Oljeslageriaktiebolaget (1946), GB Patent 652355
- 42. Dapurkar SE, Kawanami H, Yokoyama T, Ikushima Y (2009) Top Catal 52:707-713
- 43. Kan T, Kawamoto Y, Asakawa T, Furuta T, Fukuyama T (2008) Org Lett 10:169-171
- 44. Kawamoto K, Yoshioka T (1982) US Patent 4331608
- 45. Köckritz A, Blumenstein M, Martin A (2010) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 112:58-63
- Goor G, Glenneberg J, Jacobi S (2007) Hydrogen peroxide, in Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 47. Katsura A (1993) Nippon synthetic chem ind, JP Patent 05004938
- 48. Khlebnikova TB, Pai ZP, Fedoseeva LA, Mattsat YV (2009) React Kinet Catal Lett 98:9-17
- Antonelli E, Aloisio RD, Gambaro M, Fiorani T, Venturello C (1998) J Org Chem 63 (21):7190–7206
- Pai ZP, Tolstikov AG, Berdnikova PV, Kustova GN, Khlebnikova TB, Selivanova NV, Shangina AB, Kostrovskii VG (2005) Russ Chem Bull 54:1847–1854
- Godard A, de Caro P, Thiebaud-Roux S, Vedrenne E, Mouloungui Z (2013) J Am Oil Chem Soc 90:133–140
- 52. Turnwald SE, Lorier MA, Wright LJ, Mucalo MR (1998) J Mat Sci Lett 17:1305-1307
- Johnstone A, Middleton PJ, Sanderson WR, Service M, Harrison PR (1994) Stud Surf Sci Catal 82: 609–614
- 54. Noureddini H, Kanabur M (1999) J Am Oil Chem Soc 76:305-312
- 55. Behr A, Tenhumberg N, Wintzer A (2013) RSC Adv 3:172
- 56. Oakley MA, Woodward S, Coupland K, Parker D (1999) J Mol Catal 150:105-111
- 57. Kühn FE, Fischer RW, Herrmann WA (1999) Chemie unserer Zeit 4:192-198
- 58. Santacesaria E, Ambrosio M, Sorrentino A, Tesser R, Di Serio M (2003) Catal Today 79-80:59-65
- 59. Santacesaria E, Sorrentino A, Rainone F, Di SM, Speranza F (2000) Ind Eng Chem Res 39:2766–2771
- 60. Fujitani K, Mizutani T, Oida T, Kawase T (2009) J Oleo Sci 58:37-42
- 61. Klawonn M, Tse MK, Bhor S, Döbler C, Beller M (2004) J Mol Catal A: Chem 218:13-19
- 62. Behr A, Tenhumberg N, Wintzer A (2012) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 114:905-910
- 63. Behr A, Tenhumberg N (2012) Chem Ing Tech 84:1559-1567
- 64. Kulik A, Janz A, Pohl MM, Martin A, Köckritz A (2012) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 114:1327–1332
- 65. Rajagopalan A, Lara M, Kroutil W (2013) Adv Synth Catal 355:3321-3335
- Matura M, Sköld M, Börje A, Andersen KE, Bruze M, Frosch P, Goossens A, Johansen JD, Svedman C, White IR et al (2005) Contact Dermatitis 52:320–328
- 67. Erman WF (1985) Chemistry of the monoterpenes, An Encyclopedic Handbook, New York
- 68. Borglin JN, Lister DA, Lorand EJ, Reese JE (1950) J Am Chem Soc 72:4591-4596
- 69. Bernhard A, Marr G (1959) J Food Sci 25:517-530
- 70. Korstanje TJ, Klein RJM (2012) Gebbink. Top Organomet Chem 39:129-174
- Ho TL (1992) Enantioselective synthesis of natural products from chiral terpenes, Wiley, New York
- Verstegen-Haaksma AA, Swarts HJ, Jansen BJM, de Groot A (1994) Tetrahedron 50:10073– 10082
- 73. Byrne CM, Allen SD, Lobkovsky EB, Coates GW (2004) J Am Chem Soc 126:11404–11405
- Silva AD, Patitucci ML, Bizzo HR, D'Elia E, Antunes OAC (2002) Catal Commun 3:435–440
 Gallezot P (2011) Catal Today 167:31–36
- 76. Lajunen M, Koskinen AMP (1994) Tetrahedron Lett 35:4461–4464
- 77. Suh Y-W, Kim N-K, Ahn W-S, Rhee H-K (2003) J Mol Catal A: Chem 198:309-316
- 78. Geißlmeir D, Jary WG, Falk H (2005) Monatshefte für Chemie Chem Mon 136:1591–1599

- 79. Kärkäs MD, Matsuura BS, Monos TM, Magallanes G, Stephenson CRJ (2016) Org Biomol Chem 14:1853–1914
- 80. Lange H, Decina S, Crestini C (2013) Eur Polym J 49:1151-1173
- Haikarainen A, Sipilä J, Pietikäinen P, Pajunen A, Mutikainen I (2001) J Chem Soc Dalt Trans, 991–995
- 82. Li C, Zhao X, Wang A, Huber GW, Zhang T (2015) Chem Rev 115:11559-11624
- 83. Tien M, Kirk TK (1984) Proc Natl Acad Sc 81:2280-2284
- 84. Kuwahara M, Glenn JK, Morgan MA, Gold MH (1984) FEBS Lett 169:247-250
- 85. Fache M, Boutevin B, Caillol S (2016) ACS Sustain Chem Eng 4:35-46
- Borges da Silva EA, Zabkova M, Araújo JD, Cateto CA, Barreiro MF, Belgacem MN, Rodrigues AE (2009) Chem Eng Res Des 87:1276–1292
- 87. Zaidman B, Klsllev A, Sasson Y, Garti N (1988) J Am Oil Chem Soc 65:611-615
- 88. Schirmeister T, Schmuck C, Wich PR (2015) Beyer/Walter Organische Chemie. S. Hirzel Verlag, Suttgart

Chapter 7 Tandem Reactions with Renewables

T. Seidensticker, K.A. Ostrowski and Andreas J. Vorholt

7.1 Introduction

Tandem catalytic reactions and related processes offer major benefits in comparison with the stepwise synthesis of intermediates and valuable chemicals. Hence, various investigations have been conducted during the last years aiming for the development of selective tandem catalytic systems in numerous chemical disciplines [1–8]. Generally, in tandem systems, two or more individual chemical transformations are merged together, which minimises on the one hand time and effort. On the other hand, also resources can effectively be preserved which is very attractive with respect to both economic and ecologic aspects. In particular on an industrial scale, this becomes increasingly important as sustainability is crucial for future chemical production processes.

Thus, the idea of tandem catalytic systems, i.e. two or more distinct chemical reactions taking place in a single vessel, not requiring work-up or purifications in between, fits the concept of "Green Chemistry". These twelve principles primarily suggested by Anastas and Warner [9–11] encourage chemists for developing sustainable processes and thereby minimising waste and hazardous substances. The combination of at least four green chemistry principles is achieved by combining tandem catalytic systems with renewables. This is waste prevention by not isolating intermediates, using atom economic catalysis to ensure all used materials are incorporated into the final product and no stoichiometric reagents are applied, and the substrates used are from renewable resources. Hence, the incorporation of tandem catalysis into renewables offers one possibility for turning chemical production more sustainable in the future [12].

The general concept for combining two or more chemical transformations into one process has attracted the effort of many researchers. Nevertheless, it seems, as if no, or only little, consensus concerning an uniform and generally accepted taxonomy of such systems has gained acceptance [13-16]. This fact impedes the search for related literature, mainly because similar approaches are termed differently or

107

A. Behr and A.J. Vorholt, *Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables*, Catalysis by Metal Complexes 39, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-54161-7_7

different concepts are named the same. In some examples, in which the incorporation of tandem concepts was not the main target, designations are even completely omitted.

Nevertheless, several reviews appeared in this field with respect to the different catalysts applied, e.g. organocatalyst [17–19], transition metal [20–24], and enzymes [25, 26]. There are also different reviews present that focus on only one concept, and different classifications have been proposed, e.g. "multicatalysis" or "cooperative multicatalyst systems" [19, 27–29], "concurrent tandem catalysis" (also "domino catalysis"), and "sequential" or "consecutive" catalysis [1, 2, 30, 31].

In general, three main reactions patterns can be attributed to "tandem catalysis". They all have three aspects in common, that is:

- Two or more individual chemical transformations take place.
- Each reaction contributes to the formation of the final product.
- No intermittent isolation or work-up procedures are required.

These three categories are [14] (Fig. 7.1) as follows:

- orthogonal tandem,
- auto-tandem,
- assisted tandem.

Their taxonomy as well as advantages and disadvantages have been introduced and thoroughly discussed by dos Santos and Fogg in their detailed review [14].

On the one hand, if two different catalysts operate side by side, each of them responsible for one specific transformation, an *orthogonal tandem* system is present. In the other scenario, i.e. *auto-tandem* catalysis, one catalytically active centre promotes two or more different reactions without the need for any intervention. In these two tandem catalytic set-ups, the substrates and reaction conditions for each reaction step are present from the outset and no alteration is of need. Opposed to these two examples, a tandem catalytic reaction is conceivable, in which the final



Fig. 7.1 Classification of tandem catalytic systems in the context of sequential transformations [14]

reactions steps of a catalytic sequence only occur, if the conditions are altered or a new substrate/reagent is added. This is called *assisted tandem* catalysis, and the catalyst may be changed in that way that it is no longer able to promote the previous reaction.

These three categories of tandem catalysis have to be interpreted in the general context of sequential elaborations of a substrate, in which several catalytic transformations are required. If the catalyst for each step is added after the previous reaction is completed, the sequence is called one-pot reaction. In a domino process, one catalyst promotes several (almost) identical transformations, i.e. only one general catalytic mechanism is present (e.g. oligomerisation of ethene).

In this chapter, the taxonomy as defined by Fogg and dos Santos will be used to evaluate the different concepts applied in the presented examples. Domino processes, as defined by Tietze et al. will not be discussed, as these usually need highly activated substrates [3, 13]. Hence, this concept rarely seems compatible for transforming renewable substrates. Nevertheless, it has to be mentioned that there are numerous beautiful examples following this remarkable concept, including several total syntheses and asymmetric reactions [5, 7, 8, 17, 18, 27, 32–34].

Regarding all of the aforementioned concepts of sequential catalysis, it has to be stated that the essential character of each approach is to minimise work-up and purification procedures and thereby representing an alternative to stepwise synthesis and its inherent disadvantages. In combination with renewables, these ideas of merging transformations with sequential catalysis in all of the presented variations contribute essentially to sustainability or "Green Chemistry". Concerning this, the superiority of a sequence as a whole is way more significant than to distinguish between the different concepts of sequential tandem catalysis [35].

In this chapter, the focus is set on all those approaches for the transformation of renewables, in which the substrate undergoes sequential homogeneous catalytic transformation, without intermittent purification or work-up interventions. These reaction set-ups will be classified according to the taxonomy of Fogg and dos Santos as presented earlier. Additionally, the authors focused mainly on selective transformation in homogeneous transition metal catalysis and towards technical relevance [36, 37]. Thermal-, light-, or radical-induced transformations will not be discussed. When gathering publications fitting this scope, the authors worked out that renewables derived from oleo compounds [38], terpenes and phenylpropanoids, are most abundant in tandem catalysis. Selective transformation of carbohydrates and lignocellulose in tandem reactions has yet just started. Furthermore, four main reactions have been worked out, which represent the pillars of tandem catalysis with renewables. Therefore, this chapter is subdivided into four parts, one for each reaction:

- Metathesis
- Hydroformylation
- Defunctionalisation
- Isomerisation.

To the best of the authors' knowledge, most of the important ideas for the sequential homogeneous catalytic transformation of renewables were taken into account. Nevertheless, the inconsistent nomenclature and the variety of possible substrates referred to as renewables make the comprehensive overview very challenging. Hence, the following chapter is inherently a subjective overview on the focused topic.

7.2 Tandem Reactions with Metathesis

The metathesis reaction varies the substituents of double bonds which are available for further modifications and functionalisations in possible tandem reaction sequences. Successful tandem protocols were achieved by an assisted tandem catalysis synthesising saturated bifunctional molecules from fatty esters. The key in this tandem catalysis is the application of ruthenium as catalyst being active in metathesis and hydrogenation reactions. The hydrogenation step subsequent to metathesis is induced by pressurising the reaction mixture with hydrogen. The residue ruthenium catalyst is active for the hydrogenation step but inactive for further metathesis reactions. Therefore, it is a big challenge to develop more stable catalysts, which catalyse both reaction steps without degeneration. An example of the cross-metathesis of terminal olefins is given in Fig. 7.2, which has the advantage of shifting the equilibrium to the right side by setting ethene free. The saturated compound is obtained by applying hydrogen pressure.

7.2.1 Cross-Metathesis

Bruneau and Dixneuf [39] showed different approaches yielding saturated C_{12} amine-esters by cross-metathesis and subsequent hydrogenation of the double bond and the nitrile moiety (Fig. 7.3). In 2009, they explored the cross-metathesis of 10– undecyl methyl ester with acrylonitrile and a consecutive hydrogenation of the newly formed double bond of their cross-metathesis product (approach I) [40]. The highest activity in metathesis was achieved with the ruthenium catalyst "Grubbs-Hoveyda II". The linear, saturated amine compound is yielded by pressurising with hydrogen to induce the hydrogenation of the double bond and the nitrile group in the cross-metathesis product. Both reaction steps (metathesis and hydrogenation) of the



Fig. 7.2 General metathesis/hydrogenation of terminal olefins releasing ethene



Fig. 7.3 Two approaches to saturated $C_{12}\mbox{-amine-esters}$ by tandem catalysis with different substrates

tandem reaction were investigated autonomously from each other. A slow addition of the metathesis catalyst to the reaction solution favours the conversion of acrylonitrile with a TON of up to 1960. This TON is limited due to the deactivation of the catalyst in the presence of acrylonitrile [41]. Nitrile groups and double bonds are hydrogenated afterwards with the same catalyst and with other ruthenium–benzylidenes/ ruthenium–indenylidenes catalysts obtaining up to 99% yield [42]. The so-synthesised linear bifunctional molecule carries an ester moiety as well as a primary amine which are used, e.g. in polyamides.

A further approach was made to yield these C_{12} -amine-esters by employing 10– undecene nitrile and methyl acrylate (approach II). Deactivation of the metathesis catalyst with 10–undecene nitrile is slower than with acrylonitrile; therefore, higher TONs of up to 17.200 were achieved using a continuous injection of the catalyst [43]. The metathesis step is completed after 1 h, and the hydrogenation of the nitrile moieties and the double bond was started in the presence of hydrogen pressure. The addition of 'BuOK enhances the hydrogenation activity with a yield of up to 97% for the saturated amine product.

Dixneuf applied 2009 further ω -functionalised olefins for the synthesis of bifunctional molecules suiting well in polymer applications [44]. Undecylenic aldehyde was employed as a renewable to yield C₂₀ unsaturated α, ω -dialdehydes in a self-metathesis reaction or, if acrolein is applied, C₁₁ unsaturated α, ω -dialdehydes were gained in a cross-metathesis reaction catalysed by Grubbs-Hoveyda II (Fig. 7.4). The cross-metathesis of acrolein and undecylenic aldehyde shows high yields up to 78% after 18 h.

Hydrogenation converts these unsaturated dialdehydes into the saturated diols catalysed by the same catalyst. The hydrogenation of the double bonds and the



Fig. 7.4 Acrolein in a metathesis/hydrogenation tandem catalysis

reduction in the aldehydes were initiated by addition of hydrogen gas. Similar yields up to 72% were isolated for both diols.

7.2.2 Intramolecular Ring-Closing Metathesis

This elucidated assisted tandem reaction of metathesis and hydrogenation is transferable to more specific and functionalised fatty acids. Fischmeister and Bruneau investigated the intramolecular ring-closing metathesis of different compounds derived from methyl ricinoleate [45]. They synthesised various allylic ether compounds and an acrylic ester using these as starting material in tandem catalysis. Two examples are shown in Fig. 7.5. The intramolecular ring-closing metathesis using Grubbs-Hoveyada II and a consecutive hydrogenation give excellent yields of up to 92% for the saturated ether product. This two-stage tandem reaction opens the access to valuable tetrahydropyrans, saturated esters, and diesters. The transferation to the acrylic ester derivative of methyl ricinoleate yields a lactone which is valuable, e.g. as monomer. In summary, important classes of pyrans and bifunctional molecules are accessible by this tandem catalysis. The complex synthesis of the starting material, which is not atom efficient in case of acrylic esters (HCl as by-product), is a serious drawback.

7.3 Tandem Reactions with Hydroformylations

The hydroformylation furnishes in general aldehydes from olefins. Therefore, a hydroformylation of renewables, e.g. fatty acids and terpenes, gives bifunctional molecules with ester and aldehyde moieties (see Chap. 3). These aldehydes represent reactive intermediates allowing further modifications. Hydroformylation can be an essential key step in tandem processes of renewables, mostly unsaturated fatty acids and terpenes, yielding valuable products [21].



Fig. 7.5 Intramolecular ring-closing metathesis and hydrogenation in an assisted tandem catalysis

7.3.1 Hydroformylation/Hydrogenation

Hydrogenation of aldehydes produced by hydroformylation to the corresponding alcohols is one of the most important consecutive reactions for hydroformylation [46]. In early times of hydroformylation investigations, it was often an unintended reaction. In contrast to the assisted metathesis/hydrogenation tandem catalysis, the hydroformylation/hydrogenation is an auto-tandem catalysis. Therefore, the applied catalyst does not require further modifications being active in both catalyses.

Frankel et al. applied a broad range of fatty acids in hydroformylation reactions. It is temperature-dependent, in which the end-products are obtained, yielding aldehydes at low temperatures and alcohols at high temperatures. Starting from methyl linoleate, they yielded selectively 87% of the branched alcohol in 4 h using $CO_2(CO)_8$ as a precursor (Fig. 7.6) under high temperatures (175–190 °C) [47]. The transition metal complex catalyses two different reactions (hydroformylation and aldehyde reduction) at a time generating saturated branched alcohol esters in auto-tandem catalysis. These products possess an alcohol moiety and an ester moiety, which are interesting for branched polyester applications. Applying methyl oleate and the same precursor with a phosphorus ligand at higher syngas pressure,



Fig. 7.6 Methyl linoleate and methyl oleate in tandem catalysis yielding alcohols

up to 16% linear besides 68% branched alcohols could be observed. This slightly different tandem catalysis yields a linear alcohol due to an isomerisation of the double bond to the terminal position, where it is hydroformylated and subsequently hydrogenated to the corresponding alcohol within three reactions.

This tandem catalytic protocol catalysing the hydroformylation and hydrogenation can be transferred to other renewables, e.g. terpenes. Clement and Orchin applied different terpenes, such as limonene, myrcene, β -pinene, and β -terpinene, yielding saturated alcohols after hydroformylation and hydrogenation in tandem catalysis. As seen before, CO₂(CO)₈ was used as catalyst at high temperatures of 150 °C. These alcohol products can be applied, e.g. as fragrances due to their structural similarity with other fragrances [48].

7.3.2 Hydroformylation and C–O Bond Formation

7.3.2.1 Intermolecular Hydroformylation/Acetalisation

The deliberate choice of solvents and catalysts in hydroformylation can result in a consecutive acetalisation of the formed aldehyde. These acetals are used, for example, as a protected form of aldehydes in organic synthesis or they find applications as solvents and additives in fuels. A simple and common way of



Fig. 7.7 Hydroformylation of oleic acid with subsequent acetalisation in a tandem catalysis

producing those acetals is carrying out a hydroformylation in alcohols or triethyl orthoformate as solvent serving as an alkoxy source for the acetalisation in a tandem catalysis.

The application of oleic acid or methyl oleate in methanol in the presence of a cobalt catalyst was presented by Frankel and it leads to very high yields of 99% distillable product in 3 h. Simultaneously, an esterification of the carboxylic acid with methanol takes place yielding the same methyl ester product independently of the choice of the substrate (Fig. 7.7). These products potentially serve as polyvinyl chloride plasticisers [49].

In ethanol, Gusevskaya observed selectivities up to 90% of diethyl acetals for various terpenes (α -terpinene, γ -terpinene, terpinolene, limonene) [50]. The subsequent acetalisation of the hydroformylation product is promoted by phosphite ligands [51]. Corresponding acetals have already been reported as side products with β -terpinene and limonene by Clement and Orchin [48]. Additionally, 3-carene, 2-carene, β -pinene, and α -pinene were converted into ethanol as well yielding up to 76% acetals with a very good selectivity of 82%. It was shown that the ligand $P(O-o^{-t}BuPh)_3$ increases the acetalisation activity and accelerating the hydroformylation [52]. These acetals have potential as fragrances.

Kalck et al. converted *iso*-limonene and β -pinene into the corresponding ethyl acetals in triethyl orthoformate as solvent with good yields of up to 76% (Fig. 7.8) [53].



 $[Rh] = [Rh(\mu-SCMe_2CH(NH_3)(COOH)]_2[OTf]_2$

Fig. 7.8 Applying *iso*-limonene and β -pinene in hydroformylation/acetalisation

A ruthenium-based catalytic system for the formation of acetals under hydroformylation conditions with glycerol as renewable feedstock has been presented by Norinder et al. [54]. In the reaction of 1-octene, acetic acid as promotor and in ionic liquids, the desired five- and six-ring acetals have been formed in up to 95% yield after 20 h at 140 $^{\circ}$ C.

7.3.2.2 Intramolecular Hydroformylation/Lactolisation

Another way for a C–O linkage is an intramolecular lactolisation. Herein, aldehyde moieties, as the result from hydroformylation of olefins, and an alcohol moiety already present in the starting material undergo an lactolisation. Subsequently, this cyclic hemiacetal is converted into an unsaturated heterocycle by elimination of water. Mostly, the lactolisation and condensation steps are not catalysed by the applied metal complex displaying a tandem reaction opposed to tandem catalysis.

The group of Eilbracht explored two ways for the production of the cyclic vinyl ether displayed in Fig. 7.9. Starting with the hydroformylation of the terpene isopulegol, a lactolisation occurs afterwards as already observed in the investigations of Kalck [55] et al. and Chalk [56]. Elimination of water leads to the cyclic vinyl ether with a moderate yield of 59% after these three steps in one tandem reaction. If applying geraniolene (non-terpene), the same product was yielded in tandem catalysis within five reaction steps (first hydroformylation of the terminal double bond to the linear aldehyde, intramolecular cyclisation, second hydroformylation of the remaining double bond, lactolisation, and condensation of water) [57]. Kalck could yield the intermediate lactol from isopulegol with good yields of 79% without eliminating water [55]. Hence, the elimination of water can be controlled depending on the chosen reaction conditions, low syngas pressure at 78 °C and [Rh(μ –S^tBu)(CO)(P(OPh)_3)]₂ as precursor favours the lactol over the corresponding dehydrated cyclic vinyl ether product which is formed to 5%.

Linalool was applied by Chalk in a comparable tandem reaction yielding the lactol presented in (Fig. 7.10). A very good yield of 87% and an excellent selectivity of 96% were achieved in the two-step tandem reaction. In this case, the



Fig. 7.9 Tandem catalytic approaches from isopulegol and geraniolene to a cyclic vinyl ether product



Fig. 7.10 Hydroformylation/lactolisation of linalool



Fig. 7.11 Furanisation/pyranisation of ethyl ricinolate in a tandem reaction under hydroformylation conditions

corresponding dihydrofuran, which possibly formed due to an elimination of water, was not observed [56].

Furlan Mendes et al. explored the hydroformylation of castor oil and ethyl ricinoleate. They obtained cyclic products such as furan- and pyran derivates by hydroformylation, lactolisation, and condensation with yields for cyclic ethers of up to 61% for ethyl ricinolate and 74% for castor oil as the starting material, respectively (Fig. 7.11) [58]. It was proven that no metal catalyst is needed for the second step of the tandem reaction (furanisation/pyranisation step).

7.3.3 Hydroformylation and C–C Bond Formation

7.3.3.1 Hydroformylation/Cyclisation

The carbonyl function formed by the hydroformylation of olefins is electrophilic, wherefore a rearrangement can lead to intramolecular cyclisation reactions, as already seen before for the lactol formation.

Gusevskaya et al. developed a pathway for the conversion of limonene into its secondary alcohol in a tandem system consisting of hydroformylation and a C–C-bond forming cyclisation as shown in Fig. 7.12. The product and its derivatives can be used as fragrances. The authors applied a bimetallic catalyst system with rarely used hydroformylation catalyst metals consisting of PtCl₂(DPPB) (DPPB = 1,4–bis(diphenylphosphino)butane) and SnCl₂. This rearrangement is promoted by the acidic nature of the catalyst system. After a quite long reaction time of 50 h, they yielded 80% of the desired product [59]. After closer investigations by the same group, they carried out the same reaction with a rhodium catalyst system and used pyridinium *p*–toluenesulfonate (PPTS) as co-catalyst for the cyclisation [60]. Besides higher yield of up to 96%, they achieved a stereose-lectivity of product **a** with 3.6:1 in only 8 h.

7.3.3.2 Hydroformylation/Alkylation

The combination of a transition metal and an organocatalyst in tandem sequence with renewables was presented by Behr and Christmann [61]. They applied a known rhodium catalyst system for the hydroformylation and used the chiral



Fig. 7.12 Different approaches from limonene to a fragrance with high stereoselectivity



Fig. 7.13 Highly enantioselective tandem hydroformylation/alkylation of β -citronellene



Jørgensen-Hayashi organocatalyst (Fig. 7.14) for the asymmetric organocatalysed α -alkylation of the intermediate aldehyde. This orthogonal tandem catalysis leads from the monoterpene β -citronellene to the alkylated product with an excellent enantiomeric excess (ee) of 98%, a diastereomeric ratio (d.r.) of 3:1 and a good yield of 76% (Fig. 7.13). This developed asymmetric tandem catalytic system operates under quite harsh conditions for the organocatalyst, wherein higher temperature (up to 100 °C) and different substrates were applied.

7.3.3.3 Hydroformylation/Aldol Condensation

The tandem catalysis of hydroformylation and aldol condensation describes a possible way converting olefins into α , β -unsaturated aldehydes, which constitute an important class of fine chemicals. Beller and co-workers applied a broad range of olefins with citronellene as a renewable among them (Fig. 7.15) [62]. They used an orthogonal catalyst system consisting of the metal part: Rh(CO)₂(acac) with NAPHOS (=2,2' bis((diphenyphosphino)methyl)-1,1'-binaphthyl)) for the hydroformylation of citronellene, and the organocatalytic part: pyrrolidine with benzoic



Fig. 7.15 Gaining α,β -unsaturated aldehydes in the tandem hydroformylation/aldol condensation



Fig. 7.16 Hydroformylation/acyloin reaction tandem catalysis with methyl 10-undeceonate for diester synthesis; **a** $[Rh] = [Rh(acac)(CO)_2]/Biphephos, NHC = Vitamin B_1/Et_3N;$ **b** $<math>[Rh] = [Rh(acac)(CO)_2]/NiXantphos, NHC = more stable thiamine derivative$

acid for the homo-aldol condensation. This organocatalytic system has already been developed and successfully applied in the homo-aldol condensation of aliphatic aldehydes before by Ishikawa and Saito [63]. The presence of an acid catalyses the formation of more reactive enamines leading to higher reactivity and yields (Y = 75%).

7.3.3.4 Hydroformylation/Acyloin reaction

Selectively coupling two aldehydes produced in situ by hydroformylation via an acyloin reaction gives access to linear dimeric products. This orthogonal tandem catalytic system has been initially developed by Vorholt et al. [64] and consists of a Rh-catalyst for hydroformylation and an NHC organocatalyst for acyloin reaction. The latter forms an α -hydroxy ketone from two aldehydes via Umpolung. The developed tandem catalytic system has been successfully applied to the renewable methyl 10-undecenoate to produce linear α, ω -diester (Fig. 7.16).

Under the initially developed conditions, the diester was yielded with 34% but with improved reaction conditions under application of a different ligand and NHC precursor in NMP instead of DMF and 90 °C instead of 60 °C, the yield drastically increased to satisfying 66% [65].

7.3.3.5 Hydroformylation/Arylation

Almeida et al. [66] published the first rhodium-catalysed arylation with aromatic boronic acids of aldehydes formed by hydroformylation in assisted tandem catalysis. In the first step, they applied β -pinene in a hydroformylation with [Rh(acac) (CO)₂] and triphenylphosphine as ligand. In the second step, the substrate phenyl boronic acid (PhB(OH)₂) was added to induce the rhodium catalysed arylation step



at higher temperature. They yielded 20% product with an excellent chemoselectivity of 99% and high regioselectivity of 78% (Fig. 7.17). This tandem catalysis shows a simple way of producing secondary alcohols.

7.3.4 Hydroaminomethylation for C–N Bond Formation

The hydroaminomethylation (HAM) describes a three-step reaction sequence, wherein an alkene is hydroformylated to an aldehyde, followed by a condensation of an amine and a subsequent hydrogenation of the resulting enamine/imine forming an amine (Fig. 7.18). The first and the last reaction step are catalysed by the same catalyst complex displaying an auto-tandem catalysis. In general, aliphatic amines are important intermediates for industrial applications and are produced on large scales. The hydroaminomethylation as an atom economic tandem process forming amines from olefins is very attractive being superior to already established pathways with individual reaction steps.

Different primary and secondary amines have been applied in the hydroaminomethylation of fatty compounds which will be presented in the following. Behr et al. investigated the application of different amines in the HAM of ethyl oleate. Excellent results of 99% yield were obtained with morpholine for the tertiary amine [67] (Fig. 7.19). Amino acids are another class of interesting amines for the application in hydroaminomethylation reactions, which themselves can be attributed as renewable resources [68–70]. Therefore, interesting products were yielded with the amino acid derivative aspartic acid ethyl ester. About 68% triester product was generated being a potential crosslinker in polymers or an interesting precursor in the synthesis of surfactants. A high ratio of ethyl oleate to a primary



Fig. 7.19 Hydroaminomethylation of ethyl oleate with different amines



Fig. 7.20 Hydroaminomethylation of methyl oleate with proline

amine leads to a dihydroaminomethylation. Therefore, an excess of ethyl oleate in combination with the primary amine *n*-hexylamine yields a twofold condensation with the intermediate aldehydes. The corresponding dicarboxylic acid ester is synthesised in 74% yield. This branched structure with a diester functionality is attractive for polymeric synthesis or as precursors for cationic, anionic and amphoteric surfactants [67].

Another advantageous member of amino acids is proline, due to the secondary amino moiety. Vorholt et al. obtained a diester product from methyl oleate and



Fig. 7.21 Hydroaminomethylation of oleyl alcohol with diethylamine

proline with 59% yield in only 4 h (Fig. 7.20). In this tandem catalysis, the in situ esterification of the carboxylic group is an additional fourth reaction step, which occurs in one auto-tandem catalysis [71]. The used precious metal catalyst was successfully separated from the product and recycled in subsequent reactions by TMS technique (TMS = temperature-dependent multicomponent solvent). The latter describes a possible way for recycling applied catalysts. In TMS-systems, a single phase is formed at reaction temperature and a biphasic system is present at lower temperatures. Single-phase systems show no mass transport limitation and biphasic systems give the opportunity for a phase separation [72, 73].

Before, Eilbracht mentioned in a review article the possibility of the hydroaminomethylation of the amino acid derivative proline ethyl ester with 1-dodecene yielding 84% hydroaminomethylation product [21].

A further possible way to interesting surfactants via HAM with fatty compounds was shown by Vorholt et al. Oleyl alcohol and diethyl amine were applied yielding 89% product (Fig. 7.21). TMS techniques for recycling the transition metal precursor and the phosphorus ligand was also applied. The good surfactant properties of the product hinder a successful phase separation leading to an unsuccessful recycling of the catalyst [74].

Besides fatty compounds, terpenes were tested in detail. The conversion of limonene into different secondary and primary amines leads to valuable products which act as growth regulators for tobacco plants [75–77]. A representative molecule is the product displayed in Fig. 7.22 which was obtained in 93% yield by Eilbracht et al. from the HAM of limonene with morpholine [78].

The first ever reported example of hydroaminomethylation of oleo chemicals for the synthesis of potential polymer precursors for polycondensates was developed by Seidensticker et al. His initially developed protocol for the selective *bis*-hydroaminomethylation of linear aliphatic alkenes was successfully applied to the two renewables methyl 10-undecenoate for diester synthesis and 10-undecenol for diol synthesis, respectively [79]. Key to success is the implementation of the cyclic diamine piperazine, at which a twofold HAM of two independent olefins can occur and leads to a formal dimerisation (Fig. 7.23).

These compounds, the linear diester and the linear diol, have been proven recently to be convertible into a novel, piperazine-linked polyester with promising polymeric properties [80]. Additionally, in the rhodium-catalysed *bis*-HAM of the unsaturated ester, a selective crystallisation procedure of the product from the crude reaction mixture allowed for the recycling of the homogeneous catalyst.



Fig. 7.22 Hydroaminomethylation of limonene with morpholine



Fig. 7.23 *Bis*-Hydroaminomethylation of methyl 10-undecenoate and 10-undecenol with piperazine for the formation of a linear diester and a linear diol, respectively (Copyright Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KgaA. Reproduced with permission)



Fig. 7.24 Various terpenes and eugenol in hydroaminomethylation

Dos Santos et al.modified various terpenes and eugenol, a phenylpropanoid, via hydroaminomethylation (Fig. 7.24) [82, 83]. Excellent yields of 94% in a quiet long reaction time of 20 h with triphenylphosphine as cheap phosphorus ligand, from camphene with butylamine to the desired product were observed. A short reaction time of 4 h with PBn₃ as phosphorus ligand can be applied for yielding 77% for the product out of β -pinene with dibutylamine [82]. An excellent regioselectivity of up to >99 and 95% yield were obtained in 24 h for the linear product of eugenol using NAPHOS (=2,2'-bis((diphenyphosphino)methyl)-1,1'-binaphthyl) as bidentate phosphorus ligand and HOTf as acid [83].

Starting from the aldehyde or even from the alcohol, it is possible to yield saturated amines in one pot via different multiple tandem catalytic steps without hydroformylation. Bruneau et al. described a pathway from different saturated/unsaturated alcohols/aldehydes via reductive amination to the same saturated amines [84]. The conversion of different used terpenes (geraniol, nerol, citronellol, citronellal and citral) with *n*-butylamine lead in one pot to the same product within multihydrogen transfer processes catalysed by a ruthenium catalyst system. These different tandem catalyses consist of different catalytic steps (isomerisation, reduction, oxidation and hydrogenation) depending on the substrate, to afford a saturated aldehyde, which undergoes the reductive amination reaction (Fig. 7.25).



Fig. 7.25 Different starting molecules leading to the same compound by multiple tandem catalytic steps

7.3.5 Alternative Syngas Resources for Hydroformylation

The in situ generation of syngas followed by a hydroformylation still describes a rarely explored research field in chemistry. The substitution of carbon monoxide by the implementation of carbon dioxide addresses safety issues and turns the process more sustainable. Although carbon dioxide is not an agricultural product such as carbohydrates or fats and oils, it is often attributed as a renewable resource being present in our atmosphere [85–94]. Furthermore, a tremendous development of processes converting carbon dioxide to valuable chemicals and products can be observed due to the high impact on the greenhouse effect.

7.3.5.1 Reverse Water-Gas Shift Reaction (RWGS)

Carbon dioxide can be used as a substitute for carbon monoxide due to the equilibrium between the reverse water-gas shift reaction (RWGS) and the water-gas shift reaction (WGSR) as shown in Fig. 7.26. Either hydrogen from carbon monoxide and water or carbon monoxide from carbon dioxide and hydrogen can be generated for the in situ production of syngas in the laboratory.

Fig. 7.26 Equilibrium between RWGS and WGSR

$$CO_2 + H_2 \xrightarrow{RWGS} CO + H_2O$$

WGSR



Fig. 7.27 Ruthenium-catalysed RWGS-reaction in tandem catalysis

Ruthenium carbonyl clusters were developed by Tominaga et al. catalysing the conversion of carbon dioxide into small molecules, e.g. methanol, methane and ethanol. These systems suffer from low selectivities, and the formation of these compounds seems to be more or less an instance of serendipity [95, 96]. These catalyses can in general be considered as tandem catalytic. Using Ru-complexes as catalysts, the selective hydrogenation of carbon dioxide to methanol has been improved [97]. The authors mentioned formic acid and its esters as intermediate products in this reaction, proving the presence of a tandem catalytic system. The combination of hydrogen and carbon dioxide has been shown to be a powerful tool for generating various different functional groups and molecules of value [98]. Tominaga et al. were the first who converted carbon dioxide to carbon monoxide in a RWGS for further reactions. They developed a subsequent hydroformylation of cyclohexene catalysed by a ruthenium species (Fig. 7.27). This represents an attractive alternative in comparison with the oxo-reaction (using CO/H₂) due to less toxicity of carbon dioxide compared to carbon monoxide [99].

The catalyst system based on the complex $H_4Ru_4CO_{12}$ is able to hydrogenate carbon dioxide and to catalyse the hydroformylation of alkenes to aldehydes (Fig. 7.27). The aldehyde is subsequently converted to the hydrogenated alcohol, because of the high hydrogenation activity of the catalyst system. Besides full conversion of cyclohexene, the overall selectivity of the alcohol product is 88% with only 2% of aldehyde left. The addition of LiCl almost completely suppresses the hydrogenation of the double bond in cyclohexene. Disadvantages are long reaction times of 30 h at high catalyst loadings. The same group investigated a recycling of the homogeneous catalyst by a biphasic solvent system consisting of ionic liquids (IL = [bmim]Cl) and toluene. The quantitative results are comparable (conversion of 1–hexene = 97% and selectivity for the alcohol = 87%), and a reuse of the catalyst phase is feasible [100].

Eilbracht et al. [101] investigated the RWGS reaction in the hydroaminomethylation (HAM) of olefins with secondary amines and aniline. They used carbon dioxide as a carbon monoxide source and optimised the reaction conditions for the four-step tandem catalytic system using cyclopentene and



Fig. 7.28 Application of the RWGS in the hydroaminomethylation of cyclopentene with morpholine



Fig. 7.29 Application of the WGSR in the ruthenium-catalysed hydroaminomethylation of β -citronellene

morpholine as a model system (Fig. 7.28). The authors yielded up to 98% HAM product for different alkenes after 5 d and employed LiCl/BTAC as "phase-transfer catalyst" to ensure sufficient solubility of LiCl.

Gülak et al. published a ruthenium-catalysed hydroaminomethylation of different functionalised olefins applying the WGSR, the opposite of the RWGS. Using carbon monoxide in water with base leads to the desired HAM products for different terminal olefins. A high yield of 77% and excellent regioselectivies for the linear amine were obtained by applying β -citronellene as a monoterpene. The remaining internal double bond remains intact, which is a result of the high chemoselectivity of this HAM for terminal double bonds (Fig. 7.29) [102].

7.3.5.2 Formic Acid Decomposition

The decomposition of formic acid (compare Sect. 2.2) produces thermally/catalytically carbon dioxide and hydrogen (Fig. 7.30). Applying formic

HCOOH
$$\xrightarrow{\text{T or [cat.]}}$$
 CO₂ + H₂ $\xrightarrow{\text{RWGS}}$ CO + H₂O

Fig. 7.30 Decomposition of formic acid leading to a RWGS



Fig. 7.31 Decomposition of formic acid and subsequent hydroformylation/hydrogenation in one tandem catalysis

acid as a CO_2 analogue addresses safety issues by not employing any gases simplifying the practical approach in the laboratory. This catalysed decomposition could be used as a tool applying formic acid for the hydroformylation of alkenes, again based on the concept of RWGS [103].

Porcheddu et al. reported a four-step tandem catalysis on carbon dioxide-based hydroformylation starting from formic acid as a source of CO_2 and H_2 . The tandem catalysis consists of the decomposition of formic acid to CO_2 and H_2 , a RWGS reaction to carbon monoxide, the hydroformylation with generated syngas to an aldehyde and the subsequent hydrogenation to an alcohol [104]. They realised this reaction sequence in a two-chamber reaction set-up, converting formic acid into the first chamber to yield up to 80 bar of hydrogen and carbon dioxide. This generated gas mixture was used in the second chamber to follow the aforementioned reaction sequence to yield 51% alcohol from cyclohexene (Fig. 7.31).

The application of ionic liquids resulted in high yields up to 86% for the desired alcohol, and they also showed the possible recycling of the Ru-catalyst system. In ionic liquids, they achieved a constant activity in five recycling steps for the decomposition reaction. They applied this reaction system successfully to linear, internal and aromatic alkenes.

7.3.5.3 Polyol Degradation

Another attempt to generate syngas is the total degradation of polypols, e.g. glycerol (Fig. 7.32). Due to the biodiesel production, there is an oversupply of glycerol being a co-product. Therefore, conversions of glycerol are very attractive.

Herein, a few approaches yielding syngas by reverse water-gas shift reaction (RWGS), by the decomposition of formic acid and by the degradation of polyols with a subsequent hydroformylation are presented.

Olsen and Madsen [105] developed a concept for the degradation of primary alcohols, which was used later on to fully degrade different polyols into syngas. Andersson et al. used this for the dehydrogenation/decarbonylation tandem reaction of polyol compounds such as *D*-mannitol, xylitol, *meso*-erythritol and glycerol [106]. They hydroformylated styrene with generated syngas derived from glycerol and other polyols in a two-chamber set-up. In the first chamber, glycerol is completely converted into carbon monoxide and hydrogen (=syngas) by an iridium catalyst. This stream of syngas was used in the second chamber for the rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of styrene (Fig. 7.33). The degradation of polyols was conducted at high temperatures of 185–210 °C in high boiling solvents, such as mesitylene or diethylene glycol diethyl ether (DGDE) with a catalyst derived in situ from [Ir(cod)Cl]₂ and (*S*)-(-)-2,2'-Bis(diphenylphosphino)-1,1'-binaphthyl ((*S*)–BINAP).



Fig. 7.33 Selective transfer of syngas from different polyols to styrene

7.4 Defunctionalisation—Overcoming Over-Functionalisation

Most processes in the organic chemical industry are based on simple unfunctionalised aliphatics and aromatics derived from fossil resources. Renewables in this case are generally "over functionalised", as they incorporate inherently further functionalities. This usually hinders a one-to-one substitution of fossil resources in most applications and in already operating industrial processes. To address this and to turn renewables into more "suitable" compounds, efforts have been made to "defunctionalise" renewable resources.

7.4.1 Decarbonylative Dehydration

Linear aliphatic 1-alkenes are an important class of substrates for the production of plasticisers, lubricants, surfactants and as co-monomers for ethylene polymerisation. Often these are derived from oligomerisation of ethylene. A renewable access to ethylene, and hence to aliphatic 1-alkenes is, in principle, the dehydration of bio-sourced ethanol, but other renewable production routes to linear 1-alkenes are still highly desirable.

Fatty acids in this regard represent an important class of substrates for this purpose, as they possess in general highly linear alkyl chains. These are also inexpensive and readily derived from several natural sources. Additionally, 1-alkenes derived by decarbonylative dehydration (i.e. loss of one carbon atom) from renewable fatty acids are odd-numbered, since fatty acids typically contain an even number of carbon atoms. This special class of 1-alkenes is not accessible via oligomerisation of ethene and therefore highly valuable. Hence, several catalytic systems have been developed during the last decades for the production of linear 1-alkenes from fatty acids. The contributions are mainly based on the same catalytic cycle and have the loss of carbon monoxide and water in common. In the following, the development of decarbonylative dehydration of fatty acids as a tandem reaction is presented in historical order.

The first catalytic decarbonylative dehydrogenation of fatty acids has been reported by Foglia and Barr in 1976 using rhodium complexes as catalysts [107]. Stearic acid was almost completely converted into 1-heptadecene and its corresponding isomers (Fig. 7.34). The catalytic system consisted of Rh(III)Cl₃ at a



Fig. 7.34 Decarbonylative dehydration of stearic acid to heptadecenes

concentration of 1 mol% and triphenylphosphine as ligand in tenfold excess with respect to rhodium. No solvent was used at high temperatures of about 280 °C under a flow of nitrogen for effective removal of the gaseous reaction products.

Analysis of the gaseous reaction mixture showed the presence of carbon monoxide and water, proving the reaction is a decarbonylation-dehydration sequence rather than a decarboxylation process. Investigation of the reaction mechanism revealed that water is eliminated by the in situ formation of an anhydride, which oxidatively adds to the rhodium. Finally, carbon monoxide, the alkene and the corresponding acid are set free, and the active metal centre restarts the catalytic cycle.

The crucial role of anhydride formation as the preliminary step in the catalytic decarbonylative dehydration shows that two reactions operate side by side to furnish the desired 1-alkene. However, anhydride formation in this case is rather temperature-induced than a catalytic reaction. Hence, decarbonylative dehydration is rather a tandem reaction opposed to tandem catalysis.

Miller et al. built their investigations upon these findings and used anhydrides as promoters and improved the overall yield by directly distiling the α -olefin from the autoclave to avoid side reactions [108]. A palladium system consisting of [Pd (TPP)₂Cl₂] as precursor and additional TPP gave the best selectivities and TONs at a low concentration of only 0.01 mol%. Different saturated as well as unsaturated fatty acids, e.g. oleic acid, were converted into their corresponding 1-alkenes in very good yields with up to 97% without isomerisation. Either acetic or propionic anhydride in stoichiometric amounts were used to form in situ mixed anhydrides [109].

Later on, the protocol developed by Miller was used for the large-scale synthesis of 1-alkenes from various saturated as well as unsaturated fatty acids by Kraus et al. Applying the same reactions conditions but with linoleic acid as starting material, the authors were able to isolate the interesting triene 1,8,11-heptadecatriene in 69% yield [110].

To overcome the need for high reaction temperatures, Gooßen and co-workers developed a modified protocol for the decarbonylative dehydration [111]. Pivalic anhydride was used as promotor, with a catalyst system derived from PdCl₂ and DPEphos (=bis(2-diphenylphosphinophenyl)ether) in the high boiling solvent *N*,*N* '-dimethylpropyleneurea (DMPU) at 110 °C (Fig. 7.35). Different saturated as well as unsaturated fatty acids of different chain lengths were successfully converted into their corresponding alkenes, including lauric, palmitic, behenic and elaidic acid (i.e. C₁₂, C₁₆, C₂₂ and *trans*-C_{18:1} carboxylic acids). Yields for the desired 1-alkenes are moderate to good, ranging from 59 to 78% at high catalyst loadings of 3 mol% Pd-precursor and 9 mol% ligand. The α -selectivity is high at these low reaction



Fig. 7.35 Catalytic decarbonylative dehydration reaction of saturated fatty acids



Fig. 7.36 Iridium-catalysed decarbonylative dehydration of aliphatic carboxylic acids to internal and terminal alkenes

temperatures, whilst activity for anhydride formation is low. Hence, to favour anhydride formation, two equivalents of pivalic anhydride are needed, which leads to a less atom economic process.

Scott et al. [112] addressed their research in decarbonylative dehydration on the comparably low yields for 1-alkenes in the low temperature protocol developed by Gooßen et al. They intended to use trialkylamines to reduce isomerisation activity and thereby enabling higher yields for 1-alkenes without drop in selectivity at high conversions. With triethylamine (Et₃N), stearic acid was converted into hep-tadecenes with selectivity for the 1-alkene of 96% after 16 h and equimolar amounts of Et_3N . Pivalic anhydride (PivO₂) was substituted by the more readily available acetic anhydride with comparable conversions and selectivities. In acetonitrile (MeCN) as solvent, a bis(acetonitrile)palladium(II) complex is formed, serving also as an isomerisation catalyst. Hence, the selectivity towards 2-heptadecene from decarbonylative dehydration of stearic acid in MeCN is 59%.

The only example of an iridium catalyst system for the decarbonylative dehydration of fatty acids was presented by Fukuyama and Ryu in 2011 [113]. They applied Vaska's complex [IrCl(CO)(TPP)₂] and were able to switch between the selective formation of either 1-alkenes or mixtures of internal alkenes by varying the reaction conditions and additives (Fig. 7.36).

Two different protocols have been developed, with the main difference being the reaction temperature. At a relatively low reaction temperature of 160 °C, essential anhydride formation has to be promoted by the addition of acetic anhydride, lowering the atom economy of this protocol. However, selectivities for α -olefins are as high as 96–98%. With increasing temperature, anhydride formation proceeds without the addition of promoting anhydrides. At a temperature of 250 °C, isomerisation activity increases, yielding internal alkenes with selectivities >98%. Different saturated fatty acids, e.g. myristic, pentadecylenic, palmitic, margaric, stearic, arachidic and behenic acid, were successfully converted into their corresponding alkenes with yields of 90–94%. Double bonds were almost evenly distributed along the alkyl chain of the resulting olefins. Potassium iodide had to be added in both protocols, presumably for ligand exchange of chloride with iodide.

A very similar protocol has been recently reported by Hapiot et al. for the iridium-catalysed decarbonylative dehydrogenation of unsaturated fatty compounds, such as oleic acid, linoleic acid, ricinoleic acid and undecenoic acid, giving rise to multiple unsaturated linear olefins with triphenylphosphine as ligand [114].

The same group also reported the iron-catalysed decarbonylation/dehydration of different saturated fatty acids. Since iron is very inexpensive and environmentally benign, the high catalyst loadings of 10 mol% FeCl₂ still represent a highly attractive protocol for the formation of 1-alkenes. Potassium iodide and acetic anhydride serve as promoters, and with a temperature of 240 °C and 20 mol% of DPPPent (1,5-bis(diphenylphosphino)pentane) the yield for heptadecenes form stearic acid after 3 h is 74% (97/3 ratio of terminal to internal isomers). The reactions has to be conducted under a pressure of CO (20 atm) to assure iron–carbonyl complex formation. Fatty acids of different chain length from C₁₄ to C₂₂ could be converted to their corresponding alkenes with comparable yields and identical isomer distribution [115].

In 2012, Hillmyer and Tolman [116] modified the protocol for the palladium-catalysed decarbonylation/dehydration initially developed by Miller et al. They aimed for a green and sustainable method for the production of bio-based alkyl acrylates and styrene, from mono-alkyl succinates and hydrocinnamic acid, respectively (Fig. 7.37). The former (i.e. mono-alkyl succinate) is formed by heating the desired alcohol with succinic anhydride, a bio-renewable resource produced from the fermentation of sugars [117, 118]. Hydrocinnamic acid (phenylpropanoic acid) is, e.g. accessible enzymatically from l-phenylalanine [119]. The modified protocol comprises of an increased catalyst loading of 0.25 mol% palladium precursor, 2.2 mol% ligand and one equivalent of pivalic anhydride for the preparation of alkyl acrylates. For example, at a temperature of 190 °C methyl acrylate is produced with 64% yield after 2 h with PdCl₂ and TPP as ligand under a flow of nitrogen. By switching the ligand from TPP to Xanthphos and increasing ligand loading to 4.4 mol%, hydrocinnamic acid is converted to styrene in up to 87% yield under otherwise identical reaction conditions. In both cases, immediate distillation of the product form the reaction mixture into a cooled receiving flask is performed [116].

Later on, the same group reported a protocol in which the decabonylative dehydration is performed with preformed *p*-nitrophenylesters in the absence of phospine ligands. For the renewable undecenoic acid, this protocol gives 32% yield of a mixture of different decadiene derivatives [120].



Fig. 7.37 Decarbonylative dehydrogenation of renewable mono-alkyl succinates and hydrocinnamic acid



Fig. 7.38 Grubbs' protocol for decarbonylative dehydrogenation of saturated fatty acids

Grubbs, Stoltz and co-workers [121] developed a method for the production of 1-alkenes with palladium systems, combining the advantageous low catalyst loadings of Miller [108] and Kraus [110] and the low temperature of the protocol developed by Gooßen [111] and Scott [112]. Grubbs' improved protocol omits the need for the continuous in situ distillation of the olefin product from the reaction mixture. Additionally, no solvents, basic promoters or expensive pivalic anhydride is used (Fig. 7.38).

Their modifications exhibit the use of Xanthphos as the ligand and the identification of weak acids to enhance overall yield, when using free carboxylic acids rather than preformed anhydrides. Portionwise addition of the promoting acetic anhydride and in situ distillation of the resulting acetic acid at low pressures ensures a consistent acidic level in the reaction mixture affording high α -selectivities. In a typical procedure, they were able to convert stearic acid into heptadecenes with 68% yield and 89% α -selectivity after 3 h at 132 °C and adding 1.53 equivalents of acetic anhydride in six portions every half an hour. This protocol was readily scaled up to convert stearic acid on a 100 mmol scale with maintained yields but slightly higher α -olefin selectivity of 92%.

Aliphatics from oleochemicals are also accessible via catalytic dehydrogenation of fatty alcohols to the corresponding aldehydes with subsequent decarbonylation of the latter. Olsen and Madsen developed a protocol using an iridium-based catalyst for the dehydrogenation/decarbonylation tandem catalysis applied to several benzylic as well as aliphatic alcohols [105, 122]. In the resulting syngas atmosphere, hydrogenation reactions are likely. That means, if the unsaturated oleyl alcohol is used, the corresponding alkane (heptadecane) is formed in approximately 2:1 mixture with unsaturated decarbonylation products, in which the double bond was isomerised (Fig. 7.39). The authors proved the two reactions steps (dehydrogenation and decarbonylation) to operate independently, by observing the accumulation of the intermediate aldehyde in up to 30% with 2-naphtylmethanol as the model substance.

7.4.2 Glycerol Degradation

Schlaf et al. intended to develop a new and selective protocol for the production of 1,3-propanediol from glycerol, the co-product of fatty acid derivative production [123]. They wanted to combine acid-catalysed dehydration with



Fig. 7.39 Dehydrogenation/decarbonylation/hydrogenation sequence of oleyl alcohol



Fig. 7.40 Intended reaction from glycerol to 1,3-propanediol and subsequent reactions

ruthenium-catalysed hydrogenation to yield a selective, orthogonal tandem catalytic system. Triflic acid (HOTf) serves as a dehydration agent, yielding 3-hydroxy propanal, which in principle can be hydrogenated to yield the desired 1,3-propanediol. Different ruthenium aqua complexes were investigated towards carbonyl hydrogenation using model substances under the required harsh, acidic conditions. These homogeneous complexes showed to be stable at temperatures up to 250 °C.

When the developed protocol finally was applied to glycerol in either sulfolane or water, or mixtures thereof, the authors unfortunately were not able to terminate the reaction at the stage of the desired 1,3-propanediol (Fig. 7.40). They ended up with a mixture of products derived from several subsequent dehydration and hydrogenation reactions, with propane being the dead end. Under optimised conditions (250 °C, HOTf : [Ru] = 100, 24 h, 48.2 bar H₂), glycerol was almost completely deoxygenated to propane.

7.5 Isomerising Tandem Catalyses

Isomerising double bonds in order to selectively functionalise the latter is a very promising tool to yield tailored molecules with, e.g. bifunctionalities from readily available unsaturated starting materials [124]. The migration of double bonds can generally be induced thermally or is catalysed by transition metal hydride species

by enabling β -hydride elimination. In this regard, terpenes, oleochemicals and phenylpropanoids are very promising starting materials since they can be unsaturated, are usually inexpensive and carry additional functionalities. With the developed tandem catalytic protocols presented in this chapter, these renewable substrates are selectively converted into various products, which are not easy to access via classic organic synthesis.

The developed systems can be subdivided into three main concepts for isomerising double bonds, that is:

- Moving the C=C double bond towards the end of an alkyl chain in order to selectively introduce functionalities in the terminal position;
- Migration of the double bond towards another functionality already present in the starting material, or even in conjugation with, e.g. ester or aromatic moieties to perform, e.g. Michael additions; and
- Unselective isomerisation to yield distributions of isomers after which further reactions yield classes of compounds with different molecular weights.

In the following, different tandem catalytic systems will be presented, with which the authors aim at a selective transformation of the double bond at another position than originally present in the substrate.

7.5.1 Isomerising Metathesis

Isomerisation of double bonds is a typical side reaction observed during homogeneous metathesis reactions and is in most applications undesired. Out of necessity, to make a virtue, isomerisation can be also quite advantageous, e.g. in refining plant oils. Different concepts for the production of olefin blends with shorter carbon chains from unsaturated fatty esters have been developed.

A very early example from 1994 was presented by Grubbs and co-workers [125]. They presented a silver-activated iridium system which is active in both isomerisation and metathesis. Iridium is believed to be the active metal for isomerising metathesis, being an example for auto-tandem catalysis. 1-Octadecene was used as a model substrate, whereas later on the substrate scope was expanded to methyl oleate, showing the functional group tolerance. Catalyst loadings are quite high with 4 mol% [Ir(coe)₂Cl₂] and an excess of AgO_2CCF_3 of 20 mol%, whereas temperature of 85 °C is mild.

The system yields three different molecular classes from methyl oleate, proving the isomerisation to take place before metathesis:

- C_9 to C_{26} linear alkenes
- C_8 to C_{28} linear unsaturated methyl esters
- C₁₁ to C₂₆ linear unsaturated dimethyl diesters.



fatty acid derivatives

functionalised olefin blends

Fig. 7.41 Isomerising metathesis of unsaturated fatty esters with a ruthenium/palladium orthogonal tandem catalytic system

A very similar approach for the refining of oleo chemicals was reported by Ohlmann and co-workers. In 2012, they took advantage of the tremendous development of tolerant Ru-based metathesis catalysts and combined it with a Pd(I) catalyst known to isomerise double bonds with high activity even at low temperature. Isomerising self- and cross-metathesis of fatty acids/esters by using an orthogonal catalyst system comprising of a Grubbs–Hoyveda ruthenium carbene catalyst and $[Pd(\mu-Br)'Bu_3P]_2$ gives complex functionalised olefin blends [126] (Fig. 7.41).

For example, ethene and methyl acrylate were used as co-substrates in cross-metathesis with conversions up to 98%. Valuable diacids/esters and olefins with distinct distributions for the chain length are accessible and can be controlled by the ratio of Ru to Pd and the co-substrate. Cross-metathesis products with ethene can easily be converted to polymers by radical click chemistry, e.g. with dithiols [127, 128], whereas products form cross-metathesis with hexenedioic acid are interesting polymer precursors.

The same orthogonal tandem catalytic system for isomerising metathesis was introduced to the ethenolysis of different phenylpropanoids. Eugenol, safrol, estragol and methyleugenol were converted into their corresponding styrene derivatives. This is an example for the isomerisation of double bonds into conjugation, where the consecutive reaction takes place very selectively. For example eugenol, an extract from clove oil, is converted into the corresponding styrene intermediate via this tandem catalysis under mild conditions, which potentially is interesting for polymer synthesis (Fig. 7.42) [129].

Another application of this useful tool for the selective shortening of unsaturated side chains of phenolic compounds was presented by Goossen in cooperation with Cole-Hamilton [130]. They used an extract of the cashew nut shell liquid (CSNL), a non-edible, low-value by-product of the cashew nut processing, for the synthesis of tsetse fly attractants (Kairomones A and B, Fig. 7.43).

Key step in the synthesis of a mixture of these kairomones is the isomerising ethenolysis of the key intermediate 3-(non-8-enyl)phenol. This key intermediate is accessible from the CNSL via isolation of anacardic acids, followed by ethenolysis to give a single, terminal unsaturated side chain and final decarboxylation of the


Fig. 7.42 Isomerising ethenolysis of eugenol





Kairomone A

Kairomone B

carboxylic acid moiety. Afterwards, the isomerising ethenolysis of 3-(non-8-enyl) phenol is performed with the known isomerisation Pd(I)-catalyst ([Pd(μ -Br)^{*t*}Bu₃P]₂) and the Hoveyda-type NHC catalyst, to give a mixture of 3-ethenyland 3-propenylarene. The hydrogenation activity of Ru-metathesis catalysts upon exchanging the atmosphere to hydrogen was used to hydrogenate the double bonds of the side chain to afford the desired mixture (**A**/**B** = 1:1.3) of kairomones in 85% overall yield from 3-(non-8-enyl)phenol (Fig. 7.44). This is an example in which for the first time the hydrogenation activity of metathesis catalysts is used for the hydrogenation of conjugated double bonds derived from isomerising metathesis, representing an *orthogonal*, as well as an *assisted* tandem catalytic systems in synergy.

7.5.2 Isomerising Hydroformylation

Isomerisation of internal double bonds of fatty compounds during hydroformylation reactions is frequently observed as a side reaction leading to mixtures of isomeric aldehydes as the final products [47, 131–134]. However, if a selective isomerisation into the terminal position would be possible, linear aldehydes are accessible. This is highly desirable [134] as linear aldehydes can be transformed into more valuable products, e.g. by hydrogenation to the corresponding linear ester alcohol, a possible polymer precursor.

The isomerising hydroformylation of ethyl oleate to yield the linear aldehyde was presented by Behr et al. [135, 136]. Selectivity towards the *n*-aldehyde is up to 40% at conversions of around 60%, whereas ethyl stearate is the main side product, derived from hydrogenation of the starting material. The product is a high-potential intermediate in polymer applications. An auto-tandem catalytic system comprised of a rhodium precursor in combination with the chelating biphosphite ligand Biphephos is applied. In order to enhance the isomerisation activity and thereby



Fig. 7.44 Isomerising ethenolysis and hydrogenation in tandem catalysis as the key steps in the synthesis of tsetse fly attractants from renewable cashew nut shell liquid (CNSL)



Fig. 7.45 Isomerising hydroformylation of linoleic ethyl ester

providing higher amounts of terminal double bonds, linoleic ethyl ester was applied. Indeed, the in situ formation of a conjugated double bond system at low syngas pressure allowed for the production of the linear aldehyde in 34% yield (Fig. 7.45).

The same catalytic system was applied to the hydroformylation of derivatives of 10-undecenoic acid, the pyrolysis product of castor oil-derived ricinoleic acid. Although these derivatives already carry a terminal double bond, Ternel et al. revealed that inevitably in situ formed internal olefins can also be transformed to the linear aldehyde by isomerising hydroformylation (Fig. 7.46). They based their studies in the isomerising hydroformylation upon undecene nitrile, which they used



Fig. 7.46 Hydroformylation of 10-undecylenic derivatives including isomerising hydroformylation of internal isomers

in a standard mixture of 95% terminal to 5% internal double bond isomers. They were also able to selectively convert methyl 10-undecenoate, 10-undecenal and 1-bromo-10-undecene, all of them accessible from renewable ricinoleic acid. For methyl 10-undecenoate, full conversion after 24 h with yields for the linear aldehyde of 82% at a linear-to-branched ratio of 99:1 were achieved. For isomerising hydroformylation of undecene nitrile, a recycling of the catalyst by simple solvent and product evaporation under reduced pressure and inert atmosphere was realised. The catalyst remained active for at least five recycling runs at a low concentration of 0.002 mol% rhodium. An additional charge of Biphephos had to be added for each run to preserve high regio and chemoselectivities. The isolated, pure aldehyde is oxidised to the corresponding carboxylic acid by simply stirring in air for 48 h, giving rise to a linear ω -nitrile acid, a potential polymer precursor [137].

Recently, the same group reported that analogous iridium/Biphephos catalytic systems are also capable of performing the hydroformylation/isomerisation reaction very selectively and are only about 5 times less active [138].

A very sophisticated tandem catalytic system based on rhodium and ruthenium was developed by Nozaki et al. in the tandem sequence of isomerisation, hydroformylation and hydrogenation to yield *n*-alcohols from internal alkenes [139]. The key to success is the use of a Rh/biphosphite system for hydroformylation and Shvo's catalyst for hydrogenation of the aldehyde moiety. Applied to methyl oleate, it is possible to yield 53% of the α, ω -alcohol ester with the alcohol functionality in the terminal position (Fig. 7.47). The *n/iso* ratio is remarkably high with 4.4, although hydrogenation of the starting material is the major competing side reaction (yield for methyl stearate 29%). In this special case, where the double bond is buried deep in the alkyl chain, the addition of Ru₃CO₁₂ is beneficial in terms of enhanced isomerisation activity.

7.5.3 Isomerising Hydroboration

Another approach towards ω -functionalisation of fatty compounds via selectively isomerising the internal double bond to the end of the alkyl chain was reported by Angelici and co-workers in 2006. Their developed iridium/diphosphine catalyst



Fig. 7.47 Tandem catalysis of isomerisation, hydroformylation and hydrogenation of methyl oleate



Fig. 7.48 Isomerising hydroboryation of methyl oleate with pinacolborane

system for isomerising hydroboration with pinacolborane represents an auto-tandem catalytic system. At room temperature after 24 h, a catalyst derived from the precursor [Ir(COD)₂Cl]₂ and the bidental ligand dppe in dichloromethane yield the desired terminal boronate ester in 45% besides 47% methyl stearate (Fig. 7.48) [140]. The substantial amount of hydrogenation product formed is attributed to the hydrolysis of branched boronate esters that potentially occur during the reaction sequence. Presumably, the α , β -unsaturated fatty ester, which has been identified by NMR studies, is most likely responsible for the reduction.

The terminal boronate ester formed in this reaction sequence is a highly active intermediate in many transformations generally known for boronate esters. Hence, numerous additional terminal functionalised fatty esters are accessible via this intermediate.

Later on, it has also been shown that non-catalytic hydroboration of unsaturated fatty acid derivatives with subsequent thermally induced isomerisation of the organoboron intermediates can also lead to α, ω -bifunctional compounds [141]. Oxidative work-up gives rise to alcohols, but the protocol generally suffers from low selectivity towards one product (e.g. <16% yield for linear α, ω -diol from oleyl alcohol and BH₃*THF) and is non-catalytic. Hence, it will not be further discussed.

7.5.4 Isomerising Trialkylsilylation

An example for ω -functionalisation of fatty compounds was presented by Riepl et al. They developed an auto-tandem catalytic system also based on iridium as catalytically active transition metal for the isomerising dehydrogenative trialkylsilylation of methyl oleate yielding the corresponding terminal vinylsilane (Fig. 7.49) [142].

Norbornene has to be used as sacrificial olefin for capturing in situ formed hydrogen from dehydrogenative silylation. Unfortunately, the authors did not present a detailed investigation of the tandem catalytic system and gave no hint into the direction of potential application of that specific vinylsilane.

7.5.5 Isomerising Lactonisation

Whereas linear bifunctional molecules are accessible via isomerisation of the double bond of oleo compounds to the terminal position, the migration of the double bond towards the carboxylic end also occurs to substantial extent, with the α,β -unsaturated ester being the most thermodynamically favoured. The resulting α,β -unsaturated esters also allow for selective reactions, as shown in the following examples, giving rise to a broad range of natural derived intermediates for various possible applications.

Aliphatic γ -lactones have important industrial applications as, e.g. flavours or food additives. For long alkyl chains, their preparation is most sustainably performed using unsaturated fatty acids. Usually, highly acidic conditions are required, and poor yields, harsh reaction conditions and low selectivity (γ vs. δ -lactone) are achieved. Two very promising approaches towards the tandem catalytic formation of γ -lactones from unsaturated fatty acids are presented in the following.

Gooßen et al. reported on the isomerising lactonisation of unsaturated fatty acids, forming five-ring lactones in one auto-tandem catalytic reactions sequence consisting of isomerisation of the double bond and subsequent in situ 5-exo-trig cyclisation of the acid functionality. They examined this tandem reaction using 10-undecylenic acid and revealed that silver triflate (AgOTf) in chlorobenzene (PhCl) gave the best results in terms of yield for the five-ring lactone. They extended the developed protocol to other commercial mono-unsaturated fatty acids, such as palmitoleic, *cis*-5-dodecenoic and oleic acid and were able to isolate the



Fig. 7.49 Isomerising trialkylsilylation of methyl oleate to yield the terminal vinylsilane



Fig. 7.50 Silver triflate catalysed isomerising lactonisation of fatty acids to corresponding five-ring lactones

corresponding five-ring lactones in 51–71% yields with 10–15 mol% catalyst in refluxing PhCl after 24 h [143] (Fig. 7.50).

The reaction could be up-scaled, and the γ -lactone (γ -stearolactone) of oleic acid was recovered on a 180 g scale to assess the potential chemistry in succession of this intermediate. For example, aqueous saponification using KOH gave the corresponding γ -hydroxy acid in 97% yield. Other ring-opened products with the hydroxyl group in γ -position are obtained upon treatment with *n*-butanol to the butyl ester (69% yield) and with ethanolamine to the corresponding amide bearing two alcohol functionalities (71% yield).

Kanjilal and co-workers presented a very similar approach to five-ring lactones from unsaturated fatty acids using an ionic liquid derived from choline chloride/ZnCl₂ serving as the reaction medium and the auto-tandem catalytic system at the same time [144]. 10-undecylenic acid, oleic acid and erucic acid were converted into the corresponding γ -lactones as the major products. A simple recycling of the catalytic active ionic liquid showed less activity in the second run towards the desired product, in the isomerising lactonisation of 10-undecylenic acid.

7.5.6 Isomerising Michael-Reactions

The most thermodynamically favoured isomer of all possible double bond isomers of fatty acid derivatives is the α , β -unsaturated ester. GOOBEN and co-workers presented two very interesting addition reactions to the β -position of fatty acids by isomerising Michael additions, wherein the double bond has been moved towards the ester functionality [145].

The auto-tandem catalytic system consisting of a rhodium precursor and the diphosphite ligand Biphephos has been investigated in both reactions independently, before merging isomerisation and β -addition (Fig. 7.51).

Selective arylation is achieved with the corresponding tetraarylborate as arylation agent, furnishing the corresponding β -phenyl ester in 30% isolated yield from ethyl oleate. Other short chained unsaturated carboxylic esters showed much higher activity. Esters bearing a tertiary amine in β -position are also accessible via with tandem catalytic pathway (i.e. aza-Michael reaction). For example, pyrrolidine can be introduced to the in situ formed conjugated ester in the β -position with only very little alteration of the reaction conditions. The isolated yields for the corresponding amino esters are 25% when applied to ethyl 10-undecenoate and 17% in the case of



Fig. 7.51 Isomerisation/ β -functionalisation of ethyl oleate in tandem catalysis

ethyl oleate. The Michael reaction in general is not limited to aminations and arylations, hence representing a flexible tool for β -functionalisations of fatty esters.

7.5.7 Isomerising Decarboxylation

The isomerisation of the double bonds in oleo compounds to the carboxylic end of the chain not only allows for the selective formation of new functionalities or linkages, but also is beneficial in decarboxylation processes for the preparation of alkenes from renewables, like oleic or 10-undecenoic acid (Fig. 7.52). Doll et al. developed a protocol for the formation of the corresponding alkenes from different unsaturated acids, using either triruthenium dodecacarbonyl or $[Ru(CO)_2(EtCO_2)]_n$ as catalyst precursor [146].

The comparison of the activity of the employed catalyst system in the decarboxylation of stearic acid and oleic acid revealed a dramatic increase in the conversion of the acid after 4 h, when the substrate is unsaturated. This proves that isomerisation is needed in order to obtain higher conversions. 10-undecenoic acid could be converted with 0.89 w% catalyst under otherwise identical reaction conditions to 60% to a mixture of the corresponding decenes.



7.5.8 Isomerising Transfer Hydrogenation

The concept of isomerisation of double bonds present in renewable substrates can be extended to, e.g. terpenoids incorporating primary alcohol functionalities. Once the double bond is in α,β -position, the corresponding carbonyl moiety emerges as a result of the tautomeric equilibrium. Cadierno and Gimeno present an auto-tandem catalytic system for isomerising transfer hydrogenation of allylic alcohols, wherein the resulting aldehydes/ketones are selectively transfer hydrogenated using a hydrogen-donating solvent and base (Fig. 7.53) [147, 148].

Thorough studies revealed that Ru-based systems are the most active in both the redox isomerisation of allylic alcohols and transfer hydrogenation. They developed two different catalytic systems, one with isopropanol (IPA) being the hydrogen source under influence of Cs₂CO₃, and the other in water as solvent with excess sodium formate (NaO₂CH). As challenging substrates, they tested their developed protocol on the two renewable substrates geraniol and nerol. The reaction proceeded exceptionally selective for isomerising transfer hydrogenation of allylic alcohols to yield citronellol from both substrates. The other double bond is not affected at all, representing very high chemoselectivity. In refluxing IPA, both ruthenium precursors are almost equally active, giving yields of citronellol with 5 mol% [Ru] of 90–98% after 24 h. In refluxing water and excess sodium formate, the precursor [RuCl₂(η³:η²:η³-Cl₂H₁₈)]₂ is most active, yielding 93–99% citronellol after 24 h at a low concentration of 1 mol%. (Cl₂H₁₈ = dodeca-2,6,10-triene-1,12-diyl).

7.5.9 Isomerising Alkoxycarbonylations

One of the most investigated and highly selective possibilitie to introduce functionalities in the ω -position of the carbon chain of unsaturated fatty acid methyl esters are isomerising alkoxycarbonylations. These palladium-catalysed reactions yield esters from carbon monoxide, olefins and an alcohol. By tuning the electronic environment of the palladium catalyst, the reaction is very selective to terminal



 $[Ru] = [\{RuCl(\mu-Cl)(\eta^6-C_6Me_6)\}_2] \text{ or } [RuCl_2(\eta^3:\eta^2:\eta^3-C_{12}H_{18})]_2$

Fig. 7.53 Isomerising transfer hydrogenation of allylic alcohol moieties in terpenoids

$$H_{\text{H}} \xrightarrow{0}_{\text{m}} \text{OMe} \xrightarrow{[Pd/1,2-DTBPMB], [H+]}_{\text{MeOH}} \xrightarrow{0}_{\text{MeO}} \xrightarrow{0}_{\text{MeO}} \xrightarrow{0}_{\text{m}+n} \text{OMe}$$

Fig. 7.54 Isomerising methoxycarbonylation of an unsaturated fatty acid methyl ester to yield the linear diester



polyester 19,19

Fig. 7.55 Polycondensation of C19-diester from methoxycarbonylation of methyl oleate with the corresponding diester derived from hydrogenation

double bonds with very high linearities of the resulting ester (Fig. 7.54). As Pd-hydride species are very potent isomerisation catalysts, the careful choice of the employed ligand allows a highly selective isomerising alkoxycarbonylation. Only the terminal double bond isomers selectively react to yield linear, long-chain diesters, potential monomers for polyesters, with properties very similar to those of polyethylene (Fig. 7.55) [149–155].

The auto-tandem catalytic system usually applied for isomerising alkoxycarbonylations was developed in the first place by Eastham et al. for the production of methyl propanoate from ethene, which is an intermediate in the α -process of Lucite [156–159]. It consists of a palladium precursor in combination with the sterically demanding diphosphine ligand 1,2-bis((di–*tert*–butylphosphino)methyl)benzene (1,2-DTBPMB) (Fig. 7.56), with addition of a Brønsted acid. Ongoing work by Jiménez-Rodriquez et al. [160, 161] has revealed that internal alkenes can be converted to linear esters under very similar conditions, representing the first example for isomerising alkoxycarbonylation with this system.

Fig. 7.56 1,2-bis((di-*tert*-butylphosphino)methyl) benzene (1,2-DTBPMB)



The first example of diester synthesis form unsaturated esters (including acrylates and methacrylates) has been also reported by Cole-Hamilton et al. [162]. They were the first to selectively transfer fatty acid methyl esters to the corresponding α,ω -diesters by isomerising methoxycarbonylation. Methyl oleate is reacted with the aforementioned catalyst system [Pd/1,2-DTBPMB] and methanesulphonic acid at 80 °C and 30 bar CO pressure for 22 h to yield dimethyl 1,19–nonadecanedioate with a selectivity for the α,ω -diester of >95%.

Mecking and Quinzler reported for the first time the reduction linear C_{19} -diester derived from methyl oleate to the corresponding diol. The polycondensation of the diester and the diol was conducted, yielding polyester-19,19 for the first time (Fig. 7.55) [149, 150]. The isomerising ethoxycarbonylation of erucic acid to yield C23-diester and subsequent reduction to the corresponding diol was also reported in this paper. Via this pathway, an even longer polyester is accessible (polyester-23,23) from renewable substrates. The properties of these two new polyesters are more similar to these of polyethylene in comparison with currently accessible long-chain linear polyesters (poly(decamethylene sebacate)).

After these two major findings (i.e. development of the auto-tandem catalytic system capable of promoting the isomerising alkoxycarbonylation of fatty acid methyl esters, and the potential application of the resulting product in polycondensates), much effort has been directed towards improvement, extension and scale-up of this reaction.

Applying "high oleic sunflower oil" (HOSO) as the starting material for isomerising methoxycarbonylation, Köckritz et al. were able to yield the desired C_{19} diester in 97% yield under optimised conditions [163, 164]. The treatment of the employed triglyceride in methanol with the acidic catalyst system required for methoxycarbonylation leads to a transesterification giving rise to glycerol and mainly methyl oleate, which subsequently is reacted to the C_{19} -diester. The authors found that this extended tandem catalytic system is superior to the stepwise synthesis, in terms of overall yield, and can easily be up-scaled to a 12-L tank reactor.

Further studies have been performed directed to the application of the C_{19} diester as a platform intermediate in renewable monomer production for potential polycondensates. C_{19} -diacid is available via alkaline hydrolysis and the corresponding diol also via catalytic, atom economic hydrogenation using molecular hydrogen and a ruthenium-based system. The latter had been transformed to the C_{19} -diamine by catalytic amination using ammonia (Fig. 7.57). The polycondensation of diamines with the corresponding diacids to novel polyamides has been reported by Stempfle et al. [165].

Additional improvements include the use of natural oils from a local grocery store (olive, rapeseed and sunflower oil) [166], the use of cheaper sulphonic acid instead of methanesulfonic acid plus the extension to additional natural oils (soybean and peanut oil) [167] and the incorporation of tall oil fatty acids (TOFA), a low-value side product of the paper industry. All of the mentioned examples selectively yield the C_{19} -diester from the applied feedstock [168]. Additionally, algae oil was also shown to allow access to diesters via this methodology, giving rise to novel, algae-based polyesters [169].



Fig. 7.57 Tandem reaction sequence leading from, e.g. HOSO to dimethyl 1,19-nonadecanedioate and polymer precursors derived thereof

Even more selective adamantly-analogues to the 1,2-DTBPMB ligand have been presented [170], the mechanism of isomerising methoxycarbonylation was studied in detail [171], and the scope has been extended to different unsymmetrical α,ω -bifunctinoal molecules from oleo chemicals [172].

The recycling of an auto-tandem catalytic system involving Pd(hfacac)₂ and XANTphos for the methoxycarbonylation of methyl oleate was investigated by Behr et al. [173]. Thermomorphic solvent systems were applied consisting of methanol and different *n*-alkanes to allow for an easy phase separation after reaction. Unfortunately, the selectivities for the linear C₁₉-diester are low (~19%) compared to systems with 1,2-DTBPMB. Nevertheless, in decane, a successful recycling of the palladium catalyst was realised, with only 2 ppm leaching into the apolar phase. The activity could be remained for at least three recycling runs.

Beller et al. were able to yield the C_{19} -diester from methyl oleate applying the same catalytic system as originally developed by Cole-Hamilton et al., substituting toxic carbon monoxide with formates (i.e. HCOOMe). This tuning allows for isomerising alkoxycarbonylation under atmospheric pressure and makes the implementation of this methodology feasible in "normal" glass ware used in organic laboratories rather than high-pressure equipment [174].

Recent work in the group of Mecking at the university of Konstanz/Germany proved that the general protocol of isomerising alkoxycarbonylation can be applied to a much broader range of substrates than only classic oleo chemicals. They were able to transform the renewable terpene citronellic acid into a diester applying the aforementioned catalytic system (Fig. 7.58). Notably, the double bond isomerises from a trisubstituted position to the terminal position. Subsequently, reduction in the diester was performed and the corresponding diol used together with the diester to synthesise a novel, terpene-based polyester.

Recent effort of the work group has been addressed to also allow the synthesis of carboxylic acids in an isomerising manner with the known catalytic system.



Fig. 7.58 Isomerising alkoxycarbonylation of citronellic acid yielding a diester

Hydroxycarbonylation with water has been presented, and the selectivity to the corresponding 1,19-nonadecandioic acid was >90% with a maximum turnover number of 120 [175].

References

- 1. Tietze LF, Beifuss U (1993) Angew Chem 105:137-170
- 2. Tietze LF, Beifuss U (1993) Angew Chem Int Ed 32:131-163
- 3. Tietze LF, Brasche G, Gericke KM (2006) Domino reactions in organic synthesis. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 4. Pellissier H (2006) Tetrahedron 62:1619-1665
- 5. Pellissier H (2006) Tetrahedron 62:2143-2173
- 6. Hall N (1994) Science 266:32-34
- 7. Nicolaou KC, Edmonds DJ, Bulger PG (2006) Angew Chem 118:7292-7344
- 8. Nicolaou KC, Edmonds DJ, Bulger PG (2006) Angew Chem Int Ed 45:7134-7186
- 9. Anastas PT, Warner JC (1998) Green chemistry—theory and practice. Oxford University Press, Oxford
- 10. Anastas PT, Horváth IT (2007) Chem Rev 107:2167-2168
- 11. Anastas PT (2009) Handbook of green chemistry. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 12. Behr A, Vorholt AJ, Ostrowski KA, Seidensticker T (2014) Green Chem 16:982-1006
- 13. Tietze LF (1996) Chem Rev 96:115-136
- 14. Fogg DE, dos Santos EN (2004) Coord Chem Rev 248:2365-2379
- 15. Wasilke J-C, Obrey SJ, Baker RT, Bazan GC (2005) Chem Rev 105:1001-1020
- 16. Denmark SE, Thorarensen A (1996) Chem Rev 96:137-166
- 17. Enders D, Grondal C, Hüttl MRM (2007) Angew Chem 119:1590-1601
- 18. Enders D, Grondal C, Hüttl MRM (2007) Angew Chem Int Ed 46:1570-1581
- 19. Zhou J (2010) Chem Asian J 5:422–434
- 20. Ikeda S (2000) Acc Chem Res 33:511-519
- Eilbracht P, Bärfacker L, Buss C, Hollmann C, Kitsos-Rzychon BE, Kranemann CL, Rische T, Roggenbuck R, Schmidt A (1999) Chem Rev 99:3329–3366
- 22. Poli G, Giambastiani G, Heumann A (2000) Tetrahedron 56:5959-5989
- Aubert C, Fensterbank L, Gandon V, Malacria M (2006) Topics in Organometallic Chemistry. Springer, Berlin Heidelberg, pp 259–294
- 24. Müller TJJ, Aubert C (2006) Metal catalyzed cascade reactions. Springer, Berlin, New York
- 25. Mayer S, Kroutil W, Faber K (2001) Chem Soc Rev 30:332-339
- Wong C-H, Whitesides GM (1994) Enzymes in synthetic organic chemistry. Elsevier Science, Oxford, UK, Tarrytown NY, Pergamon
- 27. Pellissier H (2013) Tetrahedron 69:7171-7210
- 28. Ambrosini LM, Lambert TH (2010) ChemCatChem 2:1373–1380
- 29. Lee JM, Na Y, Han H, Chang S (2004) Chem Soc Rev 33:302-312
- 30. Ajamian A, Gleason J (2004) Angew Chem 116:3842-3848
- 31. Ajamian A, Gleason JL (2004) Angew Chem Int Ed 43:3754-3760

- 32. Chapman C, Frost C (2007) Synthesis 2007:1-21
- 33. Pellissier H (2013) Chem Rev 113:442-524
- 34. Clavier H, Pellissier H (2012) Adv Synth Catal 354:3347-3403
- 35. Hudlicky T, Reed JW (2007) The way of synthesis. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 36. Behr A, Vorholt AJ (2014) Chem Ing Tech 86:2089-2104
- 37. Behr A, Vorholt AJ, Seidensticker T (2015) ChemBioEng Rev 2:6-21
- 38. Seidensticker T, Vorholt AJ, Behr A (2016) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 118:3-25
- 39. Miao X, Fischmeister C, Bruneau C, Dixneuf PH, Dubois J-L, Couturier J-L (2012) ChemSusChem 5:1410–1414
- 40. Malacea R, Fischmeister C, Bruneau C, Dubois J-L, Couturier J-L, Dixneuf PH (2009) Green Chem 11:152–155
- 41. Miao X, Malacea R, Fischmeister C, Bruneau C, Dixneuf PH (2011) Green Chem 13: 2911–2919
- 42. Miao X, Bidange J, Dixneuf PH, Fischmeister C, Bruneau C, Dubois J-L, Couturier J-L (2012) ChemCatChem 4:1911–1916
- Miao X, Fischmeister C, Dixneuf PH, Bruneau C, Dubois J-L, Couturier J-L (2012) Green Chem 14:2179–2183
- 44. Miao X, Fischmeister C, Bruneau C, Dixneuf PH (2009) ChemSusChem 2:542-545
- 45. Dupé A, Achard M, Fischmeister C, Bruneau C (2012) ChemSusChem 5:2249-2254
- 46. Torres GM, Frauenlob R, Franke R, Börner A (2015) Catal Sci Technol 5:34-54
- 47. Frankel EN, Meltin S, Rohwedder WK, Wender I (1969) J Am Oil Chem Soc 76:133-138
- 48. Clement WH, Orchin M (1965) Ind Eng Chem Proc Res Dev 4:283-286
- 49. Frankel EN (1976) J Am Oil Chem Soc 53:138-141
- Vieira CG, da Silva JG, Penna CAA, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV (2010) Appl Catal A 380:125–132
- 51. El Ali B, Tijani J, Fettouhi M (2006) Appl Catal A 303:213-220
- 52. de Freitas MC, Vieira CG, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV (2013) ChemCatChem 5: 1884–1890
- Soulantica K, Sirol S, Koinis S, Pneumatikakis G, Kalck P (1995) J Organomet Chem 498: C10–C13
- 54. Norinder J, Rodrigues C, Börner A (2014) J Mol Catal A Chem 391:139-143
- 55. Sirol S, Kalck P (1997) New J Chem 21:1129–1137
- Chalk A (1988) Catalysis of organic reactions (Eds: Rylander PN, Greenfield H, Augustine RL). Dekker, New York, pp 43–63
- 57. Roggenbuck R, Eilbracht P (1999) Tetrahedron Lett 40:7455-7456
- 58. Furlan Mendes AN, Da Rosa RG, Gregorio JR (2005) Catal Commun 6:379-384
- 59. Dias AO, Augusti R, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV (1997) Tetrahedron Lett 38:41-44
- 60. Vieira CG, de Freitas MC, dos Santos EN, Gusevskaya EV (2012) ChemCatChem 4: 795-801
- 61. Stiller J, Vorholt AJ, Ostrowski KA, Behr A, Christmann M (2012) Chem Eur J 18:9496–9499
- 62. Fang X, Jackstell R, Franke R, Beller M (2014) Chem Eur J 20:13210-6
- 63. Ishikawa T, Uedo E, Okada S, Saito S (1999) Synthesis 1999:450-452
- 64. Ostrowski KA, Faßbach TA, Vorholt AJ (2015) Adv Synth Catal 357:1374-1380
- 65. Ostrowski KA, Faßbach TA, Vogelsang D, Vorholt AJ (2015) ChemCatChem 7:2607–2613
- Almeida AR, Dias RD, Monteiro CJP, Abreu AR, Gois PMP, Bayon JC, Pereira MM (2014) Adv Synth Catal 356:1223–1228
- 67. Behr A, Fiene M, Buß C, Eilbracht P (2000) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 102:467-471
- 68. Sanders J, Scott E, Weusthuis R, Mooibroek H (2007) Macromol Biosci 7:105-117
- 69. Brehmer B, Boom RM, Sanders J (2009) Chem Eng Res Des 87:1103-1119
- 70. Scott E, Peter F, Sanders J (2007) Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 75:751–762
- 71. Behr A, Seidensticker T, Vorholt AJ (2014) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 116:477-485
- 72. Behr A, Fängewisch C (2001) Chem Ing Tech 73:874-878
- 73. Behr BA, Fängewisch C (2002) Chem Eng Technol 25:143-147
- 74. Vorholt AJ, Neubert P, Behr A (2013) Chem Ing Tech 85:1540-1547

- 75. Börner A, Beller M, Wünsch B (2009) Science of synthesis (Ed: Houbel-Weyl) 111–117. Georg Thieme Verlag, Stuttgart
- 76. JG Strong (1975) US 3,890,384
- 77. JG Strong (1977) US 4,030,908
- 78. Kranemann CL, Eilbracht P (1998) Synthesis 1:71-77
- 79. Seidensticker T, Vosberg JM, Ostrowski KA, Vorholt AJ (2016) Adv Synth Catal 358:610-621
- Seidensticker T, Busch H, Diederichs C, von Dincklage JJ, Vorholt AJ (2016) ChemCatChem 8:2890–2893
- 81. Kollár L, Bakos J, Heil B, Sándor P, Szalontai G (1990) J Organomet Chem 385:147-152
- 82. Melo DS, Pereira-Júnior SS, dos Santos EN (2012) Appl Catal A 411-412:70-76
- 83. Oliveira KCB, Santos AG, dos Santos EN (2012) Appl Catal A 445-446:204-208
- 84. Sahli Z, Sundararaju B, Achard M, Bruneau C (2011) Org Lett 13:3964-3967
- 85. Peters M, Köhler B, Kuckshinrichs W, Leitner W, Markewitz P, Müller TE (2011) ChemSusChem 4:1216–1240
- Cokoja M, Bruckmeier C, Rieger B, Herrmann WA, Kühn FE (2011) Angew Chem 123:8662–8690
- Cokoja M, Bruckmeier C, Rieger B, Herrmann WA, Kühn FE (2011) Angew Chem Int Ed 50:8510–8537
- 88. Aresta M (2010) Carbon dioxide as chemical feedstock. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 89. Behr A (1988) Carbon dioxide activation by metal complexes. VCH, Weinheim, New York
- 90. Sakakura T, Choi J-C, Yasuda H (2007) Chem Rev 107:2365-2387
- 91. Leitner W (1995) Angew Chem 107:2391-2405
- 92. Behr A (1988) Angew Chem Int Ed 27:661-678
- 93. Behr A, Henze G (2011) Green Chem 13:25-39
- Hölscher M, Gürtler C, Keim W, Müller TE, Peters M, Leitner W (2012) Z Naturforsch 67b:961–975
- Tominaga K, Sasaki Y, Kawai M, Watanabe T, Saito M (1993) J Chem Soc Chem Commun 629–631
- 96. Tominaga K, Sasaki Y, Watanabe T, Saito M (1995) Bull Chem Soc 2837-2842
- 97. Wesselbaum S, vom Stein T, Klankermayer J, Leitner W (2012) Angew Chem 124: 7617–7620
- Klankermayer J, Wesselbaum S, Beydoun K, Leitner W (2016) Angew Chem Int Ed 55:7296–7343
- 99. Tominaga K, Sasaki Y (2004) J Mol Catal A Chem 220:159-165
- 100. Tominaga K, Sasaki Y (2004) Chem Lett 33:14-15
- 101. Srivastava VK, Eilbracht P (2009) Catal Commun 10:1791-1795
- 102. Gülak S, Wu L, Liu Q, Franke R, Jackstell R, Beller M (2014) Angew Chem 126:7448-7451
- 103. Behr A, Ebbinghaus P, Naendrup F (2003) Chem Ing Tech 75:877-883
- 104. Mura MG, De Luca L, Giacomelli G, Porcheddu A (2012) Adv Synth Catal 354:3180-3186
- 105. Olsen EPK, Madsen R (2012) Chem Eur J 18:16023-16029
- 106. Verendel JJ, Nordlund M, Andersson PG (2013) ChemSusChem 6:426-429
- 107. Foglia TA, Barr PA (1976) J Am Oil Chem Soc 53:737-741
- 108. Miller JA, Nelson JA, Byrne MP (1993) J Org Chem 58:18-20
- 109. Miller JA, Nelson JA, Byrne MP (1991) US Pat. 5,077,447
- 110. Kraus GA, Riley S (2012) Synthesis 44:3003–3005
- 111. Gooßen LJ, Rodríguez N (2004) Chem Comm 724-725
- 112. Le Nôtre J, Scott EL, Franssen MCR, Sanders JPM (2010) Tetrahedron Lett 51:3712-3715
- 113. Maetani S, Fukuyama T, Suzuki N, Ishihara D, Ryu I (2011) Organometallics 30:1389–1394
- 114. Ternel J, Lebarbé T, Monflier E, Hapiot F (2015) ChemSusChem 8:1585-1592
- 115. Maetani S, Fukuyama T, Suzuki N, Ishihara D, Ryu I (2012) Chem Commun 48:2552-2554
- 116. Miranda MO, Pietrangelo A, Hillmyer MA, Tolman WB (2012) Green Chem 14:490-494
- 117. Corma A, Iborra S, Velty A (2007) Chem Rev 107:2411-2502
- 118. Beauprez JJ, De Mey M, Soetaert WK (2010) Process Biochem 45:1103-1114
- 119. Moss CW, Lambert MA, Goldsmith DJ (1970) Appl Microbiol 19:375-378

- 120. John A, Hogan LT, Hillmyer MA, Tolman WB (2015) Chem Commun (Camb) 51:2731-2733
- 121. Liu Y, Kim KE, Herbert MB, Fedorov A, Grubbs RH, Stoltz BM (2014) Adv Synth Catal 356:130–136
- 122. Olsen EPK, Singh T, Harris P, Andersson PG, Madsen R (2015) J Am Chem Soc 137: 834-842
- 123. Taher D, Thibault ME, Di Mondo D, Jennings M, Schlaf M (2009) Chem Eur J 15:10132-10143
- 124. Goldbach V, Roesle P, Mecking S (2015) ACS Catal 5:5951-5972
- 125. France MB, Feldmann J, Grubbs RH (1994) J Chem Soc Chem Commun 14:1307-1308
- 126. Ohlmann DM, Tschauder N, Stockis J-P, Gooßen K, Dierker M, Gooßen LJ (2012) J Am Chem Soc 134:13716–13729
- 127. Türünç O, Meier MAR (2011) Green Chem 13:314-320
- 128. Türünç O, Meier MAR (2010) Macromol Rapid Commun 31:1822-1826
- 129. Baader S, Ohlmann DM, Gooßen LJ (2013) Chem Eur J 19:9807-9810
- 130. Baader S, Podsiadly PE, Cole-Hamilton DJ, Gooßen LJ (2014) Green Chem 16:4885
- 131. Behr A, Pérez Gomes J (2010) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 112:31-50
- 132. Biermann U, Bornscheuer U, Meier MAR, Metzger JO, Schäfer HJ (2011) Angew Chem 123:3938–3956
- Biermann U, Bornscheuer U, Meier MAR, Metzger JO, Schäfer HJ (2011) Angew Chem Int Ed 50:3854–3871
- 134. Vilches-Herrera M, Domke L, Börner A (2014) ACS Catal 4:1706-1724
- 135. Behr A, Westfechtel A (2007) Chem Ing Tech 79:621-636
- 136. Behr A, Westfechtel A, Pérez Gomes J (2008) Chem Eng Technol 31:700-714
- 137. Ternel J, Couturier J-L, Dubois J-L, Carpentier J-F (2013) Adv Synth Catal 355:3191-3204
- 138. Ternel J, Couturier JL, Dubois JL, Carpentier JF (2015) ChemCatChem 7:513-520
- 139. Yuki Y, Takahashi K, Tanaka Y, Nozaki K (2013) J Am Chem Soc 135:17393-17400
- 140. Ghebreyessus KY, Angelici RJ (2006) Oragnometallics 25:3040-3044
- 141. Lucas T, Schäfer HJ (2014) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 116:52-62
- 142. Huber T, Firlbeck D, Riepl HM (2013) J Organomet Chem 744:144-148
- 143. Gooßen LJ, Ohlmann DM, Dierker M (2010) Green Chem 12:197-200
- 144. Akula S, Kumar PP, Prasad RBN, Kanjilal S (2012) Tetrahedron Lett 53:3471-3473
- 145. Ohlmann DM, Gooßen LJ, Dierker M (2011) Chem Eur J 17:9508-9519
- 146. Murray RE, Walter EL, Doll KM (2014) ACS Catal 4:3517-3520
- 147. Cadierno V, Francos J, Gimeno J, Nebra N (2007) Chem Commun 2536-2538
- 148. Cadierno V, Crochet P, Francos J, García-Garrido SE, Gimeno J, Nebra N (2009) Green Chem 11:1992–2000
- 149. Quinzler D, Mecking S (2010) Angew Chem 122:4402-4404
- 150. Quinzler D, Mecking S (2010) Angew Chem Int Ed 49:4306-4308
- 151. Mecking S (2004) Angew Chem 116:1096-1104
- 152. Mecking S (2004) Angew Chem Int Ed 43:1078-1085
- 153. Cole-Hamilton DJ (2010) Angew Chem 122:8744-8746
- 154. Cole-Hamilton DJ (2010) Angew Chem Int Ed 49:8564-8566
- 155. Walther G (2014) ChemSusChem 7:2081-2088
- 156. Clegg W, Eastham GR, Elsegood MRJ, Tooze RP, Wang L, Whiston K (1999) Chem Commun 1877–1878
- 157. Tooze RP, Eastham GR, Whiston K, Wang L (1996) WO/1996/019,434
- 158. Eastham GR, Tooze RP, Heaton BT, Iggo JA, Whyman R, Zacchini S (2000) Chem Commun 609–610
- 159. Eastham GR, Tooze RP, Kilner M, Foster DF, Cole-Hamilton DJ (2002) J Chem Soc Dalt Trans 1613–1617
- Jiménez-Rodriguez C, Foster DFF, Eastham GRR, Cole-Hamilton DJJ (2004) Chem Comm 10:1720–1721
- 161. Eastham GR, Jiménez Rodriguez C, Cole-Hamilton DJ (2004) WO 2004/014834 A1

- 162. Jiménez-Rodriguez C, Eastham GR, Cole-Hamilton DJ (2005) Inorg Chem Commun 8:878–881
- 163. Walther G, Deutsch J, Martin A, Baumann F-E, Fridag D, Franke R, Köckritz A (2011) ChemSusChem 4:1052–1054
- 164. Petrat FM, Baumann F-E, Häger H, Walther G, Andreas M, Köckritz A (2010) 10 2010 002 809 A1
- 165. Stempfle F, Quinzler D, Heckler I, Mecking S (2011) Macromolecules 44:4159-4166
- 166. Furst MRL, Le Goff R, Quinzler D, Mecking S, Botting CH, Cole-Hamilton DJ (2012) Green Chem 14:472–477
- 167. Walther G, Martin A, Köckritz A (2012) J Am Oil Chem Soc 90:141-145
- 168. Furst MRL, Seidensticker T, Cole-Hamilton DJ (2013) Green Chem 15:1218-1225
- 169. Roesle P, Stempfle F, Hess SK, Zimmerer J, Ríobártulos C, Lepetit B, Eckert A, Kroth PG, Mecking S (2014) Angew Chem Int Ed 53:6800–6804
- 170. Christl JT, Roesle P, Stempfle F, Müller G, Caporaso L, Cavallo L, Mecking S (2014) ChemSusChem 7:3491–3495
- 171. Roesle P, Caporaso L, Schnitte M, Goldbach V, Cavallo L, Mecking S (2014) J Am Chem Soc 136:16871–16881
- 172. Witt T, Stempfle F, Roesle P, Häußler M, Mecking S (2015) ACS Catal 5:4519-4529
- 173. Behr A, Vorholt AJ, Rentmeister N (2013) Chem Eng Sci 99:38-43
- 174. Fleischer I, Jennerjahn R, Cozzula D, Jackstell R, Franke R, Beller M (2013) ChemSusChem 6:417–20
- 175. Goldbach V, Falivene L, Caporaso L, Cavallo L, Mecking S (2016) ACS Catal 6:8229-8238

Chapter 8 Continuously Operated Telomerisations with Renewables in Miniplants

Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt

Process development of new chemicals always starts in the laboratory in discontinuous, i.e. batch experiments. When all important reaction conditions are checked and sufficient results concerning yield, selectivity, and catalyst activity are obtained, a first economic feasibility study is carried out to clarify whether the new product should be produced commercially. If this study is positive, the scale-up of the product begins. This scale-up can be done in different ways:

Originally, an "**integrated pilot plant**" was constructed with a scale-up factor of about 10^3 . When the product is synthesised in the laboratory in amounts of 10-100 g, the continuously operated pilot plant is designed for the production of 10-100 kg/h. Therefore, this plant has to be built with relatively big machines and devices, which must be constructed individually by special equipment manufacturers. This makes the pilots plants relatively expansive, and the construction of the facilities takes a long time—possibly several months or even a year. When the pilot plant is ready, the following operation time is relatively long since big amounts of chemicals must be handled.

The second, more modern possibility in scale-up is the use of "**miniplants**" [1, 2]. In this case, the increase in apparatus size is only low, but again the plant works in a continuous way. The production of the new chemical is done in a scale of 10 g/h to at most 1 kg/h. Using this technique, the miniplant can be constructed with common, purchasable laboratory equipment like steel or glass reactors of dimensions of 0.5-2 L. In addition, pumps, thermostats, cryostats, controllers, valves, or pipes can be easily purchased without a special construction of expensive purpose-built items. The construction time of a miniplant often lasts only 3–4 months. The operation of the miniplant and possible reconstructions can be carried out, easily. Thus, the use of the miniplant technique is relatively cheap and provides quick but accurate results.

In homogeneous catalysis, the great advantage of miniplants is the easy check of the catalyst lifetime in a small scale. Different catalysts can be investigated successively, and the costs of operation are low. In a miniplant, all recycling streams can be closed, and the influence of accumulations on the catalyst can be

A. Behr and A.J. Vorholt, *Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables*, Catalysis by Metal Complexes 39, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-54161-7_8

investigated [3–5]. In the laboratory, recycling tests are very time-consuming and often inaccurate because of small catalyst losses or contact with air. The catalyst recycling in a continuously operated and closed miniplant is easily done and very secure. Long-term experiments of about a week or longer are of no problem [6].

In the following chapters, the construction and operation of miniplants will be described on different examples with renewables in which also carbon dioxide will be considered. The telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene with CO₂, glycerol and sucrose will be described in the present Chap. 8. Additionally, the co-oligomerisation of fatty compounds with ethene (Chap. 9), the hydroamination of the terpene myrcene (Chap. 10), and the hydroformylations (Chap. 11) of unsaturated oleochemicals are discussed.

8.1 Telomerisation of Butadiene with Carbon Dioxide

The telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene **1** with carbon dioxide **2** was first discovered by Inoue [7] and Musco [8] (see Chap. 5). The main product of this reaction is the δ -lactone 2-ethylidene-6-hepten-5-olid **3** (Fig. 8.1). Besides this target molecule also the γ -lactone **4**, the carboxylic acid **5**, and the ester **6** are formed. A further side product is the dimerisation product 1,3,7-octatriene **7**.

The optimum catalyst of this reaction is an in situ catalyst formed by the precursor palladium *bis*–(acetylacetonate) and, e.g., the bulky ligand tricyclohexylphosphine. Inspite of the low activity of CO₂, this telomerisation occurs already at very mild reaction conditions, for instance, at 80–90 °C and 10–40 bar. A typical reaction solvent is acetonitrile. In batch experiments, a conversion of butadiene of 48% and a high selectivity to the δ -lactone of 95% could be reached.

Considering these starting conditions, a first miniplant concept was designed (Fig. 8.2): The reaction occurs in a 3 L continuously stirred tank reactor (CSTR) with a residence time of 15 h. The condensed butadiene is pumped from a buffer



Fig. 8.1 Products of the telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene with carbon dioxide



Fig. 8.2 Miniplant I for the telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene with carbon dioxide

tank into the reactor, and the carbon dioxide is pressed in via a compressor. The effluent of the reactor contains 20% of δ -lactone, but also unreacted butadiene, CO₂, acetonitrile, the side products, and the catalyst [9].

This mixture is then separated by flash evaporation in reduced pressure at temperatures below 100 °C yielding a vapour phase with carbon dioxide, butadiene, and acetonitrile (which can be recycled to the reactor) and a liquid phase consisting of more than 95% δ -lactone, side products, and catalyst. At first, a distillation of this product mixture was avoided because it was known that at higher temperatures and longer load periods the δ -lactone **3** converts into the non-wanted y-lactone 4. Thus, a smooth extraction step was developed: With 1,2,4-butanetriol, which has a clearly higher boiling point than the δ -lactone, the lactone could be extracted nearly completely from the mixture at a mild temperature of 60 °C. At lower temperatures, the viscosity of the triol is too high. In batch experiments, no additional reaction of the extractant solvent was observed. The raffinate phase of the extractor containing the higher boiling side products, and the catalyst was recycled to the reactor; the catalyst-free extract phase containing the triol, and the δ -lactone was separated by vacuum distillation in a short path evaporator with a short retention time and a heating medium temperature of 145 °C. Thus, a pure δ -lactone was isolated, and the triol was recycled back to the extractor.

These operations were carried out continuously in miniplant I for 24 h run-time. The non-reacted starting compounds, the solvent acetonitrile, the catalyst, and the high boiling side products were recycled continuously. Surprisingly, no accumulation of the side products occurred. Obviously, in the reactor, these side products are in a catalysed equilibrium with the δ -lactone so that no new side products are

formed. Thus, in the miniplant I operated continuously for 24 h butadiene, and carbon dioxide seemed to react selectively only to the wanted δ -lactone.

However, in the operation of the miniplant for a running time of several days, a considerable decrease of the yield of the δ -lactone was observed. In addition, it was also realised that small amounts of the extractant 1,2,4-butanetriol occurred in the raffinate stream which accumulated in the reaction phase, thus slowly deactivating the catalyst.

The separation concept had to be changed, and a reconstructed miniplant II had to be installed [10-12]. The flow scheme of the slightly changed miniplant is show in Fig. 8.3.

In miniplant II, the extraction step was removed and instead the already existing short path evaporator was used to separate the catalyst from the product. However, this thermic separation is only possible at temperatures which do not destroy the catalyst. After careful optimisation of the separation conditions, the following steps were developed: The reaction mixture is first separated in the flash evaporator at 80 °C and 150 mbar. The remaining liquid phase, containing δ -lactone, side products, and catalyst, is then conducted to the short path evaporator where the δ -lactone is smoothly separated from the catalytic residue at 80 °C and 1.5 mbar. Using these conditions, miniplant II was operated for several days where the miniplant worked satisfying under steady-state conditions. The miniplant produced the δ -lactone in a constant amount of 8 g/h without catalyst deactivation or side product accumulation. In an industrial production of the δ -lactone, the very high vacuum generates relatively high costs which are only economic if the product is sufficiently valuable.

A certain disadvantage of the hitherto process is the fact that toxic acetonitrile is used as solvent. To avoid this handicap, other solvents were investigated, and it was found that cyclic carbonate solvents like ethylene, propylene, or butylene carbonate



Fig. 8.3 Miniplant II for the telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene with carbon dioxide

are very attractive solvents in CO₂ telomerisation [11, 12]. Furthermore, cyclic carbonates with ester groups like glycerol carbonate propionate or butyrate could be tested successfully. These glycerol carbonates have the advantage that their boiling points are much higher than the boiling point of the δ -lactone. Thus, they are not separated in the flash evaporator but as high boilers in the short path evaporator.

8.2 Telomerisation of Butadiene with Glycerol

The telomerisation of butadiene with the trifunctional molecule glycerol yields a number of different products because in principle all three hydroxy functionalities of the glycerol—both primary and secondary ones—can react in the telomerisation reaction. Thus, unsaturated linear or branched mono-, di- and trioctadienylethers can be formed (Fig. 8.4). Of course also the butadiene-dimer, 1,3,7-octatriene can be formed as unwanted by-product.

Especially, the telomers which still obtain free hydroxy groups are of high industrial significance because they can easily be converted to anionic or non-ionic detergents, emulsifiers, or anti-foaming agents. However, if the telomerisation is carried out in a homogeneous phase, e.g. in isopropanol, only broad mixtures are formed which contain both non-reacted glycerol and a greater amount of the non-wanted tritelomers. Thus, the reaction performs better in an organic-aqueous biphasic system. The palladium catalyst is formed in situ from Pd(acac)₂ and the sodium salt of triphenyl-phosphine-trisulfonate (TPPTS). The palladium catalyst dissolves splendidly in the water phase in which also the glycerol is solved. The second phase is an organic phase, e.g. a solvent like toluene or the compressed liquid starting compound butadiene. By extensive mixing, sufficient butadiene solves in the water-glycerol-catalyst phase where the reactions take place. The first reaction step is the formation of the monooctadienylether of glycerol which dissolves relatively well in the organic phase so that no (or little) further reaction to the di- and tritelomers can occur. Thus, the biphasic telomerisation of butadiene with glycerol yields relatively selective the monotelomers and few amounts of the ditelomers. A slight disadvantage is the fact that in the presence of water also small amounts of the water telomer, the 2,7-octadienol, is formed (Fig. 8.5).



Fig. 8.4 Products of the telomerisation of butadiene with glycerol



Fig. 8.5 Process scheme of the biphasic telomerisation of butadiene with glycerol

This liquid–liquid two-phase technique, which was already applied successfully in glycol telomerisation [13–16], is also very suitable for glycerol telomerisation [17]. As shown in Fig. 8.5, this technique has the great advantage that by a simple liquid–liquid-separation step the catalyst is separated from the products and can easily be recycled to the reactor. The organic product phase still contains some unreacted butadiene which can also be recycled via a subsequent gas–liquid separation step.

For this telomerisation, a continuously operated miniplant was constructed [18–20] (Fig. 8.6). Due to the application of stabilizing agents, such as phosphonium salts and radical scavengers to prevent the polymerisation fouling of butadiene, this process could be run for more than 250 h with constantly high yield of monotelomers and a low palladium leaching below 20 ppm. All recycling loops were closed, and a space-time yield of 20 kg m⁻³ h⁻¹ was obtained.

8.3 Telomerisation of Butadiene with Sucrose

As already mentioned in the telomerisation chapter, the reactions with sugars as nucleophiles are very attractive. Monosaccharides like glucose, xylose, or arabinose were already tested, but also disaccharides like sucrose or even polysaccharides like starch have been used in telomerisation with butadiene or sometimes with isoprene or piperylene [20].

In the glycerol miniplant described above—after some minor modifications also the telomerisation of butadiene and sucrose was tested in continuous operation [21]. With the same Pd/TPPTS catalyst, the liquid–liquid two-phase technique was used with a mixture of water and isopropanol as polar catalyst phase. A mixture of eight isomeric telomers was formed which proved all to be sucrose monooctadienyl ethers. Once again small amounts of 2,7-octadienol occurred as by-products. In this isopropanol–water mixture, the amount of palladium in the organic product phase was only 11 ppm. A great technical problem during the investigations was the



Fig. 8.6 Picture of the continuously operated miniplant for the telomerisation of butadiene with glycerol

dosage of the small amounts of the solid material sugar in the miniplant scale. To circumvent this problem, the nucleophile sucrose was fed into the plant as a highly concentrated aqueous sugar solution. However, using this technique, the water is little by little enriched in the reaction part of the miniplant, thus not allowing a really stationary operation. Like the well-known alkyl polyglucosides (APG), the sucrose monotelomers are of high interest for the detergent market.

References

- 1. Behr A, Ebbers W, Wiese N (2010) Chem Ing Techn 72:1157
- Bahke P, Behr A, Górak A, Hoffmann A (2006) In: Deibele L, Dohrn R (eds) Miniplant-Technik in der Prozessindustrie, Chapt. 5.1. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, pp 199–232
- 3. Behr A, Keim W (1987) Erdöl, Erdgas, Kohle 103:126-130
- 4. Behr A (1998) Chem Ing Techn 70:685-695
- 5. Behr A, Neubert P (2012) Applied homogeneous catalysis. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 6. Behr A, Witte H, Zagajewski M (2012) Chem Ing Tech 84:694-703
- 7. Sasaki Y, Inoue Y, Hashimoto H (1976) J Chem Soc D 605-606
- 8. Musco A, Perego C, Tartiani V (1978) Inorg Chim Acta 28:147-148

- 9. Behr A, Heite M (2000) Chem Eng Technol 23:952-955
- 10. Behr A, Bahke P, Becker M (2004) Chem Ing Tech 76:1828-1832
- 11. Behr A, Becker M (2006) Dalton Trans 4607–4613
- 12. Behr A, Bahke P, Klinger B, Becker M (2007) J Mol Catal A: Chem 267:149-156
- 13. Behr A, Urschey M (2003) Adv Synth Catal 345:1242-1246
- 14. Behr A, Urschey M (2003) J Mol Catal A: Chem 197:101-113
- 15. Behr A, Urschey M, Brehme VA (2003) Green Chem 5:198-204
- Behr A, Seuster J (2005) In: Cornils B et al Multiphase homogeneous catalysis. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, pp 114–122
- 17. Behr A, Leschinski J, Awungacha C, Simic S, Knoth T (2009) ChemSusChem 2:71-76
- 18. Behr A, Leschinski J, Prinz A, Stoffers M (2009) Chem Eng Process 48:1140-1145
- 19. Behr A, Leschinski J (2009) Green Chem 11:609-613
- Behr A, Becker M, Beckmann T, Johnen L, Leschinski J, Reyer S (2009) Angew Chem Int Ed 48:3598–3614
- Schlussbericht Entwicklung, Aufbau und Betrieb einer Miniplant-Anlage zur kontinuierlichen Herstellung von Saccharosetelomeren ("Sacchasrosetelomerisation"), 2014, BMBF-Förderprogramm TU Dortmund/Südzucker AG

Chapter 9 Continuously Operated Cooligomerisation of Fatty Compounds with Ethylene

J. Hasselberg, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt

9.1 Introduction

Branched fatty derivatives are particularly used in lubricant industry. Branched fatty derivatives have at least one branching point in the alkyl group resulting in a change of the three-dimensional structure which leads to a molecular angling [1]. Due to this angling of the carbon chain, the branched derivatives can be clearly distinguished from the linear homologs in their physical properties [2–5].

The huge commercial potential, particularly in cosmetics and lubricants industry, is based on the following typical properties of branched fatty derivatives [6, 7]:

- · Low melting point
- High thermal and oxidative stability
- Low viscosity
- Low surface tension
- High wettability (spreadability)
- High solubility of the corresponding salts in aqueous and organic solutions
- Low packing density
- High water vapour permeability.

The low melting point allows the application in refrigeration as well as in high temperature technology. Branched fatty derivatives are stable and liquid over a wide temperature range and their low viscosity and surface tension lead to good lubricant properties [7].

The high solubility and wettability result in a higher hydrophilie and give commercial potential in the cosmetics industry. Due to the low packing density caused by the branched carbon chain, the crèmes, lotions, and deodorants have high water vapour permeabilities. Concurrently, the high chemical stability ensures the required colour and odour stability [8, 9]. The high spreadability leads to a low critical micelle concentration, which allows the application as detergents additives, or in the production of surfactants. Because of the high solubility of the corresponding salts, they can be additionally used as drying agents for paints and coatings, for the extraction of metals, for corrosion protection, and as additives in polymers.

9.1.1 Cooligomerisation of Fatty Compounds with Ethylene

Branched fatty derivatives are industrially produced as side products of fatty acid dimerisation or "Guerbetisierung" of fatty alcohols [10–12]. Further ways for the synthesis of branched fatty derivatives are described among others from Metzger et al. [13], Foglia et al. [14] and Behr et al. [15].

An alternative process for the production of branched fatty derivatives is the cooligomerisation of diunsaturated fatty compounds such as conjugated linoleic acid or methyl linoleate, which has already been investigated in laboratory scale [16–21].

Within those investigations, the direct formation of the branched derivatives from linoleic acid or methyl linoleate with ethylene was investigated (Fig. 9.1). The reaction scheme shows a tandem reaction consisting of the conjugation of methyl linoleate to methyl conjugate followed by the cooligomerisation of methyl conjugate with ethylene to the branched fatty derivatives.

This route leads directly from industrially easily accessible basic oleochemicals (linoleic acid technical: 62.0 w-% or methyl linoleate technical: 59.3 w-%) to the designated product.

The cooligomerisation was investigated with linoleic acid [21] as well as with methyl linoleate [22] like it is described in the following chapters. The examination of reaction conditions and achieved yields showed no significant differences between the different oleochemical educts.

9.2 **Batch Investigations**

9.2.1 Conjugation and Cooligomerisation in Laboratory Scale

The tandem reaction consisting of conjugation and cooligomerisation requires a catalyst, which favours both reactions. Within the investigations of the isolated conjugation, highly active as well as moderately active homogenous catalysts could be found [9]. Concerning the tandem reaction, only RhCl₃·3H₂O appeared as a promising homogenous precursor. This precursor has already been successfully used for conjugation with ethylene in investigations of Behr and Laufenberg [16], Behr and Fängewisch [19], Behr and Miao [20], and Behr et al. [21].

While the catalyst based on the RhCl₃· $3H_2O$ precursor is only moderately active regarding the isolated conjugation, it is highly active for the cooligomerisation so that the chemical equilibrium is shifted in favour of the branched products.

Additionally to the precursor $RhCl_3 \cdot 3H_2O$, in which the active rhodium species has the oxidation state III, a regeneration additive in form of an alkyl halides is



needed. The addition of an alkyl halide like crotyl chloride is necessary for the reoxidation of the inactive Rh(I)-species, which appears during the catalyst cycle. At optimised reaction conditions, the achievable yield of branched derivatives via tandem reaction is around 92% (Fig. 9.2). The formation of the product is consecutive: At first the methyl conjugate is formed, secondly one molecule of ethylene is added to form the 1:1 derivative **4**. Before the next molecule of ethylene can be added, a conjugation has to occur once again so that the 2:1 derivative **5** can be formed. Higher branched products than the 3:1 derivate **6** have not been detected.



Fig. 9.2 Yield time curve for the production of branched fatty derivatives [21]. Reaction conditions: *Cat.* RhCl₃·3H₂O; *Reg.* Crotyl chloride; *Solvent* 1,4-Dioxane; *Educt* Emery Edenor SB05 (w-% of linoleic acid in educt $w_{\text{linoleic acid}} = 0.62$); $w_{\text{Emery,SB05}} = 0.4$; $w_{\text{Propylene Carbonate}} = 0.4$; $w_{1,4-\text{Dioxane}} = 0.2$; $c_{\text{cat.}} = 1 \text{ mol}\%$; $n_{\text{Reg}}/n_{\text{Kat}} = 25$; $T_R = 70$ °C; $p_{\text{Ethylene}} = 10$ bar contin.; 750 rpm

9.2.2 Catalyst Recycling

To recycle the catalyst, a thermomorphic multicomponent solvent (TMS) system is used. The TMS consists of the polar component propylene carbonate, the medium polar solvent 1,4-dioxane, and the non-polar fatty compounds. The ternary diagram in Fig. 9.3 illustrates the liquid–liquid equilibrium of this mixture [21].

At room temperature and below the indicated operating point ($w_{\text{propylene carbon-}}$ ate = 0.4, $w_{\text{Emery,SB05}}$ = 0.4 and $w_{1,4\text{--dioxane}}$ = 0.2) is a two-phase mixture so that



the catalyst recycling can be easily realised by separation of the liquid phases. At a reaction temperature of 70 $^{\circ}$ C, the mixture consists of only one liquid phase which is very important to control the considered reaction. In case of a gas–liquid–liquid reaction system, the cooligomerisation is highly limited by mass transfer which is indicated by a critical reduction in yield.

9.2.3 Catalyst Leaching

Using the described TMS-system, the catalyst leaching was higher than it was anticipated. That is why the cause for a high loss of the catalyst into the product phase was investigated, initially.

Propylene carbonate solvated the homogenous rhodium catalyst complex without prior heating. With prior heating up to reaction temperature, the catalyst leaching is rising enormously. At reaction temperature, the catalyst complex is strongly coordinating to the double bonds of the oleochemicals. Even after cooling the solution down this bonding does not get detached (Fig. 9.4).

The amount of catalyst leaching depends on the type and number of double bonds: conjugated double bond, unconjugated double bond, single double bond, no double bond. The functional group of the molecule does not effect the leaching, so that the results of methyl stearate and n-hexane do not differ.

9.2.4 Application of Ligands

To minimise the strong coordination of the catalyst complex to the fatty compounds the application of ligands is possible. However, it was shown that a minimised catalyst leaching is always combined with a decrease in yield. The only ligand



Fig. 9.4 Examination of the solubility behaviour of the catalyst with different unpolar components in two-phase mixtures with and without prior heating [22]. Conditions: *Cat.* RhCl₃·3H₂O; *Solvent* Propylene carbonate; $w_{unpol.comp.} = 0.5$; $c_{cat.} = 0.5 \text{ mol}\%$; t = 5 h; T = 70 °C; $T_{Separation} = -5 \text{ °C}$, RT with methyl stearate)



Fig. 9.5 Influence of the triphenylphosphine to catalyst ratio to the catalyst leaching into the product phase. conditions: *Cat.* RhCl₃·3H₂O; *Ligand* Triphenylphosphine; *Reg.* Crotyl chloride; *Solvent* 1,4-Dioxane and Propylene Cabonate; *Educt* Emery Edenor SB05 (w-% of linoleic acid in educt $w_{\text{linoleic acid}} = 0.62$); $w_{\text{Emery,SB05}} = 0.4$; $w_{\text{Propylene Carbonate}} = 0.4$; $w_{1,4-\text{Dioxane}} = 0.2$; $c_{\text{cat.}} = 1 \text{ mol}\%$; $n_{\text{Reg}}/n_{\text{Kat.}} = 25$; $T_R = 70$ °C; $p_{\text{Ethylene}} = 10$ bar contin.; 750 rpm

which minimises the catalyst leaching in an acceptable manner and still allows moderate conjugation and cooligomerisation is triphenylphosphine [23, 24].

The concentration of the ligand influences the achievable leaching and yield. In general the more ligand is used the lower the leaching and the yield is (Figs. 9.1 and 9.5). An increasing concentration of the ligand leads to a suppressed coordination of the ligand to the fatty compounds. But this effect is simultaneously combined with a suppressed tandem reaction which leads to a loss in yield (Fig. 9.5).

Figure 9.6 shows the yield time curve with different triphenylphosphine (TPP) concentrations. Higher concentrations lead to a suppressed tandem reaction so that a compromise between minimised leaching and moderate yield has to be found. Initially, the recycle of the catalyst has to be proven in continuous operation so it is reasonable to use a ligand concentration of 2 mol%.



Fig. 9.6 Triphenylphosphine influence to the tandem reaction of cooligomerisation and conjugation of linoleic acid with ethylene [20, 21]. conditions: *Cat.* RhCl₃·3H₂O; *Ligand* Triphenylphosphine TPP; *Reg.* Crotyl chloride; *Solvent* 1,4-Dioxane and Propylene Cabonate; *Educt* Emery Edenor SB05 (w-% of linoleic acid in educt $w_{\text{linoleic acid}} = 0.62$); $w_{\text{Emery,SB05}} = 0.4$; $w_{\text{Propylene Carbonate}} = 0.4$; $w_{1,4\text{-Dioxane}} = 0.2$; $c_{\text{cat.}} = 1$ Mol-%; $n_{\text{Reg}}/n_{\text{Kat.}} = 25$; $T_R = 70$ °C; $p_{\text{Ethylene}} = 10$ bar contin.; 750 rpm

9.3 Miniplant Investigations

9.3.1 Miniplant Concept for Continuous Operation

Based on laboratory investigations, Witte [21] designed a miniplant concept, which is shown in Fig. 9.7 (block flow chart) and in Fig. 9.8 (process flow chart).

The fatty compounds are dosed together with the solvent dioxane and propylene carbonate from the storage vessel B-01 to the continuous stirred tank reactor (CSTR) B-02 using a piston diaphragm pump P-01 (Fig. 9.9). The loss of solvent according to the ternary diagram in Fig. 9.3 is compensated by continuous dosing so that a constant composition is guaranteed. The continuous pressure of 10 bar is provided by using a pressure reducer. In the separator B-03, the separation of the two phases takes place at 10 °C and 10 bar. CSTR and separator are operated at the same pressure so that the recycle of the catalyst containing polar phase and the recycle of the gas phase can be easily realised.



Fig. 9.7 Block flow chart of the designed miniplant for continuous production of branched fatty derivatives



Fig. 9.8 Process flow chart of the designed miniplant for continuous production of branched fatty derivatives [22]



Fig. 9.9 Miniplant for the continuous production of branched fatty

By means of a gear pump P-02, the polar catalyst phase is recycled from the separator back to the CSTR. The unpolar product phase flows pressure controlled from the separator to the stripper B-06 and is expanded to atmospheric pressure. In the stripper, a continuous nitrogen stream removes remaining ethylene at 60 °C. Gravity driven the product phase flows to the product vessel B-07.

The designed, built, and tested miniplant for the continuous production of branched fatty derivatives at the chair of Technical Chemistry is shown in Fig. 9.9.

9.3.2 Miniplant Equipment

9.3.2.1 Vessels

The CSTR B-02 was designed and is based on the shape of a truncated cone with a Volume of approximately 820 ml.

Due to the geometry of the CSTR (Fig. 9.10) high retention times combined with low flow rates are possible. The truncated cone geometry allows small filling volume but still high filling level so that the required mixing of the liquid phase is provided. It is possible to use one or more angled turbine blades depending on the filling level. The respective stirrer blades of the different stirrers are designed for the referring reactor diameters at different filling levels.



Fig. 9.10 Cross section of the designed CSTR with truncated cone geometry [21]

Separator B-03 and stripper B-06 both are built with cylindrical geometry and can be heated by a double shell like the CSTR. The operating principle of the separator was invented like it is shown in Fig. 9.11. The integrated inner tube in separator B-03 is attached to the vessel lid. The liquid stream from the CSTR flows into the outer area in the separator. The heavy phase gets into the inner tube through a gap at the bottom of the vessel. Due to the density differences the specific heights h1, h2, h3 are adjusted. Through the corresponding risers the phases leave the separator gravity controlled.



Fig. 9.11 Operating principle of the used separator B-03: The separation of the two phases is realised by the density differences

The acquisition and control of the pumps and thermostats is realised by using the software National Instruments LabView[®] combined with the hardware interface National Instruments CompactRIO[®]. The control of the solenoid valves MV-01 and MV-02 (see Fig. 9.8) for the catalyst recycle and the expansion of the product phase is deliberately decoupled from the LabView control system. Those valves are controlled autonomously by an electronic transistor circuit so that it is possible to operate the whole miniplant in continuous manner without using the control system.

9.3.3 Miniplant Operation in Continuous Manner

The optimised reaction conditions from laboratory investigations under continuous pressure can be transferred to the miniplant. To start up, the reactor is run for five hours in batch operation while in continuous operation the retention time is set to 2 h.

The yield time curve is shown in Fig. 9.12 for a continuous 100 h operation. The switch from batch to continuous operation was realised after five hours while a decrease in yield of about 10% is the response. Afterwards the reaction is levelling off in between 22 and 25%.

The stationary plateau indicates that the catalyst was effectively recycled while continuous operation. The catalyst leaching of 2% matches the investigations in laboratory scale.

The recyclability was proven in continuous operation in miniplant, but with the achieved yield of maximum 25% and a catalyst leaching of 2% the process is not



Fig. 9.12 Yield time curve of a miniplant operation for the production of branched fatty derivatives (reactor retention time 20 h). Conditions: *Cat.* RhCl₃·3H₂O; *Ligand* Triphenylphosphine; *Reg.* Crotyl chloride; *Solvent* 1,4-Dioxane and propylene carbonate; *Educt* Emery Edenor SB05 (w-% of linoleic acid in educt w_{linoleic} acid = 0.62); $w_{\text{Emery,SB05}} = 0.4$; $w_{\text{Propylene}}$ Carbonate = 0.4; $w_{1.4\text{-Dioxane}} = 0.2$; $c_{\text{cat.}} = 1 \text{ mol}\%$; $c_{\text{TPP.}} = 2 \text{ mol}\%$; $n_{\text{Reg}}/n_{\text{Kat.}} = 25$; $T_R = 70 \,^{\circ}\text{C}$; $p_{\text{Ethylene}} = 10$ bar contin.; 750 rpm

economically reasonable. Higher yields can only be achieved by using no ligands which on the other hand leads to a higher catalyst leaching.

Therefore, a process with alternative catalyst recycling was investigated. Like it is shown in Fig. 9.4 the homogeneous catalyst coordinates to the unsaturated compounds. So it is presumed that the coordination will be detached after hydrogenation of the unsaturated, branched, fatty derivatives. Investigations have shown that the rhodium catalyst can be gained back from the saturated, branched, fatty derivatives (Iodine Value = 10) using propylene carbonate as extraction agent. Under optimised conditions, the rhodium leaching can be minimised from 450 ppm (after cooligomerisation without using ligands) to 4 ppm ($m_{PC}/m_{product mixture from cooligomerisation = 1/10$, $T_{Extr.} = 25$ °C, 4-stage sequential extraction).

9.3.4 Hydrogenation

For the hydrogenation of the branched fatty derivatives, a heterogeneous palladium on activated carbon (1%) catalyst has been found to be most active. The most reasonable solvent concerning achieved iodine value, price, and boiling point is methanol. For the optimisation of pressure and temperature, the rhodium adsorption to the heterogeneous catalyst is from great interest.

Figures 9.13 and 9.14 show the Rhodium concentration of the product phase after hydrogenation as a function of pressure and temperature. The lower the pressure and temperature are, the higher the Rhodium content in the product mixture is after hydrogenation. According to the results, the rhodium adsorption is strongly depending on the preset pressure and temperature, so in miniplant scale it is reasonable to operate with low pressure and low temperature. Further experiments show that the pressure has a slight effect on iodine value, while 5 and 10 bar lead to slightly lower iodine values there was no difference found between 20 and 50 bar (Iodine value = 35). The temperature dependence is almost negligible, so that after one hour there is no difference between iodine values for hydrogenation at temperatures between 25 and 90 °C.

9.3.5 Optimised Miniplant Concept

Figure 9.15 illustrate the flow chart of the optimised process for the production of the saturated, branched, fatty derivatives and Fig. 9.16 shows the corresponding process flow chart.

The product mixture from the cooligomerisation process is mixed with methanol in a buffer tank (B-07) and then dosed to the trickle bed reactor consisting of tree sequential tubular reactors (B-08). The saturated mixture is then expanded to atmospheric pressure and in the stripper B-09 a continuous nitrogen stream removes remaining hydrogen. The next step is the distillation (B-11) to separate and recycle



Fig. 9.13 Rhodium content in the product mixture after hydrogenation in function of the pressure. Conditions: *Hydrogenation* Pd/C 1%; *Solvent* Methanol; $T_R = 70$ °C; 100 rpm, $m_{Cat} = 1$ g, conti pressure *Conditions* cooligomerisation.: *Cat.* RhCl₃ 3H₂O; *Reg.* Crotyl chloride; *Solvent* 1,4-Dioxane and Propylene Cabonate; *Educt* methyl linoleate (w-% of methyl linoleate in educt w_{methyl} linoleate = 0.59); w_{methyl} linoleate = 0.4; $w_{Propylene}$ Carbonate = 0.4; $w_{1.4-Dioxane} = 0.2$ c_{cat.} = 1 mol%; $n_{Reg}/n_{Cat.} = 25$; $T_R = 70$ °C; $p_{Ethylene} = 10$ bar contin; 750 rpm, $T_{Separation} = 10$ °C, $L_{Rh} = 450$ ppm



Fig. 9.14 Rhodium content in the product mixture after hydrogenation in function of the temperature [22]. Conditions: *Hydrogenation* Pd/C 1%; *Solvent* Methanol; $p_{H2} = 20$ bar conti; 100 rpm, $m_{Cat} = 1$ g, *Conditions* cooligomerisation.: *Cat.* RhCl₃ 3H₂O; *Reg.* Crotyl chloride; *Solvent* 1,4-Dioxane and Propylene Cabonate; *Educt* methyl linoleate (w-% of methyl linoleate in educt w_{methyl} linoleate = 0.59); w_{methyl} linoleate = 0.4; $w_{Propylene}$ Carbonate = 0.4; $w_{1,4-Dioxane} = 0.2$ c_{cat.} = 1 mol%; $n_{Reg}/n_{Cat.} = 25$; $T_R = 70$ °C; $p_{Ethylene} = 10$ bar contin; 750 rpm, $T_{Separation} = 10$ °C, $L_{Rh} = 450$ ppm


Fig. 9.15 Flow Chart of the optimised process for the production of saturated, branched, fatty derivatives



Fig. 9.16 Process flow chart of the designed miniplant for the optimised continuous production of branched fatty derivatives

the methanol used for the hydrogenation step. After separating the mixture from methanol the last unit is the extraction of the remaining homogeneous rhodium catalyst using propylene carbonate as extracting agent. The extracted catalyst recycle can then be dosed to the feed storage. The additional propylene carbonate is supposed to compensate the solvent loss in the liquid–liquid separator (B-03).

The hydrogenation step was studied in detail. While palladium catalyst is able to hydrogenate the branched unsaturated products **4-6**, the leached rhodium from the homogeneous catalysed cooligomerisation is precipitated on the surface of the heterogeneous catalyst. This indicates that the product quality is not suffering from rhodium loadings any further. The trickle bed was operated for 100 h and showed a stable behaviour. A rhodium doped catalyst was found after this experiment.

References

- 1. Ngo HL, Dunn RO, Sharma B, Foglia TA (2011) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 113:180-188
- 2. Cason J, Winans WR (1950) J Org Chem 15:139-147
- 3. Cason J (1948) J Org Chem 13:227-238
- 4. Bagby MO, Johnson RW, Daniels RW, Contrell RR, Sauer ET, Keenan MJ, Krevalis MA (2003) Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology, Wiley VCH, New York
- 5. Kinsman DV (1979) J Am Oil Chem Soc 56:823A-827A
- 6. Fängewisch (2002) Entwicklung Eines Recycling-Konzeptes in Der Mehrphasenkataklyse -Ein Verfahren Zur Synthese Verzweigter Fettstoffe, PhD-thesis, TU Dortmund
- Kinsman DV (1989) Branched-chain fatty acids. In: Johnson RW, Fritz E, Dekker M (eds) Fatty acids in industry. New York, pp 233–276
- 8. Haase DK, Taylor G, Smith AP (1988) Seifen, Öle, Fette, Wachse 114:231-233
- 9. Behr A, Witte H, Bayrak Z (2013) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 115:721-728
- Noweck K, Grafahrend W (2006) Fatty alcohols. In: Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, Germany
- 11. Ngo HL, Nuñez A, Lin W, Foglia TA (2007) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 109:214-224
- 12. Zhang ZC, Dery M, Zhang S, Steichen D (2004) J Surfactants Deterg 7:211-215
- 13. Biermann U, Metzger JO (2008) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 110:805-811
- 14. Ngo HL, Hoh E, Foglia TA (2012) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 114:213-221
- 15. Haßelberg J, Behr A (2016) Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 118:36-46
- 16. Behr A, Laufenberg A (1991) Fett Wiss. Technol. 93:20-24
- 17. Hillion G, Olivier H, Siepen K, Commereuc D, Stern R (2002) US 6 452 029 B1
- 18. Bach I, Malmasion R, Hillion G, Olivier H (2002) US 6 444 831 B2
- 19. Behr A, Fängewisch C (2003) J Mol Catal A: Chem 197:115-126
- 20. Behr A, Miao Q (2004) J Mol Catal A: Chem 222:127-132
- 21. Behr A, Witte H, Kämper A, Haßelberg J, Nickel M (2014) Chem Ing Tech 86:458-466
- 22. Haßelberg J, Behr A, Weiser C, Bially JB, Sinev I (2016) Chem Eng Sci 143:256–269
- Haßelberg J (2016) Process development for the synthesis of saturated branched fatty derivatives: homogeneous and heterogeneous catalysis in miniplant scale, PhD thesis. TU Dortmund
- 24. Witte H (2013) Projektierung, Entwicklung Und Untersuchung Eines Verfahrens Zur Herstellung Verzweigter Fettstoffe Im Miniplant-Maßstab. PhD thesis, TU Dortmund

Chapter 10 Hydroamination and Telomerisation of β -Myrcene

T. Färber, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt

10.1 Introduction

In this chapter, the scale-up of the hydroamination (see Chap. 4) and telomerisation (see Chap. 5) of the industrially available renewable resource β -myrcene (hereafter simply called myrcene) from batch to a continuous process is discussed in detail. The terpenyl amines produced by these reactions could be used as plasticisers, as precursors for surfactants or even as fragrances, depending on the substrate combination. This enables an alternative route to these interesting products. The variety of products that can be generated from the renewable starting material myrcene is depicted by Behr and Hu [1, 2].

The hydroamination is an atom-economical reaction for the synthesis of alkyl amines via formation of a C–N bond. The hydroamination can be carried out intramolecularly, resulting in heterocycles or intermolecularly, when amine and unsaturated compound are separate molecules (Fig. 10.1). This offers an alternative route to alkyl amines apart from the common paths such as oxidation of the unsaturated compound and condensation with an amine [2].

While the reaction of an alkene with an amine is thermodynamically feasible, it suffers from a very high activation barrier. This is caused by the repelling effect of the π -electron cloud of the alkene with the free electron pair of the amine [4]. However, without a catalyst the application of higher temperatures to overcome this activation barrier results in a shift in the chemical equilibrium towards the starting materials, thus limiting the total conversion of the reaction. At this point, a highly active catalyst is needed to lower the activation barrier and to facilitate the hydroamination at lower temperatures.

The hydroamination can be catalysed by a wide variety of catalysts, including acid/base-catalysts, metal and late transition metal catalysts as well as alkali and rare earth metals. A good overview about the scope of hydroamination catalysts and substrates is given by Müller et al. [5]. The *Takasago* process, one of the rare realisations of the hydroamination on industrial scale (5000 t/a (-)-menthol),

177



Fig. 10.1 Hydroamination of an alkene with an amine [3]



Fig. 10.2 Telomerisation reaction of a diene (exemplified by butadiene)

incorporates the lithium-catalysed hydroamination of myrcene with diethylamine to N,N-diethylgeranylamine [6]. Late transition metals like palladium or platinum combined with phosphorus or carbene ligands feature greatly improved catalytic activity [5], but require an efficient catalyst recycling as a result of higher catalyst prices. The hydroamination of myrcene with morpholine to the desired terpenyl amines is shown in detail in Fig. 10.3 (see Chap. 4).

In contrast to the hydroamination, the telomerisation incorporates two diene molecules and one molecule of the nucleophilic component. The telomerisation is defined as a diene oligomerisation with the incorporation of a nucleophile. Like the hydroamination, it is an atom-economic coupling reaction leading to the desired terpenyl amines, but with two molecules of the diene incorporated into the final product (Fig. 10.2).

Like the hydroamination, the telomerisation can be catalysed by transition metals, for example, palladium, platinum, or nickel [7]. An overview of the wide catalyst and substrate spectrum used in the telomerisation is given by Behr et al. [7, 8]. The telomerisation reaction and the scope of possible substrates and nucleophiles are



Fig. 10.3 Product spectrum of the hydroamination and telomerisation of β -myrcene

described in detail in Chap. 5. Figure 10.3 shows the hydroamination and telomerisation of myrcene with morpholine as well as the isomerisation and dimerisation side-reactions.

It has to be noted that both reactions can be catalysed by the same or similar catalytic system and incorporate the same substrates, so the path of the reaction has to be controlled by the reaction parameters.

10.2 Laboratory Experiments

10.2.1 Control of Reaction Pathways

The desired pathways of hydroamination and telomerisation as well as the side-reactions isomerisation and dimerisation are illustrated in Fig. 10.3. It has to be noted that both side-reactions can either be favoured by heat or the palladium complex. Compared to the main reactions, these reaction pathways can in most cases be suppressed by not exceeding a certain temperature level.

The hydroamination and telomerisation can be catalysed by the same catalytic system, so the control of the reaction pathways is of great concern. Johnen conducted an extended catalyst screening for the hydroamination of myrcene with morpholine as well as the telomerisation of myrcene with diethylamine. All experiments have been carried out using toluene as the solvent. The best catalytic activity for the hydroamination is achieved by fluorinated palladium precursors as $(Pd(tfa)_2 \text{ or } Pd(hfacac)_2)$ in combination with diphosphine ligands (DPPB, DPEPhos) [9]. The telomerisation of myrcene can be catalysed by the same precursor/ligand systems as the hydroamination, but also non-fluorinated precursors ($[Pd(MeCN)_4](BF_4)_2$) and monodentate ligands like triphenylphosphine (TPP) have proven to be active [10].

Apart from the catalytic system, the product spectrum can be influenced by the temperature as well. Johnen varied the reaction temperature for the hydroamination of β -myrcene using Pd(tfa)₂/dppb as the catalytic system and points out that good yields of hydroamination products (1,4-adducts) can be achieved at 100–120 °C. However, the dimerisation and isomerisation side-reactions occur in substantial amounts, when a reaction temperature of at least 120 °C is applied (Fig. 10.4, [9]). This concurs with a partial deactivation of the catalyst resulting in the formation of palladium black as a precipitate. This limits the maximum reaction temperature of this catalyst system to 110 °C.

In general, the hydroamination is favoured by high catalyst and ligand concentrations as well as high amine/myrcene ratios. This effect is due to the probability of two myrcene molecules coordinating simultaneously at the active catalytic complex, so that before mentioned conditions shift the reaction system towards the hydroamination products (Table 10.1).



Table 10.1 Influencing parameters/reaction conditions on reaction pathway

Parameter	Hydroamination [9]	Telomerisation [10]
Catalyst concentration	0.4 mol% (high)	0.05 mol% (low)
Phosphor:metal ratio	8:1 (high)	\leq 4:1 (low)
Amine:myrcene ratio	≥1:1	≤1:2
Catalyst	Fluorinated palladium precursors (Pd(tfa) ₂ , Pd(hfacac) ₂)	Palladium precursors ([Pd(MeCN) ₄](BF ₄) ₂ , Pd(tfa) ₂)
Ligands	Bidentate (DPPB, DPEPhos)	Bidentate or monodentate (DPPB, TPP, Carbene)

The most significant factor to shift the reaction between hydroamination and telomerisation is the catalyst to substrate ratio. An increase in the catalyst concentration leads directly to an increase in hydroamination products (Fig. 10.5).



10.2.2 Catalyst Recycling

As mentioned in the previous paragraph, the recycling of the homogeneous transition metal catalyst is important for the realisation of the hydroamination and telomerisation on a technical scale. In this case, thermal processes cannot be applied, either because of the product properties (high boiling point, polarity) or catalyst instability at separation temperature. A lot of promising alternative concepts have been developed in recent years to recycle homogeneous catalysts [3]. Especially, thermomorphic solvent systems offer a number of advantages in comparison with multiphase systems. TMS-systems utilise the temperature-dependant miscibility gap between solvents of different polarity. This way the reaction can be performed at elevated temperatures in homogeneous conditions, while the catalyst separation occurs at biphasic conditions at lower temperatures.

The two main aspects for the successful development of a TMS-system are catalysis and phase properties. Johnen investigated two TMS recycling systems for the hydroamination (acetonitrile/n-heptane, dimethylformamide/n-heptane) and one system for the telomerisation of myrcene (methanol/n-octane) in detail. The solvent scope for the polar solvent was then further extended for the hydroamination. For all experiments, *n*-heptane was used as the non-polar phase, while the polar solvent was modified. A wide range of solvents was tested and those solvents, which successfully formed a TMS-system in a suitable temperature range, were applied and tested in the hydroamination reaction. Figure 10.6 shows the influence of the polar solvent on the catalytic activity for the selected solvents.

This exemplifies the impact the choice of solvent can have on the performance of a catalytic system. Acetonitrile, methanol, and N,N-dimethylformamide (DMF) are active in the hydroamination with decreasing conversion; however, some telomerisation products are formed when using DMF as polar solvent. When methanol is used as the catalyst solvent, the precipitation of palladium black can be observed



Fig. 10.6 Effect of polar solvent on hydroamination and Pd(CF₃CO₂)₂/DPPB, $c_{cat.} = 0.4 \text{ mol}\%$, M/P = 1.8, $p_{Ar} = 5 \text{ bar}$, T = 110 °C, c(substrates) = 0.1667 mol/l, 450 rpm, t = 3 h; ACN acetonitrile, DMF N-Methyl-2-pyrrolidone, 3-MOPN 3-Methoxypropionitrile

telomerisation. Conditions: dimethylformamide, NMP

after the reaction. As a result, methanol was excluded for the continuous experiments and acetonitrile and DMF were selected for the continuous miniplant experiments.

10.3 Miniplant Investigations

10.3.1 Choice of Reactor

After the catalytic system has been screened in the laboratory, the reaction was transferred into a continuous process in order to look at catalyst recycling and scale-up effects. A very important decision is the correct choice of the chemical reactor. Continuously operated chemical reactors can in most cases be traced or seen as a combination of the two ideal reactor types: continuous stirred-tank reactor (CSTR) and plug-flow reactor (PFR). Each of these reactor types has its specific benefits and disadvantages.

A CSTR would not be suited for a reaction system with consecutive reactions, as the constant presence of all reactants would lead to considerable by-product formation. The hydroamination and telomerisation do not require excessive mixing (homogeneous solution) or gas supply (no gaseous reactants), so a continuous CSTR would not be beneficial, as this would also reduce the overall yield as a result of the continuous dilution by the reaction feed. A CSTR-cascade would compensate this drawback, but also increase the investment costs (multiple reactors, process control equipment) and the costs of operation.

The reactor for the realisation of hydroamination and telomerisation would possess plug-flow behaviour to achieve high yields of the desired terpenyl amines. However, preliminary studies in miniplant-scale have shown that a PFR was not the best option as a result of the low volumetric flow (~ 120 ml/h). This low flow rate leads to a very small velocity in the PFR resulting in extreme boundary effects. These effects lead to a very broad residence time distribution and would require a very long reactor (40 m) to reach the desired product yield, resulting in high instrument costs and challenging process operation (heating, cleaning). Higher flow rates on the other hand would increase the costs of the miniplant operation.

A very promising reactor concept to solve this conflict is the so-called Taylor-Couette reactor (TCR). This reactor type combines the advantages of PF and CST reactors and achieves plug-flow like behaviour even at low flow rates.

10.3.2 The Taylor-Couette Reactor

Apart from the "standard"-reactor types, a variety of reactors exists that feature characteristics in between these ideal reactor types (e.g. cascade, loop reactor).

A very promising and versatile reactor is the so-called Taylor-Couette reactor (TCR). It combines the specific advantages of a CSTR (mixing properties) and PFR (plug flow profile). The TCR exhibits a hydrodynamic behaviour closely related to a CSTR-cascade with a very high number of reactors in series, but with the possibility to change the hydrodynamic properties independent of the flow rate. This way the reactor can be tailored to the demands of a specific reaction without changing the reactor hardware (Fig. 10.7).

The TCR consists of two concentric cylinders, which rotate in relation to each other. In most cases the outer cylinder remains static, while the inner one rotates at a certain velocity. This movement results in a number of flow regimes in the annular gap. This creates an additional degree of freedom in comparison with a plug-flow reactor, because the flow conditions can be modified independently of the feed rate.

Apart from a cylindrical rotor, other geometries have been discussed in the literature. Kraushaar-Czarnetzki et al. developed a ribbed rotor that exhibits an even narrower residence time distribution than the standard rotor by "locking" the vortices in place, only allowing for very small mass transfer between the individual reaction volumes [11]. Sorg et al. modified the TCR with a lobed rotor geometry for application as a bioreactor, minimising the hydrodynamic stress in the reaction medium [12].

The advantages of low back-mixing, good heat dissipation, and low shear stress while still remaining good mixing, lead to a variety of possible applications for this reactor type. Among others, its use in polymerisation [13], electrochemical [14], photochemical [15], and enzymatic [11] reactions as well as gas–liquid reactions [16] has already been investigated. The possibility to create a PFR-like flow profile





in a well-mixed reactor with good heat transfer makes this reactor a promising concept for the application in homogeneous catalysis as well.

10.3.3 Design Aspects and Construction

The main focus of this work is the transfer of a homogeneous process from laboratory batch experiments to a continuously operated process. As a result, the optimisation of the TCR was not the main goal; instead the main focus lied upon the application of this reactor concept in the field of homogeneous catalysis. Basis of the reactor development were the works of Richter and Liu, which conducted extensive research in the field of Taylor-Couette reactor development and its use for polymer synthesis [11, 13, 17]. Based on these works we scaled-up and developed a TCR with a ribbed rotor, which was specifically tailored towards our demands in homogeneous catalysis. The final technical drawing of the TCR is shown in Fig. 10.8. The reactor features a pipe-in-pipe heating system with an external thermostat. It can be operated up to a pressure of 5 bar, which is needed for the inert atmosphere and to keep the organic solvents in the liquid phase at reaction temperature. The bearing of the rotor is achieved by a fixed/floating bearing system in the upper part of the reactor, sealed by two graphite-filled Teflon-seals. The rotor is connected to a magnetic coupling on top of the reactor which is driven by an electric motor.

After construction of the TCR residence time measurements were made to verify the flow characteristics of the reactor. Experiments with varying flow rate and

Fig. 10.8 Technical drawing of the constructed Taylor-Couette reactor





Fig. 10.9 Taylor-Couette reactor flow characteristics

rotational speed showed that the flow characteristics were similar to a CSTR-cascade with a high number of reactors in series (Fig. 10.9).

10.3.4 Batch Experiments

After the flow characteristics of the TCR were examined, the performance in homogeneously catalysed reactions had to be investigated. The reactor was mounted and connected to two high precision HPLC pumps for dosing of the liquid components. The hydroamination was carried out in a homogeneous solution with toluene as solvent (no TMS-system), as it showed the best results in the laboratory screening experiments [9]. The catalytic system (Pd(tfa)₂/DPPB) was used as a benchmark system. This system was developed by *Johnen* and already showed high catalytic activity in the hydroamination of myrcene. Figure 10.10 shows a comparison of the hydroamination in a laboratory batch reactor (*Parr* pressure autoclave) and the Taylor-Couette reactor under similar reaction conditions.

The Taylor-Couette reactor is able to reproduce the batch experiments with comparable hydroamination yields (X(myrcene) = 97%, Y(1,4-adducts) = 87%). The slight increase in side-product formation is most likely a result of the non-ideal temperature distribution along the length of the reactor. As a result, the TCR tempering jacket was retrofitted with guide plates to achieve a more even temperature distribution.



Fig. 10.10 Results of the hydroamination in batch- and Taylor-Couette reactor. Conditions: *solvent* toluene, Pd(CF₃CO₂)₂/DPPB, c(cat.) = 0.454 mol%, M/P = 1:8, p(argon) = 5 bar, T = 110 °C, c(substrates) = 0.1667 mol/l, (**a**) TCR: 100 rpm, $\tau = 4 \text{ h}$; (**b**) batch: 450 rpm, t = 3 h, V(solvent) = 100 ml

10.3.5 Miniplant Concept

After the catalytic activity of the TCR in the hydroamination has been tested, the reactor was integrated into the miniplant and connected to the peripherals. A simplified version of the process flow chart is shown in Fig. 10.11 and illustrates the necessary process equipment for the continuous operation of the reactor and the continuous recycling of the catalyst using TMS-systems. The miniplant is equipped with a process monitoring system (*National Instruments* CompactRIO) to monitor the necessary process parameters (p, T, m) with NI LabVIEW.

Fluid transport is achieved by HPLC pumps for the precise dosing of the substrates and a diaphragm pump for the non-polar solvent. The catalyst phase is placed in the phase separator at the beginning of the reaction and dosed by a HPLC pump. All the liquid components (solvent, substrates, and catalyst phase) are fed into a heated mixing unit that homogenises the mixture, but operates below reaction temperature. This way a precise ratio of catalyst to substrates can be set, as *Johnen* already showed that the catalyst to myrcene ratio is one of the key factors to shift the reaction system between hydroamination and telomerisation [18]. The homogenous solution is fed into the Taylor-Couette reactor and the reaction proceeds ($T_{reaction} = 100-110$ °C). After the specified residence time, the mixture leaves the reactor at the top and flows gravity-driven into the cooled phase separator (T = 10 °C), where the mixture splits into the polar catalyst phase, which is fed back into the reactor and the non-polar product-rich phase which is continuously



Fig. 10.11 Integration of Taylor-Couette reactor and miniplant peripherals

P [ppm]

discharged by an autonomous system and weighed. The product phase can then be analysed by GC-chromatography.

10.3.6 Continuous Experiments

6(0.9%)

Two main TMS-systems for hydroamination and telomerisation were first briefly tested by Johnen and later optimised. The TMS-systems acetonitrile (ACN)/*n*-heptane and dimethylformamide (DMF)/*n*-heptane were both active and showed low catalyst leaching (Table 10.2) but differed in the selectivity towards hydroamination and telomerisation. These two systems were then tested in continuous experiments in the miniplant. The results are shown in Figs. 10.12 and 10.13.

operation				
Element	TMS-system catalyst leaching	TMS-system catalyst leaching		
	Acetonitrile/n-heptane	Dimethylformamide/n-heptane		
Pd [ppm]	3(0.6%)	2(0.5%)		

4(0.5%)

 Table 10.2
 Average
 catalyst
 leaching
 into
 the
 non-polar
 product
 phase
 during
 miniplant
 operation



Fig. 10.12 Comparison of batch and miniplant experiments (TMS-System: ACN/*n*-heptane). Conditions: *TMS-System* acetonitrile/*n*-heptane (40:60), Pd(CF₃CO₂)₂/DPPB, c(cat.) = 0.454 mol%, M/P = 1:8, p(argon) = 5 bar, T = 110 °C, c(substrates) = 0.1667 mol/l, (a) TCR: 100 rpm, T = 4 h; (b) batch: 450 rpm, t = 3 h



Fig. 10.13 Comparison of batch and miniplant experiments (TMS-System: DMF/n-heptane). Conditions: *TMS-System* dimethylformamide/n-heptane (40:60), Pd(CF₃CO₂)₂/DPPB, c(cat.) = 0.454 mol%, M/P = 1:8, p(argon) = 5 bar, T = 110 °C, c(substrates) = 0.1667 mol/l, (a) TCR: 100 rpm, T = 4 h; (b) batch: 450 rpm, t = 3 h

The results of the ACN/*n*-heptane system differ significantly from the laboratory results. The catalyst activity and selectivity towards the hydroamination products are very low. However, large amounts of telomerisation products are formed, which is a strong indicator, that either the ligand concentration in the catalyst phase or the overall catalyst concentration is too low. This controlling effect was also observed by Johnen and in previous laboratory experiments (Fig. 10.5). The reaction system can be shifted between hydroamination and telomerisation by catalyst and ligand concentrations, where low concentrations favour the telomerisation [9, 10]. During miniplant operation, the precipitation of ligand could be observed at the interface between the two solvents in the phase separator. It was conducted that the solubility of the ligand DPPB in the solvent acetonitrile is too low, so precipitation occurs when the catalyst phase is cooled down after the reaction. This behaviour was not observed in the laboratory because of the different preparation procedures and temperatures. As a result the alternative system DMF/n-heptane was tested, as the polar solvent DMF possesses significantly better solubility for the catalyst system. The results of the miniplant experiment with the TMS-system DMF/n-heptane are shown in Fig. 10.13. Only the polar solvent was changed in comparison with the previous experiment, all other process parameters remained unchanged.

The activity of the system is significantly increased in comparison with the acetonitrile-based TMS-system. With a myrcene conversion of 86 and 70% yield of hydroamination products, the performance of the laboratory experiments can be reproduced and even be exceeded. The formation of small amounts of telomers is a result of the coordinating nature of the polar solvent DMF, which can also act as a ligand in the catalytic system and was also observed in batch experiments (Fig. 10.6). The comparison of both TMS-systems illustrates the importance of the solvent for the performance of the catalyst.

Another important aspect of every continuous process is the loss of the catalyst into the product phase (catalyst leaching). It has a massive impact on the economy of a process and can determine if a process is realised or rejected. Both TMS-systems tested in the continuous hydroamination and telomerisation show low catalyst leaching (Table 10.2) which shows that TMS-systems can be a demanding but effective tool for catalyst recycling. However, the TMS-system has to be tailored to the demands of each chemical reaction (polarity, effects on catalysis) and not all effects can be determined in batch experiments. This shows the importance of continuous experiments in the development of new catalytic processes with renewable resources.

10.4 Conclusion and Outlook

The transfer of a chemical reaction from batch to continuous scale poses a great challenge as a result of the variety of influencing factors that have to be considered. In addition to the catalysis, aspects such as solubility, catalyst recycling and handling have to be taken into consideration. The combination of hydroamination and

telomerisation of the renewable β -myrcene with TMS-systems allows the atom-efficient synthesis of terpenyl amines and the efficient recycling of the precious transition metal catalyst.

For the production of terpenyl amines, a Taylor-Couette reactor has been implemented into a miniplant with continuous catalyst recycling by thermomorphic multicomponent solvent systems. High yields of the desired products (70% 1, 4-adducts, and 16% telomers) were generated while maintaining a leaching of only 2/4 ppm Pd/P in the TMS-system DMF/*n*-heptane. This shows that the TCR is a promising reactor concept for homogeneous catalysis, as it combines the advantages of CSTR (good mixing) and PFR (plug-flow behaviour with low back-mixing).

References

- 1. Behr A, Johnen L (2009) ChemSusChem 2(12):1072
- 2. Hu J (2014) New developments in terpenes research. Nova Science Publishers, New York
- 3. Behr A, Neubert P (2012) Applied homogeneous catalysis. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 4. Behr A (2008) Angewandte homogene Katalyse. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim
- 5. Müller TE, Hultzsch KC, Yus M, Foubelo F, Tada M (2008) Chem Rev 108(9):3795
- 6. Stinson SC (1996) Chem Eng News 74(29):35
- 7. Behr A, Becker M, Beckmann T, Johnen L, Leschinski J, Reyer S (2009) Angew Chem 121(20):3652
- 8. Ugo R (1984) Aspects of homogeneous catalysis: a series of advances, aspects of homogeneous catalysis, vol 5. Springer, Netherlands, Dordrecht
- 9. Behr A, Johnen L, Rentmeister N (2010) Adv Synth Catal 352(11-12):2062
- 10. Behr A, Johnen L, Vorholt AJ (2010) ChemCatChem 2(10):1271
- 11. Richter O, Hoffmann H, Kraushaar-Czarnetzki B (2008) Chem Eng Sci 63(13):3504
- Sorg R, Tanzeglock T, Soos M, Morbidelli M, Périlleux A, Solacroup T, Broly H (2011) Biotechnol J 6(12):1504
- 13. Liu Z, Jin T, Kind M (2013) Polym Eng Sci 53(1):96
- 14. Coeuret F, Legrand J (1981) Electrochim Acta 26(7):865
- 15. Sczechowski JG, Koval CA, Noble RD (1995) Chem Eng Sci 50(20):3163
- 16. Kim J-M, Chang S-M, Chang JH, Kim W-S (2011) Colloids Surf, A 384(1-3):31
- 17. Liu Z, Kind M (2013) Polym Eng Sci 53(5):950
- 18. Johnen L (2012) Wertprodukte aus ß-Myrcen und Basischemikalien. Dr. Hut, München

Chapter 11 Continuously Operated Hydroformylation

J. Dreimann, Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt

11.1 Introduction

As described in Chap. 3, hydroformylation is one of the most important applications for homogeneous catalysis. Industrial proven processes like the Ruhrchemie/ Rhône-Poulenc-Process (RCh-RP) are based on a fossil feedstock mainly producing the linear *n*-butanal. The use of an aqueous/organic two-phase system leads on the one hand to high selectivities of C₄-aldehydes and on the other hand to a highly efficient recovery of the precious rhodium catalyst complex. This process is not applicable for higher olefins (>C₅) due to their low solubility in the aqueous catalyst phase [1].

In order to develop processes for homogeneously catalysed reactions using renewable feedstocks, not only just reaction parameters and catalyst complexes have to be optimised but also innovative catalyst recycling concepts are imminent for economic operation. The hydroformylation of 1-dodecene in a continuously operated miniplant is the first step towards novel industrial processes using renewables. Terminal hydroformylation of olefins with internal C=C double bonds as well as hydroformylation of higher functionalised substrates with a terminal C=C double bond are tackled to combine both approaches in the isomerising hydroformylation of higher functionalised substrates. Figure 11.1 shows the pathway of reactions to reach, e.g. the continuous hydroformylation of methyl oleate.

Several approaches have been made to combine the hydroformylation of long chain olefins with a highly efficient catalyst recycling. Therefore investigations on the phase behaviour using surfactants, supercritical liquids or ionic liquids have been conducted [2]. Another possibility of catalyst retention is using a novel separation concept like organic solvent nanofiltration [3].

The process concept in the following is based on the thermodynamic behaviour of the mixture of one polar and one apolar solvent. The used solvents have a highly temperature-dependent miscibility gap, so that one single liquid phase is present at



Fig. 11.1 Steps of the process development

higher reaction temperature and two phases, one containing the substrate and products and one containing the catalyst complex, are present at lower temperature.

11.2 **Batch Investigations: Catalyst Screening** and Catalyst Recycling

The first step in the process development described here is the selection of an appropriate catalyst complex consisting of the catalyst precursor and the ligand. First, the model hydroformylation of 1-dodecene has been carried out in batch experiments (Table 11.1).

From several rhodium precursors (Acetylacetonato)dicarbonylrhodium(I) (Rh $(acac)(CO)_2$) was chosen as reference and was used for further optimisation. High vields of the linear product *n*-tridecanal **2** and high *n/iso*-ratios are favourable. The use of the unmodified rhodium precatalyst Rh(acac)(CO)₂ and reference conditions leads to a conversion X of 1-dodecene 1 of 55%, whereas the yield Y of ntridecanal is at 11% and a n/iso-ratio of 40/60 is reached. Besides the hydroformylation to branched aldehydes 3, isomerisation to internal olefins 4 and hydrogenation to dodecane 5 are side reactions, as presented in Fig. 11.2.

In order to optimise the reaction towards higher *n*-tridecanal yields and *n/iso*-ratios, a wide ligand screening is carried out [4-6]. Figure 11.3 shows the

Table 11.1 Reference conditions	n _{1-dodecene}	0.0068 mol/1.14 g
	n _{Rh(acac)(CO)2}	$6.8 \cdot 10^{-6}$ mol
	n _{1-dodecene} :n _{Rh}	1000:1
	V _{toluene}	8.5 mL
	F	650 rpm
	<i>p</i> (CO:H ₂)	20 bar (1:1)
	Т	100 °C
	t	2 h



Fig. 11.2 Reaction scheme consisting of hydroformylation, isomerisation, and hydrogenation



Fig. 11.3 Ligand screening. Conditions: (0.0068 mol 1-dodecene (1.14 g), $6.8 \cdot 10^{-6}$ mol Rh(acac)(CO)₂ (1.7 mg), $n_{1-\text{dodecene}}:n_{\text{Rh}} = 1000:1$, $n_{\text{Rh}}:n_{\text{Ligand}} = 1:20$, 8.5 ml toluene, 650 rpm, 20 bar CO:H₂ (1:1), 100 °C, 2 h)

most promising ligands for the hydroformylation of 1-dodecene, where triphenylphosphine (TPP) and triphenylphosphite represent monodentate ligands and Xantphos, Nixantphos, and Biphephos represent bidentate chelating ligands. Although the monodentate ligands lead to higher amounts of aldehydes (about 90%), the bidentate ligands seem to be more suitable for the aspired process featuring higher n/iso-ratios (about 99:1) combined with higher yields of the desired linear aldehyde *n*-tridecanal (about 80%).

In order to design a novel continuous process for the hydroformylation of 1-dodecene, it is not sufficient to focus on the final yield and the n/iso-ratio but also on the reaction rate. In respect to a holistic process development also the catalyst recovery has to be taken into account.

One approach of recycling the homogeneous catalyst complex is the use of a thermomorphic solvent system (TMS), where two phases are used to separate the

product from the catalyst. In contrast to the RCh-RP-process, the phase behaviour of the reaction mixture can be switched by temperature changes. So that both the polar phase rich in catalyst and the apolar phase rich in substrate and product form a homogenous solution at reaction temperature. Furthermore, two phases can be recreated with lowering the temperature to separate the catalyst from the product again. Using this kind of solvent system, low catalyst leaching and a high concentration of the product in the apolar solvent can be achieved [7]. In the recent process development, the TMS-system containing the apolar solvent *n*-decane and the polar solvent DMF results in desired phase behaviour, good catalyst separation from the product, and high reaction rates. The optimal composition was found in 50 wt% *n*-decane and 50 wt% DMF [8].

Using this solvent system, the five ligands described before were compared in further reactions. In these investigations, the reaction is additionally observed during the whole time span by taking samples at certain points of time. Figure 11.4 shows the yield of the main product *n*-tridecanal over the time of 5 h.

Comparing the *n*-tridecanal yield for all the used ligands after five hours, Nixantphos shows the highest yield of *n*-tridecanal and therefore best results as found in the experiments before (compare Fig. 11.3). In respect to an industrial process also the time to reach the final yield has to be considered, leading directly to the residence time in the continuously operated reactor. Therefore, the steep slope of the reaction using the Biphephos ligand leads to the final *n*-tridecanal yield after 1 h, almost reaching the yield using Nixantphos. On the whole, Biphephos shows the best performance in the reaction comparing the *n*-tridecanal yield, the *n/iso*-ratio and the reaction rate.

Based on the selection of the catalyst complex and the used solvents, further reaction parameters such as reaction temperature, pressure, and synthesis gas composition have to be optimised. The best reaction performance was reached with



Fig. 11.4 Yield versus time plot considering most promising ligands. Conditions: (0.045 mol 1-dodecene (7.56 g), $4.5 \cdot 10^{-5}$ mol Rh(acac)(CO)₂ (11.6 mg), $n_{1-\text{dodecene}}:n_{\text{Rh}} = 1000:1$, $n_{\text{Rh}}: n_{\text{Ligand}} = 1:5$, 21.75 ml DMF (20.66 g), 28.25 ml *n*-decane (20.62 g), 800 rpm, 30 bar CO:H₂ (1:1), 100 °C



Fig. 11.5 Catalyst recycling in the TMS-system. Conditions: run1: 0.026 mol 1-dodecene (4.37 g), 2.6 · 10⁻⁵ mol Rh(acac)(CO)₂ (6.7 mg), $n_{1-dodecene}:n_{Rh} = 1000:1$, $n_{Rh}:n_{Biphephos} = 1:20$, 13.04 ml DMF (12.39 g), 16.96 ml *n*-decane (12.39 g), 800 rpm, 20 bar CO:H₂ (1:1), $T_R = 100$ °C, 1 h, $T_S = -10$ °C | run2–5: 0.026 mol 1-dodecene (4.37 g), 7.8 · 10⁻⁵ mol Biphephos (61.4 mg), 1.30 ml DMF (1.24 g), 16.96 ml *n*-decane (12.39 g), 800 rpm, 20 bar CO:H₂ (1:1), $T_R = 100$ °C, 1 h, $T_S = -10$ °C | run6–30: 0.026 mol 1-dodecene (4.37 g), 7.8 · 10⁻⁵ mol Biphephos (61.4 mg), DMF replenishment to 12.39 g, 16.96 ml *n*-decane (12.39 g), 800 rpm, 20 bar CO:H₂ (1:1), $T_R = 100$ °C, 1 h, $T_S = -10$ °C | run6–30: 0.026 mol 1-dodecene (4.37 g), 7.8 · 10⁻⁵ mol Biphephos (61.4 mg), DMF replenishment to 12.39 g, 16.96 ml *n*-decane (12.39 g), 800 rpm, 20 bar CO:H₂ (1:1), $T_R = 100$ °C, run14–18: 1.25 h, run19: 1.6 h, run 20–25: 2 h, run 26: 2.25 h, run 27–30: 2 h

a synthesis gas pressure of 20 bar and a composition of 50 mol% H₂ and 50 mol% CO, a reaction temperature of 90–100 °C, and a stirrer speed of 800 rpm. Using these parameters, the reaction was carried out in a *Parr*-autoclave in a 40 g batch. After phase separation at -10 °C in a separation funnel, the catalyst phase was fed back to the reactor and used in another reaction run. In Fig. 11.5, the procedure of reaction, catalyst separation, and recycling was repeated 30 times (Fig. 11.5). In this reaction sequence, the high *n/iso*-ratio of 99:1 was reached in each run, although just a very low amount of Biphephos was replenished [4, 6].

The investigations shown in Figs. 11.4 and 11.5 lead to a determination of the residence time in a continuous reactor and prove the possibility to recycle the active catalyst complex. Although the recycling concept is proven in batch mode, these experiments are not sufficient for a scale up to build an industrial process. Therefore reaction rates, phase separation, and catalyst stability have to be investigated consecutively in a continuously operated miniplant [9].

11.3 Miniplant Process

Figure 11.6 shows the simplified flow sheet of the miniplant for further investigations on the hydroformylation of 1-dodecene in continuously operated mode. Therefore the two main apparatus and the inlet-, outlet-, and recycle streams are



Fig. 11.6 Process flow sheet of the miniplant (CSTR and settler)

presented. The hydroformylation takes place in a 1000 ml *Büchi*-autoklave which is modified to operate as continuously stirred tank reactor (CSTR). After the reaction is carried out, the homogeneous mixture is transferred into the settler subsequently, where the two phases are separated from each other, on the one hand the apolar phase rich in product and on the other hand the polar phase rich in catalyst. The substrate 1-dodecene is fed by a piston pump combined with the apolar solvent *n*decane into the CSTR. The catalyst solved in the polar solvent DMF is continuously circulated from the settler back to the reactor with a gear pump. The product *n*-tridecanal and the *n*-decane are removed out of the active process through an overflow pipe [10].

As shown in Fig. 11.4, the maximum yield of *n*-tridecanal is reached after 40–45 min. in batch experiments using the Biphephos ligand. This knowledge was transferred to the design of the CSTR so that a residence time of 41 min. was chosen. Therefore, the liquid feed stream was set to 60 ml (27.6 wt% 1-dodecene and 72.4 wt% *n*-decane) and a recycle stream of 380 ml/h to realise the calculated residence time was established. Conductivity measurements showed a real residence time of 39 min. [10].

For the phase separation, a settler with two concentric segments, which are separated trough a lead pipe from each other, is used. The liquid hold-up is adjusted with two overflow pipes, the lower one in the inner segment for the polar catalyst phase and the upper pipe in the outer segment for the apolar product phase. The separation principle of the used settler is shown in detail in Fig. 11.7 [10].

The polar catalyst phase is recirculated to the reactor with a volume flow of 380 ml/h as described before and the apolar product phase is removed from the process.

Both, the catalyst phase and the product phase are filled into the reactor to start the miniplant process. Therefore the total liquid hold-up of the miniplant and the desired composition of the liquids are used. The reactor is operated for 4 h in batch mode and then switched to continuous mode, where the reaction mixture leaves the reactor through an overflow pipe and enters the settler, to be separated into two



Fig. 11.7 Separation principle of the settler



Fig. 11.8 First miniplant investigations. Conditions: p = 20 bar CO:H₂ (1:1), $T_R = 90$ °C, $T_S = 5$ °C, 750 rpm, $m_{\text{DMF}} = 274.65$ g, $m_{\text{Rh(acac)(CO)2}} = 0.0755$ g, $\dot{m}_{\text{Biphephos}} = 1.1500$ g, $\dot{m}_{1-\text{dodecene}} = 12.23$ g/h, $\dot{m}_{n-\text{decane}} = 32.07$ g/h, *from 40 h: $\dot{m}_{\text{Biphephos}} = 31$ mg/h

liquid phases. This step is defined as switching point from batch to continuous operation (and defined as 0 h in following diagrams). In Fig. 11.8, the yields at certain times are presented for the whole continuous operation [11].

During the first 20 h in continuous mode, the yield of the desired product TDC increases constantly and finally reaches about 70%. During this period of time, the

same n/iso-ratio, compared to the batch investigations, is detected. After that, the overall yield in aldehydes still increases for another 20 h to reach the maximum of 87%. Meanwhile, the selectivity decreases and reaches a n/iso-ratio of 65:35. In order to recreate the desired n/iso-ratio small amounts of the Biphephos ligand is added to the process after 40 h constantly.

Several optimisations of the miniplant operation lead to steady-state miniplant runs which were carried out more than 200 h with high *n/iso*-ratio of 99:1 as predicted. Figure 11.9 shows the yields of the desired *n*-tridecanal, methyldode-canal, and the internal olefins. Since the start-up procedure is switched from batch mode at the beginning to continuous substrate supply, the start-up behaviour shown in Fig. 11.8 can be avoided. During the whole optimised miniplant run (Fig. 11.9), the Biphephos ligand has to be replenished in small amounts, to compensate ligand degradation and guarantee the high *n/iso*-ratio (99:1). Also, losses of the catalyst metal and the polar solvent have to be added continuously. These replenishments are served in a separate feed stream, shown in Fig. 11.6 as make-up stream [12].

Besides the optimisation of the process in terms of selectivity, start-up behaviour and long-term performance, the recovery of all solvents forming the TMS-system is of major interest. Therefore, the process presented in Fig. 11.6 can be extended by a thermal separation unit (e.g. distillation column) to separate the *n*-decane and unconverted olefins. The final process flow diagram is shown in Fig. 11.10. Here, the unpolar product phase leaving the phase separator is expanded at ambient pressure and buffered in a liquid hold-up. Subsequently the product mixture is fed to the distillation column, which is operated at an absolute pressure of 10 mbar. The recovered *n*-decane and olefins are buffered in a liquid hold-up again and fed back to the reactor [13].



Fig. 11.9 Yields in the continuous miniplant process. Conditions: p = 20 bar CO:H₂ (1:1), $T_R = 90$ °C, $T_S = 5$ °C, 750 rpm, $m_{\text{DMF}} = 274.65$ g, $m_{\text{Rh(acac)}(\text{CO})2} = 0.0378$ g, $m_{\text{Biphephos}} = 0.5750$ g, $\dot{m}_{1-\text{dodecene}} = 12.23$ g/h, $\dot{m}_{n-\text{decane}} = 32.07$ g/h, $\dot{m}_{\text{DMF}} = 4.25$ g/h, $\dot{m}_{\text{Rh(acac)}(\text{CO})2} = 0.25$ mg/h, $\dot{m}_{\text{Biphephos}} = 31$ mg/h



Fig. 11.10 Process flow diagram of the extended miniplant process for continuous hydroformylation



Fig. 11.11 Yields in the continuous miniplant process. Conditions: $p_{R,S} = 20$ bar CO:H₂ (1:1), $T_R = 90$ °C, $T_S = 5$ °C, 750 rpm, $m_{\text{DMF}} = 274.65$ g, $m_{\text{Rh(acac)(CO)2}} = 0.0378$ g, $m_{\text{Biphephos}} = 0.5750$ g, $\dot{m}_{1-\text{dodecene}} = 24.5$ g/h, $\dot{m}_{\text{DMF}} = 3$ g/h, $\dot{m}_{\text{Rh(acac)(CO)2}} = 0.25$ mg/h, $\dot{m}_{\text{Biphephos}} = 31$ mg/h, $\dot{V}_{\text{feed,column}} = 120$ mL/h, $p_{\text{column}} = 10$ mbar, reflux ratio = 1

Figure 11.11 shows the yields of the continuous miniplant process presented in Fig. 11.10. During the start-up of the process, the obtained yields in the reactor are comparable to the previously presented operation. During this period, 1-dodecene and *n*-decane were fed to the reactor, so that the conditions only differ in the flow rate (1-dodecene + *n*-decane: Fig. 11.9 60 mL/h; Fig. 11.11 120 mL/h). Subsequently (10–20 h), the distillate stream of the distillation column was recycled to the reactor and feed streams were adjusted so that the ratio of olefins (1-dodecene + internal-olefins) and *n*-decane remained constant, still having a flow

rate of 120 mL/h. After this start-up phase, the reaction behaviour was evaluated in the presented way (Fig. 11.11).

Due to the isomerisation and highly selective linear hydroformylation, the recycle of the internal olefins leads to a significant reduction of the isomerisation of the substrate 1-dodcene, from initially 15-3%. Over the course of investigation (20–150 h), the yield of the linear tridecanal decreases from 64 to 51%, while a *l/b*-ratio of 95/5 is preserved during the total operation. These results show the presence of the active catalyst species within the reactor, since the *l/b*-ratio does not change over time. Furthermore, the recycle of the internal olefins leads to the decrease of linear hydroformylation, since the combination of isomerisation and linear hydroformylation is slower than linear hydroformylation of the terminal olefin.

11.3.1 Hydroformylation of Renewables in a Continuous Process

The knowledge about the hydroformylation process of 1-dodecene in a miniplant using a thermomorphic solvent system served as background to develop a continuous process for the hydroformylation of renewables as shown in Fig. 11.1. Again highly selective linear hydroformylation is desired, while isomerisation of the double bond, hydroformylation to branched aldehydes and hydrogenation are side reactions (Fig. 11.12) [14].

Research by Ternel et al. on the hydroformylation of 10-undecennitril has shown that the known TMS-systems are not applicable for functionalising middle-polar substrates that already contain a polar functional group due to the high solubility of



Fig. 11.12 Reaction scheme of the hydroformylation of methyl 10-undecenoate

the resulting products in the catalyst phase (>90%) [15]. With this in mind, again laboratory–scale research was conducted with the aim of developing a new concept that allows for both efficient process control with high yields and selectivities as well as easy catalyst recycling. Therefore, a so-called narrow-TMS-system consisting of the solvents water and 1-butanol was investigated. This solvent system shows the main criteria of a TMS-system, which are as follows:

- Low solubility of the product in the polar solvent
- · High solubility of the catalyst complex in the polar solvent
- High temperature dependency of the miscibility gap

Although the reaction mixture consisting of water, 1-butanol and methyl 10-undecenoate does not form a single liquid phase at reaction temperature, high reaction rates were observed. Switching the polar solvent from DMF to water also needs for a replacement of the catalyst complex, due to low solubility of the Biphephos ligand in the aqueous phase. Therefore, the ligand SulfoXantphos was used. Figure 11.13 shows the yields of the obtained products at different temperatures. While the yields of the desired linear hydroformylation product increases from 18% at 120 °C to 79% at 150 °C, an improvement of mass transport between catalyst phase and substrate-product phase was detected. The subsequent decrease in selectivity and also hydroformylation activity can be explained by ligand decomposition at higher temperatures.

As described before, catalyst recovery and recycling were investigated in batch operation. Therefore, the liquid phases were separated in a separation funnel, the catalyst phase recycled back to the autoclave and fresh substrate was added.



Fig. 11.13 Hydroformylation of methyl 10-undecenoate: Temperature screening. Conditions: 4 mmol UME, $n_{\text{Rh}}:n_{\text{UME}} = 1:2000$, $n_{\text{Rh}}:n_{\text{P}} = 1:10$, p = 20 bar, CO:H₂ = 1:1, t = 1 h, $m_{n-\text{butanol}} = 2,1$ g, $m_{\text{H2O}} = 2,1$ g, Rh(acac)(CO)₂, SulfoXantphos



Fig. 11.14 Continuous hydroformylation of methyl 10-undecenoate in a miniplant. Conditions: p = 20 bar, CO:H₂ = 1:1, $T_R = 140$ °C, $T_S = 5$ °C, $w_{n-butanol}:w_{H2O} = 1:1$, $m_{H2O} = 300$ g, $m_{Rh(acac)(CO)2} = 0.071$ g, $m_{SulfoXantphos} = 1.071$ g, $\dot{V}_{UME} = 17.7$ ml/h, $\dot{V}_{n-butanol} = 42.3$ ml/h

Catalyst recovery was shown in three consecutive hydroformylation runs at 140 °C without any decrease in selectivity and activity and without catalyst or ligand replenishment. As the miniplant process shown in Fig. 11.6 was operated in a steady state for the hydroformylation of 1-dodecene, again this process was continuously operated for the hydroformylation of methyl 10-undecenoate. After the start-up procedure, continuous miniplant operation was achieved (Fig. 11.14). A constantly high yield of the linear product at 73% was achieved over the course of miniplant operation over 21 h. In terms of the reaction behaviour of the CSTR, virtually the same selectivity was observed compared to prior experiments in the batch autoclave. Only the rhodium concentration of 15 weight-ppm in the product stream under continuous operation is higher compared to the batch separation. As the water phase decreased under continuous operation owing to its solubility in 1-butanol, catalyst leaching was likely favoured. Nevertheless, stable process conditions were maintained for 21 h without interference, which demonstrates the stability of the catalyst species under process conditions.

11.4 Conclusions

Herein, the process development for the hydroformylation of the long chained olefin 1-dodecene was shown. Based on the selection of a suitable transition metal catalyst complex, the reaction behaviour was investigated extensively. Afterwards the catalyst recycling concept of thermomophic solvent systems was introduced. A TMS-system consisting of DMF and *n*-decane was used for catalyst recycling in batch mode. Following the experience, a miniplant process was designed and

investigations on long-term behaviour were conducted in continuous operation, which finally resulted in steady-state operation and the recycling of the catalyst as well as all of the used solvents.

This knowledge was transferred to the hydroformylation of the renewable resource methyl 10-undecenoate. Having main criteria of process development based on TMS-systems in mind, again the hydroformylation reaction was characterised and the catalyst recycled in batch operation. For this, a narrow-TMS-system consisting of water and 1-butanol was introduced. In the end, stable miniplant operation was shown for 20 h.

TMS-systems are promising for continuous hydroformylation processes of long chained olefins and renewable resources. With this catalyst recycling technique also high catalyst activity can be preserved, so that reaction and separation can be operated continuously. But still several points for optimisation of this concept remain, e.g. increase of operation time, improvement of catalyst separation, or variation of substrates like methyl oleate.

References

- (a) Börner A Franke R (2016) Hydroformylation. Fundamentals, processes, and applications in organic systhesis, Wiley-VCH, Weinheim; (b) van Leeuwen PWNM, Claver C (2000) Rhodium Catalyzed Hydroformylation, Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht
- (a) Jakuttis M, Schönweiz A, Werner S, Franke R, Wiese K-D, Haumann M, Wasserscheid P (2011) Angew Chem Int Ed 50:4492–4495; (b) Kunene TE, Webb PB, Cole-Hamilton DJ (2011) Green Chem 13:1476–1481; (c) Hamerla, N. Paul, M. Kraume, Schomäcker R (2013) Chem Ing Tech 85:1530–1539; (d) Desset TSL, Reader SW, Cole-Hamilton DJ (2009) Green Chem 11:630–637
- 3. Wiese K-D, Baumgarten G, Kuppinger FF, Moeller O, Ortmann D, Borgmann C, Büschken W (2012) US8226829 B2
- 4. Brunsch Y, Behr A (2013) Angew Chem 125:1627-1631
- 5. Brunsch Y (2012) Dissertation. TU Dortmund, Dortmund
- 6. Brunsch Y, Behr A (2013) Angew Chem Int Ed 52:1586–1589
- (a) Behr A, Henze G, Obst D, Turkowski B (2005) Green Chem 7:645–649; (b) Behr A, Wintzer A (2011) Chem Ing Tech 83:1356–1370; (c) Behr A, Henze G, Schomäcker R (2006) Adv Synth Catal 348:1485–1495
- 8. Schäfer E, Brunsch Y, Sadowski G, Behr A (2012) Ind Eng Chem Res 51:10296-10306
- 9. Witte H, Zagajewski M, Behr A (2012) Chem Ing Tech 84:694-703
- 10. Zagajewski M, Behr A, Sasse P, Wittmann J (2014) Chem Eng Sci 115:88-94
- 11. Zagajewski M, Dreimann JM, Behr A (2014) Chem Ing Tech 86:449-457
- Dreimann JM, Lutze P, Zagajewski M, Behr A, Górak A, Vorholt AJ (2016) Chem Eng Process Process Intensif 99:124–131
- Dreimann JM, Warmeling H, Weimann JN, Künnemann K, Behr A, Vorholt AJ (2016) AIChE J 62:4377–4383
- 14. Gaide T, Dreimann JM, Behr A, Vorholt AJ (2016) Angew Chem Int Ed 55:2924-2928
- 15. Ternel J, Couturier J-L, Dubois J-L, Carpentier J-F (2013) Adv Synth Catal 355:3191-3204

Chapter 12 Future Developments in Homogenous Catalysis with Renewables

Arno Behr and Andreas J. Vorholt

In this book, several recent developments for the usage of renewables with homogeneous catalysis are presented. At the present stage of development, classic homogeneous catalysed reactions, such as hydrogenation, metathesis, hydroformylation, telomerisation, aminations, or oxidations, play a key role.

Specially, the hydrogenation of CO_2 for energy storage is an emerging field and is promising especially if it comes to rechargeable systems. Hydrogenations are further a tool to tailor-made product mixtures from crude renewable polymers like celluloses or lignin. The topic of cracking the natural polymers to smaller platform molecules will be a field in the future where homogeneous catalysis can give high regioselectivity towards certain bond cleavage in, e.g., lignin. Therefore, further developments for more tolerant catalyst against impurities and the recycling or separation of the catalyst are of high need.

Also, in the work-up of crude renewable mixtures, the oxidation is a very potent tool to generate small intermediates. This field is not so far developed than the hydrogenation, so new ideas on catalyst systems with high selectivities will play a role for this reaction and if these conversions will be applied in bigger scales. Furthermore, oxidation of fatty compounds delivers today industrially monomers and other everyday chemicals. The development of catalysed processes to get rid of the energy-intensive ozonolysis is still ongoing. Here, the development of recycling techniques for the homogeneous catalyst is crucial for future applications. The oxidation with homogenous catalysis is a tool in the fine chemistry with, e.g., terpenes to yield very valuable products from renewable feedstocks.

Telomerisation, aminations, and hydroformylation are reactions to give renewables new or other functionalities. Telomerisations need conjugated double bonds, aminations a double bond or an alcohol moiety, and the hydroformylation a double bond to high value products. Telomerisations give a straightforward reaction to incorporate renewable nucleophiles or renewable terpenes which contain a conjugated double bond. The scope of the reaction with renewables is by far not explored, so there is room for new surfactants, or monomers by this reaction. The same is true for aminations, in which several renewable amines or renewable

A. Behr and A.J. Vorholt, *Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables*, Catalysis by Metal Complexes 39, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-54161-7_12

alcohols will play a role in the future. Hydroformylation is a very versatile reaction to yield aldehydes which are then intermediate, for example alcohols and amines. Fatty compounds or terpenes yield very interesting molecules for several intermediates. Therefore, we will see new applications of these reactions in future.

Hydroformylation is also a key step in several tandem reactions with renewables, besides isomerization, metathesis, and decomposition reactions. The merger of several reactions to convert renewables is very beneficial because no intermediate work-up is necessary to perform a variety of reaction steps to tailor-made products. So isomerization and metathesis of unsaturated fatty compounds can form a broad mixture of unsaturated fatty acids, alkenes, and diacids. Also, decomposition of, e.g., glycerol to syngas and their use in hydroformylation are a nice example where homogeneous catalysis can guide new directions. The isomerization and carbonylations of fatty acids are clearly one hot topic of the tandem reaction development over the last years and form directly from renewables monomers. These cases show the potential of tandem reactions, and more creative mergers of homogeneous catalyst will be seen in the future.

All shown reactions of renewables catalysed by homogenous catalyst can only become economic if the precious catalyst can be separated or in the best case recycled. In this book, several recycle strategies are shown such as ionic liquids, supercritical CO_2 , and thermomorphic systems. These approaches are the key to apply these techniques in a bigger scale. Therefore, miniplant or pilot plants are important to test the long-term stability of catalysts. In terms of stability operation times of several hundred to several thousand hours are indicators that processes can be run stable and are economical feasible. In particular, these aspects are under-represented in the today's academic research. Not only with renewables mechanisms for ligand degradation are unknown, so very nice transformations of substrates are at this stage just feasible for one batch reaction. In situ spectroscopy can give more information of the degradation mechanisms and has a big potential to enhance homogenously catalysed reactions.

To sum up, this book give an overview on homogeneously catalysed key reactions with renewables. A lot of reactions have been studied, but there is a big potential to find new substrates of the existing reactions or find new mergers of reactions. The development of the existing reactions to scalable processes and a combined recycling of the homogeneous catalyst are still an underestimated challenge that should be focused on future development more firmly.

Index

A

Aldehydes branched, 46, 192, 200 linear, 44, 116, 139, 140, 193 from reductive ozonolysis, 96 Alkyl polyglucosides (APG), 161 AminationsSee also Hydroamination, 205-206 carbohydrates citronellal. 76–78 fats and oils, 72–75 5-hydroxymethylfurfural, 68, 69 levulinic acid, 69-73 myrcene, 75-76 terpenes, 75 substrates, 65 synthesis of amines, 65, 66 Amino acids, 14–15 Animal fats, 7 Anomers, 12 Arkema Risan, 73 Azelaic acid, 96

B

Branched fatty derivatives batch investigations catalyst leaching, 167 catalyst recycling, 165-167 conjugation and cooligomerisation, 164-165 ligands application, 167–168 direct formation of, 164 miniplant investigations for continuous operation, 169-170 equipment, 170-172 hydrogenation, 173 operation in continuous manner, 172-173 optimisation, 173–176 physical properties, 163

Brønstedt acids, 65 1,3-Butadiene, telomerisation of carbon dioxide (CO₂) discovery, 156 hydroxyl esters synthesis, 89 lactones and carboxylic acids formation, 88 miniplant I design, 156-158 miniplant II design, 158-159 products, 156 renewable building block, 89 running time, 156–157 glycerol continuously operated miniplant picture, 160. 161 mono-, di-and tritelomer of, 85 process scheme, 160 products, 159 reaction parameters, 87 TOMPP ligands and Pd(acac)₂, 87 miniplants with carbon dioxide, 156-159 with glycerol, 159-160 sucrose, 160-161

С

Carbohydrates, 4 aminations citronellal, 76–78 fats and oils, 72–75 5-hydroxymethylfurfural, **68**, **69** levulinic acid, 69–73 myrcene, 75–76 terpenes, 75 cellulose, 12–13 formula, 10 d-fructose, 10–11 d-glucose, 10–12 hydrogenation of, 34

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A. Behr and A.J. Vorholt, *Homogeneous Catalysis with Renewables*, Catalysis by Metal Complexes 39, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-54161-7 Carbohydrates (cont.) lactose, 12 origin, 10 saccharides, 10-11 starch. 13 sucrose, 12 Carbon dioxide (CO₂) activation, 15, 16 anthropogenic emission of, 15 applications in chemical industry, 15-16 under investigation, 16-17 formation, 15 hydrogenation of active phosphine ligands, 25, 26 formic acid and salts formation, 22-25 Gibbs energy, 22, 23 immobilisation of Ir-complexes, 25 interconversion CO2/formic acid as hydrogen storage, 27-28 methanol production, 28-30 N-heterocyclic carbenes, 26 N,N or N,C-ligands, 26–27 non-precious metals, 25 optimisation process, 25 pincer ligands, 25-27 telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene discovery, 156 hydroxyl esters synthesis, 89 lactones and carboxylic acids formation, 88 miniplant I design, 156–158 miniplant II design, 158-159 products, 156 renewable building block, 89 running time, 156-157 Cashew nut shell liquid (CSNL), 138 Cellulose hydrogenation of, 34-36 Kraft process, 12 molecular structure, 12 occurrence, 4 secondary products, 13 Cetyltrimethylammonium chloride (CTAC), 61-62, 77-78 Citral, 10 Citronellal, 10 Citronellol, 10 Cobalt-Schiff base complexes, 102 Coconut palm, 6 Continuously operated hydroformylation catalyst screening and recycling ligand screening, 192-193

reference conditions, 192 TMS system, 193-195 miniplant 1-dodecene, 191, 195 internal olefins, recycle of, 200 methyl 10-undecenoate, 200-202 optimisations, 198 process flow diagram, 198-199 process flow sheet, 195-196 settler, separation principle of, 196, 197 yields in, 197-199 process concept, 191-192 reaction pathways, 191, 192 Continuously stirred tank reactor (CSTR), 156, 169-171, 182, 196 Cross-metathesis, tandem catalysis acrolein, 111, 112 deactivation, 111 by saturated C₁₂-amine-esters, 110, 111 terminal olefins, 110

D

Decarbonylative dehydration for 1-alkenes, 133 catalytic reaction of saturated fatty acids, 132 Grubbs' protocol for, 135 of hydrocinamic acid, 134 iridium catalyst system, 133 iron-catalysed, 134 of oleyl alcohol, 135, 136 palladium-catalysed, 134 reaction temperature, 133 of renewable mono-alkyl succinates, 134 Depolymerisation, 35 Dichlorobis(2,9-dimethyl-1,10-phenanthroline) ruthenium(II) (Ru (DMP)₂Cl₂), 69 Dichromate, 93 Diester synthesis, 148 Diethylene glycol diethyl ether (DGDE), 130 Bis(Diphenylphosphino)butane (DPPB), 76 1,5-bis(Diphenylphosphino)pentane (DPPPent), 134 1,2-bis((Di-tert-butylphosphino)methyl) benzene (1,2-DTBPMB), 147

F

Fats and oils, 4 fatty acids, 5 hydrogenation of, 35–37 production of animal fats, 7 coconut palm, 6

Index

palm oil and palm kernel oil, 6 rape seed oil, 6 soy bean oil, 6–7 sunflower oil, 7 triglycerides. 5 unsaturated fatty acids, 5-6 Fatty acid methyl esters (FAME), 74-75 Fatty acids defined. 5 and derivatives, 95-100 hydroformylation of, 54 silver triflate catalysed isomerising lactonisation, 143-144 unsaturated (see Unsaturated fatty acids) Fatty compounds with ethylene. See Branched fatty derivatives Feedstocks, 78, 191 Fischer-Tropsch reaction, 41 Formic acid (FA) decomposition of, 128-129 hydrogenation of, 70, 71 D-Fructose, 10-11

G

Geraniol, 10 D-Glucose, 10–12 Glycerol generating syngas from, 130 1,3-propanediol production, 135-136 telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene continuously operated miniplant picture, **160.** 161 mono-, di-and tritelomer of, 85 process scheme, 160 products, 159 reaction parameters, 87 TOMPP ligands and Pd(acac)₂, 87 Green chemistry, 108, 109 Grubbs-Hoveyda II catalyst, 110, 111 Gum turpentine, 9

H

HAM. *See* Hydroaminomethylation (HAM)
High-fructose corn syrup (HFCS), 11
High oleic sunflower oil (HOSO), 148
Homogeneous catalysis advantages, 1–3 future development, 205–206 renewables (*see* Renewables)
Hydroamination of alkene with amine, 177, 178 alkynes transformation, 67 atom-economical reaction, 177 catalysis cycle of, 65–66

catalytic cycle, 65-66 definition. 65 of myrcene catalyst recycling, 181-182 control of reaction pathways, 179-180 influencing parameters, 179, 180 lithium-catalysed, 177–178 miniplant investigations, 182-188 with morpholine, 177–179 scope of, 177 by transition metals, 178 Takasago process, 177-178 Hydroaminomethylation (HAM), 62, 127-128 different catalytic steps, 125-126 ethyl oleate with different amines, 121-122 limonene with morpholine, 123-125 methyl oleate with proline, 122-123 oleo chemicals, 123 oleyl alcohol with diethylamine, 123 reaction pathway, 121 terpenes and eugenol, 125 TMS technique, 123 10-undecenol, 123, 124 Hydroboration, 141-142 Hydrocinnamic acid, 134 Hydrodeoxygenation, 30 Hydroformylation, 205, 206 of aldehvdes, 113 and C-C bond formation acyloin reaction, 120 aldol condensation, 119-120 alkylation, 118-119 arylation, 120-121 cyclisation, 118 and C-O bond formation acetalisation, 114–116 lactolisation, 116-117 continuously operated catalyst screening and recycling, 192-195 miniplant, 195-202 definition, 41 developmental process, 202-203 discovery, 41 fatty acids, 113 formic acid decomposition, 128-129 formyl group, 41 glycerol degradation, 130 hydroaminomethylation of different catalytic steps, 125-126 ethyl oleate with different amines, 121-122 limonene with morpholine, 123–125 methyl oleate with proline, 122-123

oleo chemicals, 123 oleyl alcohol with diethylamine, 123 reaction pathway, 121 terpenes and eugenol, 125 TMS technique, 123 10-undecenol, 123, 124 industrial implementation of, 45-46 isomerising of ethyl oleate, 139 iridium/Biphephos catalytic system, 141 of linoleic ethyl ester, 139-140 of methyl oleate, 141-142 10-undecylenic derivatives, 140-141 mechanisms for cobalt-catalyst, 41–43 of rhodium-phosphine complex catalysts, 43 methyl linoleate and methyl oleate, 113-114 oleocompounds in applications, 53-54 catalyst development, 46-49 catalyst recycling, 49-53 RWGS, 126, 129, 130 equilibrium between WGSR and, 126 formic acid decomposition, 129 in HAM, 127-128 ruthenium-catalysed reaction in tandem catalysis, 126 side reactions condensation of *n*-butanal, 44-45 double bond isomerisation, 43-44 nascent aldehydes, 44 syngas resources, 126 of terminal olefin, 41, 42 of terpenes, 114 terpenes and allylbenzenes catalyst development, 55-60 catalyst recycling, 60-62 Hydrogenation, 37 of carbohydrates, 34 of carbon dioxide active phosphine ligands, 25, 26 formic acid and salts formation, 22-25 Gibbs energy, 22, 23 immobilisation of Ir-complexes, 25 interconversion CO2/formic acid as hydrogen storage, 27-28

methanol production, 28-30

N-heterocyclic carbenes, 26

N,N or N,C-ligands, 26–27

non-precious metals, 25

optimisation process, 25

pincer ligands, 25-27

of cellulose, 34-36 in chemical industry, 21 of fats and oils, 35-37 homogeneous catalysed, 21-22 lignin different linkages, 30 homogeneous catalysts with model substrates, 30-33 hydrotreating process, 30 Ru-catalysed C-O-bond cleavage, 31, 35 by Ru triphos, 31, 35 selectivities in nickel-catalyst, 31, 34 tandem pathway, 31, 34 reaction equation, 21, 22 hydrogenolysis, 21 sugars, 35 of tandem reaction acrolein, 111-112 intramolecular ring-closing, 112, 113 terminal olefins, 110 Hydrogenolysis, 30 Hydroxycarbonylation, 150 5-Hydroxymethylfurfural (HMF), 69, 70

I

In situ spectroscopy, 206 Integrated pilot plant, 155 Isomerisation alkoxycarbonylations auto-tandem catalytic system, 147 of citronellic acid, 149-150 1,2-DTBPMB, 147-148 methoxycarbonlation (see Methoxycarbonlation) palladium-catalysed reactions, 146-147 decarboxylation, 145 hydroboration, 141-142 hydroformylation of ethyl oleate, 139 iridium/Biphephos catalytic system, 141 of linoleic ethyl ester, 139-140 of methyl oleate, 141-142 10-undecylenic derivatives, 140-141 lactonisation, 143-144 metathesis advantages, 137 ethenolysis of eugenol, 138 methyl oleate classes, 137 silver-activated iridium, 137 tsetse fly attractants from CNSL, 138-140 unsaturated fatty esters, 138

Index

Michael-reactions, 144–145 transfer hydrogenation, **146**, 147 trialkylsilylation, 143 Isopropanol (IPA), 146

L

Lactonisation, 143-144 Lactose, 12 Levulinic acid (LA), 69-73 Lignin, 4 component of wood, 13-14 -derived phenols, 84-85 hydrogenation of different linkages, 30, 31 homogeneous catalysts with model substrates, 30-33 hydrotreating process, 30 Ru-catalysed C-O-bond cleavage, 31, 35 by Ru triphos, **31**, 35 selectivities in nickel-catalyst, 31, 34 tandem pathway, 31, 34 macromolecule, 14 monomeric constituents, 14 oxidation reactions alkaline, 102-103 degradation, 102 sources, 102 vanillin production, 102-103 use of. 14 water insoluble, 14 Limonene HAM with morpholine, 123, 124 hydroformylation of, 55, 56, 118, 125 Wacker-type oxidation, 100-101 Liquid-liquid two-phase technique, 160

M

Menthol, 10 Metathesis cross-metathesis acrolein, 111, **112** deactivation, 111 dixneuf, 111 by saturated C₁₂-amine-esters, 110, **111** terminal olefins, 110 intramolecular ring-closing, **112**, 113 isomerising advantages, 137 ethenolysis of eugenol, **138**, 139 methyl oleate classes, 137 silver-activated iridium, 137

tsetse fly attractants from CNSL, 138 - 140unsaturated fatty esters, 138 Methanesulfonic acid (MSA), 29 Methoxycarbonlation HOSO, 148 mechanism of, 149 polycondensation of C19-diester, 147, 148 unsaturated fatty acid methyl ester, 146-147 Methvl oleate hydroaminomethylation of, 122-123 isomerising hydroboryation with pinacolborane, 141-142 trialkylsilylation, 143 methoxycarbonylation of, 147-149 molecular classes, 137-138 in tandem catalysis hydroformylation, hydrogenation and isomerisation, 141, 142 and methyl linoleate, 114 Methyltririoxorhenium (MTO), 96, 100, 102 Michael-reactions, 144-145 Miniplant, 206 advantages, 155 constructions, 155 continuously operated hydroformylation 1-dodecene, 195 internal olefins, recycle of, 200 methyl 10-undecenoate, 200-202 optimisations, 198 process flow diagram, 198-199 process flow sheet, 195-196 settler, separation principle, 196, 197 yields, 197-199 cost, 155 fatty compounds with ethylene for continuous operation, 169-170 equipment, 170-172 hydrogenation, 173 operation in continuous manner, 172 - 173optimisation, 173-176 hydroamination and telomerisation of β-myrcene batch experiments, 185 choice of reactor, 182 concept, 186-187 continuous experiments, 187-188 design aspects and construction, 184-185

TCR (*see* Taylor-Couette reactor (TCR)) recycling tests, 156 telomerisation of 1,3-butadiene with carbon dioxide, 156–159 with glycerol, 159–160 sucrose, 160–161

Myrcene

acyclic monoterpene, 75 hydroamination and telomerisation catalyst recycling, 181–182 control of reaction pathways, 179–180 influencing parameters, **179**, 180 lithium-catalysed, 177–178 miniplant investigations, 182–188 with morpholine, 177–179 scope of, 177 by transition metals, 178 material in scent production, 75–76 palladium-catalysed hydroanimation, 76

Ν

Nanoparticles, 38 Nerol, 10 Nickle-catalysed hydrogenation, **31**, 34 Nickle catalyst, 16 Nitrogen, **65**, 71, 72, 78, 132 Nonanoic acid, 96

0

Odour geranial synthesis, 101–102 Oleic acid application in methanol, 115 hydroformylation of, 115 isomerising decarboxylation of, 145 γ -lactone (γ -stearlactone) of, 144 Oleochemicals, 5-7 One-pot reaction, 109 Oxidation reactions, 103, 205 C–O bond formation by, 93 ethylene oxide production, 93 "greener," development of, 93-94 lignin alkaline, 102-103 degradation of, 102 and phenylpropanoids, 102 sources, 102 vanillin production, 102-103 oxidants and E-factors, 93, 94 terephthalic acid production, 93 on terpene alcohols, 101–102 terpenes autoxidation, 100 limonene, 100, 101

α-pinene, 100, 101
using molecular oxygen, 100
unsaturated fatty acids
dihydroxylation, 96
epoxidation, 95–96
oxidative cleavage, 96–99
Wacker oxidation of alkenes, 93
Oxidative ozonolysis, 96, 97
9-Oxononanoic acid, 96
Oxo-synthesis. See Hydroformylation
Oxygen, 93

P

Palladium catalyst, 159 electronic environment of, 146-147 recycling, 149 Palm kernel oil, 6 Palm oil. 6 Pearlman's catalyst, 74 Pelargonic acid (PA), 96 Peptides, 14–15 Permanganate, 93 Photosynthesis, 3 Pivalic anhydride (PivO₂), 133 Plug flow reactor (PFR), 182, 183 Polyoxometalates (POMs), 102 Polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs), 7 Primary substances, 3-4 Proteins, 4 plant and animal source, 15 structure of. 14 synthesis, 15

R

Raney nickel, 35, 53 RANEY-Nickel catalyst, 74 Rape seed oil, 6 Renewables acquisition of, 5 applications, 3 carbohydrates cellulose, 12-13 formula, 10 D-fructose, 10-11 D-glucose, 10-12 lactose, 12 origin. 10 saccharides, 10-11 starch. 13 sucrose, 12 carbon dioxide activation. 15 anthropogenic emission of, 15 applications in chemical industry, 16
catalytic applications under investigation, 16 formation, 15 in chemical industry, 4 definition. 3 formation. 4 future developments in homogenous catalysis, 205-206 hydrogenation of (see Hydrogenation) lignin, 13–14 limitations, 5 marine origin, 3 oleochemicals, 5-7 peptides, 14-15 primary substances, 3-4 secondary substances, 4 sources, 3 terpenes applications, 7 composition, 7 diterpene retinol, 8 farnesenes. 8 fractionated distillation, 10 functionalised, 7 functionalised monoterpenes production, 10 sesquiterpenes bisabolenes, 8 source of (see Turpentine) structure, 7-8 Reverse water-gas shift reaction (RWGS), 129, 130 equilibrium between WGSR and, 126 formic acid decomposition, 129 in HAM, 127-128 ruthenium-catalysed reaction in tandem catalysis, 126 Rhodium-catalysed hydroformylation of styrene, 130 Ruhrchemie/Rhône-Poulenc-Process (RCh-RP), 191

\mathbf{S}

Salen complex method, 102 Soy bean oil, 6–7 Starch, 13 Sucrose, 12 Sugars hydrogenation, 34–35 and sugar-derived polyols, 87–88 Sulphate turpentine, 9 Sunflower oil, 7

Т

Tall oil fatty acids (TOFA), 148 Tandem catalytic reactions chemical production process, 107 classification assisted tandem catalysis, 109 auto-tandem catalysis, 108-109 orthogonal tandem system, 108 defunctionalisation decarbonylative dehydration (see Decarbonylative dehydration) glycerol degradation, 135-136 domino process, 109 hydroformylation of aldehydes, 113 and C-C bond formation, 118-121 and C-O bond formation, 114-117 fatty acids, 113 formic acid decomposition, 128-129 glycerol degradation, 130 hydroaminomethylation (see Hydroaminomethylation) methyl linoleate and methyl oleate, 113-114 RWGS, 126-128 syngas resources, 126 of terpenes, 114 isomerising alkoxycarbonylations, 146-150 decarboxylation, 145 double bonds, 136-137 hydroboration, 141-142 hydroformylation, 139-142 lactonisation. 143–144 metathesis, 137-140 Michael-reactions, 144-145 transfer hydrogenation, 146, 147 trialkylsilylation, 143 with metathesis cross-metathesis and hydrogenation, 110 - 112intramolecular ring-closing metathesis, 112, 113 pattern, 108 sequential catalysis concept, 109 Taylor-Couette reactor (TCR) batch experiment, 185 concentric cylinders, 183

Taylor-Couette reactor (TCR) (cont.) with cylindrical rotor, 183 hydrodynamic behaviour, 183 process flow chart, 186 technical drawing of, 184 Telomerisation, 81, 89, 205 of 1.3-butadiene with carbon dioxide, 156-159 with glycerol, 159-160 with methanol, 81, 82 1-octene production, 81-83 sucrose, 160-161 of β -myrcene catalyst recycling, 181-182 control of reaction pathways, 179-180 with diethylamine, 83 with glycerol, 84 influencing parameters, 179, 180 lithium-catalysed, 177-178 miniplant investigations, 182-188 with morpholine, 177-179 reaction of diene, 177, 178 by transition metals, 178 definition, 81 discovery, 81 mechanism, 81, 82 with nucleophiles CO₂, 88-89 lignin-derived phenols, 84-85 polyols, 85-88 reaction. 81 Temperature-dependent multicomponent solvent (TMS) technique, 123 TEMPO (2,2,6,6-Tetramethyl-piperidin-1-oxyl), 101 - 102Terpenes applications, 7 composition, 7 diterpene retinol, 8, 9 farnesenes. 8. 9 fractionated distillation, 10 functionalised, 7, 8 functionalised monoterpenes production, 10 hydroformylation of applications, 58-60 (+)- β -cedrene, 59, 60 cobalt catalysts of (-)- α -pinene, 55, 56 comparison of reaction rates, 55, 56 diastereoselective with Pt/Sn catalysts, 58 - 60estragole, 58 ligands, 57

limonene, 55, 56 monoterpenes and sesquiterpenes, 56 - 57monoterpenic endocyclic dienes, 57-58 rhodium-catalysed of (-)- α -pinene, 55, 56 steric encumbered double bonds, 57 substrates, 58, 59 oxidation reactions of limonene, 100, 101 α-pinene, 100, 101 using molecular oxygen, 100 sesquiterpenes bisabolenes, 8, 9 structure, 7-8 turpentine, source of gum, 9 ingredients, 9 isolation. 10 sulphate, 9 uses, 9-10 wood, 9 Thermomorphic solvent system (TMS), 193-195, 202-203 Trialkylsilylation, 143 Triflic acid (HOTf), 136 Triphenylphosphine (TPP), 179 Triphenylphosphine-monosulfonate (TPPMS) ligand, 82 Triphenylphosphinetrisulfonate (TPPTS), 86, 159 Tris(ortho-methoxyphenyl)phosphine (TOMPP) ligands, 87 Tungstic acid (H₂WO₄), 96 Turpentine gum, 9 ingredients, 9 isolation, 10 sulphate, 9 uses. 9-10wood, 9

U

Unsaturated fatty acids, 6 erucic acid, 5 isomerising lactonisation of, 143–144 linoleic acid, 5 linolenic acid, 5 oleic acid, 5 oxidation reaction of dihydroxylation, 96 epoxidation, 95–96 oxidative cleavage, 96–99 Index

W

Wacker oxidation of alkenes, 93 of limonene, 100–101 of unsaturated FAMEs, **74**, 75 Water-gas shift reaction (WGSR) equilibrium between RWGS and, 126 ruthenium-catalysed hydroaminomethylation of β-citronellene, 128 Wood turpentine, 9

X

Xanthphos, 134, 135